Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: Stimulate or inhibit?

Edited by

Vincent Goffin, Damasia Becu-Villalobos, Vera Popovic-Brkic and Dave Grattan

Published in Frontiers in Endocrinology





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2995-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2995-9

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: Stimulate or inhibit?

Topic editors

Vincent Goffin — INSERM U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, France Damasia Becu-Villalobos — CONICET Institute of Biology and Experimental Medicine (IBYME), Argentina Vera Popovic-Brkic — University of Belgrade, Serbia Dave Grattan — University of Otago, New Zealand

Citation

Goffin, V., Becu-Villalobos, D., Popovic-Brkic, V., Grattan, D., eds. (2023). *Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: Stimulate or inhibit?* Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2995-9

🐉 **frontiers** | Research Topics

Table of contents

04 Editorial: Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: stimulate or inhibit?

Vincent Goffin, Damasia Becu-Villalobos, Vera Popovic and David R. Grattan

06 Dual Roles of Prolactin and Vasoinhibin in Inflammatory Arthritis

> Carmen Clapp, Georgina Ortiz, Jose F. García-Rodrigo, María G. Ledesma-Colunga, Oscar F. Martínez-Díaz, Norma Adán and Gonzalo Martínez de la Escalera

- 13 Prolactin: The Third Hormone in Breast Cancer Linda A. Schuler and Kathleen A. O'Leary
- 27 Terminal differentiation and anti-tumorigenic effects of prolactin in breast cancer Suhad Ali, Dana Hamam, Xueging Liu and Jean-Jacques Lebrun
- 37 Prenatal health behaviours as predictors of human placental lactogen levels

Samantha M. Garay, Lorna A. Sumption and Rosalind M. John

- 47 Prolactin and vasoinhibin are endogenous players in diabetic retinopathy revisited Jakob Triebel, Thomas Bertsch and Carmen Clapp
- 55 Prolactin receptor gene transcriptional control, regulatory modalities relevant to breast cancer resistance and invasiveness

Raghuveer Kavarthapu and Maria L. Dufau

- 68 The beneficial metabolic actions of prolactin Yazmín Macotela, Xarubet Ruiz-Herrera, Dina I. Vázquez-Carrillo, Gabriela Ramírez-Hernandez, Gonzalo Martínez de la Escalera and Carmen Clapp
- 77 Is prolactin receptor signaling a target in dopamine-resistant prolactinomas?

Jimena Ferraris

84 Prolactin receptor signaling: A novel target for cancer treatment - Exploring anti-PRLR signaling strategies David Standing, Prasad Dandawate and Shrikant Anant

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY James M. Olcese, Florida State University, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Vincent Goffin Vincent.goffin@inserm.fr

RECEIVED 28 April 2023 ACCEPTED 15 June 2023 PUBLISHED 29 June 2023

CITATION

Goffin V, Becu-Villalobos D, Popovic V and Grattan DR (2023) Editorial: Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: stimulate or inhibit? *Front. Endocrinol.* 14:1213895. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1213895

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Goffin, Becu-Villalobos, Popovic and Grattan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: stimulate or inhibit?

Vincent Goffin^{1,2*}, Damasia Becu-Villalobos³, Vera Popovic⁴ and David R. Grattan⁵

¹Université Paris Cité, Paris, Île-de-France, France, ²PRL/GH Pathophysiology, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (INSERM) U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, Paris, Île-de-France, France, ³Laboratory of Pituitary Regulation, Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Cientificas y Tecnicas (CONICET) Institute of Biology and Experimental Medicine (IBYME), Buenos Aires, Argentina, ⁴Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia, ⁶Centre for Neuroendocrinology, Division of Health Sciences, University of Otago, Dunedin, Otago, New Zealand

KEYWORDS

prolactin, disease, cancer, metabolism, inflammation, pituitary, behaviour, therapy

Editorial on the Research Topic

Towards targeting prolactin signaling in human diseases: stimulate or inhibit?

Prolactin is an anterior pituitary hormone that was originally named for its indispensable role in lactation, but increasingly it is being recognized for pleiotropic roles in metabolism, immune function, pregnancy adaptations and parental behavior. Prolactin secretion is tightly controlled by a short-loop feedback system whereby prolactin stimulates specific neurons in the hypothalamus to release dopamine, which then inhibits prolactin secretion. During pregnancy and lactation, however, this feedback systems adapts to allow prolonged elevations in prolactin secretion, enabling a range of functions specific to these conditions. Prolactin is also released under conditions of stress in both sexes. Prolactin signals exclusively through the prolactin receptor (Prlr), but this is not a simple system. In target cells, prolactin/Prlr engages various signal transduction mechanisms including JAK2/STAT5 (canonical), PI3K/Akt, MAPK and Src family kinases. There is also evidence of local production of prolactin in non-pituitary tissues, leading to autocrine/ paracrine receptor triggering independent of circulating hormone. Adding to this complexity, in many species, including humans, there are multiple ligands for the Prlr. These include placental lactogens that supplement prolactin function in pregnancy, and in primates only, pituitary growth hormone. Moreover, specific proteolytic products of these hormones exert important biological actions independent of Prlr. These functions, that are often completely distinct from those of prolactin, have led to the classification of these fragments as a new class of hormones known as vasoinhibins.

Reflecting this molecular and functional complexity, abnormalities in prolactin signaling have been implicated in multiple clinical conditions. There are consequences when circulating prolactin is too high, with hyperprolactinemia causing infertility in both males and females, as well as being associated with a range of metabolic disturbances and mood disorders. But there are also consequences if prolactin is too low, the most obvious being lactation failure in the absence of prolactin signaling, but many other more subtle deficits are being identified. Changes in autocrine/paracrine prolactin signaling may be extremely important in some conditions, e.g. in modulating inflammation, pain responses, and cancer. The challenge remains when to stimulate and when to inhibit prolactin actions, and this Research Topic dissects different situations that would benefit from either option.

Kavarthapu and Dufau provide an integrated view of the molecular biology of the "target" (Prlr) encompassing its complex transcriptional regulation via multiple promoters, the various receptor isoforms resulting from alternative splicing, their specific signaling capacities when homo- or hetero-dimerized, their crosstalk with EGFR/HER2 family members, and how these individual processes can cooperatively promote breast cancer progression. In line with this, Schuler and O'Leary provide a systematic overview of the epidemiological and experimental data documenting the complex actions of prolactin in breast cancer, dichotomizing effects on early lesions versus established tumors, and showing how the stromal environment (including matrix stiffness) may alter the responses of target cells to prolactin. This balanced perspective tentatively links to the viewpoint of Ali et al. supporting the beneficial actions of prolactin as a pro-differentiation pathway restricting breast cancer cell plasticity, following emerging evidence that preventing epithelial-tomesenchymal transition and acquisition of stemness may be a viable approach to temper cancer progression.

This Research Topic also highlights the involvement of prolactin in two diseases besides cancer. Triebel et al. provide an up-to-date discussion of the anti-angiogenic and antivasopermeability properties of prolactin and vasoinhibins, which may help restrict the vascularization in the eye of patients with diabetes. The translational potential is advocated by results of a clinical trial in which higher prolactin levels were associated with less diabetic retinopathy.

Prolactinomas are the most frequent functional pituitary tumors causing systemic hyperprolactinemia, with its clinical consequences, and mass effect, locally. The first-line treatment involves dopamine receptor D2 agonists, but a minority of patients with prolactinomas are resistant to this therapy. Ferraris explores impaired autocrine actions of prolactin (a local inhibitor of lactotroph proliferation acting through Prlr), independent of dopamine, in a subtype of medically-resistant prolactinomas. This implies that the pathogenesis of these prolactinomas is not the same as those responding to dopamine therapy, raising Prlr-targeting as a potential therapeutic approach.

Three additional papers emphasize the role of prolactin as a homeostasis hormone:

Macotela et al. discuss evidence for the beneficial actions of functional hyperprolactinemia (moderately-elevated prolactin levels) in metabolic diseases such as obesity and non-alcoholic fatty-liver disease. In clinical practice, beyond the role of prolactin in reproduction, a grey zone of hyperprolactinemia is defined as mild to moderate transient elevations of prolactin levels that are poorly understood. Thus, this review defines 'Homeo Fit-PRL levels' that are required to deal with metabolic challenges. Clapp et al. describe the roles of prolactin in inflammatory responses, and specifically in rheumatoid arthritis where prolactin has both negative and positive outcomes depending on circulating levels. Inflamed tissue is rich in enzymes that cleave prolactin into the bioactive metabolite vasoinhibins. This hormone also influences tissue responses to inflammation, and thus, when prolactin is high, such as during pregnancy and lactation, levels of vasoinhibins are also increased, providing both direct and indirect mechanisms to influence tissue responses. Finally, Garay et al. focus on placental lactogens, which are pregnancy-specific hormones that act through the Prlr. These hormones are critical to adaptive changes in the mother during pregnancy, and low placental lactogen has been associated with impaired pregnancy outcomes. The authors found that maintaining a conscious healthy diet during pregnancy was associated with increased placental lactogen and increased birthweight of babies.

Should Prlr signaling need to be inhibited in cancer or any other disease, Standing et al. provide the most up-to-date toolbox of the various approaches and drug candidates that have been developed so far, including prolactin-based receptor antagonists, receptor neutralizing antibodies and small molecule inhibitors.

In conclusion, this Research Topic aimed to demonstrate how deciphering the complexity of the prolactin/Prlr system in different tissues has clinical relevance in understanding disease. Collectively, these reviews highlight that for normal function, prolactin must be in the "goldilocks zone" – not too high, and not too low – "just right". This evidence constitutes a challenge for any therapeutic intervention aimed at modulating systemic Prlr signaling in disease.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.



Dual Roles of Prolactin and Vasoinhibin in Inflammatory Arthritis

Carmen Clapp^{*}, Georgina Ortiz, Jose F. García-Rodrigo, María G. Ledesma-Colunga, Oscar F. Martínez-Díaz, Norma Adán and Gonzalo Martínez de la Escalera

Instituto de Neurobiología, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México (UNAM), Campus UNAM-Juriquilla, Querétaro, Mexico

The term inflammatory arthritis defines a family of diseases, including rheumatoid arthritis (RA), caused by an overactive immune system, and influenced by host aspects including sex, reproductive state, and stress. Prolactin (PRL) is a sexually dimorphic, reproductive, stress-related hormone long-linked to RA under the general assumption that it aggravates the disease. However, this conclusion remains controversial since PRL has both negative and positive outcomes in RA that may depend on the hormone circulating levels, synthesis by joint tissues, and complex interactions at the inflammatory milieu. The inflamed joint is rich in matrix metalloproteases that cleave PRL to vasoinhibin, a PRL fragment with proinflammatory effects and the ability to inhibit the hyperpermeability and growth of blood vessels. This review addresses this field with the idea that explanatory mechanisms lie within the PRL/vasoinhibin axis, an integrative framework influencing not only the levels of systemic and local PRL, but also the proteolytic conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin, as vasoinhibin itself has dual actions on joint inflammation. In this review, we discuss recent findings from mouse models suggesting the upregulation of endogenous vasoinhibin by the pro-inflammatory environment and showing dichotomous actions and signaling mechanisms of PRL and vasoinhibin on joint inflammation that are cell-specific and context-dependent. We hypothesize that these opposing actions work together to balance the inflammatory response and provide new insights for understanding the pathophysiology of RA and the development of new treatments.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dave Grattan, University of Otago, New Zealand

Reviewed by: Andrei Tica, University of Craiova, Romania

> *Correspondence: Carmen Clapp clapp@unam.mx

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 27 March 2022 Accepted: 26 April 2022 Published: 02 June 2022

Citation:

Clapp C, Ortiz G, García-Rodrigo JF, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Martínez-Díaz OF, Adán N and Martínez de la Escalera G (2022) Dual Roles of Prolactin and Vasoinhibin in Inflammatory Arthritis. Front. Endocrinol. 13:905756. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.905756 Keywords: rheumatoid arthritis, proinflammatory cytokines, joint inflammation, angiogenesis, synovial fibroblasts, endothelial cells, prolactin, vasoinhibin

INTRODUCTION

Inflammatory arthritis is a collective name for a group of acute and chronic diseases driven by an overactive immune system that causes painful inflammation and stiffness of one or more articular joints. These diseases, broadly classified as non-autoimmune (sepsis arthritis and gout) and autoimmune (rheumatoid arthritis, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, spondyloarthritis, among others) are progressively debilitating if untreated. Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is the most common chronic inflammatory arthritis affecting around 1% of the global population with a female to male ratio 3 to 1 (1). RA manifests as progressive synovial hyperplasia (pannus formation) and inflammation (synovitis) leading to polyarticular destruction. The etiology of RA is multifactorial, with genetic, environmental, and host-related factors driving early alterations of the innate and adaptive immune

system that result in the recruitment of immune cells into the joints and subsequent chronic inflammation.

The close association between RA, sex, reproductive state, and stress have long-linked the sexually dimorphic, reproductive, stressrelated hormone prolactin (PRL) to disease progression (2). However, the role of PRL in RA is more complex than anticipated. Clinical and pre-clinical studies have shown that PRL can be both proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory in a context-dependent manner. The detailed essentials of the association of PRL and RA are beyond the scope of this article and can be found in several reviews (2–5). Here, we briefly summarize the bases of the association between PRL and RA and focus on recent findings in arthritic rodents showing direct effects of PRL on joint tissues and the influence of the proteolytic conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin, a PRL fragment with dual actions on vascular and non-vascular cells of joint tissues that affect inflammatory reactions. Finally, we discuss how this information may be translated into novel therapeutic interventions.

PROLACTIN AND RA

The fact that RA is more frequent in women and disparity is greater at younger ages (6) encouraged investigating the female reproductive history. Early studies showed a higher risk of RA in nulliparous than parous women and a higher risk and worsening of RA in the postpartum period in association with breastfeeding (7). Because both risk factors (reduced fecundity and breastfeeding) associate with hyperprolactinemia, PRL was suggested as a biological explanation (8). Furthermore, the frequently observed adverse relationship between stressful events and RA (9) pointed to the upregulation of PRL in response to stress (10) as a contributing factor. However, other evidence suggested the opposite. A large population cohort, controlled for breastfeeding among parous women, did not support nulliparity as risk factor and revealed that breastfeeding for >12 months was inversely related to the development of RA (11). Also, RA improves or goes into remission during pregnancy (12) when the circulating levels of PRL and placental lactogen are high. Moreover, stress worsens but also attenuates RA dependent on the duration and type of stressors and in association with stress hormones, including PRL (9). For example, acute exposure to hyperprolactinemia enhances inflammation during stress, whereas chronic hyperprolactinemia is immunosuppressive (13). Finally, controversies were found when measuring PRL levels in the circulation of patients with RA (reviewed by Clapp et al., 2016 (2)). Higher, similar, and even lower PRL levels, within the normal range ($\leq 20 \ \mu g/L$), occurred with no clear association to disease severity. Lowering or increasing circulating PRL levels with dopamine D2 receptor agonists or antagonists, respectively, were both effective and ineffective against RA. Altogether the contrasting findings have indicated dual outcomes of PRL in RA and encouraged the search for clarifying mechanisms.

Opposite effects of PRL on the immune response have been known for more than three decades and are essentially associated to PRL concentration (14), with lower levels ($\leq 25 \ \mu g/L$) being

immunostimulatory and higher levels ($\leq 100 \ \mu g/L$) immunosuppressive (15). It is possible that systemic levels of PRL in RA are confounded by PRL produced and metabolized at the inflamed joint. Infiltrated leukocytes and fibroblasts of the RA synovium produce PRL (16) and matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) upregulated in the joints of patients with RA (17) cleave this hormone to vasoinhibin (18), a PRL fragment with potent anti-angiogenic and pro-inflammatory properties (19). Following is a summary of the PRL/vasoinhibin axis, an integrative framework able to alter joint inflammation by influencing the levels of systemic and local PRL and vasoinhibin.

THE PRL/VASOINHIBIN AXIS

The PRL/vasoinhibin axis is a newly described endocrine axis where the proteolytic cleavage of PRL to vasoinhibin is regulated at the hypothalamus, the pituitary, and the target tissue levels (20). Disruption of this axis contributes to the pathogenesis and progression of diabetic retinopathy (21), retinopathy of prematurity (22), peripartum cardiomyopathy (23), preeclampsia (24), and inflammatory arthritis (25, 26). Vasoinhibin comprises a family of PRL fragments that range from 5.6 to 18 kDa that correspond to the first 48 to 159 amino acid residues of PRL depending on the cleavage site of proteases that include MMPs (18), cathepsin D (27), bone morphogenetic protein 1 (28), thrombin (29), and plasmin (30). Vasoinhibin signals through receptor/binding protein complexes distinct from the PRL receptor (31) to exert effects frequently opposite to those of the full-length hormone. PRL stimulates angiogenesis, whereas vasoinhibin inhibits angiogenesis, vasodilation, and vasopermeability (19). Vasoinhibin acts as proinflammatory cytokine upregulating inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in lung tissues (fibroblasts and type II epithelial cells) (32), whereas PRL attenuates proinflammatory cytokine-induced iNOS expression in these cells (33). PRL inhibits and vasoinhibin stimulates anxiety- and depression-related behaviors (34) as well as neuronal apoptosis (35), respectively. However, both PRL and vasoinhibin stimulate the release of vasopressin by the hypothalamo-neurohypophyseal system (36). Because opposing actions reside within the PRL molecule, proteolytic cleavage represents an efficient mechanism for balancing functions. Recent work showed that a short linear motif of just three residues (His46-Gly47-Arg48) is the functional antiangiogenic determinant of vasoinhibin and that such motif is concealed in PRL by salt-bridges between Arg48 and Glu161 and 162 located in PRL fourth alfa-helix, a part of PRL removed during vasoinhibin generation (37).

The influence of the PRL/vasoinhibin axis in arthritis is suggested by the presence of PRL in the synovial fluid and of PRL, vasoinhibin, and PRL-cleaving MMPs in joint tissues including chondrocytes, vascular endothelial cells, synoviocytes, fibroblasts, and immune cells (reviewed by Clapp et al., 2016 (2)). While RA remains a uniquely human disease, animal models with induced synovial inflammation are an essential component of drug development (38) that have helped investigate the influence of the PRL/vasoinhibin axis in RA.

PRL, VASOINHIBIN, AND INDUCED ARTHRITIS IN RODENTS

Murine adjuvant arthritis (AA) and antigen-induced arthritis (AIA) are models of inflammatory arthritis, including RA, where disease is mediated by antigen-specific immune responses by T and B lymphocytes (39). The AA model is commonly induced by a single intradermal injection of complete Freund's adjuvant in rats and mice and is characterized by a reliable, rapid onset and progression of robust and easily measurable polyarticular inflammation, cartilage degradation, and bone loss. AIA is usually induced in mice immunized by intradermal and subsequent intra-articular injection of antigen (methylated bovine serum albumin) that causes acute monoarticular inflammation and eventual joint destruction.

A first study, carried out 40 years ago, suggested a detrimental effect of PRL by showing that hypophysectomized rats do not develop AA unless treated with this hormone (40). However, adrenocortical deficiency due to hypophysectomy confounded PRL action. In the absence of hypophysectomy, rats made hyperprolactinemic by placing anterior pituitary grafts under the kidney capsule showed less severe AA and higher corticosterone circulating levels (41). The PRL beneficial action was recently confirmed and extended by showing that hyperprolactinemia induced by anterior pituitary grafts, osmotic minipumps delivering PRL, or treatment with the dopamine D2 receptor blocker, haloperidol, reduced joint inflammation and pain, cartilage loss, and bone erosion in AA rats (42, 43). Reduced inflammation involved systemic (lower levels of circulating Creactive protein and TNF α) and local mechanisms (43). The long isoform of the PRL receptor was upregulated in arthritic joints where hyperprolactinemia inhibited enhanced expression of proinflammatory cytokines (TNFα, IL-1β, IL-6, INFγ), elevated chondrocyte apoptosis, and increased osteoclast differentiation (42, 43). Furthermore, PRL-receptor null mice (Prlr-/-) exhibited a more severe AA (43), which was consistent with previous reports showing that targeted disruption of the PRL receptor (44) or PRL (45) enhances immune responses and mortality under stressrelated conditions.

The positive role of PRL in murine arthritis contrasts with its controversial action in RA. Because high PRL levels are immunosuppressive (15), the magnitude of the induced hyperprolactinemia (>60 μ g/L) (42, 43) could be an explanatory mechanism. Another contributing factor may be the cleavage of PRL to vasoinhibin. Hyperprolactinemia promotes the conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin by providing more substrate to cleaving proteases. Hyperprolactinemic mice overexpressing PRL in the liver have enhanced levels of circulating vasoinhibin (46), and pharmacologically induced hyperprolactinemia results in higher levels of vasoinhibin in ocular tissues and fluids of rats (47) and humans (48). In agreement, the activity of major PRL-cleaving proteases, MMPs and cathepsin D, is upregulated in the joints from AIA mice (26), vasoinhibin increases in the circulation of Prlr-/- mice when subjected to AIA (26), and Prlr-/- mice are hyperprolactinemic (49).

Upregulation of vasoinhibin can contribute to the beneficial outcome of PRL in arthritis by means of its inhibitory effects on blood vessels. Exacerbated vasopermeability and angiogenesis promote synovial inflammation and inhibition of angiogenesis is a promising therapy in RA (50). Hypervasopermeability results in edema formation and joint swelling, and pannus formation requires new blood vessels to cope with the increased requirement of oxygen and nutrients and the delivery of inflammatory cells and molecules. Consistent with this notion, the intra-articular delivery of the vasoinhibin gene *via* a recombinant adeno-associated type 2 vector (AAV2-Vi) reduced pannus vasopermeability and angiogenesis, joint inflammation, and bone loss in mice under severe AIA (25).

Nevertheless, the role of vasoinhibin in arthritis is not a simple matter, as vasoinhibin is also proinflammatory. Higher circulating vasoinhibin levels coincide with exacerbated arthritis in Prlr-/- mice (26, 43) and vasoinhibin has proinflammatory effects in lung tissues (32). A recent study showed that vasoinhibin indirectly inhibits and directly stimulates joint inflammation depending on vasoinhibin concentration and the severity of the disease in which it acts (26). While the AAV2-Vi vector indirectly (via an antiangiogenic mechanism) ameliorated severe joint inflammation (25), it enhanced arthritis under mild inflammatory conditions (26). Vasoinhibin gene delivery in mice subjected to mild AIA enhanced joint swelling, synovial leukocyte infiltration, and expression of proinflammatory mediators (Il1b, Il6, Inos, Mmp3, Icam1, Cxcl1, Cxcl2, Cxcl3, and Ccl2) by a direct action on synovial fibroblasts (26). The magnitude of vasoinhibin transgene expression was higher under mild vs. severe AIA suggesting that, depending on the inflammatory context, higher levels of vasoinhibin are needed to promote inflammation but not anti-inflammation in arthritis.

Altogether evidence shows that dual actions of PRL extend to vasoinhibin and are dependent on the local concentration of each hormone, the level of inflammation, the activity of local proteases, and the activation of specific cells and signaling pathways.

TARGETED CELLS AND SIGNALING PATHWAYS

PRL signals directly on chondrocytes and synovial fibroblasts to inhibit cartilage degradation, synovial inflammation, and osteoclastogenesis in arthritis (42, 43). Articular chondrocytes express the long form of the PRL receptor (51) and PRL inhibits the apoptosis of cultured chondrocytes in response to proinflammatory cytokines (Cyt: IL-1 β , TNF α and INF γ) by preventing the induction of p53 and decreasing the BAX/BCL-2 ratio through a NO-independent, JAK2-STAT3 dependent pathway (42) (**Figure 1**). Furthermore, the Cyt upregulate the long PRL receptor in synovial fibroblasts (43) which are key cells in the initiation and perpetuation of joint inflammation and destruction (52). PRL induces the phosphorylation/activation of STAT3 in cultured in synovial fibroblasts to inhibit Cyt-induced expression of IL-1 β , IL-6, and receptor activator of nuclear factor



κB ligand (RANKL), a major promoter of osteoclastogenesis in RA (43) (**Figure 1**).

We hypothesize that these opposing actions work in concert to prevent infection and limit destruction of joint tissues.

CLINICAL IMPLICATION

Animal models of RA are of limited therapeutic information since none of these models are truly RA. However, murine inflammatory arthritis has been extensively used for drug development (38) and has provided insights into the influence of the PRL/vasoinhibin axis on joint inflammation. Experimental studies showed that increasing prolactinemia, either by PRL infusion or treatment with the dopamine D2 receptor blocker haloperidol, ameliorates the severity of arthritis, either directly (42) or via the PRL conversion to antiangiogenic vasoinhibin (25) (Figure 2). Of note, a pilot clinical trial carried out 40 years ago showed that haloperidol improved the evolution of RA (56) and a recent observational study described the potential inverse association between haloperidol and RA (57). Also, inhibition of angiogenesis is a promising therapy for RA (50) and vasoinhibin itself may represent a therapeutic opportunity by virtue of its antiangiogenic and anti-vasopermeability properties. Translation of vasoinhibin into the clinic has been hampered by difficulties in its recombinant production (58). However, the barrier of using vasoinhibin as therapeutic agent was recently removed by showing that seven amino acid peptides containing the anti-angiogenic motif (HGR) of vasoinhibin inhibit angiogenesis and vasopermeability with the same potency as the whole protein (37). Oligopeptide optimization to target vascular and not non-vascular actions in arthritis represents

In contrast to PRL, vasoinhibin acts on synovial fibroblasts to promote inflammation. Vasoinhibin activates the NF κ B signaling pathway in cultured synovial fibroblasts to upregulate proinflammatory mediators, chemokines, and iNOS-mediated NO production (26) (**Figure 1**). However, like PRL, vasoinhibin inhibits inflammation albeit through the inhibition of vascular endothelial cells. Vasoinhibin signals on synovial endothelial cells to stimulate protein phosphatase 2A and inhibit the Ca²⁺-calmodulin binding that leads to blockage of the VEGF-induced endothelial NOS (eNOS) activation required for pannus vasopermeability and

angiogenesis (25, 53) (Figure 1). Dual actions on inflammation illustrate the complex balance of the inflammatory response. As PRL and vasoinhibin, major proinflammatory cytokines (INFγ, IL-2, IL-6, TNFα) function as anti-inflammatory mediators and classical anti-inflammatory factors (IL-10, TGFa, glucocorticoids) exhibit proinflammatory effects depending on cytokine concentration, the stage of the disease, and the combination with other cytokines (54, 55). Major questions are how and when PRL and vasoinhibin opposing actions operate and mechanistically interact to influence arthritis progression (Figure 2). Current data suggest that vasoinhibin generation is dependent on hyperprolactinemia and that the proinflammatory action of vasoinhibin on synovial fibroblasts may occur during the early mild phase of arthritis, whereas the anti-inflammatory effect, via inhibition of synovial vascular cells, manifest at a later, more severe stage (26).



a promising therapeutic approach and an important tool for guiding future research. Nonetheless, dichotomous actions of the PRL/ vasoinhibin axis expose its intricate role in inflammatory arthritis and demand further research to better understand its role and therapeutic application in RA.

CONCLUSIONS

The role of PRL in RA remains poorly defined but hyperprolactinemia is emerging as a protective influence. Evidence supporting the beneficial impact of physiological hypeprolactinemia (in pregnancy and after breastfeeding) on RA is reinforced by experimental studies showing that sustained PRL administration or genetic deletion of the PRL receptor ameliorates or worsens the severity of inflammatory arthritis, respectively. PRL signals on arthritic joint tissues (chondrocytes and synovial fibroblasts) to inhibit cartilage degradation, synovial inflammation, and osteoclastogenesis. Hyperprolactinemia promotes the conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin, a PRL fragment that directly stimulates and indirectly inhibits (via an antiangiogenic mechanism) joint inflammation in a context- and cell type-dependent manner. Understanding the mechanisms governing the regulation and action of the PRL/ vasoinhibin axis in inflammatory arthritis should help clarify the role of PRL in RA to ultimately develop novel therapeutic interventions that can be tested in patients.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CC wrote the manuscript. GO, JG-R, ML-C, FM-D, NA, and GME edited, and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from UNAM DGAPA-PAPIIT IN202321 and L'Oréal-UNESCO-AMC-CONALMEX to CC.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Fernando López-Barrera and Xarubet Ruíz-Herrera for technical assistance.

REFERENCES

- 1. Silman AJ, Pearson JE. Epidemiology and Genetics of Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2002) 4(Suppl 3):S265–72. doi: 10.1186/ar578
- Clapp C, Adan N, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Solis-Gutierrez M, Triebel J, Martinez de la Escalera G. The Role of the Prolactin/Vasoinhibin Axis in Rheumatoid Arthritis: An Integrative Overview. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2016) 73 (15):2929–48. doi: 10.1007/s00018-016-2187-0
- Neidhart M, Gay RE, Gay S. Prolactin and Prolactin-Like Polypeptides in Rheumatoid Arthritis. *BioMed Pharmacother* (1999) 53(5-6):218–22. doi: 10.1016/S0753-3322(99)80091-2
- 4. Chuang E , Molitch ME. Prolactin and Autoimmune Diseases in Humans. *Acta BioMed* (2007) 78(Suppl 1):255–61.
- Costanza M, Binart N, Steinman L, Pedotti R. Prolactin: A Versatile Regulator of Inflammation and Autoimmune Pathology. *Autoimmun Rev* (2015) 14 (3):223–30. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2014.11.005
- Symmons D, Turner G, Webb R, Asten P, Barrett E, Lunt M, et al. The Prevalence of Rheumatoid Arthritis in the United Kingdom: New Estimates for a New Century. *Rheumatol (Oxford)* (2002) 41(7):793–800. doi: 10.1093/ rheumatology/41.7.793
- Brennan P, Silman A. Breast-Feeding and the Onset of Rheumatoid Arthritis. Arthritis Rheum (1994) 37(6):808–13. doi: 10.1002/art.1780370605
- Brennan P, Ollier B, Worthington J, Hajeer A, Silman A. Are Both Genetic and Reproductive Associations With Rheumatoid Arthritis Linked to Prolactin? *Lancet* (1996) 348(9020):106–9. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(96)02037-5
- Cutolo M, Straub RH. Stress as a Risk Factor in the Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (2006) 13(5-6):277-82. doi: 10.1159/000104855
- Levine S, Muneyyirci-Delale O. Stress-Induced Hyperprolactinemia: Pathophysiology and Clinical Approach. Obstet Gynecol Int (2018) 2018:9253083. doi: 10.1155/2018/9253083
- Karlson EW, Mandl LA, Hankinson SE, Grodstein F. Do Breast-Feeding and Other Reproductive Factors Influence Future Risk of Rheumatoid Arthritis? Results From the Nurses' Health Study. *Arthritis Rheum* (2004) 50(11):3458– 67. doi: 10.1002/art.20621
- Østensen M, Villiger PM. The Remission of Rheumatoid Arthritis During Pregnancy. Semin Immunopathol (2007) 29(2):185–91. doi: 10.1007/s00281-007-0072-5
- Ochoa-Amaya J, Malucelli B, Cruz-Casallas P, Nasello A, Felicio L, Carvalho-Freitas M. Acute and Chronic Stress and the Inflammatory Response in Hyperprolactinemic Rats. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (2010) 17(6):386–95. doi: 10.1159/000292063
- Spangelo BL, Hall NR, Ross PC, Goldstein AL. Stimulation of *In Vivo* Antibody Production and Concanavalin-A-Induced Mouse Spleen Cell Mitogenesis by Prolactin. *Immunopharmacology* (1987) 14(1):11–20. doi: 10.1016/0162-3109(87)90004-x
- Matera L, Cesano A, Bellone G, Oberholtzer E. Modulatory Effect of Prolactin on the Resting and Mitogen-Induced Activity of T, B, and NK Lymphocytes. *Brain Behav Immun* (1992) 6(4):409–17. doi: 10.1016/0889-1591(92)90039-q
- 16. Nagafuchi H, Suzuki N, Kaneko A, Asai T, Sakane T. Prolactin Locally Produced by Synovium Infiltrating T Lymphocytes Induces Excessive Synovial Cell Functions in Patients With Rheumatoid Arthritis. J Rheumatol (1999) 26(9):1890–900.
- McInnes IB, Schett G. The Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid Arthritis. N Engl J Med (2011) 365(23):2205–19. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1004965
- Macotela Y, Aguilar MB, Guzmán-Morales J, Rivera JC, Zermeño C, López-Barrera F, et al. Matrix Metalloproteases From Chondrocytes Generate an Antiangiogenic 16 kDa Prolactin. J Cell Sci (2006) 119(9):1790–800. doi: 10.1242/jcs.02887
- Clapp C, Thebault S, Macotela Y, Moreno-Carranza B, Triebel J, de la Escalera GM. Regulation of Blood Vessels by Prolactin and Vasoinhibins. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2015) 846:83–95. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_4
- Triebel J, Bertsch T, Bollheimer C, Rios-Barrera D, Pearce CF, Hüfner M, et al. Principles of the Prolactin/Vasoinhibin Axis. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol (2015) 309(10):R1193–R203. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00256.2015
- Triebel J, Macotela Y, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C. Prolactin and Vasoinhibins: Endogenous Players in Diabetic Retinopathy. *IUBMB Life* (2011) 63(10):806– 10. doi: 10.1002/iub.518

- Zepeda-Romero LC, Vazquez-Membrillo M, Adan-Castro E, Gomez-Aguayo F, Gutierrez-Padilla JA, Angulo-Castellanos E, et al. Higher Prolactin and Vasoinhibin Serum Levels Associated With Incidence and Progression of Retinopathy of Prematurity. *Pediatr Res* (2017) 81(3):473–9. doi: 10.1038/pr.2016.241
- Hilfiker-Kleiner D, Kaminski K, Podewski E, Bonda T, Schaefer A, Sliwa K, et al. A Cathepsin D-Cleaved 16 kDa Form of Prolactin Mediates Postpartum Cardiomyopathy. *Cell* (2007) 128(3):589–600. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.12.036
- González C, Parra A, Ramirez-Peredo J, Garcia C, Rivera JC, Macotela Y, et al. Elevated Vasoinhibins may Contribute to Endothelial Cell Dysfunction and Low Birth Weight in Preeclampsia. *Lab Invest* (2007) 87(10):1009–17. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3700662
- 25. Ortiz G, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Wu Z, García-Rodrigo JF, Adan N, de la Escalera GM, et al. Vasoinhibin Reduces Joint Inflammation, Bone Loss, and the Angiogenesis and Vasopermeability of the Pannus in Murine Antigen-Induced Arthritis. *Lab Invest* (2020) 100(8):1068–79. doi: 10.1038/s41374-020-0432-5
- Ortiz G, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Wu Z, García-Rodrigo JF, Adan N, Martinez-Diaz OF, et al. Vasoinhibin is Generated and Promotes Inflammation in Mild Antigen-Induced Arthritis. *Endocrinology* (2022). doi: 10.1210/endocr/ bqac036
- Piwnica D, Touraine P, Struman I, Tabruyn S, Bolbach G, Clapp C, et al. Cathepsin D Processes Human Prolactin Into Multiple 16K-Like N-Terminal Fragments: Study of Their Antiangiogenic Properties and Physiological Relevance. *Mol Endocrinol* (2004) 18(10):2522–42. doi: 10.1210/me.2004-0200
- Ge G, Fernández CA, Moses MA, Greenspan DS. Bone Morphogenetic Protein 1 Processes Prolactin to a 17-kDa Antiangiogenic Factor. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci U.S.A. (2007) 104(24):10010–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0704179104
- Zamora M, Robles JP, Aguilar MB, de Jesús Romero-Gómez S, Bertsch T, Martínez de la Escalera G, et al. Thrombin Cleaves Prolactin Into a Potent 5.6kDa Vasoinhibin: Implication for Tissue Repair. *Endocrinology* (2021) 162 (12):bqab177. doi: 10.1210/endocr/bqab177.
- Friedrich C, Neugebauer L, Zamora M, Robles JP, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C, et al. Plasmin Generates Vasoinhibin-Like Peptides by Cleaving Prolactin and Placental Lactogen. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2021) 538:111471. doi: 10.1016/ j.mce.2021.111471
- Bajou K, Herkenne S, Thijssen VL, D'amico S, Bouché A, Tabruyn S, et al. PAI-1 Mediates the Antiangiogenic and Profibrinolytic Effects of 16K Prolactin. Nat Med (2014) 20(7):741–7. doi: 10.1038/nm.3552
- Corbacho AM, Nava G, Eiserich JP, Noris G, Macotela Y, Struman I, et al. Proteolytic Cleavage Confers Nitric Oxide Synthase Inducing Activity Upon Prolactin. J Biol Chem (2000) 275(18):13183–6. doi: 10.1074/jbc.275.18.13183
- 33. Corbacho AM, Macotela Y, Nava G, Eiserich JP, Cross CE, Martinez de la Escalera G, et al. Cytokine Induction of Prolactin Receptors Mediates Prolactin Inhibition of Nitric Oxide Synthesis in Pulmonary Fibroblasts. FEBS Lett (2003) 544(1-3):171–5. doi: 10.1016/s0014-5793(03)00499-x
- Zamorano M, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Adán N, Vera-Massieu C, Lemini M, Méndez I, et al. Prolactin-Derived Vasoinhibins Increase Anxiety-and Depression-Related Behaviors. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (2014) 44:123–32. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2014.03.006
- Aroña RM, Arnold E, Macías F, López-Casillas F, Clapp C, Martínez de la Escalera G. Vasoinhibin Generation and Effect on Neuronal Apoptosis in the Hippocampus of Late Mouse Embryos. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol (2020) 318(4):R760–R71. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00286.2019
- Mejía S, Torner LM, Jeziorski MC, Gonzalez C, Morales MA, de la Escalera GM, et al. Prolactin and 16K Prolactin Stimulate Release of Vasopressin by a Direct Effect on Hypothalamo-Neurohypophyseal System. *Endocrine* (2003) 20(1):155–61. doi: 10.1385/ENDO:20:1-2:155
- 37. Robles JP, Zamora M, Siqueiros-Marquez L, Adan-Castro E, Ramirez-Hernandez G, Nuñez FF, et al. The HGR Motif is the Antiangiogenic Determinant of Vasoinhibin: Implications for a Therapeutic Orally Active Oligopeptide. Angiogenesis (2021) 25(1):57–70. doi: 10.1007/s10456-021-09800-x
- Firestein GS. Rheumatoid Arthritis in a Mouse? Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol (2009) 5(1):1. doi: 10.1038/ncprheum0973
- Bendele A. Animal Models of Rheumatoid Arthritis. J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact (2001) 1(4):377–85.
- Berczi I, Nagy E. A Possible Role of Prolactin in Adjuvant Arthritis. Arthritis Rheum (1982) 25(5):591–4. doi: 10.1002/art.1780250517

- Neidhart M, Flückiger E. Hyperprolactinaemia in Hypophysectomized or Intact Male Rats and the Development of Adjuvant Arthritis. *Immunology* (1992) 77(3):449–55.
- Adan N, Guzman-Morales J, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Perales-Canales SI, Quintanar-Stephano A, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Prolactin Promotes Cartilage Survival and Attenuates Inflammation in Inflammatory Arthritis. J Clin Invest (2013) 123(9):3902–13. doi: 10.1172/JCI69485
- 43. Ledesma-Colunga MG, Adan N, Ortiz G, Solis-Gutierrez M, Lopez-Barrera F, Martinez de la Escalera G, et al. Prolactin Blocks the Expression of Receptor Activator of Nuclear Factor kappaB Ligand and Reduces Osteoclastogenesis and Bone Loss in Murine Inflammatory Arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2017) 19 (1):93. doi: 10.1186/s13075-017-1290-4
- 44. Moreno-Carranza B, Goya-Arce M, Vega C, Adán N, Triebel J, López-Barrera F, et al. Prolactin Promotes Normal Liver Growth, Survival, and Regeneration in Rodents: Effects on Hepatic IL-6, Suppressor of Cytokine Signaling-3, and Angiogenesis. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol (2013) 305(7):R720–R6. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00282.2013
- Dugan AL, Thellin O, Buckley DJ, Buckley AR, Ogle CK, Horseman ND. Effects of Prolactin Deficiency on Myelopoiesis and Splenic T Lymphocyte Proliferation in Thermally Injured Mice. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143(10):4147– 51. doi: 10.1210/en.2002-220515
- 46. Chang AS, Grant R, Tomita H, Kim H-S, Smithies O, Kakoki M. Prolactin Alters Blood Pressure by Modulating the Activity of Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2016) 113(44):12538–43. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1615051113
- Adán-Castro E, Siqueiros-Márquez L, Ramírez-Hernández G, Díaz-Lezama N, Ruiz-Herrera X, Núñez FF, et al. Sulpiride-Induced Hyperprolactinemia Increases Retinal Vasoinhibin and Protects Against Diabetic Retinopathy in Rats. J Neuroendocrinol (2022) 34:e13091. doi: 10.1111/jne.13091
- Nuñez-Amaro CD, Moreno-Vega AI, Adan-Castro E, Zamora M, Garcia-Franco R, Ramirez-Neria P, et al. Levosulpiride Increases the Levels of Prolactin and Antiangiogenic Vasoinhibin in the Vitreous of Patients With Proliferative Diabetic Retinopathy. *Transl Vis Sci Technol* (2020) 9(9):27. doi: 10.1167/tvst.9.9.27
- Schuff KG, Hentges ST, Kelly MA, Binart N, Kelly PA, Iuvone PM, et al. Lack of Prolactin Receptor Signaling in Mice Results in Lactotroph Proliferation and Prolactinomas by Dopamine-Dependent and-Independent Mechanisms. *J Clin Invest* (2002) 110(7):973–81. doi: 10.1172/JCI15912
- Leblond A, Allanore Y, Avouac J. Targeting Synovial Neoangiogenesis in Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Autoimmun Rev* (2017) 16(6):594–601. doi: 10.1016/ j.autrev.2017.04.005
- Zermeno C, Guzman-Morales J, Macotela Y, Nava G, Lopez-Barrera F, Kouri J, et al. Prolactin Inhibits the Apoptosis of Chondrocytes Induced by Serum Starvation. J Endocrinol (2006) 189(2):R1–8. doi: 10.1677/joe.1.06766

- Bartok B, Firestein GS. Fibroblast-Like Synoviocytes: Key Effector Cells in Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Immunol Rev* (2010) 233(1):233–55. doi: 10.1111/ j.0105-2896.2009.00859.x
- 53. Thebault S, González C, García C, Zamarripa DA, Nava G, Vaca L, et al. Vasoinhibins Prevent Bradykinin-Stimulated Endothelial Cell Proliferation by Inactivating eNOS via Reduction of Both Intracellular Ca2+ Levels and eNOS Phosphorylation at Ser1179. *Pharmaceuticals* (2011) 4(7):1052–69. doi: 10.3390/ph4071052
- Shachar I, Karin N. The Dual Roles of Inflammatory Cytokines and Chemokines in the Regulation of Autoimmune Diseases and Their Clinical Implications. J Leukoc Biol (2013) 93(1):51–61. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0612293
- Cruz-Topete D, Cidlowski JA. One Hormone, Two Actions: Anti-and Pro-Inflammatory Effects of Glucocorticoids. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (2015) 22 (1-2):20–32. doi: 10.1159/000362724
- 56. Grimaldi M. Long-Term Low Dose Haloperidol Treatment in Rheumatoid Patients: Effects on Serum Sulphydryl Levels, Technetium Index, ESR, and Clinical Response. Br J Clin Pharmacol (1981) 12(4):579. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2125.1981.tb01268.x
- Nakagawa C, Yokoyama S, Hosomi K, Takada M. Repurposing haloperidol for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: an integrative approach using data mining techniques. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis* (2021) 13:1759720X211047057. doi: 10.1177/1759720X211047057
- Moreno-Carranza B, Robles JP, Cruces-Solís H, Ferrer-Ríos MG, Aguilar-Rivera E, Yupanki M, et al. Sequence Optimization and Glycosylation of Vasoinhibin: Pitfalls of Recombinant Production. *Protein Expr Purif* (2019) 161:49–56. doi: 10.1016/j.pep.2019.04.011

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Clapp, Ortiz, García-Rodrigo, Ledesma-Colunga, Martínez-Díaz, Adán and Martínez de la Escalera. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Prolactin: The Third Hormone in Breast Cancer

Linda A. Schuler* and Kathleen A. O'Leary

Department of Comparative Biosciences, School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, WI, United States

Prolactin coordinates with the ovarian steroids to orchestrate mammary development and lactation, culminating in nourishment and an increasingly appreciated array of other benefits for neonates. Its central activities in mammary epithelial growth and differentiation suggest that it plays a role(s) in breast cancer, but it has been challenging to identify its contributions, essential for incorporation into prevention and treatment approaches. Large prospective epidemiologic studies have linked higher prolactin exposure to increased risk, particularly for ER+ breast cancer in postmenopausal women. However, it has been more difficult to determine its actions and clinical consequences in established tumors. Here we review experimental data implicating multiple mechanisms by which prolactin may increase the risk of breast cancer. We then consider the evidence for role(s) of prolactin and its downstream signaling cascades in disease progression and treatment responses, and discuss how new approaches are beginning to illuminate the biology behind the seemingly conflicting epidemiologic and experimental studies of prolactin actions across diverse breast cancers.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Vincent Goffin, INSERM U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, France

Reviewed by:

Carrie S Shemanko, University of Calgary, Canada Carmen Clapp, National Autonomous University of Mexico, Mexico

> *Correspondence: Linda A. Schuler linda.schuler@wisc.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Molecular and Structural Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 04 April 2022 Accepted: 16 May 2022 Published: 16 June 2022

Citation:

Schuler LA and O'Leary KA (2022) Prolactin: The Third Hormone in Breast Cancer. Front. Endocrinol. 13:910978. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.910978 Keywords: prolactin (PRL), breast cancer, mammary cancer, luminal breast cancer, HER2+ breast cancer, STAT 5 transcription factor, triple negative breast cancer

1 INTRODUCTION

Factors that regulate cell-specific proliferation and differentiation repeatedly have been shown to be significant actors in oncogenesis and potential therapeutic targets in established cancers. Prolactin (PRL) cooperates with the ovarian steroids, estrogen and progesterone, to orchestrate the cycles of mammary development and differentiation that lead to successful lactation, providing nourishment for the offspring. PRL-initiated signals that expand alveolar cells during pregnancy and coordinate their differentiation at the time of birth have been mechanistically defined [(1-4) and references therein]. The essential actions of PRL in these physiological processes have suggested roles in breast

Abbreviations: APC, adenomatous polyposis coli; COL1A1, collagen type I alpha 1; DCIS, ductal carcinoma in situ; ECM, extracellular matrix; ER, estrogen receptor alpha; FAK, focal adhesion kinase; GH, growth hormone; JAK2, janus kinase 2; MHT, menopausal hormone therapy; MMP, matrix metalloprotease; MMTV, mouse mammary tumor virus; NOD, non-obese diabetic; NR4A, nuclear receptor subfamily 4 group A member 1; NRL, neu-related lipocalin; NSG, NOD SCID gamma; OHT, hydroxytamoxifen; PDX, patient-derived xenograft; PGE2, prostaglandin E2; PRL, prolactin; PRLR, prolactin receptor; PTGS2, prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2; RCAS, replication-competent ASLV long terminal repeat (LTR) with a splice acceptor; SCID, severe combined immunodeficiency; STAT, signal transducer and activator of transcription; TNBC, triple negative breast cancer.

cancer [(5–14) and references therein], by analogy to the recognized roles of the two other major hormones that regulate mammary development and function, estrogen and progesterone. Yet understanding its activities and consequences across diverse clinical breast cancers in order to develop prevention or treatment strategies has been elusive.

While control of PRL expression by pituitary lactotrophs during pregnancy and lactation is well understood [reviewed in (15)], its expression outside of pregnancy has received less attention. Pituitary PRL secretion is influenced by many factors, and circulating levels in nonpregnant women vary considerably (16-18). In addition to physiological stimuli, estrogen-progestin menopausal hormone therapy (MHT) raises circulating PRL (18), and anti-psychotics that antagonize dopamine induce hyperprolactinemia (19, 20). Further, PRL also can be expressed by non-lactotrophs, including within the mammary gland (21-23), and by breast cancer cells themselves (24-27). COX-2 (PTGS2) can induce PRL expression in fibroblasts, including at potential metastatic sites, mediated by PGE2 induction of NR4A (28). Moreover, in contrast to growth hormone (GH) in nonprimates, hGH is also a potent PRL receptor agonist (29, 30). Like PRL, it can be produced locally by breast cancer cells (26), and hGH and PRL receptors can heterodimerize (31). Thus, PRL receptors (PRLR) in the breast may be exposed to agonists from local and circulating systemic sources, even in the absence of pregnancy.

Here we review the epidemiologic evidence linking PRL to oncogenesis in the breast, and recent experimental studies implicating multiple underlying mechanisms. We then address the more controversial role(s) for PRL in established breast cancers. PRLR is highly expressed in many breast cancers across all different subtypes, and epidemiologic analyses and experimental studies are revealing that PRL can elicit both prodifferentiation and pro-aggression outcomes. We discuss how new approaches are illuminating the factors that determine the responses to PRL, including intrinsic tumor cell properties and the microenvironment, and point to directions for future studies that will integrate our understanding of this hormone in breast cancer progression and therapeutic responses.

2 PRL ACTIONS IN DEVELOPMENT OF BREAST CANCER

2.1 Epidemiological Studies

Multiple epidemiologic studies have examined the relationship between levels of circulating PRL and development of breast cancer [meta-analysis and review (32),]. Large prospective studies have linked higher levels of circulating PRL within the normal range to increased risk for breast cancers which express estrogen receptor alpha (ER+) in postmenopausal (16, 33), or premenopausal women (34). In the study nested within the Nurses' Health Study, PRL levels predicted breast cancer risk independent of estrogen (35). Additional analyses of this cohort found that the association of circulating PRL in the highest quartile in postmenopausal women ten years prior to diagnosis was strongest for aggressive ER+ breast cancer (36). Furthermore, epidemiologic studies have linked PRL to mammographic density (34, 37, 38), a potent independent contributor to increased breast cancer risk (39, 40). Incorporation of PRL in risk prediction models improves their efficacy (34, 41). Conversely, the reduced PRL levels in parous compared to nulliparous women may play a role in the long term protection conferred by pregnancy (16, 18, 34, 42).

2.2 Experimental Studies

2.2.1 In Vivo Models

The ability of PRL to stimulate mammary tumorigenesis in rodent models has been recognized for some time. Many early studies manipulated pituitary PRL (5–7), especially using pituitary isografts transplanted to the kidney capsule to chronically elevate circulating PRL by removing the inhibitory effects of dopamine (43). This approach reveals effects of PRL in combination with progesterone; in rodents, PRL also supports the corpus luteum (44).

More recently, genetically modified mice have permitted interrogation of mechanisms by which PRL may increase risk of breast cancer, apart from ovarian steroids. Transgenic PRL under the control of several promoters leads to mammary cancers [reviewed in (45)], as does transgenic mammary STAT5A, the canonical mediator of PRL signals (46). PRL drives development of mammary cancers in mice with germline ablation of Stat1 secondary to somatic truncating mutations in Prlr, resulting in an alternatively spliced protein resembling the human "intermediate" isoform (47) (see Sections 3.1, 3.4.2). Our group generated the NRL-PRL mouse (48, 49), in which transgenic rat PRL is expressed by mammary epithelia, mimicking the local PRL synthesis in breasts of women (23). Unlike circulating PRL, this locally elevated PRL does not disturb estrous cycling, enabling study of the interactions of PRL with ovarian hormones, of particular importance when assessing models of pre- and post-menopausal breast cancer. Mammary glands of young adult NRL-PRL females exhibit elevated pERK1/ 2 and pAKT, in addition to pSTAT5 (50), reflecting the spectrum of PRL-initiated signaling cascades (22, 51). These mammary glands exhibit both ductal abnormalities (mammary intraepithelial neoplasias, resembling ductal carcinoma in situ, DCIS), and epithelial hyperplasias (48, 52). With age, nulliparous females spontaneously develop histologically diverse, metastatic ER+ carcinomas with long latencies, mirroring the epidemiologic link between PRL exposure and aggressive ER+ cancer (36). These tumors can develop without postpubertal ovarian steroids, similar to the observation that the increased risk conferred by PRL in women is independent from estrogen (16), although supplemental 17β -estradiol decreases tumor latency (50). Once established, tumors are no longer dependent on estrogen for growth, modeling clinical anti-estrogen resistant luminal B cancers (53-55). However, the ER remains functional; estrogen activity modulates tumor gene expression and behavior, including proliferation and cancer stem cell activity (54, 56).

In order to understand the molecular events underlying PRLdriven oncogenesis, we performed comprehensive genomic

profiling over the course of disease (57). Similar to clinical ER+ breast cancers (58-60), end stage tumors exhibited few nonsynonymous somatic mutations. However, nearly 80% of tumors showed alterations in the Ras pathway, including canonical activating mutations and copy number amplifications of Kras. Interestingly, many aggressive clinical ER+ breast cancers exhibit elevated Ras pathway activity as a result of mutations in the Ras proteins, or reduced expression or somatic loss of Ras-GAP tumor suppressors (61-64). Many of the remaining 20% of experimental PRL-induced cancers exhibited elevated pAKT, but not pERK1/2, consistent with driver mutations in the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase pathway, common in many clinical ER+ cancers (63, 65, 66). Transcriptomic analyses showed that tumors expressed variable transgenic PRL compared to preneoplastic tissue, suggesting divergent PRL influence once tumors are established. These analyses also revealed marked alterations in cell-intrinsic processes and the tumor microenvironment, including immune activity. Consistent with low numbers of intratumoral lymphocytes, including CD8+ effector T cells, but large numbers of infiltrating macrophages, tumors contained strikingly reduced transcripts for many chemokines and indicators of anti-tumor immunity. This immunosuppressed environment resembles that of clinical ER+ breast cancers [reviewed in (67, 68)].

2.2.2 Direct Actions on Mammary Epithelia

Extensive studies of the direct actions of PRL on breast cancer cells *in vitro* have demonstrated increased proliferation and cell turnover [reviewed in (22)], and these effects are also observed in normal mammary epithelia in the dynamic *in vivo* environment in multiple murine models (2, 45, 49). In addition, recent studies have revealed that PRL powerfully influences the mammary epithelial hierarchy, both independent of ovarian steroids and in concert with these hormones (69) (**Figure 1**).

In the NRL-PRL model, local PRL increased epithelial stem/ progenitor activity and dampened the regulatory networks which drive differentiation (69). In ovariectomized young adult females, transgenic PRL increased luminal progenitors; in combination with estrogen and progesterone, PRL increased bilineage progenitors, and raised stem cell activity associated with augmented canonical Wnt signaling. However, PRL opposed steroid-driven luminal maturation, associated with reduced *Gata3* and higher *Sox9* transcripts (69). A growing literature supports stem/progenitor cell populations as cancer cells of origin (70), and mammary luminal progenitors have been implicated as precursors for multiple subtypes of breast cancer [reviewed in (71)]. The ability of PRL to expand these epithelial subpopulations would contribute to increased cancer risk.

2.2.3 Effects on Non-Epithelial Cells

Multiple non-epithelial cells in the mammary environment have been reported to express PRLR (72, 73). Although few actions of PRL at stromal targets have been addressed experimentally in the context of breast cancer, data from physiologic and other pathologic states suggest the need for additional study. The critical roles of the immune system in mammary development, lactation and involution are increasingly appreciated (74-76). PRL, like the ovarian steroids, can influence mammary immune cell content and activity, both indirectly by altering epithelial cytokine secretion (77), as well as directly acting on both innate and adaptive immune cell subpopulations (78-83). Studies of lymphocyte activation in vitro showed a bimodal concentrationdependent response to PRL (84, 85), suggesting the intriguing possibility that mammary PRL synthesis may influence local immune activity. Together, these reports suggest that PRL may modulate inflammation and/or immunotolerance during tumorigenesis, with potential to contribute to a permissive environment for development of breast cancer.

PRL-induced synthesis of components of the extracellular matrix (ECM) by both epithelial and non-epithelial target cells may complement mitogenic effects of PRL on mammary epithelium to augment mammographic density, suggesting another mechanism by which PRL may raise risk (86). In this



FIGURE 1 | Studies of human samples and experimental models have shown that PRL can act on multiple target cells within the mammary environment, including not only epithelia, but also stromal cells, including immune and fibroblastic cell subpopulations. Although its effects on epithelia are best understood in the context of breast cancer, its actions on stromal targets which have been defined in other systems would also be predicted to increase the risk for breast cancer. See Section 2.2 for details.

regard, the ability of PRL to stimulate macrophages to augment fibrosis in pancreatic cancer is of interest (87). Furthermore, PRL can modulate angiogenesis. As an intact protein, it can promote vascularization (88, 89); in contrast, its proteolytic products (vasoinhibins) impede this process (90). These activities have suggested roles in normal mammary function as well as breast cancer (91).

2.2.4 Contributions to Growth of Early Lesions

These actions of PRL on breast epithelia and potentially on other stromal cells could support development of breast cancers. Moreover, these activities would fuel early lesions regardless of the initiating event (Figure 1). Many clinical DCIS lesions express PRLR (92), and the PRL antagonist, Δ 1-9-G129RhPRL, inhibited the mammosphere-forming activity of primary DCIS samples (93). The rich literature elevating systemic PRL using pituitary isografts in mouse models demonstrates that PRL in combination with progesterone can promote carcinogen- and p53 null-induced tumors [e.g., (6,94)]. Conversely, germline genetic ablation of Prl or Prlr slowed growth of lesions induced by viral oncogenes (95, 96). Antipsychotics that act by antagonizing dopamine, thereby raising circulating PRL, promoted tumorigenesis in experimental models initiated by RCAS-caErbB2, RCAS-HrasQ61L and MMTV-Wnt-1 (97). A recent study found that patients using these drugs had a significantly increased risk of breast cancer (20). Together, these observations in patients and murine models indicate a role(s) for PRL in progression of early lesions.

2.2.5 Cooperation With Other Factors

2.2.5.1 Estrogen, Progesterone

In patients, PRL would act in concert with other hormones and potentially carcinogenic factors, as well as dysregulation of multiple pathways as disease progressed. Prior to menopause, PRL would interact with ovarian steroids; after menopause, estrogen/progestin MHT would continue this crosstalk. In the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition cohort, postmenopausal women with higher circulating PRL who had used combined estrogen/progestin MHT had the most significant increase in incidence of ER+ breast cancer (33). Estrogen in the absence of progestins also would be an actor in postmenopausal women receiving either estrogen only MHT, or in untreated women by extraovarian estrogen synthesis (98, 99). PRL cooperates with estrogen, a well-recognized risk factor for breast cancer, by multiple mechanisms, including reciprocal upregulation of the other's receptors (100, 101), and downstream crosstalk (102, 103). Supplemental estrogen accelerates PRL-driven mammary cancers in the NRL-PRL model (50). Furthermore, PRL induced pAKT and pERK1/2 can activate ER α in the absence of estrogen ligand *in vivo* as well as in vitro (104-106). PRL interaction with progesterone has been best studied in the context of pregnancy and lactation, where these hormones cooperatively drive expansion of alveolar cells during pregnancy, but oppose one another to initiate lactation (3). Outside of pregnancy, they regulate the other's receptors, and as observed above, work together to increase mammary stem cells (69, 107, 108).

2.2.5.2 Other Oncogenic Factors

Locally elevated transgenic PRL also has revealed potent collaboration with other oncogenic pathways. Crosses between NRL-PRL mice and other murine models of mammary cancer, including elevated TGFa, loss of p53, and mutagen with increased canonical Wnt signals conferred by an inactivating mutation in the tumor suppressor APC, dramatically reduced tumor latency or increased tumor incidence (52, 104, 109-111). Transgenic PRL not only enhanced carcinogenesis, but also markedly influenced the resulting cancers in ways that would impact treatment responses. For example, transgenic local PRL increased the proportion of claudin low tumors in the absence of p53 (110), and in the presence of mutated APC, elevated PRL resulted in tumors with Notch-dependent cancer stem cell activity, compared to the β -catenin-dependence observed in tumors with mutant APC alone (111). Further, transgenic PRL and TGFa in combination sustained activation of the ERK1/2 and AKT signaling cascades (104, 109), reflecting the potent cooperation of PRL with growth factor-initiated signals (112, 113). This further activates ER α in the absence of estrogen ligand in vivo (104, 106, 109), one mechanism which underlies resistance of ER+ breast cancers to anti-estrogens (114, 115) (Section 3.3 below). In contrast to the positive interactions between PRL and growth factors in these transgenic murine and breast cancer models, PRL and EGF have been reported to oppose one another in "normal" mammary cell lines, such as HC11 and NMuMG; the phenotype of the target cell is likely to be critical in dictating the outcome of PRL signals and crosstalk with other signals (112, 116).

3 ROLE OF PRL IN ESTABLISHED BREAST CANCERS

In contrast to the strong epidemiologic data supporting a role for PRL in development of breast cancer, particularly of ER+ tumors, its role in established cancers continues to be actively debated. Much of the discussion revolves around the extent of PRLR expression by the tumor parenchyma, including which breast cancer subtypes and which PRLR isoforms, and importantly, whether PRL fuels tumor aggression or fosters a more differentiated phenotype.

3.1 PRL Receptors in Clinical Breast Cancers

PRLR isoforms with distinct intracellular domains and consequent differing signaling capacities are generated by alternative splicing. The full length "long" PRLR isoform is best studied, but as noted below, expression of the "intermediate" PRLR isoform in breast cancers is also recognized. Homo- and hetero-dimerization of these PRLR isoforms not only influences the repertoire of potential signaling pathways, but also stability of the receptors [reviewed in (22, 117)]. These isoforms have further confounded detection of PRLR across breast cancer subtypes, which is already complicated by the specificity and sensitivity of historically

available antibodies (117, 118). However, multiple recent studies have reported PRLR protein expression in ER+, HER2+ and triple negative (TNBC) breast cancers, in sharp contrast to the epidemiologic link between PRL and development of only ER+ breast cancers. The relative proportion of tumors within each subtype that expressed PRLR varied with the cohort examined, antibody utilized [i.e., detecting the extracellular domain shared by most PRLR isoforms (119–121), intracellular domain of the full length "long" PRLR (92, 122), or unique intracellular domain of the "intermediate" PRLR isoform (117)], and other methodological differences. Given these variables, it is not surprising that the proportion of PRLR-expressing breast cancers varied from 25-83%.

Although PRLR expression was independent of ER (92, 119, 120, 122), PRLR levels were highest in ER+ tumors when analyzed (92, 123). Some of these studies found highest PRLR expression in more differentiated tumors in patients with longer metastasis free survival (92, 119). In contrast, Shemanko and her colleagues found that higher tumor PRLR protein levels correlated with a shorter time to bone metastasis, consistent with experimental PRL-induced osteoclast differentiation (120). Some of these reports included interrogation of relative transcript abundance and outcomes in various publicly available databases; with the caveat that transcript levels may not reflect protein expression, these results also differed (92, 123).

Although overall, TNBCs expressed less PRLR detected with an antibody to the intracellular domain of the "long" PRLR (92), a subset of these tumors expressed higher PRLR levels. This TNBC subset was found to be more differentiated, supporting the hypothesis that PRL drives a pro-differentiation program in these cancers (122). (See review by Ali and colleagues elsewhere in this series). Interestingly, however, Clevenger and colleagues reported that the "intermediate" isoform of the PRLR, which would not have been detected with the antibody used in the study above, was most highly expressed in TNBC (117). Moreover, they found that cancers with a high ratio of transcripts for the "intermediate" to the "long" PRLR isoform were associated with greater likelihood of distant metastases in the TCGA database. Experimentally, heterodimers of these PRLR isoforms were more stable, and less able to activate STAT5 (Section 3.4.2 below). Clinical TNBCs are very heterogeneous (124, 125); together, these reports suggest that different TNBC subsets may respond quite differently to PRL.

Although many of these studies correlated levels of PRLR protein or transcripts with prognosis, albeit with conflicting conclusions, the outcome of PRLR signaling has been directly addressed only in small Phase I/II studies of patients with advanced disease. A study of a PRLR neutralizing antibody as a monotherapy that included 34 breast cancer patients (all subtypes, but 75% ER+ cancers) found no significant effect on disease progression (126). In another small Phase II trial (20 breast cancer patients), the dopamine D2 receptor agonist, cabergoline, was used to inhibit secretion of pituitary PRL; two of these patients experienced extended disease control (127). The lack of definitive positive results dampened enthusiasm, although the small number of patients, the advanced stage of their disease.

and extensive pretreatment regimens limit interpretation. However, interest in this area persists. Conjugates of other therapeutic agents to PRL antagonists or PRLR neutralizing antibodies are being developed, as discussed further in Section 3.3 below.

3.2 Experimental Studies Using Xenografts

Mouse PRL has little activity at the human PRLR (30), which has complicated experimental study of breast cancers *in vivo*. However, Rui and his colleagues have developed a mouse in which the mouse *Prl* gene has been replaced with the human *PRL* gene (NSG-Pro), resulting in physiologic regulation of hPRL expression (128). In these recipients, ER+ patient derived xenografts (PDXs) displayed a remarkable 15-20 fold higher transplantation rate than in wildtype NOD SCID gamma (NSG) mice. Moreover, the NSG-Pro mice facilitated metastatic dissemination and growth of distant lesions, genetic evolution and development of anti-estrogen resistance (128). These studies support an important role for PRL in the biology of ER+ tumors.

Well-characterized breast cancer cell lines modeling different breast cancer subtypes have been extensively studied in vitro to understand the outcomes of PRL actions, and to dissect its signals and mechanisms of interaction with other factors; these reports will not be further reviewed here. (See reviews by Ali and Clevenger and their colleagues elsewhere in this series). Some investigators have examined PRL responses in murine recipients of transplanted cell lines by providing another source of hPRL, with conflicting results. Primary tumors of transplanted MDA-MB-468 breast cancer cells that expressed hPRL grew more rapidly than tumors that did not in nu/nu (nude) mice (129). Reduction of the "long" PRLR isoform reduced pulmonary and hepatic metastatic burden in NOD-SCID recipients of HER2+ BT474 cells, which were supplemented with hPRL (130). In contrast, hPRL-treatment of NOD/SCID mice bearing xenografts of MDA-MB-453 breast cancer cells reduced tumor growth and dissemination (122), and growth of primary HER2+ SKBR3 tumors (131).

In a different approach, Ali and her colleagues used CRISPR/ Cas9 to reduce PRLR expression in the ER+ MCF7 and HER2+ SKBR3 breast cancer cell lines (132). Loss of PRLR in MCF7 cells reduced ER expression, consistent with regulation of *ESR1* by PRL, and promoted less differentiated, more aggressive tumors upon transplantation to NOD/SCID mice. In HER2+ SKBR3 cells, loss of PRLR increased HER2 expression, and ability to colonize lungs of NSG recipients. These findings, together with associated *in vitro* analyses, indicate beneficial actions of PRLR in these models (132). (*See review by Ali and colleagues elsewhere in this series*).

The basis for the disparate responses to PRL in these xenograft studies is unclear. There are many differences among these experiments. The transplanted cancer cells, whether PDXs or different breast cancer cell lines (133, 134), are quite distinct. Moreover, the design of these studies differs markedly, including placement of the transplanted cells, the extent that the murine hosts are immunocompromised, and method of manipulating PRL activity. Additional studies are necessary to understand how these findings reflect diverse clinical breast cancers.

Few studies have been performed in syngeneic experimental models. However, the findings are intriguing. In a murine model of HER2+ cancer (MMTV-neu), the PRL antagonist, G129R-hPRL, reduced metastases after removal of the primary tumor (135). In a subsequent study, the effects of G129R-hPRL on HER2 signaling in this model were found to be dependent on cancer associated fibroblasts (136), supporting the importance of study of complex systems with multiple cell types. Systemically reducing expression of the "long" PRLR isoform using a novel method reduced metastases in the aggressive 4T1 model, and PRL-

reduced metastases in the aggressive 4T1 model, and PRLsupported immunosuppressive Tregs were identified as a major target (83, 130). These observations underscore the drawbacks of xenograft models. Most notably, currently available xenograft recipients are severely immunocompromised, lacking critical components of the host response. Ongoing efforts to develop mice with "humanized" immune systems will address this shortcoming. In addition, subtle differences in the structures of mouse/human proteins can obscure paracrine/systemic communication between tumor and stromal cells, e.g., PRL itself (30).

3.3 PRL Interactions With Other Treatment Approaches

Although PRL/PRLR inhibitors have not shown robust promise as monotherapies, there has been long term interest in their interaction with other treatment modalities, especially with antiestrogens in ER+ breast cancers. As noted in Section 2.2.5, PRL cooperates with estrogen by multiple mechanisms, which have been dissected primarily in the well-differentiated ER+ breast cancer cell line, MCF7 (100-103). Not surprisingly, as for other aspects of cancer biology, this relationship evolves with disease progression. In an experimental rat model of hormonallyresponsive ER+ mammary cancer, concomitant inhibition of PRL and aromatase cooperatively reduced tumor growth (137). Similarly, in therapy naïve ER+ PDXs transplanted to NSG-Pro recipients, PRL initially supported anti-estrogen responsiveness, but with time, the PRL environment facilitated development of resistance to tamoxifen (128). This was associated with increased growth factor signals, including ligand independent activation of ER, a potent outcome of PRL-growth factor crosstalk (See Section 2.2.5), and activation of the ERBB2 pathway (128). This relationship between PRL and resistance to anti-estrogens is reflected in some but not all small clinical studies [reviewed in (16)]. Interestingly, LAT1/SLC7A5, a transporter for branched chain amino acids which is regulated by PRL during lactation (138), is highly expressed by tamoxifen resistant cancers (139-141). The growing recognition of the importance of tumor metabolism, and role of PRL in regulation of metabolism during lactation, points to this area for further study.

The potent crosstalk of PRL with growth factor-initiated signals observed both in breast cancer cell lines (112, 142), and anti-estrogen resistant ER+ PDXs (128) has suggested that targeting PRL signaling in combination with these pathways may be an efficacious therapeutic strategy. PRL can initiate phosphorylation of HER2 in SKBR3 and BT474 breast cancer cells *in vitro* and in a murine MMTV-neu-derived tumor ex vivo

(136, 143, 144). In light of the apparent conflict of these *in vitro* observations with the results of some but not all xenograft studies as noted in Section 3.2, this deserves additional investigation.

Several small clinical studies suggested that reduction of PRL might improve responses to chemotherapies [reviewed in (16, 145)]. The ability of PRL to promote survival of breast cancer cells *in vitro* has been appreciated for some time [reviewed in (22, 145)]. In breast cancer cell lines representing different cancer subtypes, PRL promoted to resistance to chemotherapies, including doxorubicin, paclitaxel, and cisplatin (93, 146, 147). Several related mechanisms have been identified, including PRL-induced expression of anti-apoptotic proteins (148), transcription of the multidrug resistance transporter ABCG2 (149), and activation of glutathione-S-transferase (147). Interaction with chemotherapies has not been directly revisited clinically, but these actions may contribute to the efficacy of compounds conjugated to anti-PRL agents, as noted below.

The relatively low toxicity of PRL antagonists and PRLR neutralizing antibodies and widespread PRLR expression across different breast cancer subtypes have prompted their development as delivery vehicles for other therapeutic agents, including cytotoxic compounds (121, 135, 150, 151), anti-HER2 (152), and immunomodulators to attract and/or activate CD8+ T cells (135, 153). In addition to targeting delivery of other treatments, testing of these molecules will also provide information on the efficacy of concomitant inhibition of PRL signals.

3.4 PRL Initiated Signals

3.4.1 Canonical JAK2-STAT5 Pathway

As described above, most studies have examined the outcome of the sum of all PRL-initiated signals in different breast cancer settings. However, it has long been appreciated that PRL can activate multiple signaling cascades (22, 51), with potentially different outcomes. The JAK2-STAT5A pathway mediates PRLdriven proliferation and differentiation that is essential for successful lactation (2, 154, 155), and binding of STAT5A to regulatory enhancer regions initiates chromatin remodeling, coordinating tissue specific gene expression (4, 156). (See review by Clevenger and colleagues elsewhere in this series). Transgenic overexpression of STAT5A leads to mammary carcinomas in the absence of other oncogenes (46). However, evidence for high STAT5A activity in clinical breast cancers has been repeatedly associated with more differentiated cancers and better prognoses [(154, 157, 158) and references therein]. Consistently, the JAK2-STAT5A pathway also has been linked to PRL-induced pro-differentiation activities in various experimental models (53, 56, 159-161) (Figure 2). Of particular interest for premenopausal breast cancer, PRLactivated STAT5 suppressed a progestin-induced progenitor population in T47D breast cancer cells (162).

The highly homologous STAT5B remains a complication in these studies. In contrast to STAT5A, STAT5B is not associated with a more favorable prognosis in patients (158), and *in vitro*, STAT5B drives aggressive behavior in several models (56, 159, 161). Activities distinct from STAT5A are supported by different



target genes (56, 158, 163), and divergent regulation by estrogen activity (56). Additional studies with more specific reagents are needed to resolve the roles of the STAT5 isoforms in PRL actions

3.4.2 Other Signaling Cascades

in breast cancer.

PRL can also initiate activation of src family kinases, and multiple additional mediators, including AKT and MAP kinases (164–168). Interestingly, the alternatively spliced PRLR isoforms with distinct intracellular domains are less able to activate the JAK2/STAT5 pathway than the well-studied "long" PRLR isoform. Indeed, heterodimerization of the "long" PRLR isoform with the "intermediate" isoform, which was recently reported to be highly expressed in a subset of TNBC (see Section 3.1), inhibits phosphorylation of STAT5, without impacting other PRL-activated signaling pathways (117). AKT and MAP kinase cascades are linked to tumor progression for many cancers (169-173). Moreover, as noted above, they can activate ER α in the absence of ligand (105, 106), with implications for therapeutic responses to anti-estrogens in ER+ breast cancers. Importantly, they are also potent sites of cooperation with other oncogenic factors, including growth factors (112, 142). Together, these observations point to the potentially divergent outcomes of different arms of PRL signals, and raise the question of determinants of the repertoire of signaling options for PRL. Clearly intrinsic differences in tumor cells themselves, including relative levels of PRLR isoforms and other signaling components play a role; different breast cancer cell lines, even of the same breast cancer subtype, exhibit different spectra of PRL activated

signals *in vitro* [e.g., (137, 174)]. In addition, as discussed below, environmental factors also can powerfully modulate the balance of PRL signals.

3.4.3 Features of the Extracellular Matrix Shift PRL-Initiated Signals in ER+ Tumor Cells and Alter Sensitivity To Anti-Estrogens

Accumulating data underscore the importance of the ECM in normal mammary function and tumor behavior (86, 175). A mechanically stiff matrix increases signaling through focal adhesions (176, 177). Aligned collagen fibers oriented perpendicularly to the tumor boundary have been linked to a poor prognosis, particularly in ER+ breast cancer (178). We have demonstrated that ECM structure can strongly influence the spectrum of PRL signals and PRL-estrogen crosstalk in ER+ breast cancer cells, and reciprocally, that these hormones can modify ECM structure (Figure 2). When well-characterized ER+ breast cancer cell lines were cultured in stiff ECM in vitro (MCF7 and T47D cells in 3-dimensional collagen cultures and tunable polyacrylamide substrates), PRL was less able to activate JAK2/ STAT5, but more strongly activated FAK-SRC-ERK1/2, associated with increased localization of PRLR in focal adhesions (167, 179). These conditions augmented PRL-driven invasion and re-orientation of collagen fibers in vitro (167), and intravasation and metastasis of PRL-initiated ER+ tumors in a syngeneic model of increased COL1A1 density/stiffness in vivo (180). Moreover, a stiff/dense matrix enhanced PRL-estrogen crosstalk to increase invasion, reduce responsiveness to tamoxifen, and further modify ECM structure in vitro (181); these findings were supported using the syngeneic ER+ model above (55). Moreover, progesterone further augmented PRL induction of *MMP3* RNA in stiff matrices (107). These studies indicate that desmoplasia, a feature of the microenvironment of many tumors, can alter the repertoire of PRL-initiated signals to favor pro-tumor pathways and anti-estrogen resistance, thus illuminating one mechanism underlying the apparent disparate reports of the outcomes of PRL signals in ER+ breast cancers. Extension of these studies of the effect of ECM characteristics on PRL signals to other breast cancer subtypes may further resolve some of the apparently contradictory reports.

4 SUMMARY AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Strong epidemiologic data linking higher levels of circulating PRL to increased risk for ER+ breast cancer are supported by multiple lines of experimental evidence. Independently from ovarian steroids, PRL can modulate the epithelial hierarchy and increase progenitor populations, drive development of ductal and alveolar abnormalities, and with time, promote aggressive metastatic ER+ carcinomas. PRL engages in complex crosstalk with estrogen and progesterone, cooperating with them by multiple mechanisms, but also opposing steroid-driven differentiation. Further understanding of these interactions apart from the hormonal milieu of pregnancy will provide additional insight into the impact of PRL on increased breast cancer risk in premenopausal women and postmenopausal women treated with estrogen-progesterone

MHT (107, 162, 182). As disease progresses with dysregulation of multiple pathways, intrinsic tumor cell properties and the stromal environment are likely to alter the responses of target cells to PRL and its interactions with other potential oncogenic factors. Although not well understood, the literature suggests that PRL also may act directly on multiple mammary stromal cell types including immune cell subpopulations and/or modulate their activity *via* paracrine signals, which may further increase risk. The high PRLR expression in clinical DCIS and preneoplastic structures in preclinical models is reminiscent of ER expression in many of these lesions [reviewed in (183)], and suggests a role for PRL at this early stage of the disease process.

In contrast, the role(s) of PRL in the biology of established clinical breast cancers remains unclear. Although PRLR is highly expressed by many tumors across breast cancer subtypes, data from small clinical trials inhibiting PRL action are difficult to interpret, and studies of xenografts, particularly of breast cancer cell lines, are conflicting. Responses of phenotypically diverse heterogeneous cancers are complicated by different levels of PRLR isoforms with distinct signaling capabilities, selection and genomic evolution as tumors progress and respond to initial therapies, and environmental context, including sitespecific responses of the metastatic niche [e.g., bone (120)], ECM properties and the steroid hormone and growth factor milieu (Figure 3). The emerging data support complex actions of PRL in breast cancer biology, resembling the major recognized hormonal actor in breast cancer, estrogen (184-186). This is illustrated in ER+ cancers, the breast cancer subtype in which PRL actions are currently best understood. Experimental





20

evidence shows that PRL can activate STAT5A-driven differentiation, and maintain ER α expression, thereby facilitating anti-estrogen responsiveness (56, 128, 132, 159, 161). However, PRL can also drive proliferation and invasion, and support development of resistance to anti-estrogens (128, 181). Within the heterogeneous TNBCs, evidence indicates distinct subgroups which exhibit divergent responses to PRL (117, 122). Conflicting outcomes in a very limited number of different HER2+ breast cancer cell lines suggest similar possibilities. Together, these reports paint a more nuanced picture of PRL action in established cancers, and potential for very different outcomes depending on context. They underscore the need for additional study of PRL in diverse clinical breast cancers, changes with disease progression and therapeutic pressure, and influences of the metastatic sites.

New technologies will assist in the resolution of these issues. The NSG-Pro mouse is a powerful tool to interrogate the actions of PRL in diverse clinical breast cancers in a dynamic in vivo environment (128). Already providing insights into ER+ cancers, this model will help resolve some of the conflicting studies observed with experimental xenografts of a relatively small number of breast cancer cell lines of other subtypes. It will enable dissection of the mechanisms underlying observed differences, and facilitate identification of biomarkers that predict beneficial or adverse responses to PRL and/or PRL inhibitors. Pending validation of humanized mice, syngeneic mouse models continue to be essential to reveal the impact of PRL as well as other agents on inflammation and suppression of anti-tumor immunity, a critical step toward employment of the promise of immunotherapies for hormonally responsive cancers. Further, as discussed in Section 2.2.3, many other stromal cell types which sculpt the tumor microenvironment are potential PRL targets, motivating additional study in the context of breast cancers. In addition, the paucity of inhibitors to interrogate PRL

REFERENCES

- Horseman ND. Prolactin and Mammary Gland Development. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (1999) 4:79-88. doi: 10.1023/A:1018708 704335
- Oakes SR, Rogers RL, Naylor MJ, Ormandy CJ. Prolactin Regulation of Mammary Gland Development. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2008) 13:13–28. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9069-5
- Obr AE, Grimm SL, Bishop KA, Pike JW, Lydon JP, Edwards DP. Progesterone Receptor and Stat5 Signaling Cross Talk Through RANKL in Mammary Epithelial Cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (2013) 27:1808–24. doi: 10.1210/me.2013-1077
- Shin HY, Hennighausen L, Yoo KH. STAT5-Driven Enhancers Tightly Control Temporal Expression of Mammary-Specific Genes. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2019) 24:61–71. doi: 10.1007/s10911-018-9418-y
- Welsch CW, Gribler C. Prophylaxis of Spontaneously Developing Mammary Carcinoma in C3H- HeJ Female Mice by Suppression of Prolactin. *Cancer Res* (1973) 33:2939–46.
- Nandi S, Guzman RC, Yang J. Hormones and Mammary Carcinogenesis in Mice, Rats, and Humans: A Unifying Hypothesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (1995) 92:3650–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.9.3650
- Vonderhaar BK. Prolactin Involvement in Breast Cancer. Endocr Relat Cancer (1999) 6:389–404. doi: 10.1677/erc.0.0060389

actions in clinical samples and experimental models is now addressed by small molecule inhibitors (129), the technology to reduce specific PRLR isoforms *in vivo* (130), and renewed interest in PRLR neutralizing antibodies (Sections 3.1, 3.3). Development of selective inhibitors of the JAK2 and src family kinase-mediated signals of PRL, taking advantage of our understanding of the closely related growth hormone receptor, will advance these studies (142, 187, 188). Together, these approaches will unravel the complex actions of PRL, permitting a new understanding of the role of this third hormone in breast cancer, with implications for prevention and treatment.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Both LS and KO'L contributed to the original drafts and editing process. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by NIH R01 CA179556, P30 CA014520 (University of Wisconsin Carbone Comprehensive Cancer Center), and More for Stage IV.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to Dr. Molly Morgan for her thoughtful and generous assistance with the illustrations, and Dr. Fern Murdoch for helpful discussions.

- Goffin V, Touraine P, Culler MD, Kelly PA. Drug Insight: Prolactin-Receptor Antagonists, a Novel Approach to Treatment of Unresolved Systemic and Local Hyperprolactinemia? *Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab* (2006) 2:571–81. doi: 10.1038/ncpendmet0270
- Muthuswamy SK. Autocrine Prolactin: An Emerging Market for Homegrown (Prolactin) Despite the Imports. *Genes Dev* (2012) 26:2253– 8. doi: 10.1101/gad.204636.112
- Harvey PW. Hypothesis: Prolactin is Tumorigenic to Human Breast: Dispelling the Myth That Prolactin-Induced Mammary Tumors are Rodent-Specific. J Appl Toxicol (2012) 32:1–9. doi: 10.1002/jat.1772
- Damiano JS, Wasserman E. Molecular Pathways: Blockade of the PRLR Signaling Pathway as a Novel Antihormonal Approach for the Treatment of Breast and Prostate Cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2013) 19:1644–50. doi: 10.1158 /1078-0432.CCR-12-0138
- Gorvin CM. The Prolactin Receptor: Diverse and Emerging Roles in Pathophysiology. J Clin Transl Endocrinol (2015) 2:85–91. doi: 10.1016/ j.jcte.2015.05.001
- Chen WY. The Many Faces of Prolactin in Breast Cancer. Adv Exp Med Biol (2015) 846:61–81. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_3
- Karayazi Atici O, Govindrajan N, Lopetegui-Gonzalez I, Shemanko CS. Prolactin: A Hormone With Diverse Functions From Mammary Gland Development to Cancer Metastasis. *Sem Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 114:159–70. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2020.10.005

- Phillipps HR, Yip SH, Grattan DR. Patterns of Prolactin Secretion. Mol Cell Endocrinol (2020) 502:110679. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2019.110679
- Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE. Prolactin and Breast Cancer Etiology: An Epidemiologic Perspective. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2008) 13:41– 53. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9063-y
- Ben Jonathan N, LaPensee CR, LaPensee EW. What can We Learn From Rodents About Prolactin in Humans? *Endocr Rev* (2008) 29:1–41. doi: 10.1210/er.2007-0017
- Tikk K, Sookthai D, Johnson T, Dossus L, Clavel-Chapelon F, Tjonneland A, et al. Prolactin Determinants in Healthy Women: A Large Cross-Sectional Study Within the EPIC Cohort. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* (2014) 23:2532–42. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-14-0613
- Peuskens J, Pani L, Detraux J, De Hert M. The Effects of Novel and Newly Approved Antipsychotics on Serum Prolactin Levels: A Comprehensive Review. CNS Drugs (2014) 28:421–53. doi: 10.1007/s40263-014-0157-3
- Rahman T, Sahrmann JM, Olsen MA, Nickel KB, Miller JP, Ma C, et al. Risk of Breast Cancer With Prolactin Elevating Antipsychotic Drugs: An Observational Study of US Women (Ages 18-64 Years). J Clin Psychopharmacol (2022) 42:7–16. doi: 10.1097/JCP.0000000000001513
- Ben-Jonathan N, Mershon JL, Allen DL, Steinmetz RW. Extrapituitary Prolactin: Distribution, Regulation, Functions, and Clinical Aspects. *Endocr Rev* (1996) 17:639–69. doi: 10.1210/edrv-17-6-639
- Clevenger CV, Furth PA, Hankinson SE, Schuler LA. Role of Prolactin in Mammary Carcinoma. *Endocr Rev* (2003) 24:1–27. doi: 10.1210/er.2001-0036
- Marano RJ, Ben-Jonathan N. Minireview: Extrapituitary Prolactin: An Update on the Distribution, Regulation, and Functions. *Mol Endocrinol* (2014) 28:622–33. doi: 10.1210/me.2013-1349
- 24. Ginsburg E, Vonderhaar BK. Prolactin Synthesis and Secretion by Human Breast Cancer Cells. *Cancer Res* (1995) 55:2591–5.
- McHale K, Tomaszewski JE, Puthiyaveettil R, Livolsi VA, Clevenger CV. Altered Expression of Prolactin Receptor-Associated Signaling Proteins in Human Breast Carcinoma. *Mod Pathol* (2008) 21:565–71. doi: 10.1038/ modpathol.2008.7
- 26. Wu ZS, Yang K, Wan Y, Qian PX, Perry JK, Chiesa J, et al. Tumor Expression of Human Growth Hormone and Human Prolactin Predict a Worse Survival Outcome in Patients With Mammary or Endometrial Carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2011) 96:E1619–29. doi: 10.1210/ jc.2011-1245
- Hachim IY, Shams A, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. A Favorable Role of Prolactin in Human Breast Cancer Reveals Novel Pathway-Based Gene Signatures Indicative of Tumor Differentiation and Favorable Patient Outcome. *Hum Pathol* (2016) 53:142–52. doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2016.02.010
- Zheng Y, Comaills V, Burr R, Boulay G, Miyamoto DT, Wittner BS, et al. COX-2 Mediates Tumor-Stromal Prolactin Signaling to Initiate Tumorigenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2019) 116:5223–32. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1819303116
- Isaksson OGP, Eden S, Jansson JO. Mode of Action of Pituitary Growth Hormone on Target Cells. Ann Rev Physiol (1985) 47:483–99. doi: 10.1146/ annurev.ph.47.030185.002411
- Utama FE, Tran TH, Ryder A, LeBaron MJ, Parlow AF, Rui H. Insensitivity of Human Prolactin Receptors to non-Human Prolactins: Relevance for Experimental Modeling of Prolactin Receptor-Expressing Human Cells. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150:1782–90. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-1057
- Xu J, Sun D, Jiang J, Deng L, Zhang Y, Yu H, et al. The Role of Prolactin Receptor in GH Signaling in Breast Cancer Cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (2013) 27:266–79. doi: 10.1210/me.2012-1297
- Wang M, Wu X, Chai F, Zhang Y, Jiang J. Plasma Prolactin and Breast Cancer Risk: A Meta- Analysis. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:25998. doi: 10.1038/ srep25998
- 33. Tikk K, Sookthai D, Johnson T, Rinaldi S, Romieu I, Tjonneland A, et al. Circulating Prolactin and Breast Cancer Risk Among Pre- and Postmenopausal Women in the EPIC Cohort. Ann Oncol (2014) 25:1422– 8. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu150
- 34. Gabrielson M, Ubhayasekera K, Ek B, Andersson Franko M, Eriksson M, Czene K, et al. Inclusion of Plasma Prolactin Levels in Current Risk Prediction Models of Premenopausal and Postmenopausal Breast Cancer. JNCI Cancer Spectr (2018) 2:pky055. doi: 10.1093/jncics/pky055

- 35. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Sluss P, Hankinson SE. A Prospective Study of Plasma Prolactin Concentrations and Risk of Premenopausal and Postmenopausal Breast Cancer. J Clin Oncol (2007) 25:1482–8. doi: 10. 1200/JCO.2006.07.6356
- Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Zhang X, Qian J, Sluss PM, Rosner BA, et al. A 20-Year Prospective Study of Plasma Prolactin as a Risk Marker of Breast Cancer Development. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:4810–9. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-0665
- Greendale GA, Huang MH, Ursin G, Ingles S, Stanczyk F, Crandall C, et al. Serum Prolactin Levels are Positively Associated With Mammographic Density in Postmenopausal Women. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2007) 105:337–46. doi: 10.1007/s10549-006-9454-y
- Becker S, Kaaks R. Exogenous and Endogenous Hormones, Mammographic Density and Breast Cancer Risk: Can Mammographic Density be Considered an Intermediate Marker of Risk? *Recent Results Cancer Res* (2009) 181:135–57. doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-69297-3_14
- Boyd NF, Martin LJ, Yaffe MJ, Minkin S. Mammographic Density and Breast Cancer Risk: Current Understanding and Future Prospects. *Breast Cancer Res* (2011) 13:223. doi: 10.1186/bcr2942
- 40. Huo CW, Chew GL, Britt KL, Ingman WV, Henderson MA, Hopper JL, Thompson EW, et al. Mammographic Density-A Review on the Current Understanding of its Association with Breast Cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat (2014) 144:479-502. doi: 10.1007/s10549-014-2901-2
- Tworoger SS, Zhang X, Eliassen AH, Qian J, Colditz GA, Willett WC, et al. Inclusion of Endogenous Hormone Levels in Risk Prediction Models of Postmenopausal Breast Cancer. J Clin Oncol (2014) 32:3111–7. doi: 10.1200/ JCO.2014.56.1068
- Schedin P. Pregnancy-Associated Breast Cancer and Metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer (2006) 6:281–91. doi: 10.1038/nrc1839
- Christov K, Swanson SM, Guzman RC, Thordarson G, Jin E, Talamantes F, et al. Kinetics of Mammary Epithelial Cell Proliferation in Pituitary Isografted BALB/c Mice. *Carcinogenesis* (1993) 14:2019–25. doi: 10.1093/ carcin/14.10.2019
- Stocco C, Telleria C, Gibori G. The Molecular Control of Corpus Luteum Formation, Function, and Regression. *Endocr Rev* (2007) 28:117–49. doi: 10.1210/er.2006-0022
- Arendt LM, Schuler LA. Transgenic Models to Study Actions of Prolactin in Mammary Neoplasia. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2008) 13:29–40. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9073-9
- 46. Iavnilovitch E, Cardiff RD, Groner B, Barash I. Deregulation of STAT5 Expression and Activation Causes Mammary Tumors in Transgenic Mice. *Int J Cancer* (2004) 112:607–19. doi: 10.1002/ijc.20484
- Griffith OL, Chan SR, Griffith M, Krysiak K, Skidmore ZL, Hundal J, et al. Truncating Prolactin Receptor Mutations Promote Tumor Growth in Murine Estrogen Receptor-Alpha Mammary Carcinomas. *Cell Rep* (2016) 17:249–60. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.08.076
- Rose-Hellekant TA, Arendt LM, Schroeder MD, Gilchrist K, Sandgren EP, Schuler LA. Prolactin Induces ERα-Positive and ERα-Negative Mammary Cancer in Transgenic Mice. Oncogene (2003) 22:4664–74. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1206619
- O'Leary KA, Shea MP, Schuler LA. Modeling Prolactin Actions in Breast Cancer In Vivo: Insights From the NRL-PRL Mouse. Adv Exp Med Biol (2015) 846:201–20. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_9
- Arendt LM, Evans LC, Rugowski DE, Garcia-Barchino MJ, Rui H, Schuler LA. Ovarian Hormones are Not Required for PRL-Induced Mammary Tumorigenesis, But Estrogen Enhances Neoplastic Processes. J Endocrinol (2009) 203:99–110. doi: 10.1677/JOE-09-0221
- Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its Receptor: Actions, Signal Transduction Pathways and Phenotypes Observed in PRL Receptor Knockout Mice. *Endocr Rev* (1998) 19:225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334
- Arendt LM, Rose-Hellekant TA, Sandgren EP, Schuler LA. Prolactin Potentiates TGFα Induction of Mammary Neoplasia in Transgenic Mice. *Am J Pathol* (2006) 168:1365–74. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.050861
- Arendt LM, Rugowski DE, Grafwallner-Huseth TL, Garcia-Barchino MJ, Rui H, Schuler LA. Prolactin-Induced Mouse Mammary Carcinomas Model Estrogen Resistant Luminal Breast Cancer. *Breast Cancer Res* (2011) 13:R11– 25. doi: 10.1186/bcr2819

- 54. Shea MP, O'Leary KA, Fakhraldeen SA, Goffin V, Friedl A, Wisinski KB, et al. Anti-Estrogen Therapy Increases Plasticity and Cancer Stemness of Prolactin-Induced ERα+ Mammary Carcinomas. *Cancer Res* (2018) 78:1672–84. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-17-0985
- 55. Jallow F, O'Leary KA, Rugowski DE, Guerrero JF, Ponik SM, Schuler LA. Dynamic Interactions Between the Extracellular Matrix and Estrogen Activity in Progression of ER+ Breast Cancer. Oncogene (2019) 38:6913-25. doi: 10.1038/s41388-019-0941-0
- Jallow F, Brockman JL, Helzer KT, Rugowski DE, Goffin V, Alarid ET, et al. 17beta-Estradiol and ICI182,780 Differentially Regulate STAT5 Isoforms in Female Mammary Epithelium, With Distinct Outcomes. *J Endocr Soc* (2018) 2:293–309. doi: 10.1210/js.2017-00399
- Campbell KM, O'Leary KA, Rugowski DE, Mulligan WA, Barnell EK, Skidmore ZL, et al. A Spontaneous Aggressive Erα+ Mammary Tumor Model is Driven by Kras Activation. *Cell Rep* (2019) 28:1526–37. doi: 10. 1016/j.celrep.2019.06.098
- Perou CM, Borresen-Dale AL. Systems Biology and Genomics of Breast Cancer. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2011) 3:a003293. doi: 10.1101/ cshperspect.a003293
- Curtis C, Shah SP, Chin SF, Turashvili G, Rueda OM, Dunning MJ, et al. The Genomic and Transcriptomic Architecture of 2,000 Breast Tumours Reveals Novel Subgroups. *Nature* (2012) 486:346–52. doi: 10.1038/nature10983
- Budczies J, Bockmayr M, Denkert C, Klauschen F, Lennerz JK, Gyorffy B, et al. Classical Pathology and Mutational Load of Breast Cancer - Integration of Two Worlds. J Pathol Clin Res (2015) 1:225–38. doi: 10.1002/cjp2.25
- Olsen SN, Wronski A, Castano Z, Dake B, Malone C, De Raedt T, et al. Loss of RasGAP Tumor Suppressors Underlies the Aggressive Nature of Luminal B Breast Cancers. *Cancer Discovery* (2017) 7:202–17. doi: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-16-0520
- Wright KL, Adams JR, Liu JC, Loch AJ, Wong RG, Jo CE, et al. Ras Signaling is a Key Determinant for Metastatic Dissemination and Poor Survival of Luminal Breast Cancer Patients. *Cancer Res* (2015) 75:4960–72. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-2992
- Griffith OL, Spies NC, Anurag M, Griffith M, Luo J, Tu D, et al. The Prognostic Effects of Somatic Mutations in ER-Positive Breast Cancer. Nat Commun (2018) 9:3476. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-05914-x
- Bertucci F, Ng CKY, Patsouris A, Droin N, Piscuoglio S, Carbuccia N, et al. Genomic Characterization of Metastatic Breast Cancers. *Nature* (2019) 569:560–4. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1056-z
- Stemke-Hale K, Gonzalez-Angulo AM, Lluch A, Neve RM, Kuo WL, Davies M, et al. An Integrative Genomic and Proteomic Analysis of PIK3CA, PTEN, and AKT Mutations in Breast Cancer. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68:6084–91. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-6854
- Vasan N, Toska E, Scaltriti M. Overview of the Relevance of PI3K Pathway in HR-Positive Breast Cancer. Ann Oncol (2019) 30:x3–x11. doi: 10.1093/ annonc/mdz281
- Schuler LA, Murdoch FE. Endogenous and Therapeutic Estrogens: Maestro Conductors of the Microenvironment of ER+ Breast Cancers. *Cancers* (2021) 13:3725. doi: 10.3390/cancers13153725
- Goldberg J, Pastorello RG, Vallius T, Davis J, Cui YX, Agudo J, et al. The Immunology of Hormone Receptor Positive Breast Cancer. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:674192. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.674192
- O'Leary KA, Shea MP, Salituro S, Blohm CE, Schuler LA. Prolactin Alters the Mammary Epithelial Hierarchy, Increasing Progenitors and Facilitating Ovarian Steroid Action. *Stem Cell Rep* (2017) 9:1167–79. doi: 10.1016/ j.stemcr.2017.08.011
- Sell S. On the Stem Cell Origin of Cancer. Am J Pathol (2010) 176:2584–494. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.091064
- Fu NY, Nolan E, Lindeman GJ, Visvader JE. Stem Cells and the Differentiation Hierarchy in Mammary Gland Development. *Physiol Rev* (2020) 100:489–523. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00040.2018
- Camarillo IG, Thordarson G, Moffat JG, Van Horn KM, Binart N, Kelly PA, et al. Prolactin Receptor Expression in the Epithelia and Stroma of the Rat Mammary Gland. *J Endocrinol* (2001) 171:85–95. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1710085
- 73. Hovey RC, Trott JF, Ginsburg E, Goldhar A, Sasaki MM, Fountain SJ, et al. Transcriptional and Spatiotemporal Regulation of Prolactin Receptor mRNA and Cooperativity With Progesterone Receptor Function During

Ductal Branch Growth in the Mammary Gland. Dev Dyn (2001) 222:192–205. doi: 10.1002/dvdy.1179

- Coussens LM, Pollard JW. Leukocytes in Mammary Development and Cancer. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2011) 3:a003285. doi: 10.1101/ cshperspect.a003285
- Need EF, Atashgaran V, Ingman WV, Dasari P. Hormonal Regulation of the Immune Microenvironment in the Mammary Gland. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2014) 19:229–39. doi: 10.1007/s10911-014-9324-x
- Plaks V, Boldajipour B, Linnemann JR, Nguyen NH, Kersten K, Wolf Y, et al. Adaptive Immune Regulation of Mammary Postnatal Organogenesis. *Dev Cell* (2015) 34:493–504. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2015.07.015
- Dill R, Walker AM. Role of Prolactin in Promotion of Immune Cell Migration Into the Mammary Gland. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2017) 22:13–26. doi: 10.1007/s10911-016-9369-0
- Matera L. Action of Pituitary and Lymphocyte Prolactin. Neuroimmunomodulation (1997) 4:171-80. doi: 10.1159/000097335
- Welniak LA, Richards SM, Murphy WJ. Effects of Prolactin on Hematopoiesis. Lupus (2001) 10:700–5. doi: 10.1191/096120301717164930
- Savino W, Mendes-da-Cruz DA, Lepletier A, Dardenne M. Hormonal Control of T-Cell Development in Health and Disease. Nat Rev Endocrinol (2016) 12:77–89. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2015.168
- Recalde G, Moreno-Sosa T, Yudica F, Quintero CA, Sanchez MB, Jahn GA, et al. Contribution of Sex Steroids and Prolactin to the Modulation of T and B Cells During Autoimmunity. *Autoimmun Rev* (2018) 17:504–12. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2018.03.006
- Tufa DM, Shank T, Yingst AM, Trahan GD, Shim S, Lake J, et al. Prolactin Acts on Myeloid Progenitors to Modulate SMAD7 Expression and Enhance Hematopoietic Stem Cell Differentiation Into the NK Cell Lineage. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10:6335. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-63346-4
- Chen KE, Ghosh M, Rivera L, Lin S, Kumar A, Swaminathan S, et al. Prolactin Enhances T Regulatory Cell Promotion of Breast Cancer Through the Long Form Prolactin Receptor. *Transl Oncol* (2021) 14:101195. doi: 10.1016/j.tranon.2021.101195
- Spangelo BL, Hall NR, Ross PC, Goldstein AL. Stimulation of *In Vivo* Antibody Production and Concanavalin-A-Induced Mouse Spleen Cell Mitogenesis by Prolactin. *Immunopharm* (1987) 14:11–20. doi: 10.1016/ 0162-3109(87)90004-X
- Matera L, Cesano A, Bellone G, Oberholtzer E. Modulatory Effect of Prolactin on the Resting and Mitogen-Induced Activity of T, B, and NK Lymphocytes. *Brain Behav Immun* (1992) 6:409–17. doi: 10.1016/0889-1591 (92)90039-Q
- Winkler J, Abisoye-Ogunniyan A, Metcalf KJ, Werb Z. Concepts of Extracellular Matrix Remodelling in Tumour Progression and Metastasis. Nat Commun (2020) 11:5120. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-18794-x
- Tandon M, Coudriet GM, Criscimanna A, Socorro M, Eliliwi M, Singhi AD, et al. Prolactin Promotes Fibrosis and Pancreatic Cancer Progression. *Cancer Res* (2019) 79:5316–27. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-3064
- Yang X, Meyer K, Friedl A. STAT5 and Prolactin Participate in a Positive Autocrine Feedback Loop That Promotes Angiogenesis. J Biol Chem (2013) 288:21184–96. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.481119
- Vazquez-Membrillo M, Siqueiros-Marquez L, Nunez FF, Diaz-Lezama N, Adan-Castro E, Ramirez-Hernandez G, et al. Prolactin Stimulates the Vascularisation of the Retina in Newborn Mice Under Hyperoxia Conditions. J Neuroendocrinol (2020) 32:e12858. doi: 10.1111/jne.12858
- Triebel J, Robles-Osorio ML, Garcia-Franco R, Martinez de la Escalera G, Clapp C, Bertsch T. From Bench to Bedside: Translating the Prolactin/ Vasoinhibin Axis. *Front Endocrinol* (2017) 8:342. doi: 10.3389/fendo. 2017.00342
- Clapp C, Thebault S, Macotela Y, Moreno-Carranza B, Triebel J, Martinez de la Escalera G. Regulation of Blood Vessels by Prolactin and Vasoinhibins. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2015) 846:83–95. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_4
- Hachim IY, Hachim MY, Lopez VM, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin Receptor Expression is an Independent Favorable Prognostic Marker in Human Breast Cancer. *Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol* (2016) 24:238–45. doi: 10.1097/PAI.00000000000178
- 93. Howell SJ, Anderson E, Hunter T, Farnie G, Clarke RB. Prolactin Receptor Antagonism Reduces the Clonogenic Capacity of Breast Cancer Cells and

Potentiates Doxorubicin and Paclitaxel Cytotoxicity. Breast Cancer Res (2008) 10:R68. doi: 10.1186/bcr2129

- Jerry DJ, Kittrell FS, Kuperwasser C, Laucirica R, Dickinson ES, Bonilla PJ, et al. A Mammary-Specific Model Demonstrates the Role of the P53 Tumor Suppressor Gene in Tumor Development. *Oncogene* (2000) 19:1052–8. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1203270
- Vomachka AJ, Pratt SL, Lockefeer JA, Horseman ND. Prolactin Gene-Disruption Arrests Mammary Gland Development and Retards T-Antigen-Induced Tumor Growth. Oncogene (2000) 19:1077–84. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1203348
- 96. Oakes SR, Robertson FG, Kench JG, Gardiner-Garden M, Wand MP, Green JE, et al. Loss of Mammary Epithelial Prolactin Receptor Delays Tumor Formation by Reducing Cell Proliferation in Low-Grade Preinvasive Lesions. Oncogene (2007) 26:543–53. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc. 1209838
- 97. Johnston AN, Bu W, Hein S, Garcia S, Camacho L, Xue L, et al. Hyperprolactinemia-Inducing Antipsychotics Increase Breast Cancer Risk by Activating JAK-STAT5 in Precancerous Lesions. *Breast Cancer Res* (2018) 20:42. doi: 10.1186/s13058-018-0969-z
- Barakat R, Oakley O, Kim H, Jin J, Ko CJ. Extra-Gonadal Sites of Estrogen Biosynthesis and Function. *BMB Rep* (2016) 49:488–96. doi: 10.5483/ BMBRep.2016.49.9.141
- 99. Hetemaki N, Savolainen-Peltonen H, Tikkanen MJ, Wang F, Paatela H, Hamalainen E, et al. Estrogen Metabolism in Abdominal Subcutaneous and Visceral Adipose Tissue in Postmenopausal Women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2017) 102:4588–95. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-01474
- 100. Gutzman JH, Miller KK, Schuler LA. Endogenous hPRL and Not Exogenous hPRL Induces ERa and PRLR Expression and Increases Estrogen Responsiveness in Breast Cancer Cells. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol (2004) 88:69–77. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2003.10.008
- 101. Dong J, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. A Novel Estradiol/Estrogen Receptor Alpha-Dependent Transcriptional Mechanism Controls Expression of the Human Prolactin Receptor. J Biol Chem (2006) 281:18825–36. doi: 10.1074/ jbc.M512826200
- 102. Gutzman JH, Nikolai SE, Rugowski DE, Watters JJ, Schuler LA. Prolactin and Estrogen Enhance the Activity of Activating Protein-1 in Breast Cancer Cells: Role of ERK1/2-Mediated Signals to C-Fos. *Mol Endocrinol* (2005) 19:1765–78. doi: 10.1210/me.2004-0339
- 103. Rasmussen LM, Frederiksen KS, Din N, Galsgaard E, Christensen L, Berchtold MW, et al. Prolactin and Oestrogen Synergistically Regulate Gene Expression and Proliferation of Breast Cancer Cells. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2010) 17:809–22. doi: 10.1677/ERC-09-0326
- 104. Arendt LM, Schuler LA. Prolactin Drives ERα-Dependent Ductal Expansion and Synergizes With TGFα to Induce Mammary Tumors in Males. Am J Pathol (2008) 172:194–202. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2008.070597
- 105. Gonzalez L, Zambrano A, Lazaro-Trueba I, Lopez E, Gonzalez JJ, Martin-Perez J, et al. Activation of the Unliganded Estrogen Receptor by Prolactin in Breast Cancer Cells. Oncogene (2009) 28:1298–308. doi: 10.1038/ onc.2008.473
- 106. O'Leary KA, Jallow F, Rugowski DE, Sullivan R, Sinkevicius KW, Greene GL, et al. Prolactin Activates Erα in the Absence of Ligand in Female Mammary Development and Carcinogenesis *In Vivo. Endocrinology* (2013) 154:4483– 92. doi: 10.1210/en.2013-1533
- 107. Leehy KA, Truong TH, Mauro LJ, Lange CA. Progesterone Receptors (PR) Mediate STAT Actions: PR and Prolactin Receptor Signaling Crosstalk in Breast Cancer Models. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol (2018) 176:88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2017.04.011
- Trabert B, Sherman ME, Kannan N, Stanczyk FZ. Progesterone and Breast Cancer. *Endocr Rev* (2020) 41:320-44. doi: 10.1210/endrev/bnz001
- 109. Arendt LM, Grafwallner-Huseth TL, Schuler LA. Prolactin-Growth Factor Crosstalk Reduces Mammary Estrogen Responsiveness Despite Elevated ERα Expression. Am J Pathol (2009) 174:1065–74. doi: 10.2353/ajpath. 2009.080719
- O'Leary KA, Rugowski DE, Sullivan R, Schuler LA. Prolactin Cooperates With Loss of P53 to Promote Claudin Low Mammary Carcinomas. *Oncogene* (2014) 33:3075–82. doi: 10.1038/onc.2013.278
- 111. O'Leary KA, Rugowski DE, Shea MP, Sullivan R, Moser AR, Schuler LA. Prolactin Synergizes With Canonical Wnt Signals to Drive Development of

ER+ Mammary Tumors *via* Activation of the Notch Pathway. *Cancer Lett* (2021) 503:231–9. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2021.01.012

- 112. Frank SJ. Mechanistic Aspects of Crosstalk Between GH and PRL and ErbB Receptor Family Signaling. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2008) 13:119– 29. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9065-9
- 113. Carver KC, Piazza TM, Schuler LA. Prolactin Enhances IGF-IR Phosphorylation by Decreasing its Association With the Tyrosine Phosphatase SHP-2 in MCF-7 Breast Cancer Cells. J Biol Chem (2010) 285:8003-12. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.066480
- 114. Osborne CK, Schiff R. Mechanisms of Endocrine Resistance in Breast Cancer. Ann Rev Med (2011) 62:233-47. doi: 10.1146/annurev-med-070909-182917
- 115. Roop RP, Ma CX. Endocrine Resistance in Breast Cancer: Molecular Pathways and Rational Development of Targeted Therapies. *Future Oncol* (2012) 8:273–92. doi: 10.2217/fon.12.8
- 116. Haines E, Minoo P, Feng Z, Resalatpanah N, Nie XM, Campiglio M, et al. Tyrosine Phosphorylation of Grb2: Role in Prolactin/Epidermal Growth Factor Cross Talk in Mammary Epithelial Cell Growth and Differentiation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29:2505–20. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00034-09
- 117. Grible JM, Zot P, Olex AL, Hedrick SE, Harrell JC, Woock AE, et al. The Human Intermediate Prolactin Receptor is a Mammary Proto-Oncogene. *NPJ Breast Cancer* (2021) 7:37. doi: 10.1038/s41523-021-00243-7
- 118. Galsgaard ED, Rasmussen BB, Folkesson CG, Rasmussen LM, Berchtold MW, Christensen L, et al. Re-Evaluation of the Prolactin Receptor Expression in Human Breast Cancer. J Endocrinol (2009) 201:115–28. doi: 10.1677/JOE-08-0479
- 119. Faupel-Badger JM, Duggan MA, Sherman ME, Garcia-Closas M, Yang XR, Lissowska J, et al. Prolactin Receptor Expression and Breast Cancer: Relationships With Tumor Characteristics Among Pre- and Post-Menopausal Women in a Population-Based Case-Control Study From Poland. *Horm Cancer* (2014) 5:42–50. doi: 10.1007/s12672-013-0165-7
- 120. Sutherland A, Forsyth A, Cong Y, Grant L, Juan TH, Lee JK, et al. The Role of Prolactin in Bone Metastasis and Breast Cancer Cell-Mediated Osteoclast Differentiation. J Natl Cancer Inst (2016) 108:djv338. doi: 10.1093/jnci/ djv338
- 121. Kelly MP, Hickey C, Makonnen S, Coetzee S, Jalal S, Wang Y, et al. Preclinical Activity of the Novel Anti-Prolactin Receptor (PRLR) Antibody-Drug Conjugate REGN2878-DM1 in PRLR-Positive Breast Cancers. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2017) 16:1299–311. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-16-0839
- 122. Lopez-Ozuna VM, Hachim IY, Hachim MY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin Pro-Differentiation Pathway in Triple Negative Breast Cancer: Impact on Prognosis and Potential Therapy. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:30934. doi: 10.1038/ srep30934
- 123. Fiorillo AA, Medler TR, Feeney YB, Wetz SM, Tommerdahl KL, Clevenger CV. The Prolactin Receptor Transactivation Domain is Associated With Steroid Hormone Receptor Expression and Malignant Progression of Breast Cancer. Am J Pathol (2013) 182:217–33. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.09.021
- Perou CM. Molecular Stratification of Triple-Negative Breast Cancers. Oncologist (2011) 16 Suppl 1:61–70. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2011-S1-61
- Turner NC, Reis-Filho JS. Tackling the Diversity of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. Clin Cancer Res (2013) 19:6380–8. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-0915
- 126. Agarwal N, Machiels JP, Suarez C, Lewis N, Higgins M, Wisinski K, et al. Phase I Study of the Prolactin Receptor Antagonist LFA102 in Metastatic Breast and Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer. *Oncologist* (2016) 21:535–6. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2015-0502
- 127. Costa R, Santa-Maria CA, Scholtens DM, Jain S, Flaum L, Gradishar WJ, et al. A Pilot Study of Cabergoline for the Treatment of Metastatic Breast Cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2017) 165:585–92. doi: 10.1007/s10549-017-4370-x
- 128. Sun Y, Yang N, Utama FE, Udhane SS, Zhang J, Peck AR, et al. NSG-Pro Mouse Model for Uncovering Resistance Mechanisms and Unique Vulnerabilities in Human Luminal Breast Cancers. *Sci Adv* (2021) 7: eabc8145. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abc8145
- Borcherding DC, Hugo ER, Fox SR, Jacobson EM, Hunt BG, Merino EJ, et al. Suppression of Breast Cancer by Small Molecules That Block the Prolactin Receptor. *Cancers* (2021) 13:2662. doi: 10.3390/cancers13112662

- 130. Yonezawa T, Chen KH, Ghosh MK, Rivera L, Dill R, Ma L, et al. Anti-Metastatic Outcome of Isoform-Specific Prolactin Receptor Targeting in Breast Cancer. *Cancer Lett* (2015) 366:84–92. doi: 10.1016/ j.canlet.2015.06.010
- 131. Hachim IY, Lopez-Ozuna VM, Hachim MY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin Hormone Exerts Anti-Tumorigenic Effects in HER-2 Overexpressing Breast Cancer Cells Through Regulation of Stemness. *Stem Cell Res* (2019) 40:101538. doi: 10.1016/j.scr.2019.101538
- 132. Shams A, Binothman N, Boudreault J, Wang N, Shams F, Hamam D, et al. Prolactin Receptor-Driven Combined Luminal and Epithelial Differentiation in Breast Cancer Restricts Plasticity, Stemness, Tumorigenesis and Metastasis. Oncogenesis (2021) 10:10. doi: 10.1038/s41389-020-00297-5
- 133. Neve RM, Chin K, Fridlyand J, Yeh J, Baehner FL, Fevr T, et al. A Collection of Breast Cancer Cell Lines for the Study of Functionally Distinct Cancer Subtypes. *Cancer Cell* (2006) 10:515–27. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2006.10.008
- 134. Kao J, Salari K, Bocanegra M, Choi YL, Girard L, Gandhi J, et al. Molecular Profiling of Breast Cancer Cell Lines Defines Relevant Tumor Models and Provides a Resource for Cancer Gene Discovery. *PLos One* (2009) 4:e6146. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0006146
- 135. Tomblyn S, Springs AE, Langenheim JF, Chen WY. Combination Therapy Using Three Novel Prolactin Receptor Antagonist-Based Fusion Proteins Effectively Inhibits Tumor Recurrence and Metastasis in HER2/neu Transgenic Mice. Int J Oncol (2009) 34:1139–46. doi: 10.3892/ ijo 00000242
- 136. Xu C, Langenheim JF, Chen WY. Stromal-Epithelial Interactions Modulate Cross-Talk Between Prolactin Receptor and HER2/Neu in Breast Cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat (2012) 134:157–69. doi: 10.1007/s10549-012-1954-3
- 137. Damiano JS, Rendahl KG, Karim C, Embry MG, Ghoddusi M, Holash J, et al. Neutralization of Prolactin Receptor Function by Monoclonal Antibody LFA102, a Novel Potential Therapeutic for the Treatment of Breast Cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2013) 12:295–305. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-0886
- Osorio JS, Lohakare J, Bionaz M. Biosynthesis of Milk Fat, Protein, and Lactose: Roles of Transcriptional and Posttranscriptional Regulation. *Physiol Genomics* (2016) 48:231–56. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00016.2015
- 139. El Ansari R, Craze ML, Miligy I, Diez-Rodriguez M, Nolan CC, Ellis IO, et al. The Amino Acid Transporter SLC7A5 Confers a Poor Prognosis in the Highly Proliferative Breast Cancer Subtypes and is a Key Therapeutic Target in Luminal B Tumours. *Breast Cancer Res* (2018) 20:21. doi: 10.1186/s13058-018-0946-6
- 140. Saito Y, Li L, Coyaud E, Luna A, Sander C, Raught B, et al. LLGL2 Rescues Nutrient Stress by Promoting Leucine Uptake in ER(+) Breast Cancer. *Nature* (2019) 569:275–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1126-2
- 141. Shindo H, Harada-Shoji N, Ebata A, Sato M, Soga T, Miyashita M, et al. Targeting Amino Acid Metabolic Reprogramming via L-Type Amino Acid Transporter 1 (LAT1) for Endocrine-Resistant Breast Cancer. Cancers (2021) 13:4375. doi: 10.3390/cancers13174375
- 142. Carver KC, Arendt LM, Schuler LA. Complex Prolactin Crosstalk in Breast Cancer: New Therapeutic Implications. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2009) 307:1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2009.03.014
- 143. Yamauchi T, Yamauchi N, Ueki K, Sugiyama T, Waki H, Miki H, et al. Constitutive Tyrosine Phosphorylation of ErbB-2 via Jak2 by Autocrine Secretion of Prolactin in Human Breast Cancer. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:33937–44. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M000743200
- 144. Scotti ML, Langenheim JF, Tomblyn S, Springs AEB, Chen WY. Additive Effects of a Prolactin Receptor Antagonist, G129R, and Herceptin on Inhibition of HER2-Overexpressing Breast Cancer Cells. Breast Cancer Res Treat (2008) 111:241–50. doi: 10.1007/s10549-007-9789-z
- LaPensee EW, Ben-Jonathan N. Novel Roles of Prolactin and Estrogens in Breast Cancer: Resistance to Chemotherapy. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2010) 17: R91–107. doi: 10.1677/ERC-09-0253
- 146. Ramamoorthy P, Sticca R, Wagner TE, Chen WY. In Vitro Studies of a Prolactin Antagonist, hPRL-G129R in Human Breast Cancer Cells. IntJ Oncol (2001) 18:25–32. doi: 10.3892/ijo.18.1.25
- 147. LaPensee EW, Schwemberger SJ, LaPensee CR, Bahassi EM, Afton S, Ben Jonathan N. Prolactin Confers Resistance Against Cisplatin in Breast Cancer Cells by Activating Glutathione-S-Transferase. *Carcinogenesis* (2009) 30:1298–304. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgp120

- 148. Peirce SK, Chen WY. Human Prolactin and its Antagonist, hPRL-G129R, Regulate Bax and Bcl-2 Gene Expression in Human Breast Cancer Cells and Transgenic Mice. Oncogene (2004) 23:1248–55. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1207245
- 149. Wu AM, Dalvi P, Lu X, Yang M, Riddick DS, Matthews J, et al. Induction of Multidrug Resistance Transporter ABCG2 by Prolactin in Human Breast Cancer Cells. *Mol Pharmacol* (2013) 83:377–88. doi: 10.1124/ mol.112.082362
- 150. Lemech C, Woodward N, Chan N, Mortimer J, Naumovski L, Nuthalapati S, et al. A First-in-Human, Phase 1, Dose-Escalation Study of ABBV-176, an Antibody-Drug Conjugate Targeting the Prolactin Receptor, in Patients With Advanced Solid Tumors. *Invest New Drugs* (2020) 38:1815–25. doi: 10.1007/s10637-020-00960-z
- 151. Anderson MG, Zhang Q, Rodriguez LE, Hecquet CM, Donawho CK, Ansell PJ, et al. ABBV-176, a PRLR Antibody Drug Conjugate With a Potent DNA-Damaging PBD Cytotoxin and Enhanced Activity With PARP Inhibition. BMC Cancer (2021) 21:681. doi: 10.1186/s12885-021-08403-5
- 152. Andreev J, Thambi N, Perez Bay AE, Delfino F, Martin J, Kelly MP, et al. Bispecific Antibodies and Antibody-Drug Conjugates (ADCs) Bridging HER2 and Prolactin Receptor Improve Efficacy of HER2 ADCs. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2017) 16:681–93. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-16-0658
- 153. Zhou Y, Zong H, Han L, Xie Y, Jiang H, Gilly J, et al. A Novel Bispecific Antibody Targeting CD3 and Prolactin Receptor (PRLR) Against PRLR-Expression Breast Cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res (2020) 39:87. doi: 10.1186/ s13046-020-01564-4
- Wagner KU, Rui H. Jak2/Stat5 Signaling in Mammogenesis, Breast Cancer Initiation and Progression. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2008) 13:93– 103. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9062-z
- 155. Yamaji D, Na R, Feuermann Y, Pechhold S, Chen W, Robinson GW, et al. Development of Mammary Luminal Progenitor Cells is Controlled by the Transcription Factor STAT5A. *Genes Dev* (2009) 23:2382–7. doi: 10.1101/ gad.1840109
- 156. Craig JM, Turner TH, Harrell JC, Clevenger CV. Prolactin Drives a Dynamic STAT5A/HDAC6/HMGN2 Cis-Regulatory Landscape Exploitable in ER+ Breast Cancer. *Endocrinology* (2021) 162:bqab036. doi: 10.1210/endocr/ bqab036
- 157. Peck AR, Witkiewicz AK, Liu C, Stringer GA, Klimowicz AC, Pequignot E, et al. Loss of Nuclear Localized and Tyrosine Phosphorylated Stat5 in Breast Cancer Predicts Poor Clinical Outcome and Increased Risk of Antiestrogen Therapy Failure. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29:2448–58. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.30.3552
- 158. Peck AR, Witkiewicz AK, Liu C, Klimowicz AC, Stringer GA, Pequignot E, et al. Low Levels of Stat5a Protein in Breast Cancer are Associated With Tumor Progression and Unfavorable Clinical Outcomes. *Breast Cancer Res* (2012) 14:R130. doi: 10.1186/bcr3328
- 159. Sultan AS, Xie J, LeBaron MJ, Ealley EL, Nevalainen MT, Rui H. Stat5 Promotes Homotypic Adhesion and Inhibits Invasive Characteristics of Human Breast Cancer Cells. *Oncogene* (2005) 24:746–60. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1208203
- 160. Nouhi Z, Chughtai N, Hartley S, Cocolakis E, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Defining the Role of Prolactin as an Invasion Suppressor Hormone in Breast Cancer Cells. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66:1824–32. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2292
- 161. Tang JZ, Zuo ZH, Kong XJ, Steiner M, Yin Z, Perry JK, et al. Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription (STAT)-5A and STAT5B Differentially Regulate Human Mammary Carcinoma Cell Behavior. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151:43–55. doi: 10.1210/en.2009-0651
- 162. Sato T, Tran TH, Peck AR, Girondo MA, Liu C, Goodman CR, et al. Prolactin Suppresses a Progestin-Induced CK5-Positive Cell Population in Luminal Breast Cancer Through Inhibition of Progestin-Driven BCL6 Expression. Oncogene (2014) 33:2215–24. doi: 10.1038/onc.2013.172
- 163. Tran TH, Utama FE, Lin J, Yang N, Sjolund AB, Ryder A, et al. Prolactin Inhibits BCL6 Expression in Breast Cancer Through a Stat5a-Dependent Mechanism. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70:1711–21. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2314
- 164. Canbay E, Norman M, Kilic E, Goffin V, Zachary I. Prolactin Stimulates the JAK2 and Focal Adhesion Kinase Pathways in Human Breast Carcinoma T47-D Cells. *Biochem J* (1997) 324:231–6. doi: 10.1042/bj3240231
- 165. Acosta JJ, Munoz RM, Gonzalez L, Subtil-Rodriguez A, Dominguez-Caceres MA, Garcia-Martinez JM, et al. Src Mediates Prolactin-Dependent

Proliferation of T47D and MCF7 Cells *via* the Activation of Focal Adhesion Kinase/Erk1/2 and Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Pathways. *Mol Endocrinol* (2003) 17:2268–82. doi: 10.1210/me.2002-0422

- 166. Piazza TM, Lu JC, Carver KC, Schuler LA. Src Family Kinases Accelerate Prolactin Receptor Internalization, Modulating Trafficking and Signaling in Breast Cancer Cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (2009) 23:202–12. doi: 10.1210/ me.2008-0341
- 167. Barcus CE, Keely PJ, Eliceiri KW, Schuler LA. Stiff Collagen Matrices Increase Tumorigenic Prolactin Signaling in Breast Cancer Cells. J Biol Chem (2013) 288:12722–32. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.447631
- 168. Haxholm GW, Nikolajsen LF, Olsen JG, Fredsted J, Larsen FH, Goffin V, et al. Intrinsically Disordered Cytoplasmic Domains of Two Cytokine Receptors Mediate Conserved Interactions With Membranes. *Biochem J* (2015) 468:495–506. doi: 10.1042/BJ20141243
- Dhillon AS, Hagan S, Rath O, Kolch W. MAP Kinase Signalling Pathways in Cancer. Oncogene (2007) 26:3279–90. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210421
- 170. Saini KS, Loi S, de Azambuja E, Metzger-Filho O, Saini ML, Ignatiadis M, et al. Targeting the PI3K/AKT/mTOR and Raf/MEK/ERK Pathways in the Treatment of Breast Cancer. *Cancer Treat Rev* (2013) 39:935–46. doi: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2013.03.009
- 171. Simanshu DK, Nissley DV, McCormick F. RAS Proteins and Their Regulators in Human Disease. *Cell* (2017) 170:17–33. doi: 10.1016/ j.cell.2017.06.009
- 172. Song M, Bode AM, Dong Z, Lee MH. AKT as a Therapeutic Target for Cancer. *Cancer Res* (2019) 79:1019–31. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-2738
- 173. Braicu C, Buse M, Busuioc C, Drula R, Gulei D, Raduly L, et al. A Comprehensive Review on MAPK: A Promising Therapeutic Target in Cancer. *Cancers* (2019) 11:1618. doi: 10.3390/cancers11101618
- 174. Gutzman JH, Rugowski DE, Nikolai SE, Schuler LA. Stat5 Activation Inhibits Prolactin-Induced AP-1 Activity: Distinct Prolactin Initiated Signals in Tumorigenesis Dependent on Cell Context. Oncogene (2007) 26:6341–8. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210454
- 175. Schedin P, Keely PJ. Mammary Gland ECM Remodeling, Stiffness, and Mechanosignaling in Normal Development and Tumor Progression. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2011) 3:a003228. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a003228
- 176. Keely PJ. Mechanisms by Which the Extracellular Matrix and Integrin Signaling Act to Regulate the Switch Between Tumor Suppression and Tumor Promotion. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2011) 16:205–19. doi: 10.1007/s10911-011-9226-0
- 177. Piersma B, Hayward MK, Weaver VM. Fibrosis and Cancer: A Strained Relationship. *Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer* (2020) 1873:188356. doi: 10.1016/j.bbcan.2020.188356
- 178. Conklin MW, Eickhoff JC, Riching KM, Pehlke CA, Eliceiri KW, Provenzano PP, et al. Aligned Collagen is a Prognostic Signature for Survival in Human Breast Carcinoma. Am J Pathol (2011) 178:1221–32. doi: 10.1016/ j.ajpath.2010.11.076
- 179. Barcus CE, Keely PJ, Eliceiri KW, Schuler LA. Prolactin Signaling Through Focal Adhesion Complexes is Amplified by Stiff Extracellular Matrices in Breast Cancer Cells. Oncotarget (2016) 7:48093–106. doi: 10.18632/ oncotarget.10137

- 180. Barcus CE, O'Leary KA, Brockman JL, Rugowski DE, Liu Y, Garcia N, et al. Elevated Collagen-I Augments Tumor Progressive Signals, Intravasation and Metastasis of Prolactin-Induced Estrogen Receptor Alpha Positive Mammary Tumor Cells. *Breast Cancer Res* (2017) 19:9. doi: 10.1186/ s13058-017-0801-1
- 181. Barcus CE, Holt EC, Keely PJ, Eliceiri KW, Schuler LA. Dense Collagen-I Matrices Enhance Pro-Tumorigenic Estrogen-Prolactin Crosstalk in MCF-7 and T47D Breast Cancer Cells. *PLos One* (2015) 10:e0116891. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0116891
- 182. Horwitz KB, Sartorius CA. Progestins in Hormone Replacement Therapies Reactivate Cancer Stem Cells in Women With Preexisting Breast Cancers: A Hypothesis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2008) 93:3295–8. doi: 10.1210/jc.2008-0938
- 183. Villanueva H, Grimm S, Dhamne S, Rajapakshe K, Visbal A, Davis CM, et al. The Emerging Roles of Steroid Hormone Receptors in Ductal Carcinoma in Situ (DCIS) of the Breast. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2018) 23:237– 48. doi: 10.1007/s10911-018-9416-0
- Guttilla IK, Adams BD, White BA. ERalpha, microRNAs, and the Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition in Breast Cancer. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2012) 23:73–82. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2011.12.001
- 185. Maynadier M, Chambon M, Basile I, Gleizes M, Nirde P, Gary-Bobo M, et al. Estrogens Promote Cell-Cell Adhesion of Normal and Malignant Mammary Cells Through Increased Desmosome Formation. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2012) 364:126–33. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2012.08.016
- 186. Simoes BM, Alferez DG, Howell SJ, Clarke RB. The Role of Steroid Hormones in Breast Cancer Stem Cells. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2015) 22: T177-86. doi: 10.1530/ERC-15-0350
- 187. Rowlinson SW, Yoshizato H, Barclay JL, Brooks AJ, Behncken SN, Kerr LM, et al. An Agonist-Induced Conformational Change in the Growth Hormone Receptor Determines the Choice of Signalling Pathway. *Nat Cell Biol* (2008) 10:740–7. doi: 10.1038/ncb1737
- Frank SJ. Classical and Novel GH Receptor Signaling Pathways. Mol Cell Endocrinol (2020) 518:110999. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2020.110999

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Schuler and O'Leary. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author (s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Vincent Goffin, INSERM U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, France

REVIEWED BY Damasia Becu-Villalobos, CONICET Instituto de Biología y Medicina Experimental (IBYME), Argentina Bramanadam Manavathi, University of Hyderabad, India

*CORRESPONDENCE Suhad Ali suhad.ali@mcgill.ca

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 13 July 2022 ACCEPTED 19 August 2022 PUBLISHED 08 September 2022

CITATION

Ali S, Hamam D, Liu X and Lebrun J-J (2022) Terminal differentiation and anti-tumorigenic effects of prolactin in breast cancer. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:993570. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.993570

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Ali, Hamam, Liu and Lebrun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Terminal differentiation and anti-tumorigenic effects of prolactin in breast cancer

Suhad Ali*, Dana Hamam, Xueqing Liu and Jean-Jacques Lebrun

Department of Medicine, Cancer Research Program, The Research Institute of the McGill University Health Centre, McGill University, Quebec, Canada

Breast cancer is a major disease affecting women worldwide. A woman has 1 in 8 lifetime risk of developing breast cancer, and morbidity and mortality due to this disease are expected to continue to rise globally. Breast cancer remains a challenging disease due to its heterogeneity, propensity for recurrence and metastasis to distant vital organs including bones, lungs, liver and brain ultimately leading to patient death. Despite the development of various therapeutic strategies to treat breast cancer, still there are no effective treatments once metastasis has occurred. Loss of differentiation and increased cellular plasticity and stemness are being recognized molecularly and clinically as major derivers of heterogeneity, tumor evolution, relapse, metastasis, and therapeutic failure. In solid tumors, breast cancer is one of the leading cancer types in which tumor differentiation state has long been known to influence cancer behavior. Reprograming and/or restoring differentiation of cancer cells has been proposed to provide a viable approach to reverse the cancer through differentiation and terminal maturation. The hormone prolactin (PRL) is known to play a critical role in mammary gland lobuloalveolar development/remodeling and the terminal differentiation of the mammary epithelial cells promoting milk proteins gene expression and lactation. Here, we will highlight recent discoveries supporting an anti-tumorigenic role for PRL in breast cancer as a "pro/forward-differentiation" pathway restricting plasticity, stemness and tumorigenesis.

KEYWORDS

Prolactin/prolactin receptor, breast cancer, stem cells, plasticity, single cell analysis, JAK/STAT, differentiation

Abbreviations: A/B, apical/basal; ALDH; aldehyde dehydrogenase gene; ATAC, Assay for Transposase-Accessible Chromatin; BCSCs, breast cancer stem cells; BL, basal-like; BRD4i, bromodomain-containing protein 4 inhibitor; CK5, cytokeratin-5; DT, differentiation therapy; EGF, epidermal growth factor; EMP, epithelial-mesenchymal-plasticity; EMT, epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition; ER, estrogen receptor; GOBO, Gene expression- based Outcome for Breast Cancer Online; HDACi, histone deacetylases inhibitor; HER2, human epidermal growth factor receptor-2; HER2-E, HER2-enriched; hPRL, human prolactin; LAR, luminal-androgen receptor; MaSC, mammary stem cell; NMI, N-myc interactor; PPARγ, peroxisome proliferator- activated receptor gamma; PR, Progesterone receptor; PRL, Prolactin; sc, single cell; TNBC, Triple negative breast cancer.

Introduction

Cancer is a complex disease caused by both genetic and epigenetic mutations/alterations promoting uncontrolled growth and ultimately ensuring the dysregulation of control mechanisms of normal tissue differentiation and homeostasis (1, 2). Recent advances in our understanding of the process of tumorigenesis have indeed emphasized tumor plasticity (encompassing dedifferentiation, blocked differentiation, and/ or trans-differentiation) and enrichment of stem-like cell population(s) underlie tumor heterogeneity, progression and therapy failure and resistance. Just recently, tumor cellular plasticity was recognized within the "hallmarks" of cancer, initially proposed in 2000, as an enabling feature promoting tumor evolution and progression (2, 3). Thus, reprograming and/or restoring differentiation of cancer cells has been proposed to provide a viable approach to reverse the cancer phenotype through differentiation and terminal maturation (4). Importantly, while differentiation-based therapeutic approaches have already been employed and shown success in the treatment of hematological malignancies, their application to solid tumors including breast cancer is yet to be fully developed and is an area of intense investigation (5-8). Thus, it is evident that characterizing mechanisms/pathways promoting differentiation in breast cancer is fundamental and will help generate novel differentiation-based reagents and approaches to better manage and serve patients stricken by this aggressive disease. In this review we will summarize knowledge gained from exploring the impact of the mammary differentiation hormone PRL in the context of suppression of breast tumorigenesis through restoration of differentiation and suppression of stemness.

Breast cancer differentiation state illustrates good prognosis vs poor prognosis

Tumor differentiation state in breast cancer is classically determined by the tumor grade established based on the use of certain histological and morphological criteria, such as nuclear pleomorphism, gland or tubule formation and number of dividing cells, and has long been used as predictive of cancer behavior where immature tumor (not resembling the tissue of origin) is more aggressive than the more differentiated counterpart (9–11). Findings emanating from a large study examining tumor grade and patient outcome indicated that high-grade (grade 3) breast cancers tend to recur and metastasize early following diagnosis and show poor prognosis, whereas low-grade tumors (grade 1) tend to show a very good outcome and grade 2 tumors show an impaired outcome in the long term (12, 13).

Moreover, the correlation of breast cancer differentiation state with tumor behavior and patient outcome can also be gleaned from the current classification schemes of breast cancer whether based on evaluating the histological expression of the estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR) and human epidermal growth factor receptor-2 (HER2), or classifications based on intrinsic gene expression and genomic profiling (PAM 50) (14, 15). Largely, breast cancers can be categorized into molecularly distinct subtypes including, luminal A, luminal B, HER2-enriched (HER2-E) and basal-like and claudin low (representing triple negative breast cancer [TNBC]: ER⁻, PR⁻, HER2⁻) (16-18). Among the different breast cancer subtypes, the most differentiated breast tumors are those of the luminal A subtype which tend to be of low grade showing epithelial-like differentiation and interestingly have the least aggressive tumor biology and the most favorable prognosis. In contrast, luminal B, HER2-E and TN are considered 'aggressive' subtypes, characterized by a tumor biology showing generally high grade, high mitotic/ proliferation index, and a greater risk of local recurrence, metastasis and poor survival outcomes (19-21). In agreement, recent studies using single cell (sc) approaches have further emphasized the phenotypic and cellular diversity of breast tumors (22, 23). Importantly, tumor cellular phenotypic abnormalities linked to deviation from the juxtatumoral area were found to be higher for tumor cells of luminal B, luminal B-HER2+, TN, and grade 3 tumors than for luminal A and lower grades tumors. Moreover, phenotypically abnormal cells were also correlated with hypoxic phenotype and proliferation marker expression which were previously linked to poor differentiation in breast cancer (24). Moreover, sc-analyses of the heterogeneous TNBC subtype showed that TNBC tumors of the basal-like phenotype as exhibiting high proliferation index compared to the TNBC subtype showing luminal-androgen receptor (LAR)-differentiation phenotype (23, 25).

Additionally, over the past two decades studies evaluating the breast cancer cell-of-origin and the cancer stem cell hypothesis have emphasized a link between the mammary stem cell (MaSC) hierarchy, breast cancer stem cells (BCSCs) and the inter- and intra-tumoral heterogeneity of breast cancer (26-28). These studies highlighted that essentially breast cancer originate from a mammary luminal progenitor population and indicated the presence of rare populations of cancer cells within breast tumors that exhibit high tumorigenic capacity and resistance to chemotherapy with a stemlike phenotype capable of self-renewal and tumor repopulation. These aggressive BCSCs are found to be mostly enriched in the aggressive breast tumors such as TNBC as well as HER2-E tumors (29). In summation, there is extensive literature implicating loss of tumor differentiation, and the accumulation of dedifferentiated immature cancer cells endow breast cancer with aggressive features and is predictor of poor prognosis.

PRL regulation of alveolar differentiation and apical/basal polarity

The hormone PRL is best known as a lactation hormone critical for mammary gland lobuloalveolar development/remodeling and the terminal differentiation of the mammary epithelial cells promoting milk proteins gene expression and lactation (30-32). PRL mediates its effects by binding to its specific receptor (PRLR), resulting in receptor dimerization and activation of different intracellular signaling cascades, most well studied is the Jak2/ Stat5 pathway (33). Importantly, PRL, PRLR, Jak2 and Stat5 knockout mouse models have all shown defects in mammary gland development and lactation, clearly highlighting the prominent role of PRL in the normal development and functional differentiation of the mammary gland (34-38). Indeed, during the pregnancy/lactation cycle the mammary gland undergoes a complex growth and remodeling characterized by the establishment of the secretory alveolar units. These mammary alveoli consist of a layer of terminally differentiated luminal mammary epithelial cells attaining apical/basal (A/B) polarized architecture with closed tight junctions and well-established adherence junctions. Their main function is to allow for the synthesis and directional secretion of milk proteins and solutes into the lumen of the alveolar unit to the mammary ductal system upon suckling of the infant (39, 40). In agreement with the above work and crucial to the differentiation role of PRL in the breast, using a well-established ex vivo mammary 3D cell culture model, PRL signaling through Jak2 was found to induce A/B polarity and to organize the mammary epithelial cells around a single hollow lumen (41, 42). Recently, PRL regulated gene Pre-B-Cell Leukemia Transcription Factor-Interacting Protein 1 (PBXIP1/ HPIP) was also found to play a role in PRL-mediated mammary epithelial cell differentiation and acini morphogenesis (43). Moreover, studies from our laboratory also highlighted that PRL indeed limits the proliferative capacity of the mammary epithelial cells and provided resistance to the proliferative effects of EGF (42, 44). Previously, PRL was shown to be part of a cooperative signaling network with EGF promoting alveolar survival, morphogenesis, and functional differentiation (45, 46). Our studies however, highlighted an important negative cross-talk between PRL/Jak2differentiation axis and the EGF-Erk1/2-proliferative pathway (44). Together, these results expand on the vital role for PRL in deriving the normal differentiation program of the mammary cells and constrains the proliferative effects of growth factors (Figure 1).

PRL regulation of the MaSC hierarchy and terminal differentiation

Extensive research has been devoted to characterizing the breast epithelium delineating the mammary stem cell (MaSC) hierarchy and its relevance to breast cancer inter-tumor

heterogeneity with the interest of identifying new therapeutic targets in breast cancer (27, 47). Studies have described a MaSC hierarchy consisting of different cell populations based on expression of cell surface markers into: basal (EpCAM^{low/-}/ CD49f^{high/+}), luminal progenitor (EpCAM^{high/+}/CD49f^{high/+}), and mature luminal cells (EpCAM^{high/+}/CD49f^{low/-}) (48). With advances in sc-analyses, recent studies have indeed expanded on this model and highlighted a more complex mammary lineage hierarchies and cell states within the mammary epithelium (49-51). Still, these studies confirmed that the epithelium in mouse and human samples are mainly divided into three major clusters, namely basal cells, luminal progenitors, and mature hormonesensing luminal cells. We previously investigated the contribution of PRL to the differentiation program of the MaSC hierarchy. Mammary epithelial cells isolated from mid-pregnant mice showed two distinct cellular sub-populations based on the expression profile of EpCAM and CD49f. One population featured a surface marker signature with EpCAMhigh/+/CD49fhigh/+ defining the luminal progenitor cells and another with EpCAM^{high/} ⁺/CD49f^{low/-} defining mature luminal cells. Comparing with EGF treated cells, treatment with PRL resulted in a shift in the luminal progenitor (EpCAM^{high/+}/CD49f^{high/+}) cells into the mature luminal (EpCAM^{high/+}/CD49f^{dow/-}) cells suggesting that PRL derives the terminal differentiation of the mammary epithelial cells (42). This proposition is also supported by the sc-studies described above where PRLR expression was found to be enriched in the most differentiated hormone sensing cells and least expression was found in the basal compartment (49). As well, PRL-target milk proteins (e.g. Wap, Csn2) were expressed exclusively in cellular clusters composed of cells from gestation and lactation defining them as differentiated secretory alveolar cells. Interestingly, Assay for Transposase-Accessible Chromatin (ATAC) analyses pointed to a strong correspondence between high FOXA1 transcription factor, known regulator of luminal differentiation and an antagonist of the epithelial-tomesenchymal transition (EMT), motif accessibility, and gene expression in the hormone-responsive luminal cells (52). Interestingly, we have previously found that there is positive correlation of expression between PRLR and FOXA1 in breast cancer cases (53). Altogether, these results suggest that PRL/PRLR derives the terminal maturation of the mammary stem cells into a differentiated hormone sensing cells and differentiated alveolar cells. These results also highlight the close association between FOXA1 and the PRLR in the differentiated hormone sensing luminal cells that is maintained in breast cancer.

Evidence of anti-tumorigenic functions of PRL/PRLR pathway in breast cancer

While the role of PRL as a differentiation factor in the mammary gland is well known, its role in breast cancer is still



not fully characterized. Several studies using in vitro cell culture approaches as well as transgenic and knock-out mouse models have highlighted a pro-tumorigenic role for PRL in breast cancer promoting tumor initiation, development and metastasis (reviewed elegantly in this series Schuler, LA and O'Leary, KA as well as previously (54)). These findings prompted interest in developing strategies to block PRL as a treatment modality in breast cancer. Most recent and indeed direct approach was the generation of humanized antibodies to block PRLR as a targeted therapy in breast cancer (55, 56). Following extensive characterization of these antibodies, their therapeutic value was assessed. Indeed, these agents failed to show any antitumorigenic effects in a landmark multicenter clinical trial performed in PRLR expressors breast cancer patients (Novartis, 2016) (USA, Belgium, Italy and Spain), despite effective blockage of the PRLR, resulting in the termination of the trial (57, 58). The lack of anti-tumorigenic effects of blockers of PRLR suggests that the described pro-tumorigenic role of PRL in breast cancer BC is not of clinical value. Also, these results indicate that PRL role in breast cancer needs further evaluation.

Epidemiological studies examining the normal physiological levels of circulating PRL (2-29 ng/mL) have implicated PRL as a risk factor and is involved in breast cancer etiology (59–63). However, later extended follow-up analyses showed either modest association, that is limited to patients who were on hormone replacement therapy or no significant associations (60, 61, 64, 65). Importantly, no differences in mean serum PRL levels in premenopausal (~21 ng/mL) or postmenopausal (~13 ng/mL) breast cancer cases compared with normal cases was reported (65). This finding suggests that serum PRL is not a breast cancer risk factor. In addition, studies of patients with conditions that result in high circulating PRL levels such as prolactinomas or the use of antipsychotics showed no causal link to breast cancer (66, 67). In fact, other conditions that lead to high circulating levels of PRL (~200 ng/mL) such as breastfeeding have been linked to

reduced risk of breast cancer. A seminal study (2002) that examined 50,000 breast cancer cases from 47 epidemiologic studies in 30 countries, reported that the relative risk for breast cancer is reduced by 4.3% for every 12 months a woman breastfeed (68). Another study reported a 14-28% lower risk of developing breast cancer in parous women who ever breastfed compared with parous women who never breastfed (69). Furthermore, little-to-no breastfeeding correlated with increased risk of developing aggressive types of breast cancer (70–72). While studies have emphasized the local/autocrine PRL and not the circulating endocrine PRL as contributing to mammary tumorigenesis and breast cancer development, however, other studies using large breast cancer patient data and cell lines provided different conclusions. PRL mRNA expression was found to be either very low or undetectable in the majority of samples representing 144 breast cancer patients and in many breast cancer cell lines and the study concluded that autocrine PRL signaling is unlikely to be a general mechanism promoting tumor growth in breast cancer (73). We have also analyzed PRL protein and mRNA levels in breast cancer cases (74). Interestingly, our results agreed with the above report and showed a significant down regulation of PRL expression in breast cancer compared to normal tissue. Moreover, inline with the differentiation role of PRL in the breast, expression of PRL mRNA was associated with more differentiated tumors, early stage, smaller tumor size and absence of distant metastasis with higher PRL mRNA levels correlating with prolonged relapse free survival (74). Importantly, in preclinical xenograft mouse models of TNBC and HER2-E breast cancer types, PRL was found to cause tumor downstaging as measured by tumor volume/growth and expression of the proliferative marker Ki67 (53, 75, 76). Also, PRL was found to suppress induction of the cytokeratin-5 (CK5)positive stem-like population in breast cancer cells both in vitro and in vivo (77, 78). As well, PRL was recently found to sensitize ER+ breast cancer cells to tamoxifen in a xenograft mouse model expressing hPRL gene (79). Altogether, these findings implicate that PRL of endocrine or tumor source is not a risk factor in breast cancer but rather a marker of more differentiated and less aggressive tumors and is a potential therapeutic agent.

Assessing the expression levels of PRLR in breast cancer cases is vital to further define the role of PRL in breast cancer. Whereas short forms of the human PRLR generated by alternative splicing or as mutant truncation forms have been described, the long form of the PRLR is considered as the signaling hub for PRL (80-82). Previous reports have examined PRLR expression and have reported a widespread expression in breast cancer samples (83). More recent findings contradict these observations and implicate that PRLR expression is generally downregulated in breast cancer. For example, it was reported that using specific anti-human PRLR antibodies in a screen of 160 mammary adenocarcinomas demonstrated significant immunoreactivity in only 4 tumors (ie less than 3% expression). This led the authors to conclude that PRLR is generally not strongly upregulated in human breast cancer (84). We previously used human breast cancer cases organized in tissue microarrays as well as bioinformatics analyses and datasets to assess the expression of PRLR in breast cancer. We found that PRLR expression to be significantly downregulated in invasive breast cancer, only 21% of invasive cases showed detectable expression of the PRLR in comparison with normal/benign (80%) and in situ carcinoma (60%) (85). In addition, gene expression level of PRLR was also evaluated in relation to intrinsic molecular subtypes, tumor grade, and patient outcome using GOBO database for 1881 breast cancer patients. PRLR expression was found to associate with less aggressive clinicopathological parameters such as lymph node negativity and low-grade well-differentiated tumors. Also, among the different breast cancer subtypes, PRLR mRNA levels were highest in luminal A subtype and least expression was detected in the most aggressive TNBC basal-like subtype. Furthermore, PRLR expression was significantly associated with better survival outcome in breast cancer cases (85). Interestingly, within the TNBC subtypes, PRLR gene expression positively correlated with luminal and epithelial metagenes (LAR and Epithelial Cell-Cell adhesion), whereas it negatively correlated with metagenes defining the aggressive TNBC basal-like (BL) and mesenchymal stem-like subtypes (MSL) (25, 53). A subsequent study also found that PRLR expression defined a patient population with better prognosis showing lower recurrence and higher overall survival in TNBC patients (86). Interestingly, reports have shown that expression of truncated forms of the PRLR long form resulted in initiation of mammary tumorigenesis in mouse models of ER+ breast cancer as well as in human MCF10A xenograft model (87, 88). Similarly, direct knock out of the PRLR in ER+ and HER2-E breast cancer cell lines led to enhanced tumorigenic and metastatic phenotype as well as resistance to conventional therapies (89). Altogether, these results implicate that loss of PRL/PRLR expression contributes to the initiation and progression of breast cancer and argues against a role for PRL/PRLR in promoting breast tumorigenesis.

In agreement with the above data showing PRL/PRLR as favorable markers of tumor differentiation and suppressors of tumorigenesis, other groups have demonstrated that expression/ activation of the PRL effector molecule-Stat5a in breast cancer promotes adhesion and inhibits invasion of breast cancer cells (90). As well, Stat5a expression in breast cancer clinical cases was found to associate with histologic differentiation (low grade) and favorable prognosis, whereas loss of Stat5a expression was associated with tumor progression, unfavorable prognosis and increased risk of failure to antiestrogen therapy (90-94). Recently, Stat5a-N-myc interactor (NMI)-signaling also further supported an anti-tumorigenic role for Stat5a. It was reported that this signaling axis is downregulated in breast cancer and its expression is distinctive for less frequent metastasis and good prognosis (95). Additionally, examining expression of PRL signaling pathway-based gene signature composed of PRL, PRLR, Jak2 and Stat5a showed a significant association with more differentiated tumors and prolonged survival (74). Interestingly, PRL-responsive milk proteins were also shown to inhibit tumorigenesis and invasion of breast cancer cells (96-98). Moreover, global gene profiling of prolactin-modulated transcripts in ER+ human breast cancer xenotransplant model revealed that PRL-upregulated genes were enriched in pathways involved in differentiation and a gene signature based on PRLupregulated genes was associated with prolonged relapse-free and metastasis-free survival in breast cancer patients (99). Interestingly, gene profiling of PRL stimulated mammary epithelial cells also defined a gene signature derived from PRLupregulated target genes to be associated with well differentiated tumors, whereas expression of a gene signature composed of PRL-downregulated genes showed a significant association with shortened distant metastasis free survival (74). Importantly, functional investigations of these PRL-downregulated genes identified novel players in breast cancer. Indeed, PRLdownregulated genes were found to be drivers of oncogenic processes including the epigenetic A-to-I RNA editing process and the metastatic and stemness epithelial-mesenchymalplasticity (EMP) process (77, 78, 100, 101). Altogether, there is now a large body of evidence implicating PRL/PRLR pathway as a clinically relevant anti-tumorigenic pathway in breast cancer.

PRL/PRLR and the cancer cell-of-origin

The molecular classification of breast cancer subtypes based on global gene expression profile had a fundamental impact on the current understanding of inter-tumor heterogeneity. Studies have also highlighted the link between the mammary stem cells hierarchy serving as the cell of origin for malignant transformation giving rise to the various tumor subtypes (16, 17, formation/ 102, 103). Direct comparison of the gene expression profiles of normal mammary epithelial subsets described above (i.e. basal/ MaSC, luminal progenitor, and mature luminal cells) to those of breast tumors based on the molecular subtype classifications were performed (104). Interestingly, luminal A and B subtypes showed high similarity to the mature luminal cell population EpCAM ^{high/} +/CD49f^{dow/-}. The luminal progenitor gene expression signature was very similar to the basal-like subtype showing expression of basal-like markers; including cytokeratins14 and 5/6 (105). On the other hand, the MaSC-signature exhibited high association with the claudin-low subtype (106). Clinically, the detection of EpCAM^{low/-}/CD49f^{high/+} in breast tumors was shown to be associated with poor clinical prognosis (107). Studies have also linked the MaSC hierarchy with the profile of tumor initiating cells/BCSCs characterized by CD44⁺/CD24⁻ and ALDH⁺, where, CD44⁺/CD24⁻ correspond to the MaSC population (EpCAM^{low/-}/

associated with poor clinical prognosis (107). Studies have also linked the MaSC hierarchy with the profile of tumor initiating cells/BCSCs characterized by CD44⁺/CD24⁻ and ALDH⁺, where, CD44⁺/CD24⁻ correspond to the MaSC population (EpCAM^{low/-}/ CD49f^{high/+}) and ALDH⁺ correspond to the luminal progenitor (EpCAM^{high/+}/CD49f^{high/+}) cells (29). Moreover, activation of the EMT program is well known to be a deriver of phenotypic plasticity and stemness in breast cancer (108, 109). Interestingly, our original work investigating the role of PRL in breast cancer BC revealed PRL to act a potent suppressor of the EMT process, further inhibiting the invasive capacity of breast cancerBC cells. This effect of PRL was found to be linked to the negative-crosstalk between PRL-induced signaling cascade and the two major prometastatic pathways MAPK-Erk1/2 and TGF β (110). Subsequently, we have accumulated compelling evidence and notably, we found that treatment of breast cancer cells representative of the TNBC subtype or of the HER2-E subtype significantly depleted the highly tumorigenic CD44⁺/CD24⁻ and ALDH⁺ BCSC subpopulations and induced their differentiation into the least tumorigenic phenotype (ie CD44⁻/CD24⁻ and

ALDH⁻ resulting in suppression of their tumorsphere

formation/self-renewal capacities (53, 76). On the other hand, loss of expression of the PRLR in ER+ and HER2-E breast cancer cells resulted in the enrichment of these BCSC populations. Clinically, Prlr gene expression was also found to have inverse relationship with CD44 gene expression in TNBC patients (76). Moreover, in RNA-seq data of breast cancer patients, PRLR expression correlated negatively with the mRNA levels of a number of genes (including Aurkb, Ccna2, Scrn1, Npv, Atp7b and Chaf1b) that are related to stemness, resistance to therapy and poor patient outcome (111). Among the multiple isoforms of ALDH, ALDH1A1 and ALDH1A3 are known to be associated with cancer stem cells (112, 113). Interestingly, PRL treatment of HER2-E breast cancer cells was found to suppress the expression levels of both ALDH1A1 and ALDH1A3 mRNA expression. Recent sc- analyses of mammary epithelial cells also identified ALDH1A3 as a marker of luminal progenitor cells having its levels gradually decreased as cells progressed away from their common origin and differentiated to express higher levels of PRLR either in the in hormone sensitive differentiated cells or the alveolar differentiated trajectories (49). In summary, PRL imparts significant anti-tumorigenic effect in breast cancer through differentiation and terminal maturation (Figure 2).

Outlook

In view of our improved understanding of the contribution of tumor cellular plasticity and loss/defects in normal tissue differentiation mechanisms to cancer progression and tumor evolution, significant efforts are directed at exploiting differentiation pathways as therapeutic avenues in cancer. The premise of differentiation therapy (DT) in cancer is a strategy that aims at engaging-forward differentiation and cellular reprograming restricting the proliferative, tumor repopulation,



promoting mammary gland development, morphogenesis, and terminal differentiation of the mammary epithelial cells. Loss of this hormonal pathway is a marker of aggressive breast cancer characterized by poor differentiation promoting stem-like phenotype, tumor development and metastatic spread.

10.3389/fendo.2022.993570

stemness, EMT and metastatic capacities of tumor cells leading to the cessation of the aggressive tumor phenotype and offering the cancer patients improved survival for decades (6, 114-116). Interestingly, the concept of DT was first proposed by Pierce in 1961, reporting on the differentiation of aggressive forms of teratocarcinoma into benign forms and in 1984 was the first clinical application of DT when the use of all-trans retinoic acid was approved for acute promyelocytic leukemia (117). Currently, still under development, several highly promising candidate differentiation and cellular reprograming targets encompassing epigenetics, transcription factors, metabolic and modulators of the cancer stem cells are being evaluated preclinically and clinically as anti-cancer therapeutics (i.e., inhibitors of histone deacetylases (HDACi) (118), micro-RNAs (119) peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-y (PPARy) pathway (120-122), inhibitors of bromodomain-containing protein 4 (BRD4i) (123) among others (115)). Indeed, whereas significant advances have been achieved in treatment options for patients with hormone receptor positive tumors including anti-endocrine-based therapies, and more recently CDK4/6 inhibitors (124), and for HER2-E subtype targeting HER2 (trastuzumab (Herceptin), lapatinib, pertuzumab and trastuzumab emtansine TDM-1) no effective treatment options besides chemotherapy is available for patients with TNBC (125, 126). Notably, none of these approaches are differentiation-based therapeutics. Therefore, identifying drivers and mechanisms of tumor cellular differentiation in breast cancer are urgently in need in our pursuit to limit aggressive malignant changes of tumor progression and to develop new generation of biomarkers and anticancer therapies centered on the "pro/forward-differentiation" concept. Collectively, in breast cancer accumulating data implies PRL/PRLR as a clinically relevant potent differentiation pathway limiting the tumorigenic phenotype and thus may serve as a potential pro-differentiation therapeutic candidate.

Author Contributions

SA: formulation and writing of the manuscript DH: contributed to the writing of the manuscript and generated Figure 2 XL: Contributed to the writing of the manuscript and generated Figure 1 JJL: Contributed to the formulation and editing of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work is supported by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR-Funding Reference Number-PJT-173413). Dana Hamam is a recipient of the Fonds de Recherche du Québec (FRQS) Studentship award.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Baylin SB, Jones PA. Epigenetic determinants of cancer. Cold Spring Harbor Perspect Biol (2016) 8:a019505. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a019505

2. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell (2000) 100:57–70. doi: 10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81683-9

3. Hanahan D. Hallmarks of cancer: New dimensions. *Cancer Discovery* (2022) 12:31–46. doi: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-21-1059

4. Leszczyniecka M, Roberts T, Dent P, Grant S, Fisher PB. Differentiation therapy of human cancer: basic science and clinical applications. *Pharmacol Ther* (2001) 90:105–56. doi: 10.1016/S0163-7258(01)00132-2

5. Madan V, Koeffler HP. Differentiation therapy of myeloid leukemia: four decades of development. *Haematologica*. (2021) 106:26–38. doi: 10.3324/ haematol.2020.262121

6. de The H. Differentiation therapy revisited. Nat Rev Cancer (2018) 18:117-27. doi: 10.1038/nrc.2017.103

7. Enane FO, Saunthararajah Y, Korc M. Differentiation therapy and the mechanisms that terminate cancer cell proliferation without harming normal cells. *Cell Death Dis* (2018) 9:912. doi: 10.1038/s41419-018-0919-9

8. Sell S, Ilic Z. Comparison of survivor scores for differentiation therapy of cancer to those for checkpoint inhibition: Half full or half empty. *Tumour Biol* (2019) 41:1-9. doi: 10.1177/1010428319873749

9. Page DL. Prognosis and breast cancer. recognition of lethal and favorable prognostic types. *Am J Surg Pathol* (1991) 15:334–49. doi: 10.1097/00000478-199104000-00002

10. Jogi A, Vaapil M, Johansson M, Pahlman S. Cancer cell differentiation heterogeneity and aggressive behavior in solid tumors. *Ups J Med Sci* (2012) 117:217–24. doi: 10.3109/03009734.2012.659294

11. Nicolini A, Ferrari P, Duffy MJ. Prognostic and predictive biomarkers in breast cancer: Past, present and future. *Semin Cancer Biol* (2018) 52:56–73. doi: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2017.08.010

12. Rakha EA, Reis-Filho JS, Baehner F, Dabbs DJ, Decker T, Eusebi V, et al. Breast cancer prognostic classification in the molecular era: the role of histological grade. *Breast Cancer Res* (2010) 12(4):207. doi: 10.1186/bcr2607

13. Rakha EA, El-Sayed ME, Lee AH, Elston CW, Grainge MJ, Hodi Z, et al. Prognostic significance of Nottingham histologic grade in invasive breast carcinoma. J Clin Oncol (2008) 26(19):3153-8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.15.5986 14. Curtis C, Shah SP, Chin SF, Turashvili G, Rueda OM, Dunning MJ, et al. The genomic and transcriptomic architecture of 2,000 breast tumours reveals novel subgroups. *Nature* (2012) 486(7403):346–52. doi: 10.1038/nature10983

15. Ali HR, Rueda OM, Chin SF, Curtis C, Dunning MJ, Aparicio SA, et al. Genome-driven integrated classification of breast cancer validated in over 7,500 samples. *Genome Biol* (2014) 15(8):431. doi: 10.1186/s13059-014-0431-1

16. Perou CM, Sorlie T, Eisen MB, van de Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, et al. Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. *Nature* (2000) 406(6797):747–52. doi: 10.1038/35021093

17. Sorlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, Aas T, Geisler S, Johnsen H, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2001) 98(20):10869–74. doi: 10.1073/pnas.191367098

18. Parker JS, Mullins M, Cheang MC, Leung S, Voduc D, Vickery T, et al. Supervised risk predictor of breast cancer based on intrinsic subtypes. *J Clin Oncol* (2009) 27(8):1160–7. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2008.18.1370

19. Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, Cheang MC, Voduc D, Speers CH, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. *J Clin Oncol* (2010) 28:3271–7. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2009.25.9820

20. Perou CM, Borresen-Dale AL. Systems biology and genomics of breast cancer. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspect Biol 3* (2011) 3:a003293. doi: 10.1101/ cshperspect.a003293

21. Voduc KD, Cheang MC, Tyldesley S, Gelmon K, Nielsen TO, Kennecke H. Breast cancer subtypes and the risk of local and regional relapse. *J Clin Oncol* (2010) 28(10):1684–91. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2009.24.9284

22. Wagner J, Rapsomaniki MA, Chevrier S, Anzeneder T, Langwieder C, Dykgers A, et al. A single-cell atlas of the tumor and immune ecosystem of human breast cancer. *Cell* (2019) 177(5):1330–45.e1318. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2019.03.005

23. Kim C, Gao R, Sei E, Brandt R, Hartman J, Hatschek T, et al. Chemoresistance evolution in triple-negative breast cancer delineated by singlecell sequencing. *Cell* (2018) 173(4):879–93.e813. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.03.041

24. Helczynska K, Kronblad A, Jogi A, Nilsson E, Beckman S, Landberg G, et al. Hypoxia promotes a dedifferentiated phenotype in ductal breast carcinoma in situ. *Cancer Res* (2003) 63(7):1441–4.

25. Lehmann BD, Bauer JA, Chen X, Sanders ME, Chakravarthy AB, Shyr Y, et al. Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies. *J Clin Invest.* (2011) 121:2750–67. doi: 10.1172/JCI45014

26. Lytle NK, Barber AG, Reya T. Stem cell fate in cancer growth, progression and therapy resistance. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2018) 18:669–80. doi: 10.1038/s41568-018-0056-x

27. Visvader JE, Stingl J. Mammary stem cells and the differentiation hierarchy: current status and perspectives. *Genes Dev* (2014) 28:1143–58. doi: 10.1101/gad.242511.114

28. Al-Hajj M, Clarke MF. Self-renewal and solid tumor stem cells. Oncogene (2004) 23:7274-82. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1207947

29. Liu S, Cong Y, Wang D, Sun Y, Deng L, Liu Y, et al. Breast cancer stem cells transition between epithelial and mesenchymal states reflective of their normal counterparts. *Stem Cell Rep* (2014) 2(1):78–91. doi: 10.1016/j.stemcr.2013.11.009

30. Hennighausen L, Robinson GW. Signaling pathways in mammary gland development. *Dev Cell* (2001) 1:467–75. doi: 10.1016/s1534-5807(01)00064-8

31. Ormandy CJ, Naylor M, Harris J, Robertson F, Horseman ND, Lindeman GJ, et al. Investigation of the transcriptional changes underlying functional defects in the mammary glands of prolactin receptor knockout mice. *Recent Prog Horm Res* (2003) 58:297–323. doi: 10.1210/rp.58.1.297

32. Rosen JM, Wyszomierski SL, Hadsell D. Regulation of milk protein gene expression. Annu Rev Nutr (1999) 19:407–36. doi: 10.1146/annurev.nutr.19.1.407

33. Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocr Rev* (1998) 19:225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334

34. Ormandy CJ, Camus A, Barra J, Damotte D, Lucas B, Buteau H, et al. Null mutation of the prolactin receptor gene produces multiple reproductive defects in the mouse. *Genes Dev* (1997) 11(2):167–78. doi: 10.1101/gad.11.2.167

35. Horseman ND, Zhao W, Montecino-Rodriguez E, Tanaka M, Nakashima K, Engle SJ, et al. Defective mammopoiesis, but normal hematopoiesis, in mice with a targeted disruption of the prolactin gene. *EMBO J* (1997) 16(23):6926–35. doi: 10.1093/emboj/16.23.6926

36. Wagner KU, Krempler A, Triplett AA, Qi Y, George NM, Zhu J, et al. Impaired alveologenesis and maintenance of secretory mammary epithelial cells in Jak2 conditional knockout mice. *Mol Cell Biol* (2004) 24(12):5510–20. doi: 10.1128/ MCB.24.12.5510-5520.2004

37. Liu X, Robinson GW, Wagner KU, Garrett L, Wynshaw-Boris A, Hennighausen L, et al. Stat5a is mandatory for adult mammary gland

development and lactogenesis. Genes Dev (1997) 11(2):179-86. doi: 10.1101/gad.11.2.179

38. Slepicka PF, Somasundara AVH, Dos Santos CO. The molecular basis of mammary gland development and epithelial differentiation. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 114:93–112. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2020.09.014

39. Nguyen DA, Neville MC. Tight junction regulation in the mammary gland. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (1998) 3:233–46. doi: 10.1023/A:1018707309361

40. Shennan DB, Peaker M. Transport of milk constituents by the mammary gland. *Physiol Rev* (2000) 80:925–51. doi: 10.1152/physrev.2000.80.3.925

41. Vidi PA, Bissell MJ, Lelievre SA. Three-dimensional culture of human breast epithelial cells: the how and the why. *Methods Mol Biol* (2013) 945:193–219. doi: 10.1007/978-1-62703-125-7_13

42. Liu F, Pawliwec A, Feng Z, Yasruel Z, Lebrun JJ, Ali S, et al. Prolactin/Jak2 directs apical/basal polarization and luminal linage maturation of mammary epithelial cells through regulation of the Erk1/2 pathway. *Stem Cell Res* (2015) 15(2):376–83. doi: 10.1016/j.scr.2015.08.001

43. Dwivedi A, Padala C, Kumari A, Khumukcham SS, Penugurti V, Ghosh S, et al. Hematopoietic PBX-interacting protein is a novel regulator of mammary epithelial cell differentiation. *FEBS J* (2022) 289(6):1575–90. doi: 10.1111/febs.16242

44. Haines E, Minoo P, Feng Z, Resalatpanah N, Nie XM, Campiglio M, et al. Tyrosine phosphorylation of Grb2: role in prolactin/epidermal growth factor cross talk in mammary epithelial cell growth and differentiation. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29 (10):2505–20. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00034-09

45. Fu NY, Rios AC, Pal B, Soetanto R, Lun AT, Liu K, et al. EGF-mediated induction of mcl-1 at the switch to lactation is essential for alveolar cell survival. *Nat Cell Biol* (2015) 17(4):365–75. doi: 10.1038/ncb3117

46. Darcy KM, Shoemaker SF, Lee PP, Vaughan MM, Black JD, Ip MM, et al. Prolactin and epidermal growth factor regulation of the proliferation, morphogenesis, and functional differentiation of normal rat mammary epithelial cells in three dimensional primary culture. *J Cell Physiol* (1995) 163(2):346–64. doi: 10.1002/jcp.1041630216

47. Regan J, Smalley M. Prospective isolation and functional analysis of stem and differentiated cells from the mouse mammary gland. *Stem Cell Rev* (2007) 3:124–36. doi: 10.1007/s12015-007-0017-3

48. Fu N, Lindeman GJ, Visvader JE. The mammary stem cell hierarchy. Curr Top Dev Biol (2014) 107:133-60. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-416022-4.00005-6

49. Bach K, Pensa S, Grzelak M, Hadfield J, Adams DJ, Marioni JC, et al. Differentiation dynamics of mammary epithelial cells revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8(1):2128. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-02001-5

50. Giraddi RR, Chung CY, Heinz RE, Balcioglu O, Novotny M, Trejo CL, et al. Single-cell transcriptomes distinguish stem cell state changes and lineage specification programs in early mammary gland development. *Cell Rep* (2018) 24 (6):1653–66.e1657. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.025

51. Pal B, Chen Y, Vaillant F, Jamieson P, Gordon L, Rios AC, et al. Construction of developmental lineage relationships in the mouse mammary gland by single-cell RNA profiling. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8(1):1627. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-01560-x

52. Pervolarakis N, Nguyen QH, Williams J, Gong Y, Gutierrez G, Sun P, et al. Integrated single-cell transcriptomics and chromatin accessibility analysis reveals regulators of mammary epithelial cell identity. *Cell Rep* (2020) 33(3):108273. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108273

53. Lopez-Ozuna VM, Hachim IY, Hachim MY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin prodifferentiation pathway in triple negative breast cancer: Impact on prognosis and potential therapy. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:30934. doi: 10.1038/srep30934

54. Goffin V. Prolactin receptor targeting in breast and prostate cancers: New insights into an old challenge. *Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 179:111–26. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.05.009

55. Otto C, Sarnefalt A, Ljungars A, Wolf S, Rohde-Schulz B, Fuchs I, et al. A neutralizing prolactin receptor antibody whose *In vivo* application mimics the phenotype of female prolactin receptor-deficient mice. *Endocrinology* (2015) 156 (11):4365–73. doi: 10.1210/en.2015-1277

56. Damiano JS, Rendahl KG, Karim C, Embry MG, Ghoddusi M, Holash J, et al. Neutralization of prolactin receptor function by monoclonal antibody LFA102, a novel potential therapeutic for the treatment of breast cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2013) 12:295–305. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-0886

57. Agarwal N, Machiels JP, Suarez C, Lewis N, Higgins M, Wisinski K, et al. Phase I study of the prolactin receptor antagonist LFA102 in metastatic breast and castration-resistant prostate cancer. *oncologist* (2016) 21:535–6. doi: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2015-0502

58. O'Sullivan CC, Bates SE. Targeting prolactin receptor (PRLR) signaling in PRLR-positive breast and prostate cancer. *Oncologist* (2016) 21:523-6. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2016-0108

59. Hankinson SE, Willett WC, Michaud DS, Manson JE, Colditz GA, Longcope C, et al. Plasma prolactin levels and subsequent risk of breast cancer in

postmenopausal women. J Natl Cancer Inst (1999) 91(7):629-34. doi: 10.1093/jnci/ 91.7.629

60. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Rosner B, Sluss P, Hankinson SE. Plasma prolactin concentrations and risk of postmenopausal breast cancer. *Cancer Res* (2004) 64:6814–9. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-1870

61. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Sluss P, Hankinson SE. A prospective study of plasma prolactin concentrations and risk of premenopausal and postmenopausal breast cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2007) 25:1482–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.07.6356

62. Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE. Prolactin and breast cancer etiology: an epidemiologic perspective. *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia* (2008) 13:41–53. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9063-y

63. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Zhang X, Qian J, Sluss PM, Rosner BA, et al. A 20-year prospective study of plasma prolactin as a risk marker of breast cancer development. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(15):4810–9. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-0665

64. Tikk K, Sookthai D, Johnson T, Rinaldi S, Romieu I, Tjonneland A, et al. Circulating prolactin and breast cancer risk among pre- and postmenopausal women in the EPIC cohort. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25(7):1422–8. doi: 10.1093/annonc/ mdu150

65. Gabrielson M, Ubhayasekera K, Ek B, Andersson Franko M, Eriksson M, Czene K, et al. Inclusion of plasma prolactin levels in current risk prediction models of premenopausal and postmenopausal breast cancer. *JNCI Cancer Spectr* (2018) 2(4):pky055. doi: 10.1093/jncics/pky055

66. Dekkers OM, Ehrenstein V, Bengtsen M, Farkas DK, Pereira AM, Sorensen HT, et al. Breast cancer risk in hyperprolactinemia: A population-based cohort study and meta-analysis of the literature. *Eur J Endocrinol* (2015) 173(2):269–73. doi: 10.1530/EJE-15-0282

67. De Hert M, Vancampfort D, Stubbs B, Sabbe T, Wildiers H, Detraux J. Antipsychotic treatment, prolactin, and breast tumorigenesis. *Psychiatr Danub.* (2016) 28(3):243–54.

68. Collaborative Group on Hormonal Factors in Breast, C. Breast cancer and breastfeeding: collaborative reanalysis of individual data from 47 epidemiological studies in 30 countries, including 50302 women with breast cancer and 96973 women without the disease. *Lancet* (2002) 360:187–95. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736 (02)09454-0

69. Anothaisintawee T, Wiratkapun C, Lerdsitthichai P, Kasamesup V, Wongwaisayawan S, Srinakarin J, et al. Risk factors of breast cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Asia Pac J Public Health* (2013) 25(5):368–87. doi: 10.1177/1010539513488795

70. Gaudet MM, Press MF, Haile RW, Lynch CF, Glaser SL, Schildkraut J, et al. Risk factors by molecular subtypes of breast cancer across a population-based study of women 56 years or younger. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2011) 130(2):587–97. doi: 10.1007/s10549-011-1616-x

71. Atkinson RL, El-Zein R, Valero V, Lucci A, Bevers TB, Fouad T, et al. Epidemiological risk factors associated with inflammatory breast cancer subtypes. *Cancer Causes Control* (2016) 27(3):359–66. doi: 10.1007/s10552-015-0712-3

72. John EM, Hines LM, Phipps AI, Koo J, Longacre TA, Ingles SA, et al. Reproductive history, breast-feeding and risk of triple negative breast cancer: The breast cancer etiology in minorities (BEM) study. *Int J Cancer* (2018) 142 (11):2273–85. doi: 10.1002/ijc.31258

73. Nitze LM, Galsgaard ED, Din N, Lund VL, Rasmussen BB, Berchtold MW, et al. Reevaluation of the proposed autocrine proliferative function of prolactin in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2013) 142(1):31–44. doi: 10.1007/s10549-013-2731-7

74. Hachim IY, Shams A, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. A favorable role of prolactin in human breast cancer reveals novel pathway based gene signatures indicative of tumor differentiation and favorable patient outcome. *Hum Pathol* (2016) 53:142–52. doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2016.02.010

75. Hachim IY, Lopez-Ozuna VM, Hachim MY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin hormone exerts anti-tumorigenic effects in HER-2 overexpressing breast cancer cells through regulation of stemness. *Stem Cell Res* (2019) 40:101538. doi: 10.1016/j.scr.2019.101538

76. Lopez-Ozuna VM, Hachim IY, Hachim MY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin modulates TNBC aggressive phenotype limiting tumorigenesis. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2019) 26:321–37. doi: 10.1530/ERC-18-0523

77. Sato T, Tran TH, Peck AR, Girondo MA, Liu C, Goodman CR, et al. Prolactin suppresses a progestin-induced CK5-positive cell population in luminal breast cancer through inhibition of progestin-driven BCL6 expression. *Oncogene* (2014) 33(17):2215–24. doi: 10.1038/onc.2013.172

78. Tran TH, Utama FE, Lin J, Yang N, Sjolund AB, Ryder A, et al. Prolactin inhibits BCL6 expression in breast cancer through a Stat5a-dependent mechanism. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70(4):1711–21. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2314

79. Sun Y, Yang N, Utama FE, Udhane SS, Zhang J, Peck AR, et al. NSG-pro mouse model for uncovering resistance mechanisms and unique vulnerabilities in

human luminal breast cancers. Sci Adv (2021) 7(38):eabc8145. doi: 10.1126/ sciadv.abc8145

80. Boutin JM, Edery M, Shirota M, Jolicoeur C, Lesueur L, Ali S, et al. Identification of a cDNA encoding a long form of prolactin receptor in human hepatoma and breast cancer cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (1989) 3(9):1455–61. doi: 10.1210/mend-3-9-1455

81. Kline JB, Roehrs H, Clevenger CV. Functional characterization of the intermediate isoform of the human prolactin receptor. J Biol Chem (1999) 274:35461–8. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.50.35461

82. Hu ZZ, Meng J, Dufau ML. Isolation and characterization of two novel forms of the human prolactin receptor generated by alternative splicing of a newly identified exon 11. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:41086–94. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M102109200

83. Clevenger CV, Furth PA, Hankinson SE, Schuler LA. The role of prolactin in mammary carcinoma. *Endocr Rev* (2003) 24:1–27. doi: 10.1210/er.2001-0036

84. Galsgaard ED, Rasmussen BB, Folkesson CG, Rasmussen LM, Berchtold MW, Christensen L, et al. Re-evaluation of the prolactin receptor expression in human breast cancer. *J Endocrinol* (2009) 201(1):115–28. doi: 10.1677/JOE-08-0479

85. Hachim IY, Hachim MY, Lopez VM, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Prolactin receptor expression is an independent favorable prognostic marker in human breast cancer. *Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol.* (2016) 24(1):238–45. doi: 10.1097/ PAI.000000000000178

86. Motamedi B, Rafiee-Pour HA, Khosravi MR, Kefayat A, Baradaran A, Amjadi E, et al. Prolactin receptor expression as a novel prognostic biomarker for triple negative breast cancer patients. *Ann Diagn Pathol* (2020) 46:151507. doi: 10.1016/j.anndiagpath.2020.151507

87. Griffith OL, Chan SR, Griffith M, Krysiak K, Skidmore ZL, Hundal J, et al. Truncating prolactin receptor mutations promote tumor growth in murine estrogen receptor-alpha mammary carcinomas. *Cell Rep* (2016) 17(1):249–60. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.08.076

88. Grible JM, Zot P, Olex AL, Hedrick SE, Harrell JC, Woock AE, et al. The human intermediate prolactin receptor is a mammary proto-oncogene. *NPJ Breast Cancer* (2021) 7:37. doi: 10.1038/s41523-021-00243-7

89. Shams A, Binothman N, Boudreault J, Wang N, Shams F, Hamam D, et al. Prolactin receptor-driven combined luminal and epithelial differentiation in breast cancer restricts plasticity, stemness, tumorigenesis and metastasis. *Oncogenesis* (2021) 10(5):10. doi: 10.1038/s41389-020-00297-5

90. Sultan AS, Xie J, LeBaron MJ, Ealley EL, Nevalainen MT, Rui H, et al. Stat5 promotes homotypic adhesion and inhibits invasive characteristics of human breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2005) 24:746–60. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1208203

91. Yamashita H, Nishio M, Ando Y, Zhang Z, Hamaguchi M, Mita K, et al. Stat5 expression predicts response to endocrine therapy and improves survival in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2006) 13:885–93. doi: 10.1677/erc.1.01095

92. Peck AR, Witkiewicz AK, Liu C, Klimowicz AC, Stringer GA, Pequignot E, et al. Low levels of Stat5a protein in breast cancer are associated with tumor progression and unfavorable clinical outcomes. *Breast Cancer Res* (2012) 14(5): R130. doi: 10.1186/bcr3328

93. Peck AR, Girondo MA, Liu C, Kovatich AJ, Hooke JA, Shriver CD, et al. Validation of tumor protein marker quantification by two independent automated immunofluorescence image analysis platforms. *Mod Pathol* (2016) 29(10):1143–54. doi: 10.1038/modpathol.2016.112

94. Peck AR, Witkiewicz AK, Liu C, Stringer GA, Klimowicz AC, Pequignot E, et al. Loss of nuclear localized and tyrosine phosphorylated Stat5 in breast cancer predicts poor clinical outcome and increased risk of antiestrogen therapy failure. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29(18):2448–58. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.30.3552

95. Alsheikh HAM, Metge BJ, Pruitt HC, Kammerud SC, Chen D, Wei S, et al. Disruption of STAT5A and NMI signaling axis leads to ISG20-driven metastatic mammary tumors. *Oncogenesis* (2021) 10(6):45. doi: 10.1038/s41389-021-00333-y

96. Bonuccelli G, Castello-Cros R, Capozza F, Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Lin Z, Tsirigos A, et al. The milk protein alpha-casein functions as a tumor suppressor *via* activation of STAT1 signaling, effectively preventing breast cancer tumor growth and metastasis. *Cell Cycle* (2012) 11(21):3972–82. doi: 10.4161/cc.22227

97. Nukumi N, Iwamori T, Kano K, Naito K, Tojo H. Reduction of tumorigenesis and invasion of human breast cancer cells by whey acidic protein (WAP). *Cancer Lett* (2007) 252:65–74. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2006.12.005

98. Ikeda K, Nukumi N, Iwamori T, Osawa M, Naito K, Tojo H, et al. Inhibitory function of whey acidic protein in the cell-cycle progression of mouse mammary epithelial cells (EpH4/K6 cells). *J Reprod Dev* (2004) 50(1):87–96. doi: 10.1262/jrd.50.87

99. Sato T, Tran TH, Peck AR, Liu C, Ertel A, Lin J, et al. Global profiling of prolactin-modulated transcripts in breast cancer. *vivo. Mol Cancer* (2013) 12(1):59. doi: 10.1186/1476-4598-12-59
100. Binothman N, Hachim IY, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. CPSF6 is a clinically relevant breast cancer vulnerability target: Role of CPSF6 in breast cancer. *EBioMedicine* (2017) 21:65–78. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.06.023

101. Moamer A, Hachim IY, Binothman N, Wang N, Lebrun JJ, Ali S, et al. A role for kinesin-1 subunits KIF5B/KLC1 in regulating epithelial mesenchymal plasticity in breast tumorigenesis. *EBioMedicine* (2019) 45:92–107. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.06.009

102. Herschkowitz JI, Simin K, Weigman VJ, Mikaelian I, Usary J, Hu Z, et al. Identification of conserved gene expression features between murine mammary carcinoma models and human breast tumors. *Genome Biol* (2007) 8(5):R76. doi: 10.1186/gb-2007-8-5-r76

103. Prat A, Perou CM. Deconstructing the molecular portraits of breast cancer. *Mol Oncol* (2011) 5:5–23. doi: 10.1016/j.molonc.2010.11.003

104. Lim E, et al. Aberrant luminal progenitors as the candidate target population for basal tumor development in BRCA1 mutation carriers. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(8):907–13. doi: 10.1038/nm.2000

105. Gusterson BA, Ross DT, Heath VJ, Stein T. Basal cytokeratins and their relationship to the cellular origin and functional classification of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res* (2005) 7:143–8. doi: 10.1186/bcr1041

106. Fu NY, Nolan E, Lindeman GJ, Visvader JE. Stem cells and the differentiation hierarchy in mammary gland development. *Physiol Rev* (2020) 100:489–523. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00040.2018

107. Ye F, Qiu Y, Li L, Yang L, Cheng F, Zhang H, et al. The presence of EpCAM (-)/CD49f(+) cells in breast cancer is associated with a poor clinical outcome. *J Breast Cancer* (2015) 18(3):242–8. doi: 10.4048/jbc.2015.18.3.242

108. Mani SA, Guo W, Liao MJ, Eaton EN, Ayyanan A, Zhou AY, et al. The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells. *Cell* (2008) 133(4):704–15. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.03.027

109. Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RY, Nieto MA. Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease. *Cell* (2009) 139:871–90. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.11.007

110. Nouhi Z, Chughtai N, Hartley S, Cocolakis E, Lebrun JJ, Ali S. Defining the role of prolactin as an invasion suppressor hormone in breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66(3):1824–32. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2292

111. Liu JC, Voisin V, Bader GD, Deng T, Pusztai L, Symmans WF, et al. Seventeen-gene signature from enriched Her2/Neu mammary tumorinitiating cells predicts clinical outcome for human HER2+:ERalpha- breast cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2012) 109(15):5832–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1201105109

112. Marcato P, Dean CA, Giacomantonio CA, Lee PW. Aldehyde dehydrogenase: its role as a cancer stem cell marker comes down to the specific isoform. *Cell Cycle* (2011) 10:1378–84. doi: 10.4161/cc.10.9.15486

113. Tomita H, Tanaka K, Tanaka T, Hara A. Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1A1 in stem cells and cancer. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7:11018–32. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.6920

114. Cruz FD, Matushansky I. Solid tumor differentiation therapy - is it possible? *Oncotarget* (2012) 3:559–67. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.512

115. Xu WP, Zhang X, Xie WF. Differentiation therapy for solid tumors. J Dig Dis (2014) 15:159–65. doi: 10.1111/1751-2980.12122

116. Hahn WC, Bader JS, Braun TP, Califano A, Clemons PA, Druker BJ, et al. An expanded universe of cancer targets. *Cell* (2021) 184(5):1142–55. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2021.02.020

117. Burnett AK, Russell NH, Hills RK, Bowen D, Kell J, Knapper S, et al. Arsenic trioxide and all-trans retinoic acid treatment for acute promyelocytic leukaemia in all risk groups (AML17): results of a randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16(13):1295–305. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00193-X

118. Mottamal M, Zheng S, Huang TL, Wang G. Histone deacetylase inhibitors in clinical studies as templates for new anticancer agents. *Molecules* (2015) 20:3898–941. doi: 10.3390/molecules20033898

119. Taulli R, Bersani F, Foglizzo V, Linari A, Vigna E, Ladanyi M, et al. The muscle-specific microRNA miR-206 blocks human rhabdomyosarcoma growth in xenotransplanted mice by promoting myogenic differentiation. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119(8):2366–78. doi: 10.1172/JCI38075

120. Sarraf P, Mueller E, Jones D, King FJ, DeAngelo DJ, Partridge JB, et al. Differentiation and reversal of malignant changes in colon cancer through PPARgamma. *Nat Med* (1998) 4(9):1046–52. doi: 10.1038/2030

121. Grommes C, Landreth GE, Heneka MT. Antineoplastic effects of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma agonists. *Lancet Oncol* (2004) 5:419–29. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(04)01509-8

122. Demetri GD, Fletcher CD, Mueller E, Sarraf P, Naujoks R, Campbell N, et al. Induction of solid tumor differentiation by the peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma ligand troglitazone in patients with liposarcoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (1999) 96(7):3951–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.7.3951

123. Stathis A, Zucca E, Bekradda M, Gomez-Roca C, Delord JP, de La Motte Rouge T, et al. Clinical response of carcinomas harboring the BRD4-NUT oncoprotein to the targeted bromodomain inhibitor OTX015/MK-8628. *Cancer Discovery* (2016) 6(5):492–500. doi: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-15-1335

124. Petrelli F, Ghidini A, Pedersini R, Cabiddu M, Borgonovo K, Parati MC, et al. Comparative efficacy of palbociclib, ribociclib and abemaciclib for ER+ metastatic breast cancer: an adjusted indirect analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2019) 174(3):597–604. doi: 10.1007/s10549-019-05133-y

125. Higgins MJ, Wolff AC. Therapeutic options in the management of metastatic breast cancer. Oncol (Williston Park)(2008) 22:614-23627-19.

126. Waks AG, Winer EP. Breast Cancer Treatment: A Review. JAMA (201) 321:288-300. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.19323

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Dave Grattan, University of Otago, New Zealand

REVIEWED BY Lina Gao, Oregon Health and Science University, United States Ewa Wender-Ozegowska, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poland

*CORRESPONDENCE Rosalind M. John JohnRM@cf.ac.uk

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 17 May 2022 ACCEPTED 24 August 2022 PUBLISHED 09 September 2022

CITATION

Garay SM, Sumption LA and John RM (2022) Prenatal health behaviours as predictors of human placental lactogen levels. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:946539. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.946539

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Garay, Sumption and John. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY).

The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Prenatal health behaviours as predictors of human placental lactogen levels

Samantha M. Garay, Lorna A. Sumption and Rosalind M. John*

School of Biosciences, Cardiff University, Cardiff, Wales, United Kingdom

Placental lactogen (hPL) is a key hormone of pregnancy responsible for inducing maternal adaptations critical for a successful pregnancy. Low levels of placental lactogen have been associated with lower birth weight as well as symptoms of maternal depression and anxiety. Lower placental lactogen has been reported in women with higher body mass index (BMI) but it is unclear whether prenatal health behaviours predict hPL levels or if hPL is associated with infant weight outcomes. This study utilised data from the longitudinal Grown in Wales cohort, based in South Wales. Participants were recruited at the pre-surgical appointment for an elective caesarean section. This study incorporates data from recruitment, post-delivery and a 12 month follow-up. Measures of maternal serum hPL were available for 248 participants. Analysis included unadjusted and adjusted linear and binary regression. Unadjusted, prenatal smoking and a Health Conscious dietary pattern were associated with hPL levels, however this was lost on adjustment for BMI at booking, Welsh Index of Multiple Deprivation (WIMD) score and placental weight. When stratified by maternal BMI at booking, a Health Conscious dietary pattern remained associated with increased hPL levels in women with a healthy BMI (p=.024, B=.59. 95% CI=.08,1.11) following adjustment for WIMD score and placental weight. When adjusted for a wide range of confounders, maternal hPL was also associated with increased custom birthweight centiles (CBWC) (p=.014, B=1.64. 95% CI=.33,2.94) and increased odds of large for gestational age deliveries (p=<.001, Exp(B)=1.42. 95% CI=1.17,1.72). This study identified that consuming a Health Conscious dietary pattern in pregnancy was associated with increased hPL, within women of a healthy BMI. Moreover, higher hPL levels were associated with increased CBWC and increased odds of delivering a large for gestational age infant. This improves the current limited evidence surrounding the nature of hPL in these areas.

KEYWORDS

placental lactogen, birth weight, maternal depression, health-conscious diet, body mass index

Introduction

During pregnancy the mammalian mother undergoes substantial adaptations to support fetal development and to prepare for nurturing her offspring once they are born (1-5). Playing an essential role in these maternal adaptations are the hormones produced by, or dependent on, the fetally-derived placenta. Placental hormones ensure sufficient nutrients are available to support fetal and placental growth by increasing maternal appetite, decreasing her activity and driving metabolic adaptations throughout pregnancy (6, 7). Placental hormones are also involved in inducing behavioural changes in the mother during pregnancy priming her to respond expeditiously to her offspring when they are born (8-13). Consequently, constraints in the production of placental hormones can have wide reaching consequences for fetal growth, maternal metabolism and maternal behaviour potentially contributing to the comorbidity of common complications of pregnancy.

Human placental lactogen (hPL) is one of the key hormones of pregnancy, and the most highly expressed peptide hormone of the human placenta (14). hPL is collectively composed of two identical placental lactogen peptides encoded by CHORIONIC SOMATOMAMMOTROPIN HORMONE 1 and 2 (aka HPL-A and HPL-B) (15). Placental lactogens are evolutionarily related to the pituitary hormone prolactin (15) and signal via the prolactin receptor to mediate their activity at target sites around the body (15, 16). During pregnancy hPL is synthesised in increasing amounts by the syncytiotrophoblast and extravillous trophoblast lineages of the human placenta with levels reaching 5-7 µg/ml in maternal blood at term, exceeding that of any other peptide hormone (14, 15, 17). While there are rare cases of pregnancy proceeding in the apparent absence of hPL (18), several studies have reported associations between lower than normal levels of hPL and pregnancy complications (19). For example, reduced levels of maternal serum hPL levels and placental CSH1/2 mRNA expression have been associated with fetal growth restriction (20-22) while positive correlations have been reported between hPL and birthweight (23, 24). One study reported reduced serum hPL in gestational diabetes (25) while another reported significantly reduced placental CSH1/2 associated with pre-eclampsia (26). We reported an association between lower placental CSH1/2 at term and both clinically diagnosed depression and questionnaire reported symptoms of depression in pregnancy (27). More recently, we reported low serum placental lactogen at term was associated with symptoms of both depression and anxiety for up to ten weeks after birth (28). In this same study we noted a positive association between serum hPL and birthweight (g), placental weight and head circumference consistent with previous studies. While these studies in human populations do not demonstrate a causal relationship between placental lactogen and birthweight,

gestational diabetes or maternal mental health, data from rodent models supports such a conclusion. For example, transgenic overexpression of mouse placental lactogen targeted to the beta cells of the pancreas increases the proliferation rate of these cells in mice, and drives both fasting and postprandial hypoglycaemia (29) while targeted deletion of the prolactin receptor provides indirect evidence that placental lactogens drive pancreatic β -cell expansion (30). Infusion of placental lactogen into the non-pregnant female rodent brain stimulates maternal caregiving behaviour (31, 32) while ablation of the maternal prolactin receptor disrupts maternal caregiving (33-37). Disruption of signalling via this receptor has also been linked to increased postpartum anxiety (38). Our work on mice with placental endocrine insufficiency driven by genetically modified changes in the expression of imprinted genes further demonstrates a role for placental hormones in regulating birthweight with a reduction in the number of placental endocrine cells linked to low birthweight in several models (39-41). We also reported both maternal neglect and maternal anxiety in response to the loss of placental endocrine lineages (42, 43) with the mouse offspring exhibiting anxiety-like behaviours later in life (44). Together, these data highlight the importance of placental hormones, and more specifically placental lactogens, for pregnancy health. Moreover, in addition to genetic drivers of placental endocrine insufficiency, a number of environmental stressors in pregnancy have been linked to changes in the expression of placental hormones and alterations in maternal behaviour (45) identifying a mechanism with potential to link early life adversity to a variety of poor health outcomes.

Given the importance of placental lactogen for a healthy and successful pregnancy, it is vital that we identify factors that positively or negatively influence the production of this hormone. Previously pre-pregnancy obesity has been linked to significantly lower placental expression of CSH1/2 (46-48). Similarly, we have reported an association between maternal BMI at booking (week 12-14 of pregnancy) and serum hPL at term (28). In addition, we noted an association between serum hPL and the Welsh Index of Multiple Deprivation (WIMD) score. WIMD is the Welsh Government's official measure of relative deprivation for small areas in Wales calculated from anonymised postcodes (http://wimd.wales.gov.uk). The small areas used to construct the index are known as Lower Super Output Areas (LSOAs) with an average population of 1,600 people. There are 1,909 LSOAs in Wales - the most deprived area is given a rank of 1 and the least deprived a rank of 1,909 therefore lower scores are indicative of higher levels of deprivation. The WIMD is composed of a number of indicators which include income, employment, health, education, access to services, housing, community safety and physical environment. We have previously reported that WIMD scores were significantly positively associated with a 'Health Conscious' dietary pattern which in turn was significantly associated with increased custom birthweight centile (CBWC) (49). Together, these observations suggest that factors in addition to maternal BMI may influence hPL levels. Here we explored the association between a variety of modifiable health behaviours in pregnancy and term serum hPL, as well as the influence of hPL on a range of infant weight outcomes, using data from the Grown in Wales Study.

Material and methods

Cohort

This study analysed data from the Grown in Wales (GiW) cohort, a pregnancy cohort recruited in South Wales, UK with a focus on maternal mental health (50). Full ethical approval for the GiW study was obtained by the Wales Research Ethics Committee (REC2 reference 15/WA/0004). Research was carried out employing the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki as revised in 2008. Recruitment occurred between September 2015 and November 2016 at the University Hospital of Wales (UHW) with women providing written consent to the study. Women were recruited by two trained research midwives at their morning pre-surgical appointment in advance of an elective caesarean (ELCS), one to four days before delivery. ELCS was chosen to maximise the potential for collecting biological samples. At UHW women routinely provide blood samples at their pre-surgical appointment before their surgery facilitating the collection of maternal blood for this study. The planned surgery took place during the working week when the research midwives were available to collect placental biopsies and cord blood samples. Recruitment criteria consisted of women being between 37 weeks and 42 weeks of pregnancy, aged between 18 and 45, having a singleton birth without fetal abnormalities or infectious diseases. Participants have been followed up within one week of birth, ten weeks and one year postnatally and most recently at four years postpartum.

Participants

355 women were initially recruited and seven later withdrew. Of these, hPL measures were available 272 participants within the overall cohort. The current analysis focused on participants who delivered at term (\geq 37 weeks) and those of Caucasian ethnicity. This selection was required as the dietary patterns were previously developed for these participants (49). This was due to the recruitment small number of participants of other ethnicities whose inclusion greatly influenced findings through the introduction of variation, an issue especially relevant for

smaller cohorts (51, 52). Following the exclusion criteria, hPL data was available for 248 participants.

Human placental lactogen

Maternal venous serum samples were obtained at recruitment from blood taken as part of a standard anaesthetic review one to four days prior to surgery. Serum was obtained by centrifugation of maternal venous blood which was then frozen at -80° C. hPL levels were assayed in duplicate using the Leinco Technologies Human Placental Lactogen (HPL) Micro-ELISA test kit (Universal Biologicals product code T115-96 tests). Assays were performed by the NIHR Cambridge Biomedical Research Centre, Core Biochemical Assay Laboratory. Average value = 8.3 µg/mL ± 2.75.

Demographic and biological data

Demographic data such as a participants education level and income were obtained from the maternal questionnaire completed at recruitment. Participant postcodes were also collected and anonymised which enabled the calculation of Welsh Index of Multiple Deprivation (WIMD) 2014 scores (http://wimd.wales.gov.uk). The maternal questionnaires also contained the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) (53) and the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) (54) which provided data on maternal mental health. Biological data such as participants ethnicity, age, parity, weight and BMI at booking as well as data on mode of delivery, placental weight and infant sex were collected from the midwife recorded notes following delivery. Gestational weight gain was calculated from data on pre-pregnancy weight and weight at booking.

Prenatal health behaviours

Data on maternal prenatal smoking, alcohol intake and exercise were acquired from the maternal questionnaire completed at recruitment. Dietary patterns were identified from data collected through a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ), also completed at recruitment. The dietary patterns within the GiW cohort were Western and Health Conscious, with the process for obtaining the dietary patterns outlined in detail in (49). Briefly, the dietary pattern scores were obtained *via* the regression method following Principal Component Analysis. Each participant has a score for both dietary patterns. These scores are typically centred around zero, with greater positive scores indicating higher adherence to a dietary pattern and greater negative scores indicating lower adherence to a dietary pattern.

Infant weight outcomes

Data on birthweight (g) was obtained from the midwife recorded notes following delivery. CBWC were later calculated *via* the GROW bulk centile calculator (55) utilising the following data from the midwife notes; maternal height, weight, ethnicity and parity as well as infant gender, birthweight and gestational age. This enabled the classification of infant birthweight as small for gestational age (SGA), average for gestational age (AGA) or large for gestational age (LGA). Data on infant weight at one year of age was obtained from a maternally completed questionnaire.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were undertaken utilising IBM SPSS Statistics Version 27. Normality for relevant variables was assessed via Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, Shapiro-Wilk test, normal Q-Q plots and histograms. All relevant variables were determined to be non-parametric, thus demographic statistics were displayed as median (IQR) or % (n) as appropriate. Health behaviour predictors of hPL were assessed utilising both unadjusted and adjusted linear regression. In the adjusted analysis the significant predictors were entered together in the model, with maternal BMI at booking (continuous), WIMD score and placental weight (g) selected as potentially confounding variables. Variables were selected as confounding variables if a previous GiW study identified them to be associated with hPL (28) or if the variables were found to be associated with the outcome variables in a univariate analysis (Supplementary Table 1). In light of the highly influential nature of maternal BMI, the association between predictors and hPL was also assessed when stratified by maternal BMI at booking, with the exception of the underweight BMI category due to low numbers. Unadjusted and adjusted linear and binary regression were undertaken to assess the influence of hPL on infant weight outcomes. The analysis of birthweight (g) was adjusted for the following potentially confounding variables; BMI at booking (continuous), WIMD score, maternal age, gestational weight gain fetal sex, placental weight (g), gestational age, smoking and a Health Conscious dietary pattern. Education and income were not included as the WIMD score incorporates these measures. The same variables were utilised for analyses of CBWC derived variables, with the exception of fetal sex and gestational age which are already accounted for within this birthweight measure.

Results

Demographic data for the 248 participants involved in the analysis is provided in Table 1. Categorical data is displayed as % (n) and continuous data as median (IQR).

Health behaviour predictors of hPL

Linear regression was utilised to investigate if prenatal maternal health behaviours influence levels of maternal serum hPL (Table 2). Unadjusted univariate regression identified that both smoking at any point in pregnancy and a Health Conscious dietary pattern were associated with hPL measures. Specifically, smoking compared to not smoking was associated with a decrease in hPL of 1.24 µg/mL, whilst a one unit increase in Health Conscious dietary pattern score was associated with an increase in hPL of 40 µg/mL. These significant health behaviours were adjusted for: maternal BMI at booking, WIMD score and placental weight (g). Following adjustment, no prenatal health behaviours remained significantly associated with hPL measures. To understand the highly influential effect of BMI further, the relationship between health behaviours and hPL was examined when stratified by maternal BMI at booking (Table 3). It was determined that a Health Conscious dietary pattern was significantly associated with hPL measures in women classified as having a healthy BMI at booking. This association remained after adjustment for WIMD score and placental weight (g). Specifically, for women with a healthy BMI at booking, a one unit increase in Health Conscious dietary pattern score was associated with an increase in hPL of .59 µg/mL equivalent to an increase of 8% of the average value.

hPL & infant weight outcomes

Linear regression was again utilised to investigate the relationship between hPL and a range of infant weight measures, collected both at birth and at one year of age (Tables 4, 5). The relationship between hPL and both birthweight and CBWC is displayed in Figures 1, 2. At the unadjusted level, hPL was significantly associated with all measures of weight with the exception of infant weight at 12 months of age. These significant associations were adjusted for the potentially confounding variables that included maternal BMI at booking, maternal age, gestational weight gain, fetal sex, placental weight, gestational age, smoking at any point in pregnancy, Health Conscious dietary pattern score and WIMD score. Following adjustment, hPL was no longer significantly associated with birthweight (g) or the odds of being born SGA compared to LGA. However, hPL remained significantly associated with CBWC, with a one unit increase in hPL associated with an increase in CBWC of 1.64 units. Additionally, hPL was associated with being born LGA compared to AGA, with a one unit increase in hPL associated with increased odds of delivering an LGA compared to AGA infant by a factor of 1.42.

TABLE 1 Demographic data for the eligible GiW participants.

% (n) (or	median	(IQR)
-----	------	----	--------	-------

26.33 (7.23)		
.40 (1)		
38.20 (89)		
35.60 (83)		
25.80 (60)		
33.00 (6.00)		
81.90 (203)		
18.10 (45)		
15.07 (7.88)		
5.30 (13)		
94.70 (230)		
3.70 (9)		
96.30 (236)		
54.40 (135)		
45.60 (113)		
655 (183)		
39.00 (0)		
3500.00 (650.00)		
2.60 (8)		
79.20 (247)		
18.30 (57)		
57.85 (50.05)		
6.90 (17)		
80.60 (200)		
12.50 (31)		
89.80 (220)		
10.20 (25)		
59.30 (144)		
40.70 (99)		
81.60 (200)		
18.40 (45)		
03 (1.28)		
.05 (1.50)		
× 7		
5.90 (14)		
22.90 (54)		
12.70 (30)		

(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

% (n) or median (IC	JR)
---------------------	-----

Postgraduate	27.50 (65)
Family income (£), % (n)	
<18,000	7.50 (18)
18 - 25,000	10.00 (24)
25-43,000	19.70 (47)
>43,000	52.30 (125)
Do not wish to say	10.50 (25)
WIMD	1270.00 (1211.00)
A1 EPDS total	7.00 (6.00)
A1 STAI total	34.00 (13.00)

IQR, Interquartile range; BMI, body mass index; GDM, gestational diabetes mellitus; LBW, low birthweight; ABW, average birthweight; HBW, high birthweight; CBWC, custom birthweight centile; SGA, small for gestational age; AGA, average for gestational age; LGA, large for gestational age; WIMD, Welsh Index of Multiple Deprivation; EPDS, Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale; STAI, State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. ^aAt any point in pregnancy.

Discussion

This study aimed to investigate both the health behaviour predictors of hPL and the influence of hPL on infant weight outcomes. It was determined that, at the unadjusted level, both smoking at any point in pregnancy and consuming a Health Conscious dietary pattern were associated with hPL levels. However, this was lost following adjustment for the confounding variables of WIMD score, maternal BMI at booking and placental weight. Given that BMI is known to strongly influence maternal hPL, this association was also examined when stratified by BMI. Following adjustment for WIMD score and placental weight, consuming a Health Conscious dietary pattern in pregnancy was associated with increased hPL levels in participants with a healthy BMI at booking. Regarding infant weight outcomes, prior to adjustment hPL was associated with all weight outcomes with the exception of infant weight at 12 months. This analysis was adjusted for a range of confounding variables including maternal BMI at booking, maternal age, gestational weight gain, fetal sex, placental weight, gestational age, smoking at any point in pregnancy, Health Conscious dietary pattern score and WIMD score. After adjustment, maternal hPL was associated with increased CBWC as well as increased odds of delivering an LGA compared to AGA infant.

The associations between the modifiable prenatal health behaviours of maternal smoking and adhering to a Health Conscious diet on hPL were identified but did not remain associated once adjusted for BMI at booking, WIMD score and placental weight. However, given that BMI is known to be highly influential for hPL levels, this analysis was stratified by BMI at booking. When stratified, the association between a Health Conscious dietary pattern and hPL remained significant

		p	В	95% CI
Unadjusted	Smoking	.036	-1.24	-2.40,08
	Alcohol	.359	.33	38, 1.04
	Exercise	.119	.72	19, 1.63
	Western dietary pattern	.640	09	47, .29
	Health Conscious dietary pattern	.029	.40	.04, .76
Adjusted	Smoking	.706	23	-1.42, .97
	Health Conscious dietary pattern	.618	.09	26, .44

TABLE 2 Unadjusted and adjusted linear regression indicating the association between maternal prenatal health behaviours and hPL (µg/mL).

CI, confidence interval. Bold values are significant at p < .05.

for women within the healthy BMI category. This finding supports the important influence of maternal diet in relation to hPL levels. Moreover, there is potential for this to be a direct relationship with studies in several experimental animal models reporting that both overnutrition and undernutrition reduce the expression of placental hormones (45). However, while this relationship was evident in women of a healthy BMI, it was not apparent in women with an unhealthy BMI. BMI is already known to have an influential effect on maternal hPL serum levels with structural changes in the placental hPL gene locus reported in women with higher BMI compared to those on the normal range (48). Together, these findings suggest that BMI has a stronger influence on hPL levels than maternal diet. The caveat is that, in our cohort, BMI and diet are linked with increasing BMI associated with decreasing Health Conscious dietary pattern score (49). Similarly in the majority of animal models of overnutrition, both weight gain and exposure to diet occur concurrently in pregnancy. Distinguishing direct and indirect relationships consequently presents a challenge.

We have previously reported a positive relationship between term serum hPL and infant birthweight (g), head circumference and placental weight (g) (28) consistent with a number of previous studies (20, 21). This study went further by examining additional weight measures. CBWC and the associated classifications of SGA, AGA and LGA have several advantages over the traditional population based weight measures (55, 56) and have been recommended for use in the UK by the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists since 2002 (57). In our cohort nearly twice the number of infants would be classified as growth restricted by the CBWC criteria (Table 1). However, these measures are rarely utilised in research. We are unaware of any other studies reporting the influence of hPL on these birthweight measures. As such, this research strengthens and supports the current evidence base that

р

TABLE 3 Unadjusted and adjusted linear regression indicating the association between maternal prenatal health behaviours and hPL (µg/mL) when stratified by maternal BMI at booking.

			p	В	95% CI
Unadjusted	Healthy	Smoking	.179	-1.43	-3.53, .67
		Alcohol	.259	.66	49, 1.81
		Exercise	.264	.72	56, 2.00
		Western dietary pattern	.227	36	95, .23
		Health Conscious dietary pattern	.020	.65	.11, 1.19
	Overweight	Smoking	.321	-1.29	-3.85, 1.28
		Alcohol	-1.14	.23	-1.14, 1.61
		Exercise	.837	.22	-1.93, 2.38
		Western dietary pattern	.720	14	88, .61
		Health Conscious dietary pattern	.338	.35	37, 1.07
	Obese	Smoking	.448	66	-2.40, 1.08
		Alcohol	.914	.07	-1.28, 1.43
		Exercise	.161	1.39	57, 3.34
		Western dietary pattern	.214	.45	27, 1.17
		Health Conscious dietary pattern	.404	33	-1.10, .45
Adjusted	Healthy	Health Conscious dietary pattern	.024	.59	.08, 1.11

CI, confidence interval. Bold values are significant at p < .05.

		P	В	95% CI
Unadjusted	Birthweight (g)	<.001	52.01	30.20, 73.82
	CBWC	<.001	3.82	2.62, 5.01
	12 month weight (kg)	.967	.00	17, .17
Adjusted	Birthweight (g)	.090	16.56	-2.64, 35.75
	CBWC	.014	1.64	.33, 2.94

TABLE 4 Unadjusted and adjusted linear regression indicating the association between hPL (µg/mL) and infant weight outcomes.

CI, confidence interval; CBWC, custom birthweight centile. Bold values are significant at p < .05.

TABLE 5 Unadjusted and adjusted binary regression indicating the association between hPL (µg/mL) and infant weight categories.

		p	Exp (B)	95% CI
Unadjusted	SGA	.008	.70	.53, .91
	LGA	<.001	1.31	1.15, 1.49
Adjusted	SGA	.090	.72	.49, 1.05
	LGA	<.001	1.42	1.17, 1.72

CI, confidence interval; SGA, small for gestational age; LGA, large for gestational age. Bold values are significant at p < .05.





hPL is associated with birthweight outcomes. As there was no association between hPL and infant weight at 12 months, this also suggests that the influence of hPL on infant weight is short term in nature.

There are several potential limitations to consider regarding this study. Firstly, dietary patterns were originally identified using data from Caucasian participants, a demographic which forms the majority of the Grown in Wales study cohort (91%). As such, the generalisability of the study to other ethnicities may be limited and future research should be conducted with diverse populations to validate the findings. Secondly, our population were recruited to explore the impact of maternal depression on the placenta and therefore focused on recruiting women booked for ELCS. This selective process is both a limitation - due to the restricted nature of the cohort - and an advantage since hPL measures were all taken 1-4 days prior to birth by the same two research midwives on the morning of the participants surgical assessment. This focused timing in the collection of samples and the somewhat homogenous nature of the cohort means that we are able to detect subtle relationships in our relatively small pregnancy cohort. However, an important question remains unanswered which is the timings of the relationships. We have a single measure of hPL at near term. Determining a more precise timeline will be important.

In conclusion, we have established that there is a positive association between a healthy maternal diet and hPL, a key hormone of pregnancy, at least within women with a healthy BMI category. Moreover, hPL is associated with birthweight outcomes. While we have not established the extent to which this is a direct relationship, it is clear that consuming a healthy diet in pregnancy reduces the risk of a number of complications of pregnancy and is likely to protect offspring from the longer term problem association with exposure to early life adversity.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation, upon request.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Wales Research Ethics Committee REC2 reference 15/WA/0004. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contribution

RJ: conceptualisation, funding acquisition, project administration, resources, writing – original draft, supervision. SG: data curation, formal analysis, investigation, writing – original draft. LS: data curation, writing – review & editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank participants of the Grown in Wales study, the research midwives Nicola Savory and Anouk Ridgway and past members of the research group including Anna Janssen who contributed to the present study. RJ takes full responsibility for the work as a whole, including the study design, access to data and the decision to submit and publish the manuscript. The Grown in Wales study was funded by MRC grant (MR/M013960/1); SG was supported by a GW4 BioMed MRC DTP PhD studentship (MR/N013794/1) and The Waterloo Foundation (Reference 1403-4488). LS was supported by GW4 SWBio BBSRC DTP PhD studentship (BB/M009122/1). Study design: RJ. Data analysis: LS and SG. Manuscript: RJ and SG. All authors have approved the final article.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fendo.2022.946539/full#supplementary-material

References

1. John R, Hemberger M. A placenta for life. Reprod BioMed Online (2012) 25:5-11. doi: 10.1016/j.rbmo.2012.03.018

2. Costa MA. The endocrine function of human placenta: An overview. Reprod BioMed Online (2016) 32:14-43. doi: 10.1016/j.rbmo.2015.10.005

3. Perez-Garcia V, Fineberg E, Wilson R, Murray A, Mazzeo CI, Tudor C, et al. Placentation defects are highly prevalent in embryonic lethal mouse mutants. *Nature* (2018) 555:463–8. doi: 10.1038/nature26002

4. Napso T, Yong HEJ, Lopez-Tello J, Sferruzzi-Perri AN. The role of placental hormones in mediating maternal adaptations to support pregnancy and lactation. *Front Physiol* (2018) 9:1091. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.01091

5. Smiley KO, Ladyman SR, Gustafson P, Grattan DR, Brown RSE. Neuroendocrinology and adaptive physiology of maternal care. *Curr Top Behav Neurosci* (2019) 43:161–210. doi: 10.1007/7854_2019_122

6. Grattan D. A mother's brain knows. J Neuroendocrinol (2012) 23:1188–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2011.02175.x

7. Ladyman SR, Hackwell ECR, Brown RSE. The role of prolactin in coordinating fertility and metabolic adaptations during reproduction. *Neuropharmacology* (2020) 167:107911. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2019.107911

8. Moltz H, Robbins D. Maternal behavior of primiparous and multiparous rats. J Comp Physiol Psychol (1965) 60:417-21. doi: 10.1037/h0022565

9. Seegal RF, Denenberg VH. Maternal experience prevents pup-killing in mice induced by peripheral anosmia. *Physiol Behav* (1974) 13:339–41. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(74)90056-0

10. Bridges RS, Scanlan VF. Maternal memory in adult, nulliparous rats: Effects of testing interval on the retention of maternal behavior. *Dev psychobiology* (2005) 46:13–8. doi: 10.1002/dev.20038

11. Gallagher JM, Nephew BC, Poirier G, King JA, Bridges RS. Estrogen receptor-alpha knockouts and maternal memory in nulliparous rats. *Horm Behav* (2019) 110:40-5. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2019.02.002

12. Nephew BC, Bridges RS. Arginine vasopressin V1a receptor antagonist impairs maternal memory in rats. *Physiol Behav* (2008) 95:182-6. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2008.05.016

13. Scanlan VF, Byrnes EM, Bridges RS. Reproductive experience and activation of maternal memory. *Behav Neurosci* (2006) 120:676–86. doi: 10.1037/0735-7044.120.3.676

14. Kaplan SL, Gurpide E, Sciarra JJ, Grumbach MM. Metabolic clearance rate and production rate of chorionic growth hormone-prolactin in late pregnancy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1968) 28:1450–60. doi: 10.1210/jcem-28-10-1450

15. Newbern D, Freemark M. Placental hormones and the control of maternal metabolism and fetal growth. *Curr Opin endocrinology diabetes Obes* (2011) 18:409–16. doi: 10.1097/MED.0b013e32834c800d

16. Soares MJ, Konno T, Alam SM. The prolactin family: Effectors of pregnancy-dependent adaptations. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2007) 18:114-21. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2007.02.005

17. Walker WH, Fitzpatrick SL, Barrera-Saldana HA, Resendez-Perez D, Saunders GF. The human placental lactogen genes: Structure, function, evolution and transcriptional regulation. *Endocr Rev* (1991) 12:316–28. doi: 10.1210/edrv-12-4-316

18. Freemark M. Regulation of maternal metabolism by pituitary and placental hormones: roles in fetal development and metabolic programming. *Horm Res* (2006) 65 Suppl 3:41–9. doi: 10.1159/000091505

19. Sibiak R, Jankowski M, Gutaj P, Mozdziak P, Kempisty B, Wender-Ozegowska E. Placental lactogen as a marker of maternal obesity, diabetes, and fetal growth abnormalities: Current knowledge and clinical perspectives. *J Clin Med* (2020) 9:1142–61. doi: 10.3390/jcm9041142

20. Roh CR, Budhraja V, Kim HS, Nelson DM, Sadovsky Y. Microarray-based identification of differentially expressed genes in hypoxic term human trophoblasts and in placental villi of pregnancies with growth restricted fetuses. *Placenta* (2005) 26:319–28. doi: 10.1016/j.placenta.2004.06.013

21. Mannik J, Vaas P, Rull K, Teesalu P, Rebane T, Laan M. Differential expression profile of growth hormone/chorionic somatomammotropin genes in placenta of small- and large-for-gestational-age newborns. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2010) 95:2433–42. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-0023

22. Dutton PJ, Warrander LK, Roberts SA, Bernatavicius G, Byrd LM, Gaze D, et al. Predictors of poor perinatal outcome following maternal perception of reduced fetal movements-a prospective cohort study. *PloS One* (2012) 7:e39784. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0039784

23. Houghton DJ, Shackleton P, Obiekwe BC, Chard T. Relationship of maternal and fetal levels of human placental lactogen to the weight and sex of the fetus. *Placenta* (1984) 5:455-8. doi: 10.1016/S0143-4004(84)80026-0

24. Knopp RH, Bergelin RO, Wahl PW, Walden CE. Relationships of infant birth size to maternal lipoproteins, apoproteins, fuels, hormones, clinical

chemistries, and body weight at 36 weeks gestation. Diabetes (1985) 34 Suppl 2:71-7. doi: 10.2337/diab.34.2.S71

25. Braunstein GD, Mills JL, Reed GF, Jovanovic LG, Holmes LB, Aarons J, et al. Comparison of serum placental protein hormone levels in diabetic and normal pregnancy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1989) 68:3–8. doi: 10.1210/jcem-68-1-3

26. Mannik J, Vaas P, Rull K, Teesalu P, Laan M. Differential placental expression profile of human growth Hormone/Chorionic somatomammotropin genes in pregnancies with pre-eclampsia and gestational diabetes mellitus. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2012) 355:180–7. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2012.02.009

27. Janssen AB, Capron LE, O'Donnell K, Tunster SJ, Ramchandani PG, Heazell AE, et al. Maternal prenatal depression is associated with decreased placental expression of the imprinted gene PEG3. *psychol Med* (2016) 46:2999–3011. doi: 10.1017/S0033291716001598

28. Sumption LA, Garay SM, John RM. Low serum placental lactogen at term is associated with postnatal symptoms of depression and anxiety in women delivering female infants. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (2020) 116:104655. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2020.104655

29. Vasavada RC, Garcia-Ocana A, Zawalich WS, Sorenson RL, Dann P, Syed M, et al. Targeted expression of placental lactogen in the beta cells of transgenic mice results in beta cell proliferation, islet mass augmentation, and hypoglycemia. *J Biol Chem* (2000) 275:15399–406. doi: 10.1074/jbc.275.20.15399

30. Rawn SM, Huang C, Hughes M, Shaykhutdinov R, Vogel HJ, Cross JC. Pregnancy hyperglycemia in prolactin receptor mutant, but not prolactin mutant, mice and feeding-responsive regulation of placental lactogen genes implies placental control of maternal glucose homeostasis. *Biol Reprod* (2015) 93:75. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.115.132431

31. Bridges RS, Freemark MS. Human placental lactogen infusions into the medial preoptic area stimulate maternal behavior in steroid-primed, nulliparous female rats. *Horm Behav* (1995) 29:216–26. doi: 10.1006/hbeh.1995.1016

32. Bridges RS, Robertson MC, Shiu RP, Sturgis JD, Henriquez BM, Mann PE. Central lactogenic regulation of maternal behavior in rats: Steroid dependence, hormone specificity, and behavioral potencies of rat prolactin and rat placental lactogen I. *Endocrinology* (1997) 138:756–63. doi: 10.1210/endo.138.2.4921

33. Lucas BK, Ormandy CJ, Binart N, Bridges RS, Kelly PA. Null mutation of the prolactin receptor gene produces a defect in maternal behavior. *Endocrinology* (1998) 139:4102–7. doi: 10.1210/endo.139.10.6243

34. Shingo T, Gregg C, Enwere E, Fujikawa H, Hassam R, Geary C, et al. Pregnancy-stimulated neurogenesis in the adult female forebrain mediated by prolactin. *Science* (2003) 299:117–20. doi: 10.1126/science.1076647

35. Moltz H, Lubin M, Leon M, Numan M. Hormonal induction of maternal behavior in the ovariectomized nulliparous rat. *Physiol Behav* (1970) 5:1373–7. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(70)90122-8

36. Bridges RS, DiBiase R, Loundes DD, Doherty PC. Prolactin stimulation of maternal behavior in female rats. *Science* (1985) 227:782-4. doi: 10.1126/ science.3969568

37. Brown RSE, Aoki M, Ladyman SR, Phillipps HR, Wyatt A, Boehm U, et al. Prolactin action in the medial preoptic area is necessary for postpartum maternal nursing behavior. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2017) 114:10779–84. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1708025114

38. Larsen CM, Grattan DR. Prolactin, neurogenesis, and maternal behaviors. Brain Behav Immun (2012) 26:201-9. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2011.07.233

39. Tunster SJ, Tycko B, John RM. The imprinted Phlda2 gene regulates extraembryonic energy stores. *Mol Cell Biol* (2010) 30:295–306. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00662-09

40. Tunster SJ, Van De Pette M, John RM. Isolating the role of elevated Phlda2 in asymmetric late fetal growth restriction in mice. *Dis Model Mech* (2014) 7:1185– 91. doi: 10.1242/dmm.017079

41. Tunster SJ, McNamara GI, Creeth HD, John RM. Increased dosage of the imprinted Ascl2 gene restrains two key endocrine lineages of the mouse placenta. *Dev Biol* (2016) 418:55–65. doi: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2016.08.014

42. Creeth HDJ, McNamara GI, Tunster SJ, Boque-Sastre R, Allen B, Sumption L, et al. Maternal care boosted by paternal imprinting in mammals. *PloS Biol* (2018) 16:e2006599. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.2006599

43. McNamara GI, Creeth HDJ, Harrison DJ, Tansey KE, Andrews RM, Isles AR, et al. Loss of offspring Peg3 reduces neonatal ultrasonic vocalizations and increases maternal anxiety in wild-type mothers. *Hum Mol Genet* (2018) 27:440–50. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddx412

44. Harrison DJ, Creeth HDJ, Tyson HR, Boque-Sastre R, Hunter S, Dwyer DM, et al. Placental endocrine insufficiency programs anxiety, deficits in cognition and atypical social behaviour in offspring. *Hum Mol Genet* (2021) 30:1863–80. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddab154

45. John RM. Prenatal adversity modulates the quality of maternal care Via the exposed offspring. *Bioessays* (2019) 41:e1900025. doi: 10.1002/bies.201900025

46. Vakili H, Jin Y, Menticoglou S, Cattini PA. CCAAT-enhancerbinding protein beta (C/EBPbeta) and downstream human placental growth hormone genes are targets for dysregulation in pregnancies complicated by maternal obesity. *J Biol Chem* (2013) 288:22849-61. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.474999

47. Jin Y, Vakili H, Liu SY, Menticoglou S, Bock ME, Cattini PA. Chromosomal architecture and placental expression of the human growth hormone gene family are targeted by pre-pregnancy maternal obesity. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2018) 315:E435–45. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00042.2018

48. Cattini PA, Jin Y, Jarmasz JS, Noorjahan N, Bock ME. Obesity and regulation of human placental lactogen production in pregnancy. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2020) 32: e12859. doi: 10.1111/jne.12859

49. Garay SM, Savory KA, Sumption L, Penketh R, Janssen AB, John RM. The grown in Wales study: Examining dietary patterns, custom birthweight centiles and the risk of delivering a small-for-gestational age (SGA) infant. *PloS One* (2019) 14:e0213412. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0213412

50. Janssen AB, Savory KA, Garay SM, Sumption L, Watkins W, Garcia-Martin I, et al. Persistence of anxiety symptoms after elective caesarean delivery. *BJPsych Open* (2018) 4:354–60. doi: 10.1192/bjo.2018.48

51. Bornstein MH, Jager J, Putnick DL. Sampling in developmental science: Situations, shortcomings, solutions, and standards. *Dev Rev* (2013) 33:357–70. doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2013.08.003

52. Capron LE, Ramchandani PG, Glover V. Maternal prenatal stress and placental gene expression of NR3C1 and HSD11B2: The effects of maternal ethnicity. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (2018) 87:166–72. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2017.10.019

53. Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression: Development of the 10-item Edinburgh postnatal depression scale. Br J Psychiatry (1987) 150:782-6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.150.6.782

54. Spielberger CD, Gorsuch RL, Lushene R, Vagg PR, Jacobs GA. Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. *Consulting Psychologists Press, Palo Alto.* (1983).

55. Gardosi J. Customised assessment of fetal growth potential: Implications for perinatal care. *Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 97* (2012) 97:F314–7. doi: 10.1136/ fetalneonatal-2012-301708

56. Zhang J, Merialdi M, Platt LD, Kramer MS. Defining normal and abnormal fetal growth: Promises and challenges. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* (2010) 202:522–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2009.10.889

57. Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. *The Investigation and Management of the Small-For-Gestational Age Fetus*. (United Kingdom: The Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists). (2013).

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Damasia Becu-Villalobos, CONICET Instituto de Biología y Medicina Experimental (IBYME), Argentina

REVIEWED BY

Vera Popovic-Brkic, University of Belgrade, Serbia Carolina Cristina, National University of Northwestern Buenos Aires, Argentina

*CORRESPONDENCE Jakob Triebel jakob.triebel@gmx.de

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 15 July 2022 ACCEPTED 18 August 2022 PUBLISHED 09 September 2022

CITATION

Triebel J, Bertsch T and Clapp C (2022) Prolactin and vasoinhibin are endogenous players in diabetic retinopathy revisited. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:994898. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.994898

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Triebel, Bertsch and Clapp. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY).

The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Prolactin and vasoinhibin are endogenous players in diabetic retinopathy revisited

Jakob Triebel ^{1*}, Thomas Bertsch¹ and Carmen Clapp ²

¹Institute for Clinical Chemistry, Laboratory Medicine and Transfusion Medicine, General Hospital Nuremberg and Paracelsus Medical University, Nuremberg, Germany, ²Instituto de Neurobiología, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México (UNAM), Campus UNAM-Juriquilla, Querétaro, Mexico

Diabetic retinopathy (DR) and diabetic macular edema (DME) are major causes for visual loss in adults. Nearly half of the world's population with diabetes has some degree of DR, and DME is a major cause of visual impairment in these patients. Severe vision loss occurs because of tractional retinal detachment due to retinal neovascularization, but the most common cause of moderate vision loss occurs in DME where excessive vascular permeability leads to the exudation and accumulation of extracellular fluid and proteins in the macula. Metabolic control stands as an effective mean for controlling retinal vascular alterations in some but not all patients with diabetes, and the search of other modifiable factors affecting the risk for diabetic microvascular complications is warranted. Prolactin (PRL) and its proteolytic fragment, vasoinhibin, have emerged as endogenous regulators of retinal blood vessels. PRL acquires antiangiogenic and anti-vasopermeability properties after undergoing proteolytic cleavage to vasoinhibin, which helps restrict the vascularization of ocular organs and, upon disruption, promotes retinal vascular alterations characteristic of DR and DME. Evidence is linking PRL (and other pituitary hormones) and vasoinhibin to DR and recent preclinical and clinical evidence supports their translation into novel therapeutic approaches.

KEYWORDS

vasoinhibin, PRL, diabetic retinopathy, diabetic macular edema, diabetes, levosulpiride

Diabetic Retinopathy is a common cause of vision loss and blindness

Most patients with longstanding diabetes mellitus develop microvascular complications of diabetes, namely nephropathy, neuropathy, and retinopathy. DR is a highly specific neurovascular complication of diabetes and is the most frequent cause of new blindness among adults aged 20-74 years in developed countries (1, 2). DR advances from mild nonproliferative abnormalities with increased vasopermeability and microaneurysms to moderate and severe stages characterized by the growth of new blood vessels in the retina

and the posterior surface of the vitreous. Fibrous tissue may exert tension on the retina and cause retinal detachment. The new blood vessels may bleed and cause preretinal and vitreous hemorrhage. A macular edema causing central vision impairment may occur because of increased vasopermeability and capillary nonperfusion (3). Major risk factors include the duration of diabetes, HbA1c levels, and blood pressure (3, 4). The onset of puberty and pregnancy increase the risk of progression of DR. Tertiary prevention of DR includes laser photocoagulation for proliferative diabetic retinopathy (PDR), anti-VEGF therapy for DME and PDR, and vitrectomy in advanced DR (5). Various pathophysiological and pathobiochemical pathways directly linked to chronic hyperglycemia which lead to a disorganization and breakdown of the blood-retinal-barrier are involved in the manifestation of DR and DME, including an activation of protein kinase C (6) and the accumulation of advanced glycation end products (7). However, there are patient populations with type 1 diabetes of extreme duration who do not develop diabetic complications and appear to be protected by unknown factors (8, 9). This contrasts with other studies, which usually report that >90% of patients with type 1 diabetes will eventually develop retinopathy (10). Also, there was a lack of association between glycemic control and prevalence of reported microvascular complications (11). Consistently, the total glycemic exposure (A1C and duration of diabetes) explained only 11% of the variation in risk in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT) cohort, where retinopathy progression was studied in conventional and intensive treatment groups (12). It is thus acknowledged that significant numbers of patients with diabetes can live without severe complications, likely due to factors that can neutralize the adverse effects of hyperglycemia or other unknown protective factors which prevent the development of diabetic complications (11). Hormonal factors are predisposed to confer protective effects against microvascular complications through their effects on organ function, repair and maintenance of homeostasis, the control of growth, and their capacity to adapt their levels and action in response to demand or to pathologic stimuli. The investigation of pituitary hormones is therefore warranted.

Pituitary infarction revealed an involvement of pituitary hormones in diabetic retinopathy

A role of pituitary hormones in the etiopathology of DR emerged soon after the observation that infarction or insufficiency of the anterior lobe of the pituitary, can result in hypoglycemia and high sensitivity to administered insulin, known as the Houssay-Biasotti phenomenon. In fact, infarction, or insufficiency of the pituitary gland, also known as Simmond's disease, can lead to terminal hypoglycemia, as

reported in a series of early case studies (13, 14). Pituitary infarction can also occur after severe peri- or postpartum hemorrhage, as described by Sheehan (Sheehan's syndrome). In all instances, examples of cessation or regression of diabetic retinopathy was observed. Soon thereafter, pituitary ablations, stalk sections, and destruction by irradiation were introduced for treating diabetic retinopathy but became obsolete in the face of the harmful effects that were associated with these procedures and the following anterior pituitary insufficiency. The beneficial effects of pituitary insufficiency were attributed to the cessation of growth hormone secretion and consecutively lower insulinlike growth factor I (IGF-I) levels, however, the overall resumé of repeated cross-sectional, longitudinal, and prospective studies on the relationship between circulating IGF-I levels and DR did not establish a clear role for the GH/IGF-I axis (15). Patients with acromegaly and diabetes mellitus do not have a higher prevalence of DR (16) and patients with diabetes and congenital IGF-I deficiency (Laron syndrome) or GH gene deletion can develop DR (17, 18). Disparate data are available on circulating IGF-I levels and DR progression during pregnancy, with studies finding or not finding an association of IGF-I levels with DR during pregnancy (19, 20). On the other hand, it is known that an acute reduction of chronic hyperglycemia can accelerate DR, and that this deterioration is preceded by an upregulation of serum IGF-I (21). Both, GH, and IGF-I are present in the vitreous and the levels of IGF-I are higher in the vitreous of patients with retinal neovascularization (22, 23). Mechanistically, IGF-I has mitogenic and differentiating effects on cultured retinal endothelial cells (24) and on retinal capillaries (25), and can induce neovascularization in the avascular rabbit cornea (26). IGF-I and its receptor, as well as IGF binding proteins are distributed throughout the retina, and IGF-I mRNA has been detected in the ganglion cell layer, the inner nuclear layer and in the outer limiting membrane (27, 28). The total IGF-I distribution in ocular tissues is therefore a combination of local expression and systemic uptake. Altogether, the contribution of local and circulating IGF-I in diabetic retinopathy remains to be understood, can be interpreted as rather "permissive" than causal (17) and therapeutic interventions into the GH/IGF-I axis did not yield sufficient evidence in clinical studies to be considered in the current treatment recommendations for DR (5). Attesting to the heterogeneity and variation in pathomechanisms of proliferative retinopathies across the lifespan, ample evidence demonstrates the key role of IGF-I in retinopathy of prematurity (29-32).

Circulating PRL levels change in diabetes

Another pituitary hormone which attracted attention in respect to its involvement in DR is PRL. Not long after the

radioimmunoassay for PRL became available, which allowed the measurement of circulating PRL concentrations (33, 34), PRL was evaluated in patients without DR and DR at various stages. Early reports found higher PRL levels in patients with diabetes but without severe DR and hypothesized about the potential function of PRL as a protective factor in DR, and about some potential treatment based on the stimulation of PRL secretion (35, 36). Indeed, pituitary stalk section results in minimized GH secretion with subsequent decline of IGF-I levels but result in higher PRLsecretion due to a disinhibition of lactotroph PRL secretion by the disruption of dopamine transport through the pituitary stalk (37). The beneficial effects of pituitary stalk sections could therefore have been not only due to the reduction of IGF-I levels, but also due to an increase in circulating PRL. Comparable with IGF-I levels, various results were reported in which the association of PRL levels with DR presence and severity was not confirmed (38-41). A mechanism of action for protective effects of PRL levels was also missing. PRL exerts a diverse array of biological functions beyond its essential role in lactation (42-44), a fact which has received little attention in clinical medicine in the past, where the relevance of PRL is acknowledged in prolactinoma and secondary amenorrhea. Regarding diabetes and its complications, there is a new trend towards the recognition of PRL as an important metabolic hormone, directly involved in beta-cell function and survival, and the regulation of insulin sensitivity and resistance, respectively (45). Higher PRL levels are associated with higher insulin sensitivity and a lower incidence of type 2 diabetes mellitus, which led to a reevaluation of current thresholds for normal PRL levels and hyperprolactinemia (45). It was proposed to re-define the interpretation of PRL levels beyond the upper threshold of 25 ng/ ml where a homeostatic functionally increased transient hyperprolactinemia (homeoFIT) can be assumed, the suggested term for an elevation of PRL levels which may constitute a physiological response to increased metabolic demand (reviewed in ref. 45).

The PRL/vasoinhibin axis controls ocular angiogenesis and vascular function

A new perspective on the role of PRL in DR began to evolve when the antiangiogenic effects of an enzymatically cleaved 16 kDa N-terminal fragment of human PRL were discovered (46), and a direct pathophysiological implication towards the regulation of blood vessel growth emerged. It became evident that the 16 kDa N-terminal fragment is not the only fragment with antiangiogenic effects, and that multiple isoforms with a large variation in molecular mass exist, their size being determined by the PRL-cleaving enzyme and its cleavage site location within the PRL molecule. The isoforms were collectively called vasoinhibin (47–49), including similar proteins generated by the proteolytic cleavage of GH and placental lactogen (PL)

(50, 51). A strong role of vasoinhibin as a regulator of ocular angiogenesis and vascular function evolved, and with reference to existing reviews (52-55), and 11 years after PRL and vasoinhibin were first portrayed as endogenous players in DR (56), the following discussion will focus on key principles and significant developments in the recent years (Table 1). The new understanding of circulating PRL levels in terms of homeoFITlevels is relevant when considering the role of PRL and vasoinhibin in DR, as in partial disagreement to the early studies between 1970 and 1985, there appeared to be an association between circulating PRL levels and DR, reported by Arnold et al. in 2010 (62). The PRL levels were higher in patients with diabetes and no retinopathy (compared to healthy controls) and higher in patients with diabetes and nonproliferative DR than in patients with PDR (62). The PRL levels in the patients with diabetes were above the conventional threshold of 25 ng/ml, and therefore in the homeoFIT-range. In addition to answering to increased metabolic demand, PRL levels in the homeoFIT-range may also, through their proteolytic conversion to vasoinhibin, contribute to control the function and growth of ocular blood vessels. Interestingly, uncleaved PRL is protective in the retina and required for maintaining retinal functionality in mice during aging and has potential therapeutic value against age-related retinal disorders (68, 69). Short PRL isoforms are expressed in the canine retina undergoing retinal degeneration (70). A clinical study in patients with a prolactinoma using optical coherence tomography revealed a reduced thickness of the chorioretinal layers in patients with prolactinoma compared to controls (71). Patients with DR have a higher renal elimination of PRL (72) and the circulating levels of vasoinhibin are reduced in patients with DR (63).

The principle underlying vasoinhibin accumulation in the retina - or in other tissues - is that of an endocrine axis in which the levels of vasoinhibin are controlled by regulatory mechanisms at the hypothalamo-, the pituitary-, and the local level. The vasoinhibin levels depend on the availability and amount of secreted and circulating PRL (hypothalamopituitary level), and on the hypothalamo, pituitary, and peripheral tissue distribution and activities of PRL-cleaving proteases (local level). This hormonal axis was described as the PRL/vasoinhibin axis of which the vasculature is a major target tissue (53, 67). The cleavage sites in PRL through which vasoinhibin is generated are conserved in vertebrates (47, 67, 73) and high affinity cleavages sites evolved, most likely as a gain of function under positive selection, as a unique feature of higher primates (74). The cleavage of PRL to generate vasoinhibin occurs in the wider context of a hormone-metabolism junction, through which specifically cleaved hormones regulate essential functions to maintain homeostasis at the organismal, tissue, or organ levels (75, 76). The PRL/vasoinhibin axis contributes to maintaining corneal avascularity (66), restricts retinal vasculature (65), and is disrupted in retinopathy of TABLE 1 Landmark original research articles and reviews highlighting the involvement of the prolactin/vasoinhibin axis in diabetic retinopathy.

Brief description ORIGINAL RESEARCH ARTICLES	Year	Re
Sulpiride-induced hyperprolactinaemia inhibits the diabetes- and VEGF-mediated increase in retinal vasopermeability by promoting the intraocular conversion of endogenous PRL to vasoinhibin	2022	(57
Levosulpiride increases the levels of PRL in the vitreous of PDR patients and promotes its MMP-mediated conversion to vasoinhibin, which can inhibit angiogenesis in DR	2020	(58
Study protocol of a prospective, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial enrolling male and female patients with type 2 diabetes having DME, randomized to receive placebo or levosulpiride	2018	(59
AAV2 vasoinhibin vector decreases retinal microvascular abnormalities in rats	2016	(<mark>60</mark>
AAV2-vasoinhibin vector in rats prevents pathologic retinal vasopermeability and suggest it could have therapeutic value in patients with DR	2011	(<mark>6</mark>
Circulating PRL influences the progression of DR after its intraocular conversion to vasoinhibin. Inducing hyperprolactinemia may represent a novel herapy against DR	2010	(<mark>6</mark>
Patients with diabetes mellitus and DR have lower circulating levels of vasoinhibin, compared to healthy patients	2009	(<mark>6</mark>
Vasoinhibin blocks retinal vasopermeability in diabetic rats and in response to intravitreous injection of VEGF or of vitreous from patients with DR	2008	(<mark>6</mark>
Jasoinhibin is a natural inhibitor of angiogenesis in the retina	2005	(<mark>6</mark>
Vasoinhibin is a natural inhibitor of corneal vascularization	1999	(6
Speculations whether stimulating PRL-release in patients with DR might be benefitial	1976	(3
REVIEW ARTICLES		
Pharmacological interventions into the prolactin/vasoinhibin axis for the treatment of diabetic retinopathy	2017	(5
ntroduction of the prolactin/vasoinhibin axis and its pathophysiological significance including DR	2015	(6
Review of the regulation of blood vessel growth and function by vasoinhibin	2015	(5
Portray and review of PRL and vasoinhibin as endogenous players in DR	2011	(5
Introduction of vasoinhibin as a novel inhibitor of ocular angiogenesis	2008	(5

prematurity (77, 78). In rodents, hyperprolactinemia leads to vasoinhibin accumulation in the retina and reduces both VEGFinduced and diabetes-induced retinal vasopermeability (57, 62, 64); an effect also demonstrated by vasoinhibin gene transfer which not only prevented (61) but also reversed (60) excessive retinal vasopermeability and oxygen-induced retinal angiogenesis (79).

The bioactive site in vasoinhibin, through which the antiangiogenic and antivasopermeability effects of the molecule are mediated, is a short, conserved three-residue motif consisting of residues His46-Gly47-Arg48 which becomes active after the proteolytic cleavage of PRL to vasoinhibin (80). Molecular dynamics simulations predicted the three-dimensional structure of vasoinhibin comprising a three-helix bundle with a tendency to form dimers or multimers, which also complicated the experimental resolution of the vasoinhibin three-dimensional structure (73, 81, 82). Vasoinhibin signals through various binding partners such as a specific high affinity binding site on endothelial cells (83), integrin alpha5 beta1 (84), or plasminogen activator inhibitor 1, urokinase, and urokinase receptor multicomponent complex (85) to trigger intracellular signaling pathways that result in its effects on endothelial cells but a classical hormone receptor has not been identified. The circulating levels of vasoinhibin are unknown due to the absence of a quantitative vasoinhibin assay for human serum, which is why immunoprecipitation followed by SDS-PAGE and Western blotting is still the only more frequently used method for the evaluation of vasoinhibin in clinical samples (77). Alternative methods using a labon-a chip technology or mass spectrometry were reported (63, 86, 87) but did not establish themselves thereafter. The lack of monoclonal anti-vasoinhibin antibodies able to discriminate between PRL and vasoinhibin prevented attempts to develop a sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Fortunately, monoclonal antibodies were recently developed, and their evaluation for an ELISA by which the levels of vasoinhibin could be quantified is underway (88). However, Western blot evaluation of vasoinhibin in clinical samples is supported by the measurement of its antiangiogenic properties in the presence or absence of anti-PRL antibodies that neutralize vasoinhibin action (58, 89).

A clinical trial investigates the elevation of PRL-levels in patients with diabetic retinopathy

Increased, hypoxia-driven expression of VEGF, produced by the retinal pigment epithelium, by endothelial cells, pericytes and other retinal cells, with consecutive enrichment in the retina and vitreous is a major driver of DME and PDR as it contributes to rupturing the blood-retinal barrier and induces angiogenesis which results in pathological neovascularization. The healthy vitreous is one of the few naturally avascular structures but is invaded by blood vessels in PDR. Not only the elevation of

growth factors facilitates its invasion by neovessels, the impaired production or insufficient upregulation of natural blood vessel inhibitors responsible for maintaining the avascular state of the vitreous are relevant as well (90). The healthy vitreous humor as such is antiangiogenic and inhibits tumor neovascularization (91), and angiogenesis in various other models, for example the retinal-extract induced angiogenesis in the chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) assay (92).

As mentioned, hyperprolactinemia leads to vasoinhibin accumulation in the retina of rats and prevents and reverses diabetes-induced blood retinal barrier breakdown and ischemiainduced angiogenesis by inhibiting vasopermeability and by targeting the retinal pigment epithelial cells in the outer blood retinal barrier (62, 93). These insights triggered the development of a randomized clinical trial, in which levosulpiride is evaluated as a medical treatment in patients with PDR and DME (59) (Figure 1). Levosulpiride is a dopamine D2 receptor blocker which is used as a prokinetic drug in patients with diabetic gastroparesis, where enteric inhibitory dopaminergic D2 receptor antagonism can have prokinetic effects. At the pituitary level D2 receptor antagonism

with levosulpiride evokes hyperprolactinemia (94). One arm of the clinical study includes patients with PDR undergoing vitrectomy, with and without prior treatment with levosulpiride and subsequent laboratory evaluation of the vitreous fluid. Levosulpiride treatment increased PRL and vasoinhibin in the vitreous, and the vitreous from levosulpiride-treated patients with PDR, but not from placebotreated patients with PDR, inhibited the basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) and VEGF-induced proliferation of endothelial cells in culture (58). The conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin was mediated by matrix metalloprotease (MMP) present in the vitreous fluid and was higher in patients without diabetes than in patients with PDR (58). This result is the first partial outcome of the clinical study which provided a proof-of-concept that treatment with levosulpiride is appropriate to elevate intraocular PRL and vasoinhibin levels. Further proof-of-concept was shown by an in vivo study in rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes, in which racemic sulpiride increased ocular vasoinhibin levels and inhibited retinal hypervasopermeability (57). The other arms of the trial that also comprise patients with DME are awaiting completion and the publication of the results are expected soon.



Schematic representation of the mechanism by which levosulpiride therapy could limit the progression of DME and DR. Levosulpiride, a dopamine D2 receptor antagonist, blocks dopamine D2 receptors located in the membrane of anterior pituitary cells that produce PRL (lactotrophs). Given that hypothalamic dopamine inhibits the release of PRL, levosulpiride leads to high levels of PRL in the circulation (hyperprolactinemia) which, in turn, favor PRL penetration across the blood-ocular barrier. MMPs in the intraocular/vitreous compartment cleave PRL to vasoinhibin, which can reduce retinal vasopermeability and angiogenesis in DME and DR. Scheme was partly created with Biorender.com. The original figure was published by Nunez-Amaro et al. (58) under the Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by-nc-nd/4.0/). The figure was not modified.

PRL and vasoinhibin are endogenous players in diabetic retinopathy with translational potential

By the providing the retina and the vitreous with PRL and antiangiogenic vasoinhibin, the PRL/vasoinhibin axis contributes to the physiological restricted and avascular states of the retina and vitreous body, respectively. The natural antiangiogenic capacity of the vitreous is impaired in DR, namely by the upregulation of factors stimulating blood vessel growth, but likewise by the downregulation of inhibitors. The downregulation includes a reduced MMP-mediated conversion of PRL to vasoinhibin in DR and facilitates an increase in retinal blood vessel permeability and neovascularization growing into the vitreous, with concurrent manifestation of edema, bleeding, tractional retinal detachment, and clinically loss of vision and blindness. Preclinical experimental and clinical proof-of-concept studies revealed the translational potential of raising systemic PRL levels to elevate ocular PRL levels and enhance the generation of vasoinhibin in the vitreous. The PRL/vasoinhibin axis and its regulation in diabetes is among the factors beyond glycemic exposure which may determine the risk of DME, and DR. Therapeutic interventions are currently evaluated in a clinical trial and will show whether patients with diabetes benefit from raising circulating PRL levels. The new clinical perspective of PRL in metabolism and its contribution to the control of blood vessel growth and function via the PRL/ vasoinhibin axis is attesting to the clinical significance of PRL beyond reproduction-associated functions.

References

1. Yau JW, Rogers SL, Kawasaki R, Lamoureux EL, Kowalski JW, Bek T, et al. Global prevalence and major risk factors of diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetes Care* (2012) 35(3):556–64. doi: 10.2337/dc11-1909

2. Boyer DS, Hopkins JJ, Sorof J, Ehrlich JS. Anti-vascular endothelial growth factor therapy for diabetic macular edema. *Ther Adv Endocrinol Metab* (2013) 4 (6):151–69. doi: 10.1177/2042018813512360

3. Cheung N, Mitchell P, Wong TY. Diabetic retinopathy. Lancet (2010) 376 (9735):124–36. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)62124-3

4. Stratton IM, Kohner EM, Aldington SJ, Turner RC, Holman RR, Manley SE, et al. UKPDS 50: risk factors for incidence and progression of retinopathy in type II diabetes over 6 years from diagnosis. *Diabetologia* (2001) 44(2):156–63. doi: 10.1007/s001250051594

5. Solomon SD, Chew E, Duh EJ, Sobrin L, Sun JK, VanderBeek BL, et al. Diabetic retinopathy: A position statement by the American diabetes association. *Diabetes Care* (2017) 40(3):412–8. doi: 10.2337/dc16-2641

6. Lee TS, MacGregor LC, Fluharty SJ, King GL. Differential regulation of protein kinase c and (Na,K)-adenosine triphosphatase activities by elevated glucose levels in retinal capillary endothelial cells. *J Clin Invest* (1989) 83(1):90–4. doi: 10.1172/JCI113889

7. Chibber R, Molinatti PA, Rosatto N, Lambourne B, Kohner EM. Toxic action of advanced glycation end products on cultured retinal capillary pericytes and endothelial cells: relevance to diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetologia* (1997) 40(2):156–64. doi: 10.1007/s001250050657

Author contributions

JT wrote the manuscript, TB and CC edited the manuscript. All authors approved the final version. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This study was supported by the National Council of Science and Technology (CONACYT, grants 289568 and A1-S-9620B) and UNAM (grant 405PC) to CC.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

8. Sun JK, Keenan HA, Cavallerano JD, Asztalos BF, Schaefer EJ, Sell DR, et al. Protection from retinopathy and other complications in patients with type 1 diabetes of extreme duration: the joslin 50-year medalist study. *Diabetes Care* (2011) 34(4):968–74. doi: 10.2337/dc10-1675

9. Hirsch IB, Brownlee M. Beyond hemoglobin A1c-need for additional markers of risk for diabetic microvascular complications. *JAMA J Am Med Assoc* (2010) 303(22):2291–2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2010.785

10. Klein R, Klein BE, Moss SE, Davis MD, DeMets DL. The Wisconsin epidemiologic study of diabetic retinopathy. II. prevalence and risk of diabetic retinopathy when age at diagnosis is less than 30 years. Arch Ophthalmol (1984) 102(4):520-6. doi: 10.1001/archopht.1984.01040030398010

11. Keenan HA, Costacou T, Sun JK, Doria A, Cavellerano J, Coney J, et al. Clinical factors associated with resistance to microvascular complications in diabetic patients of extreme disease duration: the 50-year medalist study. *Diabetes Care* (2007) 30(8):1995–7. doi: 10.2337/dc06-2222

12. Lachin JM, Genuth S, Nathan DM, Zinman B, Rutledge BN, Group DER. Effect of glycemic exposure on the risk of microvascular complications in the diabetes control and complications trial-revisited. *Diabetes* (2008) 57(4):995–1001. doi: 10.2337/db07-1618

13. Poulsen JE. Diabetes and anterior pituitary insufficiency. final course and postmortem study of a diabetic patient with sheehan's syndrome. *Diabetes* (1966) 15(2):73–7. doi: 10.2337/diab.15.2.73

14. Poulsen JE. Recovery from retinopathy in a case of diabetes with simmonds' disease. *Diabetes* (1953) 2(1):7–12. doi: 10.2337/diab.2.1.7

15. Frystyk J. The growth hormone hypothesis - 2005 revision. *Hormone Metab Res = Hormon- und Stoffwechselforschung = Hormones metabolisme* (2005) 37 Suppl 1:44–8. doi: 10.1055/s-2005-861362

16. Azzoug S, Chentli F. Diabetic retinopathy in acromegaly. Indian J Endocrinol Metab (2014) 18(3):407-9. doi: 10.4103/2230-8210.131207

17. Laron Z, Weinberger D. Diabetic retinopathy in two patients with congenital IGF-I deficiency (Laron syndrome). Eur J Endocrinol / Eur Fed Endocrine Societies (2004) 151(1):103-6. doi: 10.1530/eje.0.1510103

18. Laron Z, Weinberger D. Diabetic retinopathy, nephropathy and cardiovascular disease in a patient with GH gene deletion. *Clin Endocrinol* (2005) 63(6):699-700. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2005.02402.x

19. Loukovaara S, Immonen IJ, Koistinen R, Rutanen EM, Hiilesmaa V, Loukovaara M, et al. The insulin-like growth factor system and type 1 diabetic retinopathy during pregnancy. *J Diabetes its complications* (2005) 19(5):297–304. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2005.03.004

20. Ringholm L, Vestgaard M, Laugesen CS, Juul A, Damm P, Mathiesen ER. Pregnancy-induced increase in circulating IGF-I is associated with progression of diabetic retinopathy in women with type 1 diabetes. *Growth hormone IGF Res Off J Growth Hormone Res Soc Int IGF Res Soc* (2011) 21(1):25–30. doi: 10.1016/j.phin:2010.12.001

21. Chantelau E. Evidence that upregulation of serum IGF-1 concentration can trigger acceleration of diabetic retinopathy. *Br J Ophthalmol* (1998) 82(7):725–30. doi: 10.1136/bjo.82.7.725

22. Harvey S, Parker E, Macdonald I, Sanders EJ. Growth hormone is present in the human retina and vitreous fluid. *Neurosci Lett* (2009) 455(3):199–202. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2009.03.073

23. Grant M, Russell B, Fitzgerald C, Merimee TJ. Insulin-like growth factors in vitreous. studies in control and diabetic subjects with neovascularization. *Diabetes* (1986) 35(4):416–20. doi: 10.2337/diab.35.4.416

24. Giannini S, Cresci B, Manuelli C, Fujita-Yamaguchi Y, Romagnani P, Mohan S, et al. Insulin-like growth factor binding protein production in bovine retinal endothelial cells. *Metabolism: Clin Exp* (1997) 46(12):1367–79. doi: 10.1016/ s0026-0495(97)90134-7

25. King GL, Goodman AD, Buzney S, Moses A, Kahn CR. Receptors and growth-promoting effects of insulin and insulinlike growth factors on cells from bovine retinal capillaries and aorta. *J Clin Invest* (1985) 75(3):1028–36. doi: 10.1172/JCI111764

26. Grant MB, Caballero S, Millard WJ. Inhibition of IGF-I and b-FGF stimulated growth of human retinal endothelial cells by the somatostatin analogue, octreotide: a potential treatment for ocular neovascularization. *Regul Pept* (1993) 48(1-2):267–78. doi: 10.1016/0167-0115(93)90356-d

27. Burren CP, Berka JL, Edmondson SR, Werther GA, Batch JA. Localization of mRNAs for insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I), IGF-I receptor, and IGF binding proteins in rat eye. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (1996) 37(7):1459–68.

28. Ocrant I, Valentino KL, King MG, Wimpy TH, Rosenfeld RG, Baskin DG. Localization and structural characterization of insulin-like growth factor receptors in mammalian retina. *Endocrinology* (1989) 125(5):2407–13. doi: 10.1210/endo-125-5-2407

29. Hellstrom A, Svensson E, Carlsson B, Niklasson A, Albertsson-Wikland K. Reduced retinal vascularization in children with growth hormone deficiency. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1999) 84(2):795–8. doi: 10.1210/jcem.84.2.5484

30. Hellstrom A, Perruzzi C, Ju M, Engstrom E, Hard AL, Liu JL, et al. Low IGF-I suppresses VEGF-survival signaling in retinal endothelial cells: direct correlation with clinical retinopathy of prematurity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci United States America* (2001) 98(10):5804–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.101113998

31. Hellstrom A, Engstrom E, Hard AL, Albertsson-Wikland K, Carlsson B, Niklasson A, et al. Postnatal serum insulin-like growth factor I deficiency is associated with retinopathy of prematurity and other complications of premature birth. *Pediatrics* (2003) 112(5):1016–20. doi: 10.1542/peds.112.5.1016

32. Lee JE, Perruzzi C, Ju M, Engstrom E, Hard A, Liu J, et al. Low IGF-1 suppresses VEGF-survival signaling in retinal endothelial cells: direct correlation with clinical retinopathy of prematurity. *Survey Ophthalmol* (2001) 98:5804–8. doi: 10.1016/s0039-6257(02)00455-1

33. Hwang P, Guyda H, Friesen H. A radioimmunoassay for human prolactin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci United States America* (1971) 68(8):1902–6. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.68.8.1902

34. Sinha YN, Selby FW, Lewis UJ, VanderLaan WP. A homologous radioimmunoassay for human prolactin. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1973) 36 (3):509–16. doi: 10.1210/jcem-36-3-509

35. Hunter PR, Anderson J, Lunn TA, Horrobin DF, Boyns AR, Cole EN. Letter: Diabetic retinopathy and prolactin. *Lancet* (1974) 1(7868):1237. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(74)91060-5

36. Harter M, Balarac N, Pourcher P, Koslowski JM, Krebs B, Ramaioli A. Diabetic retinopathy and prolactin. *Lancet* (1976) 2(7992):961–2. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(76)90923-5

37. Turkington RW, Underwood LE, Van Wyk JJ. Elevated serum prolactin levels after pituitary-stalk section in man. *New Engl J Med* (1971) 285(13):707–10. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197109232851302

38. Larinkari J, Laatikainen L, Ranta T, Moronen P, Pesonen K, Laatikainen T. Metabolic control and serum hormone levels in relation to retinopathy in diabetic pregnancy. *Diabetologia* (1982) 22(5):327–32. doi: 10.1007/BF00253576

39. Froland A, Hagen C, Lauritzen E. Diabetic retinopathy and prolactin. *Lancet* (1977) 1(8001):45. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(77)91683-x

40. Cerasola GA, Donatelli M, Sinagra D, Russo V, Amico LM, Lodato G. Study of pituitary secretion in relation to retinopathy in patients with juvenile diabetes mellitus. *Acta diabetologica latina* (1981) 18(4):319–28. doi: 10.1007/BF02042815

41. Mooradian AD, Morley JE, Billington CJ, Slag MF, Elson MK, Shafer RB. Hyperprolactinaemia in male diabetics. *Postgraduate Med J* (1985) 61(711):11–4. doi: 10.1136/pgmj.61.711.11

42. Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocrine Rev* (1998) 19(3):225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334

43. Freeman ME, Kanyicska B, Lerant A, Nagy G. Prolactin: structure, function, and regulation of secretion. *Physiol Rev* (2000) 80(4):1523–631. doi: 10.1152/ physrev.2000.80.4.1523

44. Ben-Jonathan N, LaPensee CR, LaPensee EW. What can we learn from rodents about prolactin in humans? *Endocrine Rev* (2008) 29(1):1–41. doi: 10.1210/er.2007-0017

45. Macotela Y, Triebel J, Clapp C. Time for a new perspective on prolactin in metabolism. *Trends Endocrinol metabolism: TEM* (2020) 31(4):276–86. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2020.01.004

46. Clapp C, Martial JA, Guzman RC, Rentier-Delure F, Weiner RI. The 16kilodalton n-terminal fragment of human prolactin is a potent inhibitor of angiogenesis. *Endocrinology* (1993) 133(3):1292–9. doi: 10.1210/endo.133.3.7689950

47. Macotela Y, Aguilar MB, Guzman-Morales J, Rivera JC, Zermeno C, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Matrix metalloproteases from chondrocytes generate an antiangiogenic 16 kDa prolactin. *J Cell Sci* (2006) 119(Pt 9):1790-800. doi: 10.1242/jcs.02887

48. Triebel J, Robles JP, Zamora M, de la Escalera GM, Bertsch T, Clapp C. Regulator of angiogenesis and vascular function: A 2019 update of the vasoinhibin nomenclature. *Front Endocrinol* (2019) 10:214. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00214

49. Triebel J, Bertsch T, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C. On the path toward classifying hormones of the vasoinhibin-family. *Front Endocrinol* (2015) 6:16. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2015.00016

50. Struman I, Bentzien F, Lee H, Mainfroid V, D'Angelo G, Goffin V, et al. Opposing actions of intact and n-terminal fragments of the human prolactin/ growth hormone family members on angiogenesis: an efficient mechanism for the regulation of angiogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci United States America* (1999) 96 (4):1246–51. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.4.1246

51. Markl-Hahn H, Neugebauer L, Lenke L, Ecker S, Merz T, McCook O, et al. Human placental tissue contains a placental lactogen-derived vasoinhibin. *J Endocr Soc* (2022) 6(4):bvac029. doi: 10.1210/jendso/bvac029

52. Triebel J, Robles-Osorio ML, Garcia-Franco R, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C, Bertsch T. From bench to bedside: Translating the Prolactin/Vasoinhibin axis. *Front Endocrinol* (2017) 8:342. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2017.00342

53. Clapp C, Thebault S, Macotela Y, Moreno-Carranza B, Triebel J, de la Escalera GM. Regulation of blood vessels by prolactin and vasoinhibins. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2015) 846:83–95. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_4

54. Clapp C, Thebault S, Jeziorski MC, de la Escalera GM. Peptide hormone regulation of angiogenesis. *Physiol Rev* (2009) 89(4):1177-215. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00024.2009

55. Clapp C, Thebault S, Arnold E, Garcia C, Rivera JC, de la Escalera GM. Vasoinhibins: novel inhibitors of ocular angiogenesis. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2008) 295(4):E772–8. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.90358.2008

56. Triebel J, Macotela Y, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C. Prolactin and vasoinhibins: Endogenous players in diabetic retinopathy. *IUBMB Life* (2011) 63 (10):806–10. doi: 10.1002/iub.518

57. Adan-Castro E, Siqueiros-Marquez L, Ramirez-Hernandez G, Diaz-Lezama N, Ruiz-Herrera X, Nunez FF, et al. Sulpiride-induced hyperprolactinaemia increases retinal vasoinhibin and protects against diabetic retinopathy in rats. J Neuroendocrinol (2022) 34(4):e13091. doi: 10.1111/jne.13091

58. Nunez-Amaro CD, Moreno-Vega AI, Adan-Castro E, Zamora M, Garcia-Franco R, Ramirez-Neria P, et al. Levosulpiride increases the levels of prolactin and antiangiogenic vasoinhibin in the vitreous of patients with proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Transl Vis Sci Technol* (2020) 9(9):27. doi: 10.1167/tvst.9.9.27 59. Robles-Osorio ML, Garcia-Franco R, Nunez-Amaro CD, Mira-Lorenzo X, Ramirez-Neria P, Hernandez W, et al. Basis and design of a randomized clinical trial to evaluate the effect of levosulpiride on retinal alterations in patients with diabetic retinopathy and diabetic macular edema. *Front Endocrinol* (2018) 9:242. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00242

60. Diaz-Lezama N, Wu Z, Adan-Castro E, Arnold E, Vazquez-Membrillo M, Arredondo-Zamarripa D, et al. Diabetes enhances the efficacy of AAV2 vectors in the retina: therapeutic effect of AAV2 encoding vasoinhibin and soluble VEGF receptor 1. *Lab investigation J Tech Methods Pathol* (2016) 96(3):283–95. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.2015.135

61. Ramirez M, Wu Z, Moreno-Carranza B, Jeziorski MC, Arnold E, Diaz-Lezama N, et al. Vasoinhibin gene transfer by adenoassociated virus type 2 protects against VEGF- and diabetes-induced retinal vasopermeability. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (2011) 52(12):8944–50. doi: 10.1167/iovs.11-8190

62. Arnold E, Rivera JC, Thebault S, Moreno-Paramo D, Quiroz-Mercado H, Quintanar-Stephano A, et al. High levels of serum prolactin protect against diabetic retinopathy by increasing ocular vasoinhibins. *Diabetes* (2010) 59(12):3192–7. doi: 10.2337/db10-0873

63. Triebel J, Huefner M, Ramadori G. Investigation of prolactin-related vasoinhibin in sera from patients with diabetic retinopathy. *Eur J Endocrinol / Eur Fed Endocrine Societies* (2009) 161(2):345–53. doi: 10.1530/EJE-09-0130

64. Garcia C, Aranda J, Arnold E, Thebault S, Macotela Y, Lopez-Casillas F, et al. Vasoinhibins prevent retinal vasopermeability associated with diabetic retinopathy in rats *via* protein phosphatase 2A-dependent eNOS inactivation. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118(6):2291–300. doi: 10.1172/JCI34508

65. Aranda J, Rivera JC, Jeziorski MC, Riesgo-Escovar J, Nava G, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Prolactins are natural inhibitors of angiogenesis in the retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (2005) 46(8):2947–53. doi: 10.1167/iovs.05-0173

66. Duenas Z, Torner L, Corbacho AM, Ochoa A, Gutierrez-Ospina G, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Inhibition of rat corneal angiogenesis by 16-kDa prolactin and by endogenous prolactin-like molecules. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (1999) 40 (11):2498–505.

67. Triebel J, Bertsch T, Bollheimer C, Rios-Barrera D, Pearce CF, Hufner M, et al. Principles of the prolactin/vasoinhibin axis. *Am J Physiol Regulatory Integr Comp Physiol* (2015) 309(10):R1193–203. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00256.2015

68. Arnold E, Thebault S, Arona RM, de la Escalera GM, Clapp C. Prolactin mitigates deficiencies of retinal function associated with aging. *Neurobiol Aging* (2020) 85:38–48. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2019.10.002

69. Melendez Garcia R, Arredondo Zamarripa D, Arnold E, Ruiz-Herrera X, Noguez Imm R, Baeza Cruz G, et al. Prolactin protects retinal pigment epithelium by inhibiting sirtuin 2-dependent cell death. *EBioMedicine* (2016) 7:35–49. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.03.048

70. Sudharsan R, Murgiano L, Tang HY, Olsen TW, Chavali VRM, Aguirre GD, et al. Short prolactin isoforms are expressed in photoreceptors of canine retinas undergoing retinal degeneration. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11(1):460. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-80691-6

71. Ogmen BE, Ugurlu N, Faki S, Polat SB, Ersoy R, Cakir B. Retinal layers in prolactinoma patients: a spectral-domain optical coherence tomography study. *Int Ophthalmol* (2021) 41(4):1373–9. doi: 10.1007/s10792-021-01701-8

72. Triebel J, Moreno-Vega AI, Vazquez-Membrillo M, Nava G, Garcia-Franco R, Lopez-Star E, et al. High prolactin excretion in patients with diabetes mellitus and impaired renal function. *Clin Lab* (2015) 61(7):709–16. doi: 10.7754/ clin.lab.2014.141237

73. Zamora M, Robles JP, Aguilar MB, Romero-Gomez SJ, Bertsch T, de la Escalera GM, et al. Thrombin cleaves prolactin into a potent 5.6-kDa vasoinhibin: Implication for tissue repair. *Endocrinology* (2021) 162(12):1–15. doi: 10.1210/ endocr/bqab177

74. Leuchs A, Davies N, Friedrich C, Trier S, Clapp C, Bertsch T, et al. A comparative phylogenetic analysis of prolactin cleavage sites for the generation of vasoinhibin in vertebrates. *Gen Comp Endocrinol* (2022) 320:114011. doi: 10.1016/j.ygcen.2022.114011

75. Triebel J, Robles JP, Zamora M, Clapp C, Bertsch T. New horizons in specific hormone proteolysis. *Trends Endocrinol metabolism: TEM* (2022) 33 (6):371–7. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2022.03.004

76. Campbell KL, Haspel N, Gath C, Kurniatash N, Nouduri Akkiraju I, Stuffers N, et al. Protein hormone fragmentation in intercellular signaling: hormones as

nested information systems. Biol Reprod (2021) 104(4):887–901. doi: 10.1093/biolre/ioaa234

77. Zepeda-Romero LC, Vazquez-Membrillo M, Adan-Castro E, Gomez-Aguayo F, Gutierrez-Padilla JA, Angulo-Castellanos E, et al. Higher prolactin and vasoinhibin serum levels associated with incidence and progression of retinopathy of prematurity. *Pediatr Res* (2017) 81(3):473–9. doi: 10.1038/pr.2016.241

78. Duenas Z, Rivera JC, Quiroz-Mercado H, Aranda J, Macotela Y, Montes de Oca P, et al. Prolactin in eyes of patients with retinopathy of prematurity: implications for vascular regression. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (2004) 45 (7):2049–55. doi: 10.1167/iovs.03-1346

79. Pan H, Nguyen NQ, Yoshida H, Bentzien F, Shaw LC, Rentier-Delrue F, et al. Molecular targeting of antiangiogenic factor 16K hPRL inhibits oxygeninduced retinopathy in mice. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (2004) 45(7):2413–9. doi: 10.1167/iovs.03-1001

80. Robles JP, Zamora M, Siqueiros-Marquez L, Adan-Castro E, Ramirez-Hernandez G, Nunez FF, et al. The HGR motif is the antiangiogenic determinant of vasoinhibin: implications for a therapeutic orally active oligopeptide. *Angiogenesis* (2022) 25(1):57–70. doi: 10.1007/s10456-021-09800-x

81. Robles JP, Zamora M, Velasco-Bolom JL, Tovar M, Garduno-Juarez R, Bertsch T, et al. Vasoinhibin comprises a three-helix bundle and its antiangiogenic domain is located within the first 79 residues. *Sci Rep* (2018) 8(1):17111. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-35383-7

82. Triebel J, Schauer N, del RPF, Aguilar M, Robles J-P, lEGM de, et al. The vasoinhibin solution structure appears unfolded, dynamic, and features aggregation. *Endocrine Abstracts* (2016) 41:EP861. doi: 10.1530/endoabs.41.EP861

83. Clapp C, Weiner RI. A specific, high affinity, saturable binding site for the 16-kilodalton fragment of prolactin on capillary endothelial cells. *Endocrinology* (1992) 130(3):1380–6. doi: 10.1210/endo.130.3.1311239

84. Morohoshi K, Mochinaga R, Watanabe T, Nakajima R, Harigaya T. 16 kDa vasoinhibin binds to integrin alpha5 beta1 on endothelial cells to induce apoptosis. *Endocrine connections* (2018) 7(5):630–6. doi: 10.1530/EC-18-0116

85. Bajou K, Herkenne S, Thijssen VL, D'Amico S, Nguyen NQ, Bouche A, et al. PAI-1 mediates the antiangiogenic and profibrinolytic effects of 16K prolactin. *Nat Med* (2014) 20(7):741–7. doi: 10.1038/nm.3552

86. Waybright TJ, Xu X, Faupel-Badger JM, Xiao Z. Preparation of human serum for prolactin measurement by multiple reaction monitoring mass spectrometry. *Methods Mol Biol* (2013) 1002:195–203. doi: 10.1007/978-1-62703-360-2_16

87. Nakajima R, Ishida M, Kamiya CA, Yoshimatsu J, Suzuki M, Hirota A, et al. Elevated vasoinhibin derived from prolactin and cathepsin d activities in sera of patients with preeclampsia. *Hypertens Res* (2015) 38(12):899–901. doi: 10.1038/hr.2015.99

88. Muller N, Robles JP, Zamora M, Ebnet J, Markl-Hahn H, de la Escalera GM, et al. Development of vasoinhibin-specific monoclonal antibodies. *Front Endocrinol* (2021) 12:645085. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.645085

89. Gonzalez C, Parra A, Ramirez-Peredo J, Garcia C, Rivera JC, Macotela Y, et al. Elevated vasoinhibins may contribute to endothelial cell dysfunction and low birth weight in preeclampsia. *Lab investigation J Tech Methods Pathol* (2007) 87 (10):1009–17. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3700662

90. Aranda J, Motiejunaite R, Silva P, Aiello LP, Kazlauskas A. Regression activity that is naturally present in vitreous becomes ineffective as patients develop proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetologia* (2013) 56(6):1444–53. doi: 10.1007/s00125-013-2884-2

91. Felton SM, Brown GC, Felberg NT, Federman JL. Vitreous inhibition of tumor neovascularization. Arch Ophthalmol (1979) 97(9):1710-3. doi: 10.1001/archopht.1979.01020020278019

92. Lutty GA, Thompson DC, Gallup JY, Mello RJ, Patz A, Fenselau A. Vitreous: an inhibitor of retinal extract-induced neovascularization. *Invest Ophthalmol Visual Sci* (1983) 24(1):52–6.

93. Arredondo Zamarripa D, Diaz-Lezama N, Melendez Garcia R, Chavez Balderas J, Adan N, Ledesma-Colunga MG, et al. Vasoinhibins regulate the inner and outer bloodretinal barrier and limit retinal oxidative stress. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:333. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2014.00333

94. Tonini M, Cipollina L, Poluzzi F, Crema F, Corazza GR, De Ponti F. Review article: clinical implications of enteric and central D2 receptor blockade by antidopaminergic gastrointestinal prokinetics. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2004) 19(4):379–90. doi: 10.1111/ j.1365-2036.2004.01867.x

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Vincent GOFFIN, INSERM U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, France

REVIEWED BY Linda Schuler, University of Wisconsin-Madison, United States Ameae M Walker, University of California, Riverside, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Maria L. Dufau dufaum@mail.nih.gov

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Molecular and Structural Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 20 May 2022 ACCEPTED 19 August 2022 PUBLISHED 15 September 2022

CITATION

Kavarthapu R and Dufau ML (2022) Prolactin receptor gene transcriptional control, regulatory modalities relevant to breast cancer resistance and invasiveness. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:949396. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.949396

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Kavarthapu and Dufau. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Prolactin receptor gene transcriptional control, regulatory modalities relevant to breast cancer resistance and invasiveness

Raghuveer Kavarthapu and Maria L. Dufau*

Section on Molecular Endocrinology, Division of Developmental Biology, Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, United States

The prolactin receptor (PRLR) is a member of the lactogen/cytokine receptor family, which mediates multiple actions of prolactin (PRL). PRL is a major hormone in the proliferation/differentiation of breast epithelium that is essential for lactation. It is also involved in breast cancer development, tumor growth and chemoresistance. Human PRLR expression is controlled at the transcriptional level by multiple promoters. Each promoter directs transcription/expression of a specific non-coding exon 1, a common noncoding exon 2 and coding exons E3-11. The identification of exon 11 of PRLR led to finding of alternative spliced products and two novel short forms (SF) that can inhibit the long form (LF) of PRLR activity with relevance in physiological regulation and breast cancer. Homo and heterodimers of LF and SF are formed in the absence of PRL that acts as a conformational modifier. Heterodimerization of SF with LF is a major mechanism through which SF inhibits some signaling pathways originating at the LF. Biochemical/molecular modeling approaches demonstrated that the human PRLR conformation stabilized by extracellular intramolecular S-S bonds and several amino acids in the extracellular D1 domain of PRLR SF are required for its inhibitory actions on PRLR LF-mediated functions. Studies in breast cancer cells demonstrated that the transcription of PRLR was directed by the preferentially utilized PIII promoter, which lacks an estrogen responsive element. Complex formation of non-DNA bound ER α dimer with Sp1 and C/EBP β dimers bound to their sites at the PRLR promoter is required for basal activity. Estradiol induces transcriptional activation/expression of the PRLR gene, and subsequent studies revealed the essential role of autocrine PRL released by breast cancer cells and CDK7 in estradiol-induced PRLR promoter activation and upregulation. Other studies revealed stimulation of the PRLR promoter activity and PRLR LF protein by PRL in the absence of estrogen via the STAT5/phospho-ER α activation loop. Additionally, EGF/ERBB1 can induce the transcription of PRLR independent of estrogen and prolactin. The various regulatory modalities contributing to the upregulation of PRLR provide options for the development of therapeutic approaches to mitigate its participation in breast cancer progression and resistance.

KEYWORDS

prolactin receptor (PRLR), transcriptional regulation, gene structure, signal transduction, breast cancer, prolactin (PRL)

Introduction

Prolactin (PRL) is a multifaceted protein hormone produced and secreted by the anterior pituitary gland, and it is also found in extra-pituitary tissues, including the mammary gland, brain, decidua, gonads, pancreas, immune cells, liver and adipose tissue, where it exerts autocrine and paracrine functions [reviewed in (1-4)]. Prolactin directs several physiological functions, such as lactation, immunomodulatory actions, and glucose and lipid metabolism, and is involved in pathological modalities, such as prolactinoma, hypogonadism and several cancers [reviewed in (2-4)]. The highly diversified actions of PRL are mediated through its transmembrane prolactin receptor (PRLR), a member of the lactogen/cytokine receptor family, which is expressed ubiquitously and functions as a dimer activated by PRL. A short isoform of PRLR with 310 amino acids (aa) was initially cloned from rat liver (5). The long form (LF) of PRLR with 610 aa was isolated from human hepatoma and breast cancer cells (6) and from the rat ovary (7). The monomeric structure of human PRLR (hPRLR) was resolved using combined NMR and computational approaches (8). PRLR gene expression is controlled by multiple promoters that regulate sustained PRLR levels and function (9). In humans, there are several PRLR isoforms, including the LF, many short forms (SFs), an intermediate variant and a soluble isoform [(10), reviewed in (11)]. The expression of these isoforms of PRLR widely varies in different tissues and is required for specific functions of the organ system at specific times. Certain short isoforms of hPRLR can interfere with the essential signaling of the long isoform, thereby exerting inhibitory action [reviewed in (11, 12)].

PRL is structurally similar to growth hormone and can act as a growth factor, immunomodulator, or neurotransmitter in an autocrine and paracrine manner [reviewed in (2)]. PRL mediates its actions through PRLR, resulting in the activation of the janus tyrosine kinase (JAK)/signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathways [reviewed in (2)]. PRL/PRLR has been implicated in the development of several cancers and tumor progression [reviewed in (13–20)]. Hence, PRLR signaling has emerged as a relevant target in breast cancer. PRL is normally secreted in a pulsatile fashion, and this is clinically important for diagnostics related to problems in lactation and female infertility. Additionally, elevated circulating or locally produced PRL levels are associated with the risk of breast cancer [reviewed in (17, 18)]. PRL, through its cognate receptor, stimulates various downstream signaling cascades involving STAT5, RAS and MAPK, and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) have been implicated in mammary tumorigenesis [reviewed in (18, 19, 21)]. The gain-offunction mutations in PRLR reported in benign and malignant breast cancer patients may support the hypothesis that PRLR signaling cascades could participate in benign breast tumorigenesis (22). In this review, we provide an overview of the current understanding of the transcriptional regulation of PRLR and signal transduction in physiological and pathological modalities in mammary glands with special emphasis on the role of PRL/PRLR signaling in breast cancer.

PRL and PRLR

PRL and PRLR distribution and biological functions

Prolactin is a 23 kDa protein hormone containing 199 aa that is produced in the lactotroph cells of the anterior pituitary gland. Prolactin is also secreted in an extra-pituitary and autocrine/paracrine manner from different tissues, such as mammary glands, brain, decidua, gonads, pancreas, immune cells, liver, and fat [reviewed in (1-3)]. The gene encoding human PRL is ~10 kb with five exons, and four introns is present on chromosome 6. In addition to its normal expression in the anterior pituitary, it is also expressed in mammary epithelial cells, the decidua, brain, myometrium, endometrium, lacrimal gland, thymus, spleen, skin fibroblasts, sweat glands and immune system cells. PRL secretion is regulated by several factors. Ovarian steroids, specifically estrogens, modulate PRL synthesis and prolactin release while suppressing dopamine synthesis [reviewed in (1-3)]. Increased PRL secretion (prolactinomas) directly suppresses the secretion of GnRH and indirectly suppresses follicle-stimulating hormone and luteinizing hormone, thereby disrupting the HPG axis and the ovulatory cycle (reviewed in 1-2). PRL performs innumerable physiological functions in the body, including mammary gland development, lactation, gonadal functions (luteal cycle, uterine actions, Leydig cell development), parental behavior, preadipocyte differentiation, osmoregulation, angiogenesis, immunomodulatory function, islet cell proliferation, adrenal steroidogenesis, bone and calcium homeostasis, anovulation, reduced stress responses, oxytocin secretion and lipid metabolism. Prolactin also promotes neurogenesis in maternal and fetal brains [reviewed in (2, 3)].

PRLR has been identified in numerous cells and tissues of adult mammals. Cellular proliferation is also an important function of PRL in mammals. The expression of receptors (short and long forms) tends to vary with the stage of the estrous cycle, pregnancy, and lactation (23). The expression of PRLR in the late gestational fetal rat using *in situ* hybridization and immunocytochemistry showed that the long and short isoforms of PRLR were expressed during late fetal development (days 17.5 to 20.5). These studies showed PRLR transcripts were widely expressed in tissues from all three germ layers, in addition to the classic target organs of PRL (24). The expression of PRLR mRNA in the fetal adrenal cortex, gastrointestinal and bronchial mucosae, renal tubular epithelia, choroid plexus, thymus, liver, pancreas, and epidermis was higher than that in other tissues (23).

PRLR structure and isoforms

PRLRs belong to the lactogen/cytokine receptor superfamily, which mediates the various cellular actions of PRL in different target tissues. PRL binds to preexisting PRLR dimers and acts as a conformational modifier, which results in the activation of the JAK/STAT pathway and MAPK and SRC kinases, thus leading to the induction of PRL responsive genes [reviewed in (4, 18)].

PRLR structure

PRLR has three main domains: extracellular, transmembrane and intracellular. The extracellular domain is divided into two fibronectin domains, D1 and D2, and the WS motif in D2 acts as a molecular switch during ligand-bound activation of PRLR (25). PRLR has a single-pass transmembrane chain, and the receptor chain does not possess kinase activity. The receptor chain is dependent on the associated kinases to transduce phosphorylation-based signal cascades. The intracellular domain includes proline-rich sequence-mediated JAK2 association to the prolactin receptor is required but not sufficient for signal transduction Box-1/2 sub-domains. Box-1 is known to interact with JAK2 and SRC family kinases such as FYN [reviewed in (4)]. The intracellular domain of PRLR-LF is intrinsically highly unstructured/disordered and binds to negatively charged lipids of the inner plasma membrane through conserved motifs resembling immuno receptor tyrosine-based activation motifs. However, this

lipid association of the PRLR intracellular domain is not accompanied by induced folding and is independent of specific tyrosine phosphorylation. These attributes may contribute to regulating intracellular signaling (26). There are two short isoforms of hPRLR generated by alternative splicing to exon 11 (10).

PRLR gene and isoforms

The genomic organization of the hPRLR gene (>200 kb) is complex and subject to alternative splicing, which results in several isoforms of the receptor. The gene resides on chromosome 5p14-13. The hPRLR gene contains eleven exons, where exon 1 consists of six non-coding sequences (hE13, hE1N1-₅) that are alternatively spliced to a common non-coding exon 2, and only exons 3 to 11 are coding exons [(9); Figure 1]. The LF of hPRLR is encoded by exons 3-10 (Figure 2). Additionally, an intermediate form (412 aa) with partial deletion of 198 aa within the cytoplasmic domain in exon 10 of the LF was isolated from the rat Nb2 lymphoma cell line (28) and human breast cancer cells (29). In addition, a soluble PRLR lacking transmembrane and cytoplasmic regions was isolated from the rat ovary (7). The transmembrane domain is encoded by Exon 8, while most of the intracellular domain is encoded by Exon 10 (Figure 2). Alternative splicing of exons 10 and 11 with a truncated intracellular domain resulted in two novel SFs of hPRLR, S1a and S1b, which inhibit the LF signal induced by PRL [(10); Figures 2, 3]. In addition, a unique spliced variant designated S1c, which completely lacks exon 10, has been identified in human spermatozoa (30). These short forms S1a and S1b are expressed as cell surface transmembrane receptors with a reduced cytoplasmic domain and unique C-termini S1b was far more effective in inhibiting the PRL-induced activation of the β -casein gene promoter mediated by LF (31, 32). A subsequent study demonstrated a naturally occurring Δ S2 deletion variant of SF in normal and cancerous human cells. These studies have also demonstrated that removal of the S2 extracellular subdomain can alter the conformation of the intracellular signaling region of the LF and both SFs (S1a and S1b), thereby supporting the concept that the conformation of the ECD can affect the conformation of the intracellular domain (33).

Our studies on human LF, S1a and S1b have revealed the existence of constitutive LF and SF homodimers and heterodimers (LF/S1a or LF/S1b) under non-reducing conditions in the absence of PRL that acts as conformational modifier (31). Both LF and SFs (S1a and S1b), as dimers, are capable of ligand binding and PRL-induced phosphorylation of JAK2, but only LF can activate downstream STAT5 signaling. S1a and S1b cannot induce the downstream activation of STAT5 due to the lack of an extended cytoplasmic domain. PRL signaling through the SF of PRLR in mouse ovaries actively regulates the expression of several genes and can profoundly affect follicular survival. SF can mediate the activation of MAPK



and PI3K pathways [reviewed in (34)]. In breast cancer, the ratio of SFs (S1a and S1b) to LF is markedly reduced compared to that in adjacent tissue, which indicates that the loss of inhibitory regulation of LF could increase tumor cell proliferation (35). Two intramolecular disulfide bonds within the extracellular D1 domains are essential for the inhibitory function of S1b on LF. Additionally, the JAK2 association was disrupted. S–S bond disruption of S1b (S1bx) affects the dimerization interface, thus causing a significant decrease in LF heterodimerization with S1bx and an increase in homodimerization of S1bx. Therefore, stability of the PRLR structure by intramolecular S–S bonds is required for the inhibitory action of S1b on LF-mediated function (36). Additionally, mutations in E69 of the D1 domain of S1b and neighboring amino acid residues (R66, E67, E42) close to its surface binding domain cause a loss of its inhibitory effect, while those away from this region or mutants in the D2 domain have no effect. These findings underscore the significant role of extracellular D1 on the S1b conformation and its inhibitory action in PRL-induced LF function [(12); Figure 4]. In addition, PRL signaling through SF of mouse PRLR can either stimulate or inhibit a substantial number of transcription factors in the decidua as well as ovary. Few transcription factors have been shown to be similarly regulated in both tissues, while most transcription factors are oppositely regulated by PRL (37). Additional studies are needed to better understand the role of alternatively spliced PRLR isoforms and the manner in which such splicing is regulated in breast cancer.



Schematic representation of human PRLR isoforms generated by alternative splicing [adapted from reference (27)] PRLR (prolactin receptor) Atlas Genet Cytogenet. ** indicates soluble form of PRLR.



Transcriptional regulation of PRLR

The expression of PRLR is controlled by multiple promoters using a complex regulatory transcriptional network. In the rat these promoters are PI (gonad specific and SF1 dependent), PII (liver specific induced by HNF4), and PIII a widely expressed in all tissues and requires CCAAT/enhancer binding protein- β (C/ EBP β) and specificity protein 1 (Sp1) for its activation. Promoter PI is inoperative in mice due to disruption of the SF1 motif. These multiple promoters have been shown to direct tissuespecific expression in the ovary, liver and mammary gland in rats [(38), reviewed in (39)]. In humans, hPIII is a universal/generic promoter similar in structure and regulation to one of those found in rodents (PIII). This promoter in humans directs transcription in all PRL-responsive tissues as well as other promoter(s) of less known function (9). The promoters



Homodimer of the hPRLR long form (LF) mediates PRL stimulated JAK2/Stat5 signaling required for transcription/expression PRL/PRLR target genes which are essential for the various biological effects of the hormone. The inhibitory action of short form S1b on LF's function induced by PRL results from LF/SF heterodimer formation and marked reduction of LF/LF homodimers which are required by Stat5 activation.

include the predominantly utilized generic promoter 1/exon 1 (PIII/hEI3), which is also present in rats and mice, and five human-specific exon 1/promoters ($hE1_{N1}$ to $hE1_{N5}$) [(9, 39); Figure 1]. The PRLR promoters belong to the TATA-less/ initiator class and are activated by estradiol 17β (E2). The preferentially utilized human promoter III (hPIII) promoter contains Sp1 and C/EBP elements that bind to Sp1/Sp3 and C/ EBPB, which are required for basal transcriptional activity (Figure 5). These promoters were found to be utilized in breast cancer tissue and cell lines, including MCF7 and T47D, and variably used in other tissues (40). Among these promoters, the generic hPIII (the human counterpart of rodent PIII), which drives the universal human E13 exon (the human counterpart of EIII in rodents), was functionally characterized in breast cancer cells, while the specific human exon hE_{N1} directed by promoter hP_{N1} is driven by domains containing an ETS element and a nuclear receptor NR half-site. The promoters for the specific human exons, i.e., hE_{N2-5} , remain to be identified (39).

E2 can induce an increase in hPRLR mRNA transcripts directed by the hPIII promoter *via* a non-classical ERE independent mechanism in breast cancer cells [(40); Figure 5]. The association of ER α with DNA-bound Sp1 and C/EBP β is essential for E2-induced hPRLR gene transcription (Figure 5). The additional interaction between zinc fingers of Sp1 and leucine zipper of C/EBP β stabilizes the ER α -Sp1-C/EBP β complex. The



FIGURE 5

Transcriptional regulation of hPRLR induced by E2. E2 induces ligand mediated ER α -Sp1-C/EBP β complex formation and binding to the hPIII promoter of the hPRLR gene (38, 39). This results in increased transcription of PRLR. PRL/PRLR activates JAK/STAT that can induce the transcription of ER α . P4 (progesterone)/Prog receptor can induce transcription of PRLR through association with Sp1and C/EBP β through promoter hPIII.

enhanced complex formation of the ERa dimer (DNA binding domain) with Sp1 (zinc finger motifs) and C/EBPB (basic region and leucine zipper) by E2 plays an essential role in the transcriptional activation of the PRLR gene [(40, 41); Figure 5]. An autocrine/paracrine loop increases PRLR mRNA expression via its ligand PRL in breast cancer cells. Similarly, in MCF7 cells overexpressing PRL, upregulation of PRLR was observed in response to endogenous PRL but not exogenous PRL. Furthermore, there was an increase in ER levels and estrogen responsiveness in these MCF-7 cells. Owing to the positive effect of estrogen on PRLR transcription, this reciprocal regulation amplifies both ER and PRLR signaling in breast cancer (42). Another steroid hormone that can also regulate PRLR transcription is progesterone through its receptor (Figure 5). Progesterone participates in the menstrual cycle, pregnancy, and embryogenesis and can be involved in tumorigenesis as well as in normal growth. It has been reported that the progesterone receptor lacks the consensus sequence or half-sequence response element in the PRLR gene PIII promoter and demonstrated that progesterone induces an increase in PRLR mRNA in a nonclassical manner by inducing the expression of PRLR through the cooperative activation of Sp1 and CEBPB at the PIII promoter in mouse cells and T47D breast cancer cells (43).

PRLR Signal Transduction

JAK-STAT pathway

This is the most classical and well-studied downstream signaling pathway induced by the binding of PRL to PRLR. This pathway appears to mediate most of the PRL actions in lobuloalveolar development and lactation (Figure 6). The intracellular domain of PRLR is devoid of any intrinsic enzymatic activity; however, ligand-mediated activation of PRLR results in tyrosine phosphorylation of numerous cellular proteins, including the receptor itself [reviewed in (2, 4)]. Binding of PRL to PRLR results in conformational induction of preformed dimers and activation of JAK2 by transphosphorylation, which brings two JAK2 molecules close to each other [reviewed in (2, 4)]. JAK2 kinases are involved in the phosphorylation of Tyr residues of the PRLR itself, and the phosphotyrosines serve as potential docking sites for transducer molecules containing SH2 domains [(45), reviewed (4)]. The phosphorylation of Tyr residues of PRLR occurs in all isoforms except short isoforms of PRLR [reviewed in (4)]. The LF of PRLR mediates several processes upon receptor activation due to the phosphorylation of several Tyr residues present in PRLR (45).

The STAT family of proteins are the major transducers of cytokine receptor signaling, which contains eight members. STAT1/3 and STAT5a/5b have been identified as transducer molecules of PRLR. STAT contains five conserved domains: DNA-binding, SH3-like, SH2-like, and NH₂- and COOH-

60



terminal transactivating domains [(46), reviewed in 4)]. As per the consensus model of STAT activation, a phosphorylated Tyr of the activated receptor interacts with the SH2 domain of STAT. Then, STAT is phosphorylated by receptor-associated JAK kinase. The phosphorylated STAT dissociates from the receptor and undergoes homodimerization or heterodimerization through an interaction involving the phosphotyrosine of each monomer and the SH2 domain of another phosphorylated STAT molecule. The STAT dimer translocates to the nucleus and activates a STAT DNA-binding motif in the promoter of target genes such as β -casein, IRF1, c-Myc, and cyclin-D (46). The consensus DNA motif (TTCxxxGAA), termed GAS (γ -interferon activated sequence), is recognized by STAT1, STAT3, and STAT5 homo or heterodimers [reviewed in (47, 48)].

RAS/RAF/MAP kinase pathway

In addition to JAK/STAT signaling initiated by the activation of PRLR, several reports implicate PRLR in the activation of the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase cascade (49, 50). Phosphotyrosine residues of PRLR can serve as docking sites for adapter proteins (Shc/Grb2/SOS) connecting the receptor to the RAS/RAF/MAPK cascade [(49, 50); Figure 6]. Although the JAK/ STAT and MAPK pathways were initially regarded as independent or parallel pathways, results suggest that these pathways are interconnected [reviewed in (51)].

Other kinases: c-SRC and FYN

Several reports indicate PRL-induced activation of members of the Src kinase family, c-SRC (reviewed in 4) and FYN (52). PRL-induced rapid Tyr phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and a subunit of PI3K have been described. Both IRS-1 and PI3K seem to be associated with the PRLR complex. PRL-induced activation of PI3K has been proposed to be mediated by FYN (52). PRL/PRLR can also induce TEC-VAV1 and NEK3-VAV-1/VAV-2 signaling cascades and function in the regulation of the cytoskeleton (Figure 6). NEK3 kinase has been shown to regulates PRLmediated cytoskeletal reorganization and motility of breast cancer cells (53, 54).

Role of PRL/PRLR signaling in breast cancer

PRL/PRLR induced signaling cascades promote breast development and progression

PRL plays a crucial role in mammary gland development and in the etiology and progression of breast cancer. Considerable supporting data indicate that PRL/PRLR hyper signaling contributes to the initiation of breast cancer. A strong correlation

10.3389/fendo.2022.949396

between breast cancer with increased PRL and PRLR has been reported in several studies (17, 55-58). Higher levels of PRL in postmenopausal women may eventually lead to an increased risk of breast tumors and metastatic cancer (58-60). In premenopausal women with breast cancer, there are higher-than-average levels of serum PRL together with elevated PRLR expression. These are associated with an increased risk of tumor progression and invasion (60-62). An association is observed between invasive breast cancer risk in postmenopausal women with high circulating PRL, particularly for ER-positive disease. PRL/PRLR is expressed in 95% of mammary tumors and 60% of male breast carcinomas (63). These findings were replicated in transgenic mice overexpressing PRL that develop mammary tumors and in in vitro studies where PRL played a role in the proliferation of breast cancer cells (64, 65). A direct correlation is observed between single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the PRLR gene and benign breast tumor incidence. The two SNPs PRLR-I76V and I146L demonstrate constitutive receptor activity, and one of the SNPs (PRLRI146L) correlates with benign breast disease in a patient cohort, but these patients did not have high levels of serum PRL (22, 66). However, in subsequent study these SNPs in the PRLR gene were found not to be associated with breast cancer and multiple fibroadenoma (67). In another study, SNPs were found in PRL, and PRLR genes were associated with breast cancer metastasis in Taiwanese women (68). Studies from our lab and others in T47D and MCF-7 breast cancer cells have shown that the PI3K/AKT and RAF/MEK/ERK pathways are activated in parallel following PRL treatment, which leads to profound cell proliferation and survival (69, 70). PRLR can also induce the MAPK/ERK signaling cascade via the PI3-kinase-dependent RAC/PAK/RAF/MEK pathway, which is in turn controlled by JAK2, SRC family kinases and focal adhesion kinase (FAK) (71). In addition to the role of the predominant LF of PRLR in breast cancer, a recent study showed that the human intermediate PRLR (alternatively spliced isoform) is a mammary proto-oncogene capable of stimulating cell survival and proliferation (29). Many breast tumors are characterized by reduced STAT5 and high levels of PRLR expression and MAPK signal components, including AP-1 and pro-invasive matrix metalloproteinases [reviewed in (56)]. MMPs are highly invasive agents and are associated with resistance to chemotherapy and antiestrogen treatments (72). Extracellular matrix components in the breast tumor microenvironment can also influence PRL/PRLR signaling (73, 74). In invasive breast cancer, there is a shift in PRL signaling from STAT5-mediated pathways to focal-adhesion kinase and MAPK pathways, thereby favoring proliferation (73, 74). PRL signaling in high-density stiff collagen matrices increases MMP expression, thereby promoting cellular motility. Therefore, the tumor microenvironment may be responsible for favoring one signaling pathway over another (73, 74). There is a complex interplay between PRLR and estrogen receptor (ERa), and there is an important role for the tumor microenvironment. The coexpression of PRLR and ERa in a non-compliant, rigid matrix is associated with increased tumor invasiveness and reduced

responsiveness to estrogen antagonists (75). PRLR signaling can also induce motility and invasion of T47D breast cancer cells by activating downstream effectors such as TEC and NEK3 kinases, thus leading to cytoskeletal and focal adhesion reorganization (54, 76). Several studies using breast cancer cells have shown that PRL activates unliganded ER α through phosphorylation at the Ser118 and Ser167 residues. The activation of ERa promotes ligandindependent transcriptional initiation of ERE-dependent target genes, which seems to be an important factor in the proliferative and transcriptional actions of PRL in breast cancer cells (70, 77, 78). The most significant transcription factor in PRL/PRLR signaling is STAT, which regulates the growth, differentiation, and survival of mammary tissue. STAT3 and STAT5 are activated/overexpressed in several types of cancers, including breast cancer [reviewed in (79, 80)]. STAT5 can act as both a tumor suppressor and an oncogene in breast cancer under different circumstances. In ER-positive breast cancer, STAT5 expression enhanced the response to hormone therapy and increased the overall survival of patients [reviewed in (81)]. Recent studies have shown that phosphorylation of STAT5a serine residues (S726 and S780) may regulate its activity to promote cell proliferation in MCF-7 cells (82). Reports have indicated that STAT5 acts as a suppressor of breast cancer invasion and metastatic progression and can be used as a tumor marker of favorable prognosis [reviewed in (79)]. STAT5 is progressively inactivated with the progression to metastatic breast cancer due to enhanced regulation by tyrosine phosphatases (83). The activation of STAT5 in breast cancer cells promotes homotypic adhesion and inhibits the invasive characteristics of cells (84).

PRL and cyclin-dependent kinase 7 (CDK7) in estrogen-induced upregulation of PRLR in breast cancer cells

We demonstrated the essential role of endogenous PRL in the upregulation of the PRLR promoter, which involves the requisite participation of E2/ERa at the hPIII promoter along with STAT5a (Figure 5). Phosphorylated STAT5a, which associates with its functional element at hPIII, interacts with non-DNA-bound E2/ERa, which in turn associates in a complex with Sp1 and C/EBPB bound to their cognate DNA sites at the PRLR hPIII promoter [(85); Figure 5]. We have shown in MCF-7 cells that E2 induces ERa phosphorylation at S118 via CDK7 kinase and greatly increases the recruitment of $E2/ER\alpha$ to the hPIII promoter over basal unliganded ER α (86). Phosphorylation of ERa at S118 is necessary for its association with the Sp1-C/EBP β complex and its interaction with STAT5a. Inhibition by the specific CDK7 inhibitor THZ1 markedly reduced E2-induced ERa phosphorylation at S118, while the JAK2 inhibitor AG490 or MEK inhibitor U0219, which inhibits downstream JAK2-induced pathways known to phosphorylate unliganded ERa at S118 and S167, had no effect. Targeting CDK7 kinase, which is known to regulate both transcription and

10.3389/fendo.2022.949396

the cell cycle, and ER α phosphorylation with the THZ1 inhibitor was found to effectively inhibit the transcription of PRLR and cell migration in breast cancer cells (85). Our studies may provide insights for therapeutic approaches that will mitigate the transcription/expression of PRLR and its participation in breast cancer progression fueled by E2 and PRL *via* their cognate receptors (Figure 5).

Crosstalk between PRLR and other receptors in breast cancer

Studies have indicated that PRLR signaling crosstalk with other receptors can influence signal transduction. PRLR interacts with integrin via the signal regulatory protein alpha transmembrane glycoprotein and SHP2 (87). PRL/PRLR and E2/ER synergistically can regulate the gene expression and proliferation of breast cancer cells (87). Furthermore, PRLR signaling tends to activate the unliganded ER (70, 77). PRL and estrogen cooperatively induce phosphorylation of ERK1/2 and enhance prolonged activation of AP-1 in breast cancer cells (88). This type of signaling pathway crosstalk can promote breast cancer progression and chemotherapeutic resistance. Crosstalk occurs between PRLR and EGFR/HER2 (Figure 7). PRLR can activate HER2 signaling via JAK2 (70, 85). We have demonstrated that PRL/PRLR induces HER2 phosphorylation at Tyr residues 1221 and 1222 through JAK2, thereby activating downstream PI3K/AKT pathways in both MCF-7 and T47D cells (70). This crosstalk between PRLR and HER2 signaling further facilitates the phosphorylation of ERa, its recruitment to the PRLR promoter and upregulation of PRLR transcription. Interestingly, we also found that EGF/EGFR in MCF-7 and T47D cells can induce PRLR transcription via downstream MAPK and PI3K signaling pathways (Figure 7). Crosstalk between the PRLR and progesterone receptor (PR) signaling pathways has been shown to be relevant to both breast development and progression. Both PR and STAT5a are key transcription factors in these pathways and have been shown to be mediators of breast cancer stem cell outgrowth (89). This evidence, coupled with their established function in the same transcriptional complexes at phospho-PRtarget genes with high cancer relevance, supports the importance of PR-PRLR crosstalk [reviewed in (90)].

Resistance to endocrine therapy in breast cancer and future perspectives

Endocrine therapy is one of most effective forms of targeted adjuvant therapy for hormone receptor-positive breast cancer. Adjuvant therapy has been well established with different types of antiestrogens, including selective ER modulators (tamoxifen, raloxifene), which block the activity of ER, selective ER downregulators, such as fulvestrant, which causes destabilization and degradation of ER, and the third generation of aromatase inhibitors (anastrozole, letrozole and exemestane), which reduce the production of E2 in tumors [(91), reviewed in (92)]. Although these endocrine therapies for women with ER+/PR+ breast cancer have led to substantial improvements, a significant number of cancer patients develop either intrinsic resistance or acquired resistance, which often results in tumor relapse. There can be multiple reasons for this endocrine resistance which includes mutations of ER, enhanced MAPK and PI3K/mTOR signaling pathways. Other aspects of endocrine resistance could result from overexpression of HER2, and crosstalk of ER with bypass signaling pathways, such as the EGFR/HER2 and PRLR signaling pathways [reviewed in (93-96)]. To overcome HER2 hyperactivation, trastuzumab is still being used as the most effective form of treatment for ER+ and HER+ breast cancer patients. However, some cancer patients develop resistance to trastuzumab and tumor relapse within one year of treatment. Hyperactivation of HER2induced downstream PI3K/AKT signaling is often observed in trastuzumab-resistant breast cancer patients [reviewed in (97, 98)]. HER2-targeted therapies have been established in recent years, including tyrosine kinase inhibitors, such as lapatinib, neratinib, tucatinib, and pyrotinib (99). Together, these drugs targeting multiple receptors, such as HER2, EGFR and HER4, were studied in the early and advanced stages of breast cancer and revealed some promising outcomes. Furthermore, in clinical trials, the combination of HER family inhibitors with endocrine therapy has been shown to have better results [reviewed in (100)]. PRLR and EGFR/HER2 crosstalk, which greatly increases the activation of the RAS/ERK and PI3K/AKT pathways, are associated with poor prognosis and therapeutic resistance in breast tumor patients. In the case of PRLR, only a few attempts have successfully developed a potential therapeutic small molecule inhibitor or monoclonal antibody (LFA102) to block PRLR signaling induced cell proliferation in breast cancer cell lines (101). Therefore, simultaneous treatments targeting both the HER2 and PRLR signaling cascades may offer better outcomes by efficiently hindering breast tumor progression and ameliorating endocrine resistance. A study using G129R (PRLR antagonist) and trastuzumab (monoclonal antibody targeting HER2) as a combination therapy to inhibit HER2+ breast cancer cells and a nude mouse xenograft model showed inhibition of cell proliferation (102). Additionally, combining PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway inhibitors with endocrine therapy has been shown to potentially reverse resistance to trastuzumab in HER2+ patients and metastatic breast cancer in early clinical trials. A rational combination of therapeutic agents based on the disease profile would be more beneficial to breast cancer patients [reviewed in (103)].

Concluding remarks

PRL is a pleiotropic hormone that plays a crucial role in mammary gland development, lactogenesis, reproduction and



immune function. It mediates its actions through PRLR, a member of the lactogen/cytokine receptor family. PRLR activation induces JAK/STAT and mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathways implicated in the development of mammary glands and etiology of breast cancer. In this review, we provide an overview of the current understanding of the complex organization of the human PRLR gene and its transcriptional regulation. Preclinical data, epidemiological studies, and patient tumor tissues analyses strongly support the contribution of PRL/PRLR to breast tumorigenesis and cancer progression. This review also stresses the importance of signal transduction pathways (PI3K/AKT, RAF/MEK/ERK, FAK, and SFK) activated by PRL/PRLR in breast cancer. We have summarized how steroid hormones (E2 and PR) and growth factors (EGF/ ERBB1 and HER2) can induce the transcription of PRLR, thereby increasing its expression in breast cancer cells and promoting cell proliferation. Therefore, in this era of precision medicine, we conclude that combination therapy involving pathway-selective kinase inhibitors and PRLR inhibitors depending on the status of the breast cancer can provide better outcomes in clinical studies.

Authors contributions

RK and MD were responsible for manuscript writing and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by the National Institutes of Health Intramural Research Program through the Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank all laboratory members who participated in the studies covered by this review.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

References

1. Bern HA, Nicoll CS. The comparative endocrinology of prolactin. Recent Prog Horm Res (1968) 24:681–720. doi: 10.1016/B978-1-4831-9827-9.50019-8

2. Freeman ME, Kanyicska B, Lerant A, Nagy G. Prolactin: Structure, function, and regulation of secretion. *Physiol Rev* (2000) 80(4):1523-631. doi: 10.1152/physrev.2000.80.4.1523

3. Ben-Jonathan N, Mershon JL, Allen DL, Steinmetz RW. Extrapituitary prolactin: distribution, regulation, functions, and clinical aspects. *Endocr Rev* (1996) 17(6):639–69. doi: 10.1210/edrv-17-6-639

4. Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocr Rev* (1998) 19(3):225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334

5. Boutin JM, Jolicoeur C, Okamura H, Gagnon J, Edery M, Shirota M, et al. Cloning and expression of the rat prolactin receptor, a member of the growth hormone/prolactin receptor gene family. *Cell* (1988) 53(1):69–77. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(88)90488-6

6. Boutin JM, Edery M, Shirota M, Jolicoeur C, Lesueur L, Ali S, et al. Identification of a cDNA encoding a long form of prolactin receptor in human hepatoma and breast cancer cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (1989) 3(9):1455–61. doi: 10.1210/mend-3-9-1455

7. Zhang R, Buczko E, Tsai-Morris CH, Hu ZZ, Dufau ML. Isolation and characterization of two novel rat ovarian lactogen receptor cDNA species. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1990) 168(2):415–22. doi: 10.1016/0006-291X(90)92337-Y

8. Bugge K, Papaleo E, Haxholm GW, Hopper JT, Robinson CV, Olsen JG, et al. A combined computational and structural model of the full-length human prolactin receptor. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11578. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11578

9. Hu ZZ, Zhuang L, Meng J, Leondires M, Dufau ML. The human prolactin receptor gene structure and alternative promoter utilization: the generic promoter hPIII and a novel human promoter hP(N). *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1999) 84 (3):1153–6. doi: 10.1210/jcem.84.3.5659

10. Hu ZZ, Meng J, Dufau ML. Isolation and characterization of two novel forms of the human prolactin receptor generated by alternative splicing of a newly identified exon 11. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276(44):41086–94. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M102109200

11. Brooks CL. Molecular mechanisms of prolactin and its receptor. *Endocr Rev* (2012) 33(4):504–25. doi: 10.1210/er.2011-1040

12. Kang JH, Hassan SA, Zhao P, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. Impact of subdomain D1 of the short form S1b of the human prolactin receptor on its inhibitory action on the function of the long form of the receptor induced by prolactin. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2014) 1840(7):2272–80. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2014.04.006

13. Clevenger CV, Furth PA, Hankinson SE, Schuler LA. The role of prolactin in mammary carcinoma. *Endocr Rev* (2003) 24:1–27. doi: 10.1210/er.2001-0036

14. Fernandez I, Touraine P, Goffin V. Prolactin and human tumorigenesis. J Endocr (2010) 22:771–7.

15. Ramírez-de-Arellano A, Villegas-Pineda JC, Hernández-Silva CD, Pereira-Suárez AL. The relevant participation of prolactin in the genesis and progression of gynecological cancers. *Front Endocrinol* (2021) 12:747810. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2021.747810

16. Buckley AR, Putnam CW, Russell DH. Prolactin as a mammalian mitogen and tumor promoter. *Adv Enzyme Regul* (1988) 27:371–91. doi: 10.1016/0065-2571 (88)90027-1

17. Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE. Prolactin and breast cancer etiology: An epidemiologic perspective. *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia* (2008) 13:41–3. doi: 10.1007/s10911-008-9063-y

18. Bernichtein S, Touraine P, Goffin V. New concepts in prolactin biology. J Endocrinol (2010) 206(1):1-11. doi: 10.1677/JOE-10-0069

19. Goffin V. Prolactin receptor targeting in breast and prostate cancers: New insights into an old challenge. *Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 179:111–26. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.05.009

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

20. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Zhang X, Qian J, Sluss PM, Rosner BA, et al. A 20-year prospective study of plasma prolactin as a risk marker of breast cancer development. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:4810–9. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-0665

21. O'Sullivan CC, Bates SE. Targeting prolactin receptor (PRLR) signaling in PRLR-positive breast and prostate cancer. *Oncol* (2016) 21,5:523–6. doi: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2016-0108

22. Bogorad RL, Courtillot C, Mestayer C, Bernichtein S, Harutyunyan L, Jomain JB, et al. Identification of a gain-of-function mutation of the prolactin receptor in women with benign breast tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2008) 105 (38):14533–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0800685105

23. Ouhtit A, Morel G, Kelly PA. Visualization of gene expression of short and long forms of prolactin receptor in the rat. *Endocrinology* (1993) 133(1):135–44. doi: 10.1210/endo.133.1.8319561

24. Royster M, Driscoll P, Kelly PA, Freemark M. The prolactin receptor in the fetal rat: cellular localization of messenger ribonucleic acid, immunoreactive protein, and ligand-binding activity and induction of expression in late gestation. *Endocrinology* (1995) 136(9):3892–900. doi: 10.1210/endo.136.9.7649097

25. Dagil R, Knudsen MJ, Olsen JG, O'Shea C, Franzmann M, Goffin V, et al. The WSXWS motif in cytokine receptors is a molecular switch involved in receptor activation: insight from structures of the prolactin receptor. *Structure* (2012) 20 (2):270–82. doi: 10.1016/j.str.2011.12.010

26. Haxholm GW, Nikolajsen LF, Olsen JG, Fredsted J, Larsen FH, Goffin V, et al. Intrinsically disordered cytoplasmic domains of two cytokine receptors mediate conserved interactions with membranes. *Biochem J* (2015) 468(3):495–506. doi: 10.1042/BJ20141243

27. Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. PRLR (prolactin receptor). In: *Atlas Genet cytogenet oncol haematol* (2011). Available at: http://atlasgeneticsoncology.org/gene/42891/

28. Ali S, Pellegrini I, Kelly PA. A prolactin-dependent immune cell line (Nb2) expresses a mutant form of prolactin receptor. *J Biol Chem* (1991) 266(30):20110–7. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)54897-3

29. Grible JM, Zot P, Olex AL, Hedrick SE, Harrell JC, Woock AE, et al. The human intermediate prolactin receptor is a mammary proto-oncogene. *NPJ Breast Cancer* (2021) 7(1):37. doi: 10.1038/s41523-021-00243-7

30. Pujianto DA, Curry BJ, Aitken RJ. Prolactin exerts a prosurvival effect on human spermatozoa *via* mechanisms that involve the stimulation of akt phosphorylation and suppression of caspase activation and capacitation. *Endocrinology* (2010) 151(3):1269–79. doi: 10.1210/en.2009-0964

31. Qazi AM, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. Ligand-independent homo- and heterodimerization of human prolactin receptor variants: inhibitory action of the short forms by heterodimerization. *Mol Endocrinol* (2006) 20(8):1912–23. doi: 10.1210/me.2005-0291

32. Tan D, Walker AM. Short form 1b human prolactin receptor downregulates expression of the long form. *J Mol Endocrinol* (2010) 44(3):187–94. doi: 10.1677/JME-09-0101

33. Tan D, Huang KT, Ueda E, Walker AM. S2 deletion variants of human PRL receptors demonstrate that extracellular domain conformation can alter conformation of the intracellular signaling domain. *Biochemistry* (2008) 47 (1):479–89. doi: 10.1021/bi7013882

34. Binart N, Bachelot A, Bouilly J. Impact of prolactin receptor isoforms on reproduction. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2010) 21(6):362-8. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2010.01.008

35. Meng J, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. Human prolactin receptor variants in breast cancer: low ratio of short forms to the long-form human prolactin receptor associated with mammary carcinoma. *Cancer Res* (2004) 64(16):5677–82. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-1019

36. Xie YL, Hassan SA, Qazi AM, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. Intramolecular disulfide bonds of the prolactin receptor short form are required for its inhibitory action on the function of the long form of the receptor. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29 (10):2546–55. doi: 10.1128/MCB.01716-08

38. Hu ZZ, Zhuang L. Dufau prolactin receptor gene diversity: Structure and regulation. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (1998) 9:94–102. doi: 10.1016/S1043-2760 (98)00027-7

39. Hu ZZ, Zhuang L, Meng J, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. Complex 5' genomic structure of the human prolactin receptor: multiple alternative exons 1 and promoter utilization. *Endocrinology* (2002) 143(6):2139–42. doi: 10.1210/endo.143.6.8949

40. Dong J, Tsai-Morris CH, Dufau ML. A novel estradiol/estrogen receptor alpha-dependent transcriptional mechanism controls expression of the human prolactin receptor. *J Biol Chem* (2006) 281(27):18825–36. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M512826200

41. Kang J-H, Tsai-Morris C-H, Dufau ML. Complex formation and interactions between transcription factors essential for human prolactin receptor gene transcription. *Mol Cell Biol* (2011) 31(16):3208–22. doi: 10.1128/MCB.05337-11

42. Gutzman JH, Miller KK, Schuler LA. Endogenous human prolactin and not exogenous human prolactin induces estrogen receptor alpha and prolactin receptor expression and increases estrogen responsiveness in breast cancer cells. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* (2004) 88(1):69–77. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2003.10.008

43. Goldhar AS, Duan R, Ginsburg E, Vonderhaar BK. Progesterone induces expression of the prolactin receptor gene through cooperative action of Sp1 and C/ EBP. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2011) 335(2):148–57. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2011.01.004

44. Kavarthapu R, Anbazhagan R, Dufau ML. Crosstalk between PRLR and EGFR/HER2 signaling pathways in breast cancer. *Cancers (Basel)* (2021) 13 (18):4685. doi: 10.3390/cancers13184685

45. Lebrun JJ, Ali S, Goffin V, Ullrich A, Kelly PA. A single phosphotyrosine residue of the prolactin receptor is responsible for activation of gene transcription. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (1995) 92(9):4031–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.9.4031

46. Finidori J, Kelly PA. Cytokine receptor signalling through two novel families of transducer molecules: Janus kinases, and signal transducers and activators of transcription. *J Endocrinol* (1995) 147(1):11–23. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1470011

47. Horseman ND, Yu-Lee LY. Transcriptional regulation by the helix bundle peptide hormones: Growth hormone, prolactin, and hematopoietic cytokines. *Endocr Rev* (1994) 15(5):627–49. doi: 10.1210/edrv-15-5-627

48. Ihle JN. STATs: signal transducers and activators of transcription. *Cell* (1996) 84(3):331-4. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81277-5

49. Das R, Vonderhaar BK. Involvement of SHC, GRB2, SOS and RAS in prolactin signal transduction in mammary epithelial cells. *Oncogene* (1996) 13 (6):1139-45.

50. Das R, Vonderhaar BK. Activation of raf-1, MEK, and MAP kinase in prolactin responsive mammary cells. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (1996) 40(2):141–9. doi: 10.1007/BF01806209

51. Ihle JN. STATs and MAPKs: Obligate or opportunistic partners in signaling. *Bioessays* (1996) 18(2):95-8. doi: 10.1002/bies.950180204

52. al-Sakkaf KA, Dobson PR, Brown BL. Prolactin induced tyrosine phosphorylation of p59fyn may mediate phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activation in Nb2 cells. *J Mol Endocrinol* (1997) 19(3):347–50. doi: 10.1677/jme.0.0190347

53. Miller SL, DeMaria JE, Freier DO, Riegel AM, Clevenger CV. Novel association of Vav2 and Nek3 modulates signaling through the human prolactin receptor. *Mol Endocrinol* (2005) 19(4):939–49. doi: 10.1210/me.2004-0443

54. Miller SL, Antico G, Raghunath PN, Tomaszewski JE, Clevenger CV. Nek3 kinase regulates prolactin-mediated cytoskeletal reorganization and motility of breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2007) 26(32):4668–78. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210264

55. Reynolds C, Montone KT, Powell CM, Tomaszewski JE, Clevenger CV. Expression of prolactin and its receptor in human breast carcinoma. *Endocrinology* (1997) 138:5555–60. doi: 10.1210/endo.138.12.5605

56. Gorvin CM. The prolactin receptor: Diverse and emerging roles in pathophysiology. *J Clin Transl Endocrinol* (2015) 2(3):85–91. doi: 10.1016/ j.jcte.2015.05.001

57. Tran-Thanh D, Arneson NC, Pintilie M, Deliallisi A, Warren KS, Bane A, et al. Amplification of the prolactin receptor gene in mammary lobular neoplasia. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2011) 128:31–40. doi: 10.1007/s10549-010-1025-6

58. Tikk K, Sookthai D, Johnson T, Rinaldi S, Romieu I, Tjønneland A, et al. Circulating prolactin and breast cancer risk among pre- and postmenopausal women in the EPIC cohort. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25(7):1422–8. doi: 10.1093/annonc/ mdu150Rinaldi S, Romieu I, Tjønneland A

59. Hankinson SE, Willett WC, Michaud DS, Manson JE, Colditz GA, Longcope C. Plasma prolactin levels and subsequent risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women. J Natl Cancer Inst (1999) 91:629–34. doi: 10.1093/jnci/91.7.629

60. Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE. Prolactin and breast cancer risk. *Cancer Lett* (2006) 243:160–9. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2006.01.032

61. Tworoger SS, Sluss P, Hankinson SE. Association between plasma prolactin concentrations and risk of breast cancer among predominately premenopausal women. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66:2476–82. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-3369

62. Tworoger SS, Eliassen AH, Sluss P, Hankinson SE. A prospective study of plasma prolactin concentrations and risk of premenopausal and postmenopausal breast cancer. J Clin Oncol (2007) 25:1482–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.07.6356

63. Ferreira M, Mesquita M, Quaresma M, André S. Prolactin receptor expression in gynaecomastia and male breast carcinoma. *Histopathology* (2008) 53(1):56–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2559.2008.03059.x

64. O'Leary KA, Shea MP, Schuler LA. Modeling prolactin actions in breast cancer *in vivo*: Insights from the NRL-PRL mouse. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2015) 846:201–20. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_9

65. Rose-Hellekant TA, Arendt LM, Schroeder MD, Gilchrist K, Sandgren EP, Schuler LA. Prolactin induces ERalpha-positive and ERalpha-negative mammary cancer in transgenic mice. *Oncogene* (2003) 22(30):4664–74. doi: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1206619

66. Courtillot C, Chakhtoura Z, Bogorad R, Genestie C, Bernichtein S, Badachi Y. Characterization of two constitutively active prolactin receptor variants in a cohort of 95 women with multiple breast fibroadenomas. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2010) 95:271–9. doi: 10.1210/jc.2009-1494

67. Chakhtoura Z, Laki F, Bernadet M, Cherifi I, Chiche A, Pigat N, et al. Gainof-function prolactin receptor variants are not associated with breast cancer and multiple fibroadenoma risk. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2016) 101(11):4449–60. doi: 10.1210/jc.2016-2372

68. Mong FY, Kuo YL, Liu CW, Liu WS, Chang LC. Association of gene polymorphisms in prolactin and its receptor with breast cancer risk in Taiwanese women. *Mol Biol Rep* (2011) 38:4629–36. doi: 10.1007/s11033-010-0596-y

69. Acosta JJ, Munoz RM, Gonzalez L, Subtil-Rodriguez A, Dominguez-Caceres MA, Garcia-Martinez JM, et al. Src mediates prolactin-dependent proliferation of T47D and MCF7 cells *via* the activation of focal adhesion kinase/Erk1/2 and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathways. *Mol Endocrinol* (2003) 17:2268–82. doi: 10.1210/me.2002-0422

70. Kavarthapu R, Tsai Morris CH, Dufau ML. Prolactin induces up-regulation of its cognate receptor in breast cancer cells *via* transcriptional activation of its generic promoter by cross-talk between ER α and STAT5. *Oncotarget* (2014) 5:90 79–9091. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.2376

71. Aksamitiene E, Achanta S, Kolch W, Kholodenko BN, Hoek JB, Kiyatkin A. Prolactin-stimulated activation of ERK1/2 mitogen-activated protein kinases is controlled by PI3-kinase/Rac/PAK signaling pathway in breast cancer cells. *Cell Signal* (2011) 23:1794–805. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011.06.014

72. Tune BXJ, Sim MS, Poh CL, Guad RM, Woon CK, Hazarika I, et al. Matrix metalloproteinases in chemoresistance: Regulatory roles, molecular interactions, and potential inhibitors. J Oncol (2022) 2022:3249766. doi: 10.1155/2022/3249766

73. Barcus CE, et al. Stiff collagen matrices increase tumorigenic prolactin signaling in breast cancer cells. *J Biol Chem* (2013) 288(18):12722–32. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.447631

74. Barcus CE, Keely PJ, Eliceiri KW, Schuler LA. Prolactin signaling through focal adhesion complexes is amplified by stiff extracellular matrices in breast cancer cells. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7:48093–106. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.10137

75. Barcus CE, Holt EC, Keely PJ, Eliceiri KW, Schuler LA. Dense collagen-I matrices enhance pro-tumorigenic estrogen-prolactin crosstalk in MCF-7 and T47D breast cancer cells. *PloS One* (2015) 10(1):e0116891. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0116891

76. Harrington KM, Clevenger CV. Identification of NEK3 kinase threonine 165 as a novel regulatory phosphorylation site that modulates focal adhesion remodeling necessary for breast cancer cell migration. *J Biol Chem* (2016) 291 (41):21388–406. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.726190

77. González L, Zambrano A, Lazaro-Trueba I, Lopéz E, González JJ, Martín-Pérez J, et al. Activation of the unliganded estrogen receptor by prolactin in breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2009) 28(10):1298–308. doi: 10.1038/onc.2008.473

78. Oladimeji P, Skerl R, Rusch C, Diakonova M. Synergistic activation of ERα by estrogen and prolactin in breast cancer cells requires tyrosyl phosphorylation of PAK1. *Cancer Res* (2016) 76(9):2600-11. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1758

79. Halim CE, Deng S, Ong MS, Yap CT. Involvement of STAT5 in oncogenesis. *Biomedicines* (2020) 8:316. doi: 10.3390/biomedicines8090316

80. Walker SR, Xiang M, Frank DA. Distinct roles of STAT3 and STAT5 in the pathogenesis and targeted therapy of breast cancer. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2014) 382 (1):616–21. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2013.03.010

81. Nevalainen MT, Xie J, Torhorst J, Bubendorf L, Haas P, Kononen J, et al. Signal transducer and activator of transcription-5 activation and breast cancer prognosis. J Clin Oncol (2004) 22:2053–60. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2004.11.046 83. Johnson KJ, Peck AR, Liu C, Tran TH, Utama FE, Sjolund AB, et al. PTP1B suppresses prolactin activation of Stat5 in breast cancer cells. *Am J Pathol* (2010) 177(6):2971–83. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.090399

84. Sultan AS, Xie J, LeBaron MJ, Ealley EL, Nevalainen MT, Rui H. Stat5 promotes homotypic adhesion and inhibits invasive characteristics of human breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2005) 24(5):746–60. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1208203

85. Kavarthapu R, Dufau ML. Essential role of endogenous prolactin and CDK7 in estrogen-induced upregulation of the prolactin receptor in breast cancer cells. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8(16):27353–63. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.16040

86. Galbaugh T, Feeney YB, Clevenger CV. Prolactin receptor-integrin cross-talk mediated by SIRP α in breast cancer cells. *Mol Cancer Res* (2010) 8(10):1413–24. doi: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-10-0130

87. Rasmussen LM, Frederiksen KS, Din N, Galsgaard E, Christensen L, Berchtold MW, et al. Prolactin and oestrogen synergistically regulate gene expression and proliferation of breast cancer cells. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* (2010) 17:809–22. doi: 10.1677/ERC-09-0326

88. Gutzman JH, Nikolai SE, Rugowski DE, Watters JJ, Schuler LA. Prolactin and estrogen enhance the activity of activating protein 1 in breast cancer cells: role of extracellularly regulated kinase 1/2-mediated signals to c-fos. *Mol Endocrinol* (2005) 19(7):1765–78. doi: 10.1210/me.2004-0339

89. Leehy KA, Truong TH, Mauro LJ, Lange CA. Progesterone receptors (PR) mediate STAT actions: PR and prolactin receptor signaling crosstalk in breast cancer models. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* (2018) 176:88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2017.04.011

90. Hagan CR, Daniel AR, Dressing GE, Lange CA. Role of phosphorylation in progesterone receptor signaling and specificity. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2012) 357:43–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2011.09.017

91. Rugo HS, Rumble RB, Macrae E, Barton DL, Connolly HK, Dickler MN, et al. Endocrine therapy for hormone receptor-positive metastatic breast cancer: American society of clinical oncology guideline. *J Clin Oncol* (2016) 34:3069–103. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2016.67.1487

92. Harbeck N, Penault-Llorca F, Cortes J, Gnant M, Houssami N, Poortmans P, et al. Breast cancer. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2019) 5(1):66. doi: 10.1038/s41572-019-0111-2

93. Osborne CK, Schiff R. Mechanisms of endocrine resistance in breast cancer. Annu Rev Med (2011) 62(1):233–47. doi: 10.1146/annurev-med-070909-182917

94. Murphy CG, Dickler MN. Endocrine resistance in hormone-responsive breast cancer: mechanisms and therapeutic strategies. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2016) 23(8):R337–52. doi: 10.1530/ERC-16-0121

95. Rani A, Stebbing J, Giamas G, Murphy J. Endocrine resistance in hormone receptor positive breast cancer-from mechanism to therapy. *Front Endocrinol* (2019) 10:245. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00245

96. Kavarthapu R, Dufau ML. Role of EGF/ERBB1 in the transcriptional regulation of the prolactin receptor independent of estrogen and prolactin in breast cancer cells. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7(40):65602–13. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.11579

97. Nahta R. Molecular mechanisms of trastuzumab-based treatment in HER2overexpressing breast cancer. *ISRN Oncol* (2012) 2012:428062. doi: 10.5402/2012/ 428062

98. Orphanos G, Kountourakis P. Targeting the HER2 receptor in metastatic breast cancer. Hematol Oncol Stem Cell Ther (2012) 5:127–37. doi: 10.5144/1658-3876.2012.127

99. Schlam I, Swain SM. HER2-positive breast cancer and tyrosine kinase inhibitors: The time is now. NPJ Breast Cancer (2021) 7:56. doi: 10.1038/s41523-021-00265-1

100. Zanardi E, Bregni G, de Braud F, Di Cosimo S. Better together: Targeted combination therapies in breast cancer. *Semin Oncol* (2015) 42(6):887–95. doi: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2015.09.029

101. Minami H, Ando Y, Tamura K, Tajima T, Isaacs R. Phase I study of LFA102 in patients with advanced breast cancer or castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Anticancer Res* (2020) 40(9):5229–35. doi: 10.21873/anticanres.14526

102. Scotti ML, Langenheim JF, Tomblyn S, Springs AE, Chen WY. Additive effects of a prolactin receptor antagonist, G129R, and herceptin on inhibition of HER2-overexpressing breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2008) 111 (2):241–50. doi: 10.1007/s10549-007-9789-z

103. Paplomata E, O'Regan R. The PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in breast cancer: Targets, trials and biomarkers. *Ther Adv Med Oncol* (2014) 6(4):154–66. doi: 10.1177/1758834014530023

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Vera Popovic-Brkic, University of Belgrade, Serbia

REVIEWED BY Rosario Pivonello, University of Naples Federico II, Italy Milica Medic Stojanoska, University of Novi Sad, Serbia

*CORRESPONDENCE Yazmín Macotela macotelag@unam.mx

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 23 July 2022 ACCEPTED 19 August 2022 PUBLISHED 23 September 2022

CITATION

Macotela Y, Ruiz-Herrera X, Vázquez-Carrillo DI, Ramírez-Hernandez G, Martínez de la Escalera G and Clapp C (2022) The beneficial metabolic actions of prolactin. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1001703. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1001703

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Macotela, Ruiz-Herrera, Vázquez-Carrillo, Ramírez-Hernandez, Martínez de la Escalera and Clapp. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

The beneficial metabolic actions of prolactin

Yazmín Macotela*, Xarubet Ruiz-Herrera, Dina I. Vázquez-Carrillo, Gabriela Ramírez-Hernandez, Gonzalo Martínez de la Escalera and Carmen Clapp

Instituto de Neurobiología, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México (UNAM), Querétaro, Mexico

The role of prolactin (PRL) favoring metabolic homeostasis is supported by multiple preclinical and clinical studies. PRL levels are key to explaining the direction of its actions. In contrast with the negative outcomes associated with very high (>100 μ g/L) and very low (<7 μ g/L) PRL levels, moderately high PRL levels, both within but also above the classically considered physiological range are beneficial for metabolism and have been defined as HomeoFIT-PRL. In animal models, HomeoFIT-PRL levels counteract insulin resistance, glucose intolerance, adipose tissue hypertrophy and fatty liver; and in humans associate with reduced prevalence of insulin resistance, fatty liver, glucose intolerance, metabolic syndrome, reduced adipocyte hypertrophy, and protection from type 2 diabetes development. The beneficial actions of PRL can be explained by its positive effects on main metabolic organs including the pancreas, liver, adipose tissue, and hypothalamus. Here, we briefly review work supporting PRL as a promoter of metabolic homeostasis in rodents and humans, the PRL levels associated with metabolic protection, and the proposed mechanisms involved. Finally, we discuss the possibility of using drugs elevating PRL for the treatment of metabolic diseases.

KEYWORDS

prolactin levels, homeoFIT-PRL, metabolically healthy and unhealthy obesity, metabolic homeostasis, insulin resistance, homeorhetic response

Introduction

Defining the role of prolactin (PRL) in metabolism has been challenging due to contrasting findings demonstrating positive and negative effects of PRL on metabolic homeostasis. This contradiction is disentangled after realizing that PRL levels and the physio-pathological context influence the direction of PRL action (1). Low and very high PRL levels are deleterious to the metabolism, whereas medium and moderately high levels are usually beneficial.

PRL action is necessary to maintain metabolic homeostasis, as the absence or reduction of PRL signaling due to the lack of PRL receptors (PRLR) or low PRL levels associate with exacerbated metabolic alterations, particularly in the context of a metabolic challenge or disease. In humans, low PRL levels associate with increased prevalence of metabolic diseases (1). In contrast, patients with overweight and obesity (OW/OB) having elevated PRL levels

show better metabolic profiles than BMI-matched patients with lower PRL values (2–6), to imply that elevated PRL is a mechanism dealing with metabolic challenge.

The mechanisms by which PRL promotes metabolic homeostasis involves actions in different metabolic organs. A detailed description of the levels of PRL and their cellular and molecular mechanisms mediating metabolic benefits warrant further research. Also, a careful evaluation of drugs that elevate PRL levels is needed in the context of metabolic diseases.

Prolactin promotes metabolic homeostasis in rodents

Serum PRL decreases in rodents with obesity, diabetes, and insulin resistance (2, 7–10), suggesting a role for reduced PRL levels in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases. As a proof of concept, PRL treatment in mice and rats with streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetes or diet-induced obesity improves their metabolic profile (2, 11, 12), whereas PRLR null mice with STZinduced diabetes or diet-induced obesity show a more severe disease phenotype (2, 13). Moreover, mice lacking PRLR in the liver become insulin resistant, whereas insulin resistant obese mice (db/db mice lacking leptin receptors) overexpressing the PRLR in the liver show improved insulin sensitivity (14).

In addition, PRL action is required to deal with the metabolic challenges of pregnancy, a state characterized by hyperphagia, excessive adiposity, and physiological insulin resistance to redirect nutrients towards the fetus (15–17). Pregnant mice null for the PRLR in the pancreas, specifically in β -cells, develop gestational diabetes (18–20), due to deficient pancreatic β -cell hyperplasia and hyperinsulinemia (21).

Moreover, PRL reduces metabolic alterations in lactating pups nursed by dams consuming a high fat diet (HFD) during lactation. The obesogenic milk from HFD-fed dams has 50% less PRL compared to the milk from dams fed a chow diet (22). Pups consuming the obesogenic-hypoprolactinemic milk develop obesity, excessive adiposity, severe insulin resistance, and fatty liver at weaning; whereas when their HFD-fed mothers or themselves receive exogenous PRL during lactation, metabolic alterations are ameliorated (22). These findings support PRL in maternal milk exerting beneficial metabolic effects in lactating pups, and low PRL levels in milk contributing to the maternal obesogenic diet-induced metabolic disease in pups.

Elevated prolactin levels as a mechanism to counteract metabolic alterations in humans

Low PRL levels associate with a higher prevalence of type 2 diabetes (T2D), insulin resistance, glucose intolerance, metabolic syndrome (MS), adipose tissue (AT) dysfunction, β -cell

dysfunction, non-alcoholic fat liver disease (NAFLD), and cardiovascular events, whereas moderately high PRL levels correlate with metabolic protection in all these instances (Table 1).

Moderately high PRL levels (16-35 µg/L) associate with lower prevalence of T2D and even predict a reduced incidence of T2D 10 years later (23). PRL levels in the 4th quartile correlate with lower incidence (23, 25, 29) or prevalence (24, 26-28, 30, 42) of T2D (Table 1), and PRL levels are inversely related to fasting glucose levels and glycosylated hemoglobin (HbA1c) values (4, 25, 26, 28, 31, 35, 36) in both men and women. Consistently, high serum PRL in pregnancy predicts a lower risk of postpartum prediabetes/diabetes (29), and in women with gestational diabetes mellitus, lower PRL levels at 6 to 9 weeks postpartum associate with a higher future risk of developing T2D in a 10-year follow up (30) (Table 1). T2D and other metabolic alterations derive from insulin resistance, i.e., the inability of insulin to activate a normal insulin response on its target cells. Moderately elevated PRL levels associate with increased insulin sensitivity in men (2, 3, 5, 26, 31), women (3, 5, 26, 31, 33, 34) and even children (32) (Table 1).

Insulin resistance can derive from AT dysfunction and occur in parallel to β -cell dysfunction. High PRL levels associate with reduced AT dysfunction and predict smaller adipocytes (reduced hypertrophy) in visceral AT (2, 3, 5, 6, 34), the type of fat that, in excess, associates with metabolic alterations and disease severity (43–46). Regarding β -cell function, pregnant women with high PRL levels have a lower postpartum risk of developing diabetes and β -cell dysfunction (29), and women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) with PRL levels in the 4th quartile show lower prevalence of β -cell dysfunction (33) (Table 1).

The MS represents a group of alterations that elevate the risk of cardiovascular disease, stroke, and T2D, and consists of high blood pressure, hyperglycemia, abdominal obesity, and abnormal cholesterol and triglyceride levels (47). Moderately high PRL levels associate with lower prevalence of MS in children (32) and in adult patients suffering from certain conditions, such PCOS in women (38), and sexual dysfunction (SD) in men (36, 37). Also, high PRL levels in men with SD are associated with protection from major cardiovascular events (40). However, in the general adult population a correlation between PRL and MS has not been found (3, 25). When only dyslipidemia is evaluated, an inverse association occurs between PRL levels and total cholesterol, LDL cholesterol, and triglyceride levels (4, 5, 38, 39).

Another parameter closely linked to metabolic disease is a proinflammatory environment. In subjects with obesity, moderately high PRL levels associate with lower levels of interleukin 6 in children (32) and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) in adults (4).

Most studies in humans show that moderately high PRL levels are not associated with obesity itself, the exception being a study in children (32). This observation can be explained by the fact that some subjects with obesity remain metabolically healthy (metabolically healthy obesity - MHO), or at least show fewer metabolic alterations. Indeed, subjects having MHO have increased circulating PRL levels as compared to those with metabolically unhealthy obesity (MUHO) (4–6). Moreover, logistic regression analysis showed PRL as an independent predictor of MHO (6). Patients with obesity and high PRL (HP) levels displayed reduced blood glucose, total and LDL cholesterol, triglyceride, and TNF α levels than patients with obesity and normal PRL (NP) levels. Also, after sleeve gastrectomy, patients in the HP group showed reduced PRL levels, whereas those in the NP group have increased PRL levels (4). Similarly, patients with OW/OB with higher PRL levels had a better metabolic profile than those with lower PRL values. Interestingly, PRL levels decreased once metabolic parameters improved following bariatric surgery (5) (Table 1). These studies support that increased PRL levels are protective against metabolic diseases and return to basal values after the metabolic challenge is resolved (Figure 1).

Another metabolic disease associated with low PRL levels is NAFLD. Patients with NAFLD show lower PRL levels than control subjects and those with severe hepatic steatosis have even lower PRL values than patients with a mild to moderate disease (41) (Table 1). Moreover, PRL levels are part of a mathematical model to diagnose the presence and severity of NAFLD (48). The association between low PRL levels and higher prevalence of metabolic diseases also stands for postmenopausal women and middle-aged and elderly men (23, 36), implying its independence from gonadal status. Because PRL levels may decrease with aging, it remains to be determined whether the HomeoFIT-PRL range differs between young vs. middle-age or elderly individuals.

The right prolactin levels for metabolic maintenance and protection – *not too much and not too little*

While low and very high PRL levels have deleterious metabolic consequences, a specific range of PRL values is beneficial for metabolism. This PRL range includes levels in the normal physiological range (7 to 25 μ g/L) but also levels above (25 to 100 μ g/L). The latter, previously claimed as hyperprolactinemia, have been defined as HomeoFIT-PRL (Homeostatic Functionally Increased Transient Prolactinemia) (1), since they occur in response to physiological or pathological challenges and respond to it by favoring metabolic homeostasis (Figure 1).

TABLE 1 Moderately high PRL serum levels associate with lower incidence of metabolic disease.

Metabolic disease	Population	PRL level associated with lower disease incidence or prevalence ($\mu g/L)$
T2D	Women Women & men Pregnancy Women w/GDM	>15.8 (23), 18.4 (24) >12.9 (25), >11.5 (26), Q4 (27, 28) >115 Lower postpartum risk (29) >78.7 postpartum, lower risk of future T2D (30)
Insulin resistance	Men Women & men Children Women w/PCOS Women & men w/obesity	 ≥12.0 (2) ≥12.0 (3), >11.5 (26) Inverse association with PRL levels (31) 7.9 (32) >14.9 (33), Inverse association with PRL levels (34) Inverse association with PRL levels (5)
Fasting glucose levels & HbA1c	Women w/T1D Women & men w/obesity Women & men	Inverse association with PRL levels (35) 19.2 (6) 30.5 (4), >11.5 (26), >12.9 (25), Q4 (28) Inverse association with PRL levels (31)
MS	Children Men w/SD Women w/PCOS	7.9 (32) >11.1-35 (36), Inverse association with PRL levels (37) >7.0 (38)
Adipose tissue dysfunction	Women & men Men Women w/PCOS Women & men w/obesity	 ≥12.0 (3) ≥12.0 (2) Inverse association with PRL levels (34) 19.2 (5, 6)
Metabolically unhealthy obesity	Women & men w/obesity Women & men	19.2 (5, 6) 30.5 (4)
Beta cell dysfunction	Pregnancy Women w/PCOS	>115 Lower postpartum risk (29) >14.9 (33)
Dyslipidemia	Women & men Women & men w/obesity Women w/PCOS	30.5 (4) Inverse association with PRL levels (5) >7.0 (38), >15.9 (39)
Major CVE	Men w/SD	> 12 - 35 (40)
NAFLD	Women & men	>12.8 (41)

Clinical studies within the last 12 years showing an inverse association between PRL circulating levels and risk, prevalence or incidence of metabolic diseases. Abbreviations: Q, quartile; T2D, type 2 diabetes; GDM, gestational diabetes mellitus; PCOS, polycystic ovary syndrome; T1D, type 1 diabetes; HbA1c, glycosylated hemoglobin; MS, metabolic syndrome; SD, sexual dysfunction; CVE, cardiovascular event; NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease.

70

In healthy individuals PRL levels are usually within the classical normal range <25 μ g/L. However, some physiological challenges elevate PRL in a transient manner, such as intense exercise, acute stress, sleep, and sexual arousal (49). These conditions together with reproductive states (pregnancy and lactation) can be categorized as conditions that trigger a homeorhetic response, meaning the orchestrated or coordinated control of body metabolic tissues necessary to maintain a physiological state (defined by Bauman and Currie) (50). Moreover, the association between moderately elevated PRL levels and a beneficial metabolic phenotype supports elevated PRL levels in obesity as part of a homeorhetic response occurring both, under physiological and pathological challenges (Figure 1).

Altogether, PRL levels ranging from 7 to100 μ g/L are beneficial for metabolism. PRL values are in the lower end of this range under healthy physiological conditions (outside reproductive states); however, in the context of a metabolic challenge they are likely to increase towards maintaining metabolic homeostasis and return to basal when the stressor/ challenge is eliminated. Conversely, patients experiencing a metabolic challenge, such as obesity, that are unable to respond by increasing PRL levels, are more prone to suffer from metabolic alterations than those upregulating their PRL levels (Figure 1).

Elevated PRL levels derived from prolactinomas are not part of a response to a metabolic challenge, they result from a diseased state (tumor) and are not considered HomeoFIT-PRL (and are usually above 100 μ g/L). It is expected that normalization of PRL levels in subjects with prolactinomas associate with a healthier metabolic profile, if the PRL levels achieved by the treatment remain in the healthy range ($>7\mu g/L$).

Mechanisms mediating the beneficial metabolic action of prolactin

PRL actions favoring metabolism are the result of its pleiotropic action reflected by the presence of the PRLR in almost every tissue in the body, including the main metabolic organs —pancreas, liver, adipose tissue, muscle, intestine, and hypothalamus— where beneficial metabolic actions and mechanisms of PRL have been described (51, 52).

Pancreatic β -cells

PRL stimulates the proliferation and survival of β -cells (53, 54), promotes glucose-induced insulin secretion (53), stimulates pancreas development during the perinatal stage (55), and is essential for β -cell expansion during pregnancy (18, 19, 56). The mechanisms that mediate PRL effects on β -cells involve increased osteoprotegerin synthesis, leading to the inhibition of receptor activator of NF-kB ligand pathway, an inhibitor of β -cell proliferation (57); increased survivin levels (58), elevated expression of the transcription factors Foxm1 and MafB, increased cyclin activity, and higher islet serotonin production



leads to a new physiological set point (green arrows), whereas in a pathological challenge, such as obesity, it leads to a milder disease or protection from disease risk (yellow arrows, left side of figure). If the homeorhetic response fails, PRL levels do not rise and remain low instead, leading to altered physiological states (i.e., gestational diabetes mellitus, GDM, lactation insufficiency, LI, anxiety) (yellow arrows, right side of figure), or to aggravated disease with higher disease risk or prevalence (red arrows, right side of figure). MS, metabolic syndrome, T2D, type 2 diabetes, NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; MUHO, metabolically unhealthy obesity. Created in **BioRender.com**.
via Tph1 synthesis, all promoting β -cell proliferation (18, 56). Also, PRL leads to the inhibition of extrinsic and intrinsic apoptosis pathways (54) and improved glucose sensitivity through increased glucokinase and glucose transporter 2 expression (19, 59, 60) (Figure 2).

Liver

PRL regulates liver growth (61) and liver metabolic function. Increased PRLR expression in liver stimulates both liver and systemic insulin sensitivity, whereas reduced hepatic PRLR expression results in tissue and whole-body insulin resistance (14). Also, PRL reduces hepatic lipid accumulation by inhibition of the expression of the fatty acid transporter CD36 and the lipid synthesis enzyme, SCD1 (41, 62). Consistently, there is an inverse association between PRL levels and hepatic CD36 expression, and the PRLR decreases in the liver of patients with NAFLD (41). Thus, PRL prevents fatty liver disease. Mechanistically, the activation of STAT5 downstream of the PRLR mediates the insulin sensitizing effects of PRL (14). PRLR interacts with IRS1 (63) and promotes the phosphorylation of AKT (64), two key members of the insulin signaling pathway. Upregulating the hepatic PRLR in combination with systemic insulin treatment enhances the phosphorylation of the insulin receptor and of AKT in mouse liver, whereas reducing the expression of the PRLR by adenovirus-shRNA impairs insulininduced liver phosphorylation of IR and AKT (14) (Figure 2). Moreover, the PRLR is regulated by the level of hepatic insulin resistance/sensitivity, i.e., it is downregulated in insulin resistant conditions and upregulated in insulin sensitive states (14).

Adipose tissue

PRL acts on the AT to regulate lipid metabolism and promote adipogenesis and healthy AT expansion (65). PRL inhibits lipid uptake via reduced lipoprotein lipase activity in human fat (66) and inhibits lipolysis in rat and human AT (67). PRL contributes to adipocyte differentiation in the adipocyte cell lines NIH-3T3 and 3T3-L1, by stimulating the activation of STAT5, and of the adipogenic transcription factors C/EBPb and PPARg (68, 69). PRL is essential for brown fat formation and activity in newborn mice, and for brown preadipocyte differentiation (70). The PRLR is present in AT from rodents and humans and PRL is secreted by human AT (65, 66, 71), while obesity decreases PRL release from human fat (67). In PRLR null mice, there is either decreased or no change in fat mass (2, 72-74) depending on age, fat depot, and genetic background. C57BL/6 PRLR null mice fed an HFD, show increased adiposity and exacerbated adipocyte hypertrophy in AT (2). In obese rats, PRL treatment stimulates the healthy expansion of AT by promoting adipocyte hyperplasia and

reducing visceral adipocyte hypertrophy, *via* increased expression of transcription factors PPARg and Xbp1s, both favoring adipogenesis and insulin sensitivity (2) (Figure 2).

Hypothalamus

PRL promotes insulin sensitivity, at least in part, by central actions on the hypothalamus. Increased PRLR expression in the hypothalamus stimulates whole body insulin sensitivity, whereas reduced PRLR expression results in insulin resistance and glucose intolerance (75). PRL effects on the hypothalamus lead to vagal signals that promote increased liver insulin sensitivity (75). Also, in 90% pancreatectomized rats, intracerebroventricular infusion of PRL increases liver insulin sensitivity, inhibits β -cell apoptosis, and reduces body weight and adiposity by increasing hypothalamic dopamine levels and leptin signaling (76) (Figure 2).

Prolactin elevating drugs in the treatment of metabolic diseases

Several drugs elevate PRL circulating levels, mainly those that act as dopamine D2 receptor blockers, including first- and second-generation antipsychotics and medications treating gastrointestinal symptoms, antidepressants, antihypertensives, and others (77, 78). The use of antipsychotics has been associated to the development of metabolic alterations; however, a recent meta-analysis, evaluating the metabolic actions of 18 antipsychotics in around 26,000 patients with schizophrenia (79), showed a large variation in the metabolic side-effects of antipsychotics. Some drugs had clear adverse effects increasing body weight, triglyceride levels, cholesterol levels, and glucose levels (olanzapine, clozapine, and quetiapine), while others showed neutral or even positive metabolic outcomes, with very mild or no effects on body weight and triglyceride levels, and some reducing LDL cholesterol and glucose levels (aripiprazole, brexpiprazole, cariprazine, lurasidone, ziprasidone and amisulpiride). Regarding the effect of these drugs on PRL levels (77), some of the drugs exerting beneficial metabolic actions present a moderate to high risk for elevating PRL levels (77), whereas the drugs causing adverse metabolic actions have minimal to moderate risk for elevating PRL levels (77). This and other studies (80, 81) support those metabolic adverse effects derived from treatment with antipsychotic drugs not being associated with elevated PRL levels. Attention on drugs that exert beneficial metabolic effects by elevating PRL to HomeoFIT-PRL levels with negligible adverse actions is warranted.

One example is amisulpiride, a D2/D3 antagonist shown to reduce glucose levels in humans (79) and in diet-induced obese mice (82). The proposed beneficial metabolic action of



BAT formation and activity in newborns. In liver, PRL promotes insulin sensitivity by its canonical signaling STATS, and by activation of IRS1 and AKT. PRL also reduces liver lipid accumulation by reducing the activity of SCD1 and CD36, preventing aggravated fatty liver in NAFLD. In pancreas, PRL promotes β-cell proliferation, inhibits their apoptosis, and elicits glucose-induced insulin secretion. In hypothalamus, PRL promotes dopamine release and stimulates leptin signaling, inducing hypothalamus-mediated liver insulin sensitivity. LPL, lipoprotein lipase; PPARg; peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-g; Xbp1s, spliced form of X-box-binding protein-1; CEBP/b, CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein beta; PRLR, prolactin receptor; IR, insulin receptor; IRS1, insulin receptor substrate 1; AKT, Protein kinase B; SCD1, stearoyl-CoA desaturase 1; CD36, fatty acid translocase; Tph1, tryptophan hydroxylase 1; 5-HT, serotonin; OPG, osteoprotegerin; RANKL, receptor activator of NF-kB ligand; Foxm1, forkhead box M1; MafB, MAF BZIP transcription factor B. Created in BioRender.com.

amisulpiride at low doses involves increasing dopaminergic activity by preferentially blocking presynaptic D2/D3 receptors (83). Also, amisulpiride seems to stimulate insulin secretion by pancreatic β -cells (82). Therefore, given the positive metabolic effects of amisulpiride at low doses and its capacity to increase PRL levels, it is worth testing whether this and other benzamides can improve metabolic outcomes in obesity conditions.

Another benzamide, levosulpiride, is being tested in a clinical trial on patients with diabetic retinopathy and diabetic macular edema to elevate PRL levels and favor its conversion into vasoinhibin, the antiangiogenic, anti-vasopermeability PRLderived fragment (84). The results of this clinical study raise the possibility to explore the potential therapeutic benefits of levosulpiride on obesity-derived metabolic alterations.

The fact that bromocriptine quick release (Cycloset), a PRLlowering drug, is an FDA-approved treatment for T2D questions the association between low PRL levels and high prevalence of T2D. This controversy can be explained by the fact that dopamine and PRL act through different mechanisms to promote metabolic homeostasis. There is a morning surge of dopaminergic activity in the central nervous system that lowers insulin resistance and hyperglycemia, and this surge is reduced in patients with T2D (85). Accordingly, by counteracting such reduction, treatment with bromocriptine benefits glucose homeostasis. Also, bromocriptine increases glucose tolerance in diet-induced obese mice that are PRL deficient (86). Whether normalizing PRL levels in bromocriptine-treated patients leads to further metabolic improvements is unclear and needs to be investigated.

Conclusions and future perspectives

PRL is present in the circulation throughout life and, particularly in humans, its levels are comparable between sexes, highlighting the role of PRL in physiology beyond reproduction. PRL senses the metabolic status of an individual, and upon physiological and pathological metabolic challenges its levels rise as part of an homeorhetic response, allowing organisms to adequately adjust to such demands. On the other hand, the inability to elevate PRL levels in challenged conditions aggravates metabolic diseases and alters physiological outcomes.

Key questions remain to be addressed such as: 1) What are the signals that increase PRL levels in metabolically healthy individuals and what prevents such elevations in metabolically unhealthy individuals? 2) Does the pharmacological elevation of PRL levels in metabolically unhealthy individuals improve their health outcomes? 3) Are changes in PRL (either decreased or elevated levels) in metabolic diseases part of a larger cascade of altered responses? and, if so, what is the upstream or leading regulator of the cascade? 4) What and how is the PRLR regulated in different physio-pathological conditions and a tissuespecific manner?

Future studies should focus on answering these questions, evaluating the benefit of PRLR-specific agonists, and carefully testing whether the current D2 receptor antagonists at low doses may be useful in the treatment of metabolic diseases due to their PRL-elevating properties. Understanding the underpinnings of PRL actions on metabolism in physiological and pathological

References

1. Macotela Y, Triebel J, Clapp C. Time for a new perspective on prolactin in metabolism. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2020) 31(4):276-86. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2020.01.004

conditions will help target this hormone to improve health outcomes.

Author contributions

YM wrote manuscript. XR-H prepared figures. XR-H, DV-C, GR-H, GE and CC reviewed, edited, and approved manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by grants from CONACYT 284771, and UNAM DGAPA-PAPIIT IN207321 to YM.

Acknowledgments

We thank Jessica Gonzalez Norris for critically editing the manuscript.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the review was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

4. Wang X, Ma B, Li G, Sheng C, Yang P, Gao J, et al. Glucose-lipid metabolism in obesity with elevated prolactin levels and alteration of prolactin levels after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. *Obes Surg* (2020) 30(10):4004–13. doi: 10.1007/s11695-020-04771-2

5. Liu J, Wang Q, Zhang L, Fu J, An Y, Meng H, et al. Increased prolactin is an adaptive response to protect against metabolic disorders in obesity. *Endocr Pract* (2021) 27(7):728–35. doi: 10.1016/j.eprac.2021.01.002

 Liu J, Zhang L, Fu J, Wang Q, Wang G. Circulating prolactin level is increased in metabolically healthy obesity. *Endocr Connect* (2021) 10(4):484–91. doi: 10.1530/EC-21-0040

7. Larson BA, Sinha YN, Vanderlaan WP. Serum growth hormone and prolactin during and after the development of the obese-hyperglycemic

^{2.} Ruiz-Herrera X, de Los Rios EA, Diaz JM, Lerma-Alvarado RM, Martinez de la Escalera L, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Prolactin promotes adipose tissue fitness and insulin sensitivity in obese males. *Endocrinology* (2017) 158(1):56–68. doi: 10.1210/ en.2016-1444

^{3.} Ponce AJ, Galvan-Salas T, Lerma-Alvarado RM, Ruiz-Herrera X, Hernandez-Cortes T, Valencia-Jimenez R, et al. Low prolactin levels are associated with visceral adipocyte hypertrophy and insulin resistance in humans. *Endocrine* (2020) 67 (2):331–43. doi: 10.1007/s12020-019-02170-x

syndrome in mice. Endocrinology (1976) 98(1):139–45. doi: 10.1210/endo-98-1-139

8. Sinha YN, Thomas JW, Salocks CB, Wickes MA, VanderLaan WP. Prolactin and growth hormone secretion in diet-induced obesity in mice. *Horm Metab Res* (1977) 9(4):277–82. doi: 10.1055/s-0028-1093552

9. Sinha YN, Baxter SR, Larson BA, Vanderlaan WP. Levels of prolactin, growth hormone and insulin in genetically diabetic (db/db) mice. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* (1979) 161(1):78–81. doi: 10.3181/00379727-161-40494

10. Lemini M, Ruiz-Herrera X, Ledesma-Colunga MG, Diaz-Lezama N, De Los Rios EA, Lopez-Barrera F, et al. Prolactin anterior pituitary expression and circulating levels are reduced in obese and diabetic rats: Role of TGF-beta and TNF-alpha. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2015) 308(9):R792–9. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00327.2014

11. Holstad M, Sandler S. Prolactin protects against diabetes induced by multiple low doses of streptozotocin in mice. *J Endocrinol* (1999) 163(2):229-34. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1630229

12. Park S, Kim DS, Daily JW, Kim SH. Serum prolactin concentrations determine whether they improve or impair beta-cell function and insulin sensitivity in diabetic rats. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2011) 27(6):564–74. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.1215

13. Ramirez-Hernandez G, Adan-Castro E, Diaz-Lezama N, Ruiz-Herrera X, Martinez de la Escalera G, Macotela Y, et al. Global deletion of the prolactin receptor aggravates streptozotocin-induced diabetes in mice. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2021) 12:619696. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.619696

14. Yu J, Xiao F, Zhang Q, Liu B, Guo Y, Lv Z, et al. PRLR regulates hepatic insulin sensitivity in mice *via* STAT5. *Diabetes* (2013) 62(9):3103–13. doi: 10.2337/db13-0182

15. Augustine RA, Ladyman SR, Grattan DR. From feeding one to feeding many: hormone-induced changes in bodyweight homeostasis during pregnancy. *J Physiol* (2008) 586(2):387–97. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2007.146316

16. Zeng Z, Liu F, Li S. Metabolic adaptations in pregnancy: A review. Ann Nutr Metab (2017) 70(1):59–65. doi: 10.1159/000459633

17. Sonagra AD, Biradar SM KD, Murthy DSJ. Normal pregnancy- a state of insulin resistance. *J Clin Diagn Res* (2014) 8(11):CC01–3. doi: 10.7860/JCDR/2014/10068.5081

18. Banerjee RR, Cyphert HA, Walker EM, Chakravarthy H, Peiris H, Gu X, et al. Gestational diabetes mellitus from inactivation of prolactin receptor and MafB in islet beta-cells. *Diabetes* (2016) 65(8):2331–41. doi: 10.2337/db15-1527

19. Huang C, Snider F, Cross JC. Prolactin receptor is required for normal glucose homeostasis and modulation of beta-cell mass during pregnancy. *Endocrinology* (2009) 150(4):1618–26. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-1003

20. Nteeba J, Kubota K, Wang W, Zhu H, Vivian J, Dai G, et al. Pancreatic prolactin receptor signaling regulates maternal glucose homeostasis. *J Endocrinol* (2019) 241:71–83. doi: 10.1530/JOE-18-0518

21. Shrivastava V, Lee M, Lee D, Pretorius M, Radford B, Makkar G, et al. Beta cell adaptation to pregnancy requires prolactin action on both beta and non-beta cells. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11(1):10372. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-89745-9

22. de Los Rios EA, Ruiz-Herrera X, Tinoco-Pantoja V, Lopez-Barrera F, Martinez de la Escalera G, Clapp C, et al. Impaired prolactin actions mediate altered offspring metabolism induced by maternal high-fat feeding during lactation. *FASEB J* (2018) 32(6):3457–70. doi: 10.1096/fj.201701154R

23. Li J, Rice MS, Huang T, Hankinson SE, Clevenger CV, Hu FB, et al. Circulating prolactin concentrations and risk of type 2 diabetes in US women. *Diabetologia* (2018) 61(12):2549–60. doi: 10.1007/s00125-018-4733-9

24. Manshaei N, Shakibaei F, Fazilati M, Salavati H, Negahdary M, Palizban A. An investigation of the association between the level of prolactin in serum and type II diabetes. *Diabetes Metab Syndr* (2019) 13(5):3035–41. doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2018.07.007

25. Wang T, Xu Y, Xu M, Ning G, Lu J, Dai M, et al. Circulating prolactin and risk of type 2 diabetes: A prospective study. *Am J Epidemiol* (2016) 184(4):295–301. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwv326

26. Wang T, Lu J, Xu Y, Li M, Sun J, Zhang J, et al. Circulating prolactin associates with diabetes and impaired glucose regulation: A population-based study. *Diabetes Care* (2013) 36(7):1974–80. doi: 10.2337/dc12-1893

27. Balbach L, Wallaschofski H, Volzke H, Nauck M, Dorr M, Haring R. Serum prolactin concentrations as risk factor of metabolic syndrome or type 2 diabetes? *BMC Endocr Disord* (2013) 13:12. doi: 10.1186/1472-6823-13-12

28. Chahar C, Chahar K, Ankit BS, Gadhwal A, Agrawal RP. Association of serum prolactin level with impaired glucose regulation and diabetes. J Assoc Physicians India (2017) 65(3):34–9.

29. Retnakaran R, Ye C, Kramer CK, Connelly PW, Hanley AJ, Sermer M, et al. Maternal serum prolactin and prediction of postpartum beta-cell function and risk of Prediabetes/Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2016) 39(7):1250–8. doi: 10.2337/dc16-0043

30. Zhang Z, Piro AL, Allalou A, Alexeeff SE, Dai FF, Gunderson EP, et al. Prolactin and maternal metabolism in women with a recent GDM pregnancy and links to future T2D: The SWIFT study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2022) 107:2652–65. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgac346

31. Wagner R, Heni M, Linder K, Ketterer C, Peter A, Bohm A, et al. Agedependent association of serum prolactin with glycaemia and insulin sensitivity in humans. *Acta Diabetol* (2014) 51(1):71–8. doi: 10.1007/s00592-013-0493-7

32. Chirico V, Cannavo S, Lacquaniti A, Salpietro V, Mandolfino M, Romeo PD, et al. Prolactin in obese children: A bridge between inflammation and metabolic-endocrine dysfunction. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* (2013) 79(4):537-44. doi: 10.1111/cen.12183

33. Yang H, Lin J, Li H, Liu Z, Chen X, Chen Q. Prolactin is associated with insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction in infertile women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2021) 12:571229. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2021.571229

34. Albu A, Florea S, Fica S. Is prolactin the missing link in adipose tissue dysfunction of polycystic ovary syndrome patients? *Endocrine* (2016) 51(1):163–73. doi: 10.1007/s12020-015-0655-1

35. Kvasnickova H, Hampl R, Vondra K. DHEA, DHEAS and prolactin correlate with glucose control parameters in women of fertile age with type-1 diabetes mellitus. *Physiol Res* (2015) 64(Suppl 2):S255-8. doi: 10.33549/ physiolres.933091

36. Corona G, Mannucci E, Jannini EA, Lotti F, Ricca V, Monami M, et al. Hypoprolactinemia: A new clinical syndrome in patients with sexual dysfunction. *J Sex Med* (2009) 6(5):1457–66. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2008.01206.x

37. Corona G, Wu FC, Rastrelli G, Lee DM, Forti G, O'Connor DB, et al. Low prolactin is associated with sexual dysfunction and psychological or metabolic disturbances in middle-aged and elderly men: The European Male aging study (EMAS). J Sex Med (2014) 11(1):240–53. doi: 10.1111/jsm.12327

38. Glintborg D, Altinok M, Mumm H, Buch K, Ravn P, Andersen M. Prolactin is associated with metabolic risk and cortisol in 1007 women with polycystic ovary syndrome. *Hum Reprod* (2014) 29(8):1773–9. doi: 10.1093/humrep/deu133

39. Yang H, Di J, Pan J, Yu R, Teng Y, Cai Z, et al. The Association Between Prolactin and MetabolicParameters in PCOS Women: A Retrospective Analysis. *Frontiers inEndocrinology* (2020). doi: 10.3389/fendo.2020.00263

40. Corona G, Rastrelli G, Boddi V, Monami M, Melani C, Balzi D, et al. Prolactin levels independently predict major cardiovascular events in patients with erectile dysfunction. *Int J Androl* (2011) 34(3):217–24. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2605.2010.01076.x

41. Zhang P, Ge Z, Wang H, Feng W, Sun X, Chu X, et al. Prolactin improves hepatic steatosis *via* CD36 pathway. *J Hepatol* (2018) 68(6):1247–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.01.035

42. Faria de Castro L, Alves Dos Santos Á, Augusto Casulari L, Ansaneli Naves L, Amorim Amato A. Association between variations of physiological prolactin serum levels and the risk of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (2020) 166:108247. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2020.108247

43. Kahn CR, Wang G, Lee KY. Altered adipose tissue and adipocyte function in the pathogenesis of metabolic syndrome. *J Clin Invest* (2019) 129(10):3990–4000. doi: 10.1172/JCI129187

44. Favre G, Legueult K, Pradier C, Raffaelli C, Ichai C, Iannelli A, et al. Visceral fat is associated to the severity of COVID-19. *Metabolism* (2021) 115:154440. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2020.154440

45. McLaughlin T, Lamendola C, Liu A, Abbasi F. Preferential fat deposition in subcutaneous versus visceral depots is associated with insulin sensitivity. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2011) 96(11):E1756–E60. doi: 10.1210/jc.2011-0615

46. Lee CG, Lee JK, Kang YS, Shin S, Kim JH, Lim YJ, et al. Visceral abdominal obesity is associated with an increased risk of irritable bowel syndrome. *Am J Gastroenterol* (2015) 110(2):310–9. doi: 10.1038/ajg.2014.422

47. Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ, Cleeman JI, Donato KA, et al. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: A joint interim statement of the international diabetes federation task force on epidemiology and prevention; national heart, lung, and blood institute; American heart association; world heart federation; international atherosclerosis society; and international association for the study of obesity. *Circulation* (2009) 120(16):1640–5. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.192644

48. Zhang P, Feng W, Chu X, Sun X, Zhu D, Bi Y. A newly noninvasive model for prediction of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Utility of serum prolactin levels. *BMC Gastroenterol* (2019) 19(1):202. doi: 10.1186/s12876-019-1120-z

49. Phillipps HR, Yip SH, Grattan DR. Patterns of prolactin secretion. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2020) 502:110679. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2019.110679

50. Bauman DE, Currie WB. Partitioning of nutrients during pregnancy and lactation: A review of mechanisms involving homeostasis and homeorhesis. *J Dairy Sci* (1980) 63(9):1514–29. doi: 10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(80)83111-0

51. Ben-Jonathan N, Hugo ER, Brandebourg TD, LaPensee CR. Focus on prolactin as a metabolic hormone. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2006) 17(3):110–6. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2006.02.005

52. Lopez-Vicchi F, De Winne C, Brie B, Sorianello E, Ladyman SR, Becu-Villalobos D. Metabolic functions of prolactin: Physiological and pathological aspects. J Neuroendocrinol (2020) 32(11):e12888. doi: 10.1111/jne.12888

53. Brelje TC, Parsons JA, Sorenson RL. Regulation of islet beta-cell proliferation by prolactin in rat islets. *Diabetes* (1994) 43(2):263-73. doi: 10.2337/diab.43.2.263

54. Terra LF, Garay-Malpartida MH, Wailemann RA, Sogayar MC, Labriola L. Recombinant human prolactin promotes human beta cell survival *via* inhibition of extrinsic and intrinsic apoptosis pathways. *Diabetologia* (2011) 54(6):1388–97. doi: 10.1007/s00125-011-2102-z

55. Auffret J, Freemark M, Carre N, Mathieu Y, Tourrel-Cuzin C, Lombes M, et al. Defective prolactin signaling impairs pancreatic beta-cell development during the perinatal period. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2013) 305(10):E1309–18. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00636.2012

56. Kim H, Toyofuku Y, Lynn FC, Chak E, Uchida T, Mizukami H, et al. Serotonin regulates pancreatic beta cell mass during pregnancy. *Nat Med* (2010) 16 (7):804–8. doi: 10.1038/nm.2173

57. Kondegowda NG, Fenutria R, Pollack IR, Orthofer M, Garcia-Ocana A, Penninger JM, et al. Osteoprotegerin and denosumab stimulate human beta cell proliferation through inhibition of the receptor activator of NF-kappaB ligand pathway. *Cell Metab* (2015) 22(1):77–85. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2015.05.021

58. Xu Y, Wang X, Gao L, Zhu J, Zhang H, Shi H, et al. Prolactin-stimulated survivin induction is required for beta cell mass expansion during pregnancy in mice. *Diabetologia* (2015) 58(9):2064–73. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3670-0

59. Weinhaus AJ, Stout LE, Sorenson RL. Glucokinase, hexokinase, glucose transporter 2, and glucose metabolism in islets during pregnancy and prolactintreated islets *in vitro*: Mechanisms for long term up-regulation of islets. *Endocrinology* (1996) 137(5):1640–9. doi: 10.1210/endo.137.5.8612496

60. Weinhaus AJ, Stout LE, Bhagroo NV, Brelje TC, Sorenson RL. Regulation of glucokinase in pancreatic islets by prolactin: A mechanism for increasing glucosestimulated insulin secretion during pregnancy. *J Endocrinol* (2007) 193(3):367–81. doi: 10.1677/JOE-07-0043

61. Moreno-Carranza B, Goya-Arce M, Vega C, Adán N, Triebel J, López-Barrera F, et al. Prolactin promotes normal liver growth, survival, and regeneration in rodents: effects on hepatic IL-6, suppressor of cytokine signaling-3, and angiogenesis. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2013) 305(7):R720-6. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00282.2013

62. Shao S, Yao Z, Lu J, Song Y, He Z, Yu C, et al. Ablation of prolactin receptor increases hepatic triglyceride accumulation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2018) 498(3):693–9. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.03.048

63. Berlanga JJ, Gualillo O, Buteau H, Applanat M, Kelly PA, Edery M. Prolactin activates tyrosyl phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate 1 and phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase. *J Biol Chem* (1997) 272(4):2050–2. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.4.2050

64. Garcia-Martinez JM, Calcabrini A, Gonzalez L, Martin-Forero E, Agullo-Ortuno MT, Simon V, et al. A non-catalytic function of the src family tyrosine kinases controls prolactin-induced Jak2 signaling. *Cell Signal* (2010) 22(3):415–26. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2009.10.013

65. Brandebourg TD, Bown JL, Ben-Jonathan N. Prolactin upregulates its receptors and inhibits lipolysis and leptin release in male rat adipose tissue. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2007) 357(2):408–13. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc. 2007.03.168

66. Ling C, Svensson L, Oden B, Weijdegard B, Eden B, Eden S, et al. Identification of functional prolactin (PRL) receptor gene expression: PRL inhibits lipoprotein lipase activity in human white adipose tissue. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2003) 88(4):1804–8. doi: 10.1210/jc.2002-021137

67. LaPensee CR, Horseman ND, Tso P, Brandebourg TD, Hugo ER, Ben-Jonathan N. The prolactin-deficient mouse has an unaltered metabolic phenotype. *Endocrinology* (2006) 147(10):4638–45. doi: 10.1210/en.2006-0487

68. Nanbu-Wakao R, Fujitani Y, Masuho Y, Muramatu M, Wakao H. Prolactin enhances CCAAT enhancer-binding protein-beta (C/EBP beta) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR gamma) messenger RNA expression and stimulates adipogenic conversion of NIH-3T3 cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (2000) 14 (2):307–16.doi: 10.1210/mend.14.2.0420

69. Stewart WC, Baugh JEJr., Floyd ZE, Stephens JM. STAT 5 activators can replace the requirement of FBS in the adipogenesis of 3T3-L1 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2004) 324(1):355–9. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.09.053

70. Viengchareun S, Servel N, Feve B, Freemark M, Lombes M, Binart N. Prolactin receptor signaling is essential for perinatal brown adipocyte function: A role for insulin-like growth factor-2. *PLoS One* (2008) 3(2):e1535. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0001535

71. Zinger M, McFarland M, Ben-Jonathan N. Prolactin expression and secretion by human breast glandular and adipose tissue explants. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2003) 88(2):689–96. doi: 10.1210/jc.2002-021255

72. Freemark M, Fleenor D, Driscoll P, Binart N, Kelly P. Body weight and fat deposition in prolactin receptor-deficient mice. *Endocrinology* (2001) 142(2):532–7. doi: 10.1210/endo.142.2.7979

73. Flint DJ, Binart N, Boumard S, Kopchick JJ, Kelly P. Developmental aspects of adipose tissue in GH receptor and prolactin receptor gene disrupted mice: site-specific effects upon proliferation, differentiation and hormone sensitivity. *J Endocrinol* (2006) 191(1):101–11. doi: 10.1677/joe.1.06939

74. Auffret J, Viengchareun S, Carre N, Denis RG, Magnan C, Marie PY, et al. Beige differentiation of adipose depots in mice lacking prolactin receptor protects against high-fat-diet-induced obesity. *FASEB J* (2012) 26(9):3728–37. doi: 10.1096/ fj.12-204958

75. Xiao F, Xia T, Lv Z, Zhang Q, Xiao Y, Yu J, et al. Central prolactin receptors (PRLRs) regulate hepatic insulin sensitivity in mice *via* signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5) and the vagus nerve. *Diabetologia* (2014) 57 (10):2136–44. doi: 10.1007/s00125-014-3336-3

76. Park S, Kang S, Lee HW, Ko BS. Central prolactin modulates insulin sensitivity and insulin secretion in diabetic rats. *Neuroendocrinology* (2012) 95 (4):332-43. doi: 10.1159/000336501

77. Peuskens J, Pani L, Detraux J, De Hert M. The effects of novel and newly approved antipsychotics on serum prolactin levels: A comprehensive review. *CNS Drugs* (2014) 28(5):421–53. doi: 10.1007/s40263-014-0157-3

78. Torre DL, Falorni A. Pharmacological causes of hyperprolactinemia. *Ther Clin Risk Manage* (2007) 3(5):929-51.

79. Pillinger T, McCutcheon RA, Vano L, Mizuno Y, Arumuham A, Hindley G, et al. Comparative effects of 18 antipsychotics on metabolic function in patients with schizophrenia, predictors of metabolic dysregulation, and association with psychopathology: A systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Lancet Psychiatry* (2020) 7(1):64–77. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30416-X

80. Zhang Y, Wang Q, Reynolds GP, Yue W, Deng W, Yan H, et al. Metabolic effects of 7 antipsychotics on patients with schizophrenia: A short-term, randomized, open-label, multicenter, pharmacologic trial. *J Clin Psychiatry* (2020) 81(3):19m12785. doi: 10.4088/JCP.19m12785

81. Henderson DC. Managing weight gain and metabolic issues in patients treated with atypical antipsychotics. *J Clin Psychiatry* (2008) 69(2):e04. doi: 10.4088/JCP.0208e04

82. Roix JJ, DeCrescenzo GA, Cheung PH, Ciallella JR, Sulpice T, Saha S, et al. Effect of the antipsychotic agent amisulpride on glucose lowering and insulin secretion. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2012) 14(4):329–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1326.2011.01529.x

83. McKeage K, Plosker GL. Amisulpride: A review of its use in the management of schizophrenia. CNS Drugs (2004) 18(13):933-56. doi: 10.2165/00023210-200418130-00007

84. Robles-Osorio ML, García-Franco R, Núñez-Amaro CD, Mira-Lorenzo X, Ramírez-Neria P, Hernández W, et al. Basis and design of a randomized clinical trial to evaluate the effect of levosulpiride on retinal alterations in patients with diabetic retinopathy and diabetic macular edema. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2018) 9:242. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00242

85. Defronzo RA. Bromocriptine: a sympatholytic, d2-dopamine agonist for the treatment of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2011) 34(4):789–94. doi: 10.2337/dc11-0064

86. Framnes-DeBoer SN, Bakke E, Yalamanchili S, Peterson H, Sandoval DA, Seeley RJ, et al. Bromocriptine improves glucose tolerance independent of circadian timing, prolactin, or the melanocortin-4 receptor. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2020) 318(1):E62–71. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00325.2019

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Vera Popovic-Brkic, Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Serbia

REVIEWED BY

Damasia Becu-Villalobos, CONICET Instituto de Biología y Medicina Experimental (IBYME), Argentina Eleonora Sorianello, CONICET Instituto de Biología y Medicina Experimental (IBYME), Argentina

*CORRESPONDENCE Jimena Ferraris jimena.ferraris@dbb.su.se

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 30 September 2022 ACCEPTED 28 December 2022 PUBLISHED 12 January 2023

CITATION

Ferraris J (2023) Is prolactin receptor signaling a target in dopamine-resistant prolactinomas? *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1057749. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1057749

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Ferraris. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Is prolactin receptor signaling a target in dopamine-resistant prolactinomas?

Jimena Ferraris*

Department of Biophysics and Biochemistry, Stockholm University, Stockholm, Sweden

The hypothalamic neuroendocrine catecholamine dopamine regulates the lactotroph function, including prolactin (PRL) secretion, proliferation, and apoptosis. The treatment of PRL-secreting tumors, formerly known as prolactinomas, has relied mainly on this physiological characteristic, making dopamine agonists the first therapeutic alternative. Nevertheless, the group of patients that do not respond to this treatment has few therapeutical options. Prolactin is another physiological regulator of lactotroph function, acting as an autocrine/paracrine factor that controls PRL secretion and cellular turnover, inducing apoptosis and decreasing proliferation. Furthermore, the signaling pathways related to these effects, mainly JAK/STAT and PI3K/Akt, and MAPK, have been extensively studied in prolactinomas and other tumors as therapeutic targets. In the present work, the relationship between PRL pathophysiology and prolactinoma development is explored, aiming to comprehend the value of PRL and PRLR-associated pathways as exploratory fields alternative to dopaminerelated approaches, which are worth physiological characteristics that might be impaired and can be potentially restored or upregulated to provide more options to the patients.

KEYWORDS

prolactinomas, PRL, PiNETs, PRL receptor, JAK/STAT, PI3K/AKT

1 Introduction

Pituitary neuroendocrine tumors (PitNETs), formerly pituitary adenomas, are systematized according to the 2022 WHO classification, accounting for the expression of transcription factors, hormones, and biomarkers. Lactotroph tumors (commonly referred to as prolactinomas) are a type of Pit-1-linage PitNET characterized by the presence of PRL, either in paranuclear dot-like expression ("Sparsely granulated lactotroph tumor") or a diffuse cytoplasmatic manner ("Densely granulated lactotroph tumor"). Other PitNET-expressing PRL includes the Mammosomatotroph tumor, the Mature plurihormonal PIT1-lineage, the Immature PIT1-lineage tumor, and the Acidophil stem cell tumor and Mixed somatotroph and lactotroph tumor (1).

The present review will discuss the relationship between PRL and the pathogenesis of PRL-related neuroendocrine tumors, focusing primarily on non-aggressive lactotroph tumors, aiming to identify targets for upcoming treatment strategies.

Lactotroph PiNETs are benign adenomas and constitute about 50% of pituitary tumors, with a prevalence that ranges from 25 to 63/ 100000, depending on the region reported (2), and an annual incidence of 4 new cases per 100,000 inhabitants (3).

The clinical consequences of lactotroph adenomas are concomitant hyperprolactinemia and mechanical compression effects at the brain level exerted by the presence of the tumor. These aspects have been previously reviewed, and the reader can refer to Melmed et al. (5)or Karavitaki (3) for further details.

The first-line treatment, dopamine receptor 2 (D2R) agonist administration, reduces PRL levels and tumor size. The Endocrine Society recommends administering cabergoline to treat hyperprolactinemia in patients presenting macroadenomas (4). However, 20%-30% of patients do not respond to treatment (2, 4–6).

The pathogenesis of PRL-secreting PiNETs has been extensively investigated. Two germline mutations induce familial prolactinomas: MEN1 and AIP mutations (5). However, spontaneous pituitary adenomas are the most prevalent, and these tumors' pathophysiology remains elusive. Being dopamine a natural inhibitor of PRL secretion and lactotrophproliferation; and the dopamine pathway a successful target, most efforts have been made to understand the pathophysiology of the dopamine and dopamineassociated pathways, such as the biology of dopamine receptors, extracellular-regulated mediators such as TGF-beta or intracellular signaling pathways such as ERK1/2 (7–9).

Nevertheless, in this interconnected network of neuroendocrine, endocrine, and local factors crosstalk, PRL is the precise outcome, but that could also be an initiator or intermediate player. So, this review will summarise the current knowledge about the relationship between PRL and pituitary physiology and aim to identify PRL's role in the pathophysiology of prolactinomas. Is PRL a pro or antiprolactinoma factor?

2 Prolactin and prolactinomas: A retrospective viewpoint

Hypothalamic neurons of the tuberoinfundibular (TIDA) and tuberohypophysial dopamine systems express PRL receptors (PRLR), so they are sensitive to changes in circulating levels of this hormone. Circulating PRL reaches the arcuate nucleus and stimulates the synthesis and activity of the tyrosine hydroxylase in the TIDA neurons, which increases dopamine release to the portal system, inhibiting the secretory activity of lactotrophs. This way, PRL regulates its synthesis and release by controlling hypothalamic dopamine secretion.

At the pituitary level, PRL can induce a negative feedback control strategy. Prolactin inhibits its production and secretion (10), and as it will be discussed later, it inhibits cellular proliferation. Notably, this effect contrasts PRL in many other target tissues, such as the mammary gland, lymphoid cells, pancreas, or the prostate, where the main physiological action of PRL is pro-proliferative. Prolactin has been implicated in tumorigenesis in some tissues, like the mammary gland and prostate (reviewed in (11)), and others, such as glioblastomas.

So, in the context of prolactinomas, what has sounded intuitively comprehensive has been that PRL, being elevated in the pathological context, could be contributing to prolactinoma proliferation and creating a positive loop: high PRL levels lead to enhanced lactotroph activity and, thus, contributes to, at least, the prolactinoma progression.

Early studies proposed PRL as a growth factor in a somatotrophderived cell line, GH3 (12). Later, it was demonstrated that PRL inhibits its transcription, controlling its production through an ultrashort feedback loop (10). Dopamine receptor 2 KO mice (D2RKO) develop pituitary hyperplasia and hyperprolactinemia. Consequently, it was proposed that those tumors were consequences of the increased levels of PRL in these animals, assigning PRL a proliferative action on pituitary cells, especially lactotrophs (13).

On the other hand, PRL Receptor KO mice (PRLRKO) present hyperprolactinemia and develop prolactinomas after 12 months of age with high penetrance (6). However, the seminal work by Schuff et al. showed that *in vivo*, constitutive double D2RKO/PRLRKO mice also exhibit prolactinomas, even significantly higher than single knockouts. This observation led to questions about whether there are independent actions of PRL on lactotroph cells (13).

The same group explored the effects of PRL in cultured lactotroph cells from wild-type and D2RKO mice, as they hypothesized a dopamine-independent PRL effect. They observed that PRL treatment reduces the proliferative index of lactotroph proliferation from wild-type female animals, whereas PRL has little effect in cultured lactotrophs derived from hyperprolactinemic D2RKO animals. Another exciting aspect is that although cabergoline restores circulating PRL levels in PRLRKO mice, it does not induce tumor reduction, suggesting that dopamine and PRL effects can be interplaying but also have separate actions (6).

Many years later, conditional deleting of the PRLR, specifically in lactotrophs, showed no effect on PRL levels, and the authors did not observe changes in pituitary size. The deletion was achieved in 20% of pituitary cells leading to a qualitative reduction in one of the PRLR-mediated signaling activation, pSTAT5. Interestingly, these mice presented an elevated dopamine tone, suggesting a strengthening in the inhibitory input as a compensatory mechanism of the constitutive deficiency of PRLR inhibitory effect in lactotrophs (14).

So far, all these backgrounds suggested that 1) PRL can exert an effect on lactotrophs inhibiting proliferation, 2) That effect is independent of dopamine, and 3) In a hyperprolactinemic context, this physiological mechanism could be impaired.

Apart from the knockout mouse models described above, other evidence suggested that PRL could be implicated in regulating lactotroph cell turnover. In rats, two-week treatment with estradiol leads to hyperprolactinemia. Although pituitary hyperplasia is observed in this animal model, the apoptotic rate of hyperprolactinemic estradiol-treated rats is higher than control ovariectomized females (15). Although the role of dopamine and estrogens themselves could not be excluded at the time, the presence of PRL and an elevated apoptotic rate was suggestive of a relationship between PRL and the regulation of pituitary turnover.

Nevertheless, a question remained elusive: Does PRL act directly on lactotrophs through PRLR activation?

3 Prolactin effects on pituitary lactotrophs: Evidence for direct effects

Apart from the knockout mouse model and the chronic estradiol treatment described above, other evidence suggests that PRL can be implicated in regulating lactotroph cell turnover *in vivo*. One is that the induction of acute hyperprolactinemia by PRL injection leads to a decrease in pituitary proliferation and an increase in the apoptotic rate, particularly in lactotroph cells. The same is observed when hyperprolactinemia is induced by acute treatment with a D2R antagonist. This evidence illustrates a possible dopamine-independent effect of PRL on lactotrophs (16).

The implication of a PRLR-mediated effect of PRL was further confirmed in male and female transgenic mice constitutively expressing a PRLR antagonist. Both males and females that lack PRLR activation either by the presence of a PRLR antagonist or by lacking PRLR (e.g., PRLR KO mice) present pituitary hyperplasia and altered proliferation and apoptotic rates (16, 17).

Interestingly, circulating hormones regulate anterior pituitary cell proliferation and apoptotic rates in female rodents. The proestrus seems to be an essential regulation point of cellular homeostasis at the pituitary level. Estradiol, TNF-Alpha, FasL, and dopamine induce apoptosis, particularly during this estrous cycle stage. The highest proliferative rate occurs in estrus, whereas the highest apoptotic rate occurs in proestrus, leading to a balance in the apoptosis/proliferation rate in the tissue. This apoptosis peak coincides with the PRL peak and is absent in PRLRKO females, even before tumor formation (around 6 months old), although hyperprolactinemia has been evident since early ages (6, 13). Thus, a cumulative lack of PRLRdependent apoptosis could explain the later pituitary hyperplasia in this animal model (16).

The alteration of low but recurrent apoptotic rates was also observed in females where the PRLR was constitutively antagonized. These mice also present an altered proliferation rate and develop pituitary hyperplasia (16).

Studying autocrine factors can be challenging since adding the agonist to a system already exposed to that factor can mask some effects, pushing the system to non-physiological conditions. So, it was not until later, with the use of a PRLR antagonist, that question could be further clarified (18).

The inhibition of the PRLR activation by locally produced PRL showed that local PRL acts as a proapoptotic and antiproliferative factor in both primary cultures and the tumor-derived GH3 cell line (16, 17).

This body of evidence supports the physiological Role of autocrine/paracrine PRL in modulating cell turnover homeostasis and that alterations in this mechanism could lead to enhanced pituitary tumorigenesis.

4 Mechanism of action of PRL in Lactotrophs

PRL acts through a receptor belonging to the class I cytokine receptor group, a group of transmembrane-step proteins that share conserved sites in the extracellular and intracellular domain and do

not possess intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity (19). Alternative processing of the primary transcript of the PRLR gene gives rise to different isoforms, which differ in the length of the amino acid chain of the intracellular portion but share identical extracellular portions and transmembrane domains (19–21). These isoforms are called long and short (or several types of short isoforms depending on the species) because of the length of their intracellular portion (358 and 57 amino acids, respectively) (19). The long isoform contains the *box* 1 and 2 regions, while the short isoforms lack the latter (22, 23).

The phosphorylation of PRLR depends on the binding of the intracellular portion of PRLR to intracytoplasmic kinases. PRLR is constitutively associated with proteins in the Janus kinase family, specifically, the JAK2 protein. Phosphorylated tyrosine residues possess the ability to bind transcription factors with SH2 domains, such as the family of transducer and transcription activator proteins (STAT, signal transducer and activator of transcription). After being phosphorylated, STAT proteins translocated to the nucleus and modulate the expression of specific genes (11, 20). The STAT family of proteins includes STAT 1, 3, and 5, and the latter is most often associated with the PRLR signaling pathway (18, 24). While all class I cytokine receptors can recruit proteins from the STAT family, the specificity of signaling occurring by binding a specific ligand to a given receptor is given by the subset of STAT proteins that each receptor recruits. Thus, it has been postulated that signaling through JAK2/STAT5 would be the specific pathway of the PRLR (24). Other proteins with the SH2 domain can be recruited by PRLR, such as the socs family proteins, SOC1-SOC7, and CIS (20). These PRL-induced proteins bind to and inhibit JAK2 activity by forming JAK-SOCS or JAK-SOCS-PRLR complexes. In addition, PRL induces the expression of the protein inactivator of activated STAT (PIAS). These proteins exert negative feedback by inhibiting the JAK/STAT signaling pathway, inhibiting PRL signaling. In addition to the JAK/STAT pathway, PRLR is very well known to activate other signaling pathways such as MAPK, Src (21), phosphoinositide-3 Kinase (PI3K)/Akt (25), or Nek3-vav2-Rac1 (22).

Since the JAK2 protein is associated with the intracellular portion proximal to the membrane, both LPRLR and SPRLR can bind to this enzyme. However, only the long isoform is phosphorylated by the activation of JAK2 since the tyrosine residues of the receptor susceptible to being phosphorylated in the terminal C portion of the PRLR are not present in the short isoform of the receptor (20). Therefore, PRL can activate or inhibit other pathways, such as MAPK and phosphatidylinositol 3 kinase (PI3K), without recruiting STAT proteins (21, 26, 27). In breast cancer cell-derived cell lines, PRL activates both Src family kinases and the JAK/STAT, as well as PI3K/ Akt and MAPK signaling pathways. Whereas activation of MAPK occurs independently of STATs protein recruitment, it depends on JAK activation with PI3K as an intermediate cascade (26). In the ovary, PRL activates ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK independently of the JAK/STAT pathway by specific activation of the short isoform of the receptor (28). Hepatocytes express the PRLR short isoform in rodents (29, 30), and PRL inhibits the MAP3K-/c-Myc pathways in these cells Since the PRL action is mediated by that isoform of the PRLR (31), whereas other actions are mediated by the PRLR Long/JAK/STAT5 pathways (32, 33).

Adding to the complexity of the PRL/PRLR isoform and signaling puzzle, the expression of PRLR can be modulated by endocrine

factors. Apart from sex differences, in hormone-responsive tissues, the expression of PRLR is variable in either reproductive stages or along the sexual cycle (16, 24, 28, 29, 34–36).

The rat, mouse and human adenohypophysis express both isoforms of PRLR (16, 29, 37–39). While the ratio of LPRLR to SPRLR isoforms is approximately 13:1 in males, it is variable along the estrous cycle in females, and the PRLR expression is higher in diestrus, with changes in the ratio that varies from approximately 36:1 in diestrus to 1:1 in proestrus (16, 17, 29).

Since both LPRLR and SPRLR isoforms are expressed in the pituitary, either isoform could mediate the effect of PRL action in lactotrophs. In this regard, a study showed that mice lacking the LPRLR isoform present high serum prolactin levels. This indicates a partial impairment in the negative feedback mechanism acting in the hypothalamus and the pituitary, supporting a role for the long isoform of the PRLR in controlling PRL levels (22).

5 Prolactin, prolactin receptor, and signaling pathways associated with the control of cellular turnover

The lactotroph function is controlled by several intracellular pathways controlling hormone production, secretion, and cell survival.

Prolactin gene expression is modulated by various signals, stimulatory such as estradiol and inhibitory such as dopamine, that Converge in several signaling pathways such as the AMPc/PKA, PKC, or MAPK pathways (19, 40, 41). The secretion of PRL is another control point, regulated mainly through calcium-dependent-mechanisms (42, 43) which can depend on the cell's electrical activity, e.g., voltage-dependent calcium entry or signaling molecules such as IP3, initiated chiefly by $G_{q/11}$ -coupled membrane receptors (44).

The specific intracellular signals that control lactotrophs' proliferation, death, and phenotype under physiological and pathological conditions also result from systemic, hypothalamic, and intrahypophyseal signals. Regardless of the signal trigger (estrogens (45–47), dopamine (8, 48), or TGF- β (9), for example), some intracellular signaling pathways have been identified as critical regulators of proliferation and apoptosis in both normal and tumoral lactotrophs. All these pathways are also susceptible to modulation by PRL.

The MAPK pathway is a pathway in which several extracellular signals converge, and particularly ERK is dysregulated in cell lines derived from prolactinomas (49, 50). The PI3K-Akt pathway is a proliferative pathway inhibited by dopamine, which also regulates the MAPK/ERK pathway, and both pathways work together, regulating cell proliferation (51). However, a Ras/MAPK mutation alone does not promote tumorigenesis in lactotroph cells (7). TGF-beta regulates transcription by recruitment of Smad proteins but also, through its so-called non-canonical pathway, regulates ERK1/2 and Jun kinases, PI3K, and Akt proteins (52, 53).

A balance between proliferation and apoptosis keeps the cell turnover. The evidence of factors controlling lactotrophs apoptosis has been less studied than the proliferative factors. Dopamine and estradiol have been extensively studied among the apoptosis factors for lactotroph cells. It was described that dopamine induces adenohypophysis cell apoptosis by activating p38 MAPK or oxygen-reactive species generated by dopamine metabolism (48, 54), by activation of the MEK/ERK1/2 pathways (55), and estrogens sensitize to cytokine-induced cell death by regulating transcription factor NFK-B (56) and protein balance of the Bcl-2 family (57). This apoptotic protein family is modulated by dopamine (58) and PRL.

The activation of PRLR leads to the phosphorylation of JAK and nuclear translocation of phosphorylated STAT5. Although PRLR-activated pathways are usually associated with cell differentiation or proliferative effects (11, 19–22), these pathways can also induce apoptotic effects. For example, STAT5 phosphorylation mediates the apoptosis of osteosarcoma-derived cells and cerebellar neurons by regulating the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio (59–61). The JAK2/STAT5-dependent balance towards proapoptotic Bax proteins leads to apoptosis in lactotroph cells (62).

PRLR downregulates MEK/Erk1/2 and PI3K/Akt pathways, leading to apoptosis and decreased proliferation (62). Furthermore, the mutation of a splicing factor, SF3B1, was associated with a bad prognosis. This mutation stimulates the PI3K/Akt pathway in prolactinomas, increasing tumor invasiveness (63). Similar pathways have been identified as therapeutic targets in prolactinoma by studying differentially expressed mRNA together with microRNAs (64).

In their recent review, Biagetti et al. identified potential therapeutic options related to relevant signaling pathways for the treatment of dopamine-resistant prolactinomas, highlighting the JAK/STAT3, PI3K-Akt-mTOR, MAPK/AMPK, and JAK2/STAT5 pathways. All of them are related to paracrine/autocrine PRL effects in the pituitary; for all, there are already described pharmacological modulators and thus are relevant pharmacological targets for potential aggressive prolactinomas. Nevertheless, no clinical trial currently assesses these therapeutic options (65).

6 Prolactin receptor expression and associated genetic alterations related to PRL-secreting adenomas

Suppose the PRLR mediates a physiological autocrine/paracrine control of the lactotroph population by PRL. In that case, mutations in this receptor are expected to be related to the formation, progression, or prognosis of PRL-secreting adenomas.

In 2013, a loss-of-function PRLR mutation was described in the extracellular domain-encoding region. The mutation was present in a family with autosomal dominant hyperprolactinemia. This mutation leads to an impairment in the JAK2/STAT5 signaling, and although no changes in the pituitary size were observed at the time of the study, this can indicate that the PRLR/JAK2/STAT5 activation can be a relevant control mechanism of lactotroph function in humans (66).

The first analysis of inactivating germline mutations of PRLR was not associated with prolactinomas concluding that most prolactinomas occur independently of germline changes in the PRLR gene (67). Nevertheless, in 2019, two germline PRLR intracellular domain variants were later associated with prolactinoma manifestation. Interestingly, one of those variants results in the overactivation of the Akt-related pathways (68).

Although genetic mutations are not the leading cause of prolactinoma development, since PitNETs are mainly sporadic (4, 69), the studies mentioned above can shed light on the mechanisms that could be altered during the initial phases of prolactinoma development.

Since both loss-of-function and gain-of-function genetic alterations can lead to alteration in the lactotroph function, it is possible that a balance between PRLR cascades plays a role in the maintenance of lactotrophs homeostasis and that the lack of equilibrium in the intricated pathway network, as discussed previously, can lead to clinical manifestations. Given the complexity of the PRL and lactotroph turnover regulation, more efforts should be put into understanding the interconnections between receptors, isoforms, and signaling pathways to elucidate the physiological relevance of PRLR in the control of lactotroph function *in vivo*.

7 Discussion

Prolactin-secreting PiNETs that do not respond to standard treatments with dopamine agonists imply a large number of patients annually around the globe. It has been proposed that prolactinomas have a monoclonal origin (4), and although several oncogenes are overexpressed in these tumors, the pathophysiological processes that lead to the formation of prolactinomas have not yet been established (4, 7, 19). From the analysis of familial pituitary tumors, a series of oncogenes involved in tumor development have been proposed, but most prolactinomas (more than 95%) occur spontaneously, and these oncogenes do not explain their appearance (7, 70). Although progression to invasive and metastatic tumors is rare, lactotroph macroadenomas are one of the predominating types (71–73), and the mechanism leading to malignant transformation is currently unknown (74).

Since the adenohypophysis is a gland with high plasticity (75), alterations in the mechanisms that normally regulate adenohypophysis cell renewal could be involved in developing pituitary tumors (38).

The evidence presented here suggests a significant role of PRL in the pathogenesis of prolactinomas. Such implications can be considered in two main scenarios. In one scenario, alteration of PRLR-related actions locally at the pituitary level, either initiating or contributing to tumor development. The second is the effect of PRL at the hypothalamic level, controlling neuroendocrine functions, such as dopamine or potentially other hypothalamic factors, that further control the pituitary's cell physiology.

At the hypothalamic level, prolactin feedback onto TIDA neurons contribute to maintaining lactotroph homeostasis by negative feedback that restores dopamine inhibitory input to the pituitary (76). In the adenohypophysis, PRL possesses proapoptotic and antiproliferative effects, which are critical for maintaining tissue homeostasis of the gland in rodent models, in an interplay with mainly hypothalamic factors (13, 14, 16, 17, 77). Deficiencies in PRLR signaling due to PRLR activity alterations or wrong intracellular pathway connectivity, crosstalk, or co-regulation exerted by other factors, such as hypothalamic or paracrine mechanisms, can lead to pituitary hyperplasia and eventual tumor development.

The intracellular signals that regulate the specific phenotype of lactotrophs, as well as the control of their proliferation and the death of these cells, are very little known in humans (7, 78). Approaching how prolactinomas develop from studying intracellular signaling pathways that regulate the proliferation and apoptosis of lactotrophs and the study of a physiological regulator of these pathways, PRL, is necessary to understand the pathophysiology of the development of tumors in this gland. Identifying therapeutic targets that contribute to the design of new treatments will be possible if new hypotheses are tested and efforts are currently required to understand the mechanisms in human pituitaries.

Prolactin, dopamine and other factors control lactotroph homeostasis (7, 19, 48, 52, 65). For patients where dopamine agonists are inefficient, it is worth consideringwhether the pathogenesis of those tumors is the same as in those responsive to dopamine. The field usually includes prolactinomas in a unique group in which, first, a dopamine agonist is administered, and in case of treatment failure, surgery and a very limited pharmacological toolbox are considered, although the probability of success is decreased (2, 79). Merely adding other players in the lactotroph physiological regulation may help to understand if tumors categorized as "refractory to treatment with dopamine agonists" involve a different pathophysiological mechanism.

If such factors can be identified, the exploration, for example, of PRLR or PRLR-associated pathways, not only in terms of mutations but also in gene expression regulation or modulatory molecules using high throughput technologies in patients, could help in designing a specific personalized therapy (63, 65, 67, 68),

The approach to the knowledge of how prolactinomas develop from studying physiological factors that control the intracellular signaling pathways that regulate the proliferation and apoptosis of lactotrophs is critical, and PRL is a promising candidate.

Author contributions

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Dr Christian Broberger for his generosity and support.

Conflict of interest

The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

References

1. Rindi G, Mete O, Uccella S, Basturk O, La Rosa S, Brosens LAA, et al. Overview of the 2022 WHO classification of neuroendocrine neoplasms. *Endocr Pathol* (2022) 33 (1):115–54. doi: 10.1007/s12022-022-09708-2

2. Chanson P, Maiter D. The epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment of prolactinomas: The old and the new. *Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2019) 33(2):101290. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2019.101290

3. Karavitaki N. Prevalence and incidence of pituitary adenomas. Annales d'endocrinologie (2012) 73(2):79-80. doi: 10.1016/j.ando.2012.03.039

4. Melmed S. Pathogenesis of pituitary tumors. Nat Rev Endocrinol (2011) 7(5):257-66. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2011.40

5. Melmed S, Kaiser UB, Lopes MB, Bertherat J, Syro LV, Raverot G, et al. Clinical biology of the pituitary adenoma. *Endocr Rev* (2022) 43(6):1003–37. doi: 10.1210/endrev/bnac010

6. Bernard V, Villa C, Auguste A, Lamothe S, Guillou A, Martin A, et al. Natural and molecular history of prolactinoma: insights from a prlr(-/-) mouse model. *Oncotarget* (2018) 9(5):6144–55. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.23713

7. Booth AK, Gutierrez-Hartmann A. Signaling pathways regulating pituitary lactotrope homeostasis and tumorigenesis. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2015) 846:37–59. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-12114-7_2

8. Sarkar DK, Chaturvedi K, Oomizu S, Boyadjieva NI, Chen CP. Dopamine, dopamine D2 receptor short isoform, transforming growth factor (TGF)-beta1, and TGF-beta type II receptor interact to inhibit the growth of pituitary lactotropes. *Endocrinology* (2005) 146(10):4179–88. doi: 10.1210/en.2005-0430

9. Recouvreux MV, Lapyckyj L, Camilletti MA, Guida MC, Ornstein A, Rifkin DB, et al. Sex differences in the pituitary transforming growth factor-beta1 system: Studies in a model of resistant prolactinomas. *Endocrinology* (2013) 154(11):4192–205. doi: 10.1210/ en.2013-1433

10. Devost D, Boutin JM. Autoregulation of the rat prolactin gene in lactotrophs. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (1999) 158(1-2):99–109. doi: 10.1016/S0303-7207(99)00178-1

11. Goffin V. Prolactin receptor targeting in breast and prostate cancers: New insights into an old challenge. *Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 179:111-26. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.05.009

12. Krown KA, Wang YF, Ho TW, Kelly PA, Walker AM. Prolactin isoform 2 as an autocrine growth factor for GH3 cells. *Endocrinology* (1992) 131(2):595–602. doi: 10.1210/endo.131.2.1639009

13. Schuff KG, Hentges ST, Kelly MA, Binart N, Kelly PA, Iuvone PM, et al. Lack of prolactin receptor signaling in mice results in lactotroph proliferation and prolactinomas by dopamine-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *J Clin Invest* (2002) 110(7):973–81. doi: 10.1172/JCI0215912

14. Bernard V, Lamothe S, Beau I, Guillou A, Martin A, Le Tissier P, et al. Autocrine actions of prolactin contribute to the regulation of lactotroph function in vivo. *FASEB J* (2018) 32(9):4791–7. doi: 10.1096/fj.201701111RR

15. Pisera D, Candolfi M, Navarra S, Ferraris J, Zaldivar V, Jaita G, et al. Estrogens sensitize anterior pituitary gland to apoptosis. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2004) 287 (4):E767–71. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00052.2004

16. Ferraris J, Zarate S, Jaita G, Boutillon F, Bernadet M, Auffret J, et al. Prolactin induces apoptosis of lactotropes in female rodents. *PloS One* (2014) 9(5):e97383. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097383

17. Ferraris J, Boutillon F, Bernadet M, Seilicovich A, Goffin V, Pisera D. Prolactin receptor antagonism in mouse anterior pituitary: effects on cell turnover and prolactin receptor expression. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2012) 302(3):E356–64. doi: 10.1152/ ajpendo.00333.2011

18. Ferraris J, Bernichtein S, Pisera D, Goffin V. Use of prolactin receptor antagonist to better understand prolactin regulation of pituitary homeostasis. *Neuroendocrinology* (2013) 98(3):171–9. doi: 10.1159/000354701

19. Ben-Jonathan N, LaPensee CR, LaPensee EW. What can we learn from rodents about prolactin in humans? *Endocr Rev* (2008) 29(1):1–41. doi: 10.1210/er.2007-0017

20. Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocr Rev* (1998) 19(3):225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334

21. Freeman ME, Kanyicska B, Lerant A, Nagy G. Prolactin: structure, function, and regulation of secretion. *Physiol Rev* (2000) 80(4):1523-631. doi: 10.1152/ physrev.2000.80.4.1523

22. Binart N, Bachelot A, Bouilly J. Impact of prolactin receptor isoforms on reproduction. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2010) 21(6):362-8. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2010.01.008

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

23. Radhakrishnan A, Raju R, Tuladhar N, Subbannayya T, Thomas JK, Goel R, et al. A pathway map of prolactin signaling. *J Cell Commun Signal* (2012) 6(3):169–73. doi: 10.1007/s12079-012-0168-0

24. Bernard V, Young J, Binart N. Prolactin - A pleiotropic factor in health and disease. Nat Rev Endocrinol (2019) 15(6):356-65. doi: 10.1038/s41574-019-0194-6

25. Clevenger CV, Furth PA, Hankinson SE, Schuler LA. The role of prolactin in mammary carcinoma. *Endocr Rev* (2003) 24(1):1–27. doi: 10.1210/er.2001-0036

26. Aksamitiene E, Achanta S, Kolch W, Kholodenko BN, Hoek JB, Kiyatkin A. Prolactin-stimulated activation of ERK1/2 mitogen-activated protein kinases is controlled by PI3-kinase/Rac/PAK signaling pathway in breast cancer cells. *Cell Signal* (2011) 23 (11):1794–805. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011.06.014

27. Melmed G. The war on cancer: a report from the front lines. *Proc (Bayl Univ Med Cent)* (2006) 19(4):323–34. doi: 10.1080/08998280.2006.11928194

28. Devi YS, Seibold AM, Shehu A, Maizels E, Halperin J, Le J, et al. Inhibition of MAPK by prolactin signaling through the short form of its receptor in the ovary and decidua: involvement of a novel phosphatase. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286(9):7609–18. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.166603

29. Nagano M, Kelly PA. Tissue distribution and regulation of rat prolactin receptor gene expression. quantitative analysis by polymerase chain reaction. *J Biol Chem* (1994) 269(18):13337–45.

30. Jahn GA, Daniel N, Jolivet G, Belair L, Bole-Feysot C, Kelly PA, et al. *In vivo* study of prolactin (PRL) intracellular signalling during lactogenesis in the rat: JAK/STAT pathway is activated by PRL in the mammary gland but not in the liver. *Biol Reprod* (1997) 57(4):894–900. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod57.4.894

31. Hartwell HJ, Petrosky KY, Fox JG, Horseman ND, Rogers AB. Prolactin prevents hepatocellular carcinoma by restricting innate immune activation of cmyc in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111(31):11455-60. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1404267111

32. Yu J, Xiao F, Zhang Q, Liu B, Guo Y, Lv Z, et al. PRLR regulates hepatic insulin sensitivity in mice *via* STAT5. *Diabetes* (2013) 62(9):3103–13. doi: 10.2337/db13-0182

33. Zhang P, Ge Z, Wang H, Feng W, Sun X, Chu X, et al. Prolactin improves hepatic steatosis *via* CD36 pathway. *J Hepatol* (2018) 68(6):1247–55. doi: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2018.01.035

34. Le JA, Wilson HM, Shehu A, Mao J, Devi YS, Halperin J, et al. Generation of mice expressing only the long form of the prolactin receptor reveals that both isoforms of the receptor are required for normal ovarian function. *Biol Reprod* (2012) 86(3):86. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.111.095927

35. Paige C, Barba-Escobedo PA, Mecklenburg J, Patil M, Goffin V, Grattan DR, et al. Neuroendocrine mechanisms governing sex differences in hyperalgesic priming involve prolactin receptor sensory neuron signaling. *J Neurosci* (2020) 40(37):7080–90. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1499-20.2020

36. Patil M, Hovhannisyan AH, Wangzhou A, Mecklenburg J, Koek W, Goffin V, et al. Prolactin receptor expression in mouse dorsal root ganglia neuronal subtypes is sex-dependent. J Neuroendocrinol. (2019) 31(8):e12759. doi: 10.1111/jne.12759

37. Chiu S, Koos RD, Wise PM. Detection of prolactin receptor (PRL-r) mRNA in the rat hypothalamus and pituitary gland. *Endocrinology* (1992) 130(3):1747–9. doi: 10.1210/ endo.130.3.1537321

38. Morel G, Ouhtit A, Kelly PA. Prolactin receptor immunoreactivity in rat anterior pituitary. *Neuroendocrinology* (1994) 59(1):78–84. doi: 10.1159/000126641

39. Ciccarelli E, Faccani G, Longo A, Dalle Ore G, Papotti M, Grottoli S, et al. Prolactin receptors in human pituitary adenomas. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* (1995) 42(5):487–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.1995.tb02667.x

40. Gourdji D, Laverriere JN. The rat prolactin gene: a target for tissue-specific and hormone-dependent transcription factors. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (1994) 100(1-2):133–42. doi: 10.1016/0303-7207(94)90292-5

41. Keech CA, Jackson SM, Siddiqui SK, Ocran KW, Gutierrez-Hartmann A. Cyclic adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate activation of the rat prolactin promoter is restricted to the pituitary-specific cell type. *Mol Endocrinol* (1992) 6(12):2059–70. doi: 10.1210/mend.6.12.1337142

42. Stojilkovic SS, Izumi S, Catt KJ. Participation of voltage-sensitive calcium channels in pituitary hormone release. *J Biol Chem* (1988) 263(26):13054–61. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)37670-1

43. Stojilkovic SS, Tabak J, Bertram R. Ion channels and signaling in the pituitary gland. *Endocr Rev* (2010) 31(6):845–915. doi: 10.1210/er.2010-0005

44. Kucka M, Gonzalez-Iglesias AE, Tomic M, Previde RM, Smiljanic K, Sokanovic SJ, et al. Calcium-prolactin secretion coupling in rat pituitary lactotrophs is controlled by

PI4-kinase alpha. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2021) 12:790441. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2021.790441

45. Sosa L, Gutierrez S, Petiti JP, Palmeri CM, Mascanfroni ID, Soaje M, et al. 17betaestradiol modulates the prolactin secretion induced by TRH through membrane estrogen receptors *via* PI3K/Akt in female rat anterior pituitary cell culture. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2012) 302(10):E1189–97. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00408.2011

46. Zarate S, Zaldivar V, Jaita G, Magri L, Radl D, Pisera D, et al. Role of estrogens in anterior pituitary gland remodeling during the estrous cycle. *Front Horm Res* (2010) 38:25–31. doi: 10.1159/000318491

47. Camilletti MA, Abeledo-Machado A, Ferraris J, Perez PA, Faraoni EY, Pisera D, et al. Role of GPER in the anterior pituitary gland focusing on lactotroph function. *J Endocrinol* (2019) 240(2):99–110. doi: 10.1530/JOE-18-0402

48. Radl DB, Ferraris J, Boti V, Seilicovich A, Sarkar DK, Pisera D. Dopamine-induced apoptosis of lactotropes is mediated by the short isoform of D2 receptor. *PloS One* (2011) 6(3):e18097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018097

49. Booth A, Trudeau T, Gomez C, Lucia MS, Gutierrez-Hartmann A. Persistent ERK/ MAPK activation promotes lactotrope differentiation and diminishes tumorigenic phenotype. *Mol Endocrinol* (2014) 28(12):1999–2011. doi: 10.1210/me.2014-1168

50. Petiti JP, Gutierrez S, De Paul AL, Andreoli V, Palmeri CM, Sosa Ldel V, et al. GH3B6 pituitary tumor cell proliferation is mediated by PKCalpha and PKCepsilon *via* ERK 1/2-dependent pathway. *Cell Physiol Biochem* (2010) 26(2):135–46. doi: 10.1159/000320519

51. Roof AK, Jirawatnotai S, Trudeau T, Kuzyk C, Wierman ME, Kiyokawa H, et al. The balance of PI3K and ERK signaling is dysregulated in prolactinoma and modulated by dopamine. *Endocrinology* (2018) 159(6):2421–34. doi: 10.1210/en.2017-03135

52. Recouvreux MV, Camilletti MA, Rifkin DB, Diaz-Torga G. The pituitary TGFbeta1 system as a novel target for the treatment of resistant prolactinomas. *J Endocrinol* (2016) 228(3):R73-83. doi: 10.1530/JOE-15-0451

53. Petiti JP, Sosa Ldel V, Sabatino ME, Vaca AM, Gutierrez S, De Paul AL, et al. Involvement of MEK/ERK1/2 and PI3K/Akt pathways in the refractory behavior of GH3B6 pituitary tumor cells to the inhibitory effect of TGFbeta1. *Endocrinology* (2015) 156(2):534–47. doi: 10.1210/en.2014-1070

54. Jaubert A, Ichas F, Bresson-Bepoldin L. Signaling pathway involved in the proapoptotic effect of dopamine in the GH3 pituitary cell line. *Neuroendocrinology* (2006) 83(2):77–88. doi: 10.1159/000094044

55. An JJ, Cho SR, Jeong DW, Park KW, Ahn YS, Baik JH. Anti-proliferative effects and cell death mediated by two isoforms of dopamine D2 receptors in pituitary tumor cells. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2003) 206(1-2):49–62. doi: 10.1016/S0303-7207(03)00236-3

56. Eijo G, Zarate S, Jaita G, Ferraris J, Magri ML, Zaldivar V, et al. Inhibition of nuclear factor-kappa b sensitises anterior pituitary cells to tumour necrosis factor-alphaand lipopolysaccharide-induced apoptosis. *J Neuroendocrinol.* (2011) 23(8):651–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2011.02157.x

57. Zaldivar V, Magri ML, Zarate S, Jaita G, Eijo G, Radl D, et al. Estradiol increases the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio and induces apoptosis in the anterior pituitary gland. *Neuroendocrinology* (2009) 90(3):292-300. doi: 10.1159/000235618

58. Liu X, Tang C, Wen G, Zhong C, Yang J, Zhu J, et al. The mechanism and pathways of dopamine and dopamine agonists in prolactinomas. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2018) 9:768. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00768

59. Chipoy C, Brounais B, Trichet V, Battaglia S, Berreur M, Oliver L, et al. Sensitization of osteosarcoma cells to apoptosis by oncostatin m depends on STAT5 and p53. *Oncogene* (2007) 26(46):6653–64. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210492

60. Cunningham CL, Howard MA, Gill SJ, Rubinstein M, Low MJ, Grandy DK. Ethanol-conditioned place preference is reduced in dopamine D2 receptor-deficient mice. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* (2000) 67(4):693–9. doi: 10.1016/S0091-3057(00)00414-7

61. Stankiewicz TR, Loucks FA, Schroeder EK, Nevalainen MT, Tyler KL, Aktories K, et al. Signal transducer and activator of transcription-5 mediates neuronal apoptosis

induced by inhibition of rac GTPase activity. J Biol Chem (2012) 287(20):16835-48. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.302166

62. de Dios N, Orrillo S, Irizarri M, Theas MS, Boutillon F, Candolfi M, et al. JAK2/ STAT5 pathway mediates prolactin-induced apoptosis of lactotropes. *Neuroendocrinology* (2019) 108(2):84–97. doi: 10.1159/000494975

63. Guo J, Li C, Fang Q, Liu Y, Wang D, Chen Y, et al. The SF3B1(R625H) mutation promotes prolactinoma tumor progression through aberrant splicing of DLG1. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* (2022) 41(1):26. doi: 10.1186/s13046-022-02245-0

64. Aydin B, Arslan S, Bayrakli F, Karademir B, Arga KY. MicroRNA-mediated drug repurposing unveiled potential candidate drugs for prolactinoma treatment. *Neuroendocrinology* (2022) 112(2):161-73. doi: 10.1159/000515801

65. Biagetti B, Simo R. Molecular pathways in prolactinomas: Translational and therapeutic implications. *Neuroendocrinology* (2022) 112(2):161-73. doi: 10.3390/ ijms222011247

66. Newey PJ, Gorvin CM, Cleland SJ, Willberg CB, Bridge M, Azharuddin M, et al. Mutant prolactin receptor and familial hyperprolactinemia. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 369 (21):2012–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1307557

67. Bernard V, Bouilly J, Beau I, Broutin I, Chanson P, Young J, et al. Germline prolactin receptor mutation is not a major cause of sporadic prolactinoma in humans. *Neuroendocrinology* (2016) 103(6):738–45. doi: 10.1159/000442981

68. Gorvin CM, Newey PJ, Rogers A, Stokes V, Neville MJ, Lines KE, et al. Association of prolactin receptor (PRLR) variants with prolactinomas. *Hum Mol Genet* (2019) 28 (6):1023–37. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddy396

69. Cui Y, Li C, Jiang Z, Zhang S, Li Q, Liu X, et al. Single-cell transcriptome and genome analyses of pituitary neuroendocrine tumors. *Neuro Oncol* (2021) 23(11):1859–71. doi: 10.1093/neuonc/noab102

70. Melmed S. Pituitary medicine from discovery to patient-focused outcomes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2016) 101(3):769–77. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-3653

71. De Sousa SMC, McCormack AI. Aggressive pituitary tumors and pituitary carcinomas. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, Chrousos G, de Herder WW, Dhatariya K, et al, editors. *Endotext*. Endotext. South Dartmouth (MA): MDText.com, Inc. (2000).

72. Inomoto C, Tahara S, Oyama K, Kimura M, Matsuno A, Teramoto A, et al. Molecular, functional, and histopathological classification of the pituitary neuroendocrine neoplasms. *Brain Tumor Pathol* (2021) 38(3):183–8. doi: 10.1007/s10014-021-00410-5

73. McCormack A, Dekkers OM, Petersenn S, Popovic V, Trouillas J, Raverot G, et al. Treatment of aggressive pituitary tumours and carcinomas: results of a European society of endocrinology (ESE) survey 2016. *Eur J Endocrinol* (2018) 178(3):265–76. doi: 10.1530/ EJE-17-0933

74. Trouillas J, Delgrange E, Wierinckx A, Vasiljevic A, Jouanneau E, Burman P, et al. Clinical, pathological, and molecular factors of aggressiveness in lactotroph tumours. *Neuroendocrinology* (2019) 109(1):70–6. doi: 10.1159/000499382

75. Candolfi M, Zaldivar V, Jaita G, Seilicovich A. Anterior pituitary cell renewal during the estrous cycle. *Front Horm Res* (2006) 35:9–21. doi: 10.1159/000094260

76. Lyons DJ, Broberger C. TIDAL WAVES: Network mechanisms in the neuroendocrine control of prolactin release. *Front Neuroendocrinol.* (2014) 35(4):420–38. doi: 10.1016/j.yfrne.2014.02.001

77. Ferraris J, Radl DB, Zarate S, Jaita G, Eijo G, Zaldivar V, et al. N-terminal prolactin-derived fragments, vasoinhibins, are proapoptoptic and antiproliferative in the anterior pituitary. *PloS One* (2011) 6(7):e21806. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0021806

78. Spada A, Mantovani G, Lania A. Pathogenesis of prolactinomas. *Pituitary* (2005) 8 (1):7–15. doi: 10.1007/s11102-005-5080-7

79. Sahakian N, Castinetti F, Brue T, Cuny T. Current and emerging medical therapies in pituitary tumors. *J Clin Med* (2022) 11(4):955. doi: 10.3390/jcm11040955

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Vincent Goffin, INSERM U1151 Institut Necker Enfants Malades, France

REVIEWED BY Dana Borcherding, Washington University in St. Louis, United States John Kopchick, Ohio University, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Shrikant Anant Sanant@kumc.edu

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

RECEIVED 30 November 2022 ACCEPTED 22 December 2022 PUBLISHED 13 January 2023

CITATION

Standing D, Dandawate P and Anant S (2023) Prolactin receptor signaling: A novel target for cancer treatment - Exploring anti-PRLR signaling strategies. *Front. Endocrinol.* 13:1112987. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.1112987

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Standing, Dandawate and Anant. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or

reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Prolactin receptor signaling: A novel target for cancer treatment - Exploring anti-PRLR signaling strategies

David Standing, Prasad Dandawate and Shrikant Anant*

Department of Cancer Biology, University of Kansas Medical Center, Kansas City, KS, United States

Prolactin (PRL) is a peptide hormone mainly secreted from the anterior pituitary gland. PRL is reported to play a role in pregnancy, mammary gland development, immune modulation, reproduction, and differentiation of islet cells. PRL binds to its receptor PRLR, which belongs to a superfamily of the class I cytokine receptor that has no intrinsic kinase activity. In canonical signaling, PRL binding to PRLR induces downstream signaling including JAK-STAT, AKT and MAPK pathways. This leads to increased cell proliferation, stemness, migration, apoptosis inhibition, and resistance to chemotherapy. PRLsignaling is upregulated in numerous hormone-dependent cancers including breast, prostate, ovarian, and endometrial cancer. However, more recently, the pathway has been reported to play a tumor-promoting role in other cancer types such as colon, pancreas, and hepatocellular cancers. Hence, the signaling pathway is an attractive target for drug development with blockade of the receptor being a potential therapeutic approach. Different strategies have been developed to target this receptor including modification of PRL peptides (Del1-9-G129R-hPRL, G129R-Prl), growth hormone receptor/prolactin receptor bispecific antibody antagonist, neutralizing antibody LFA102, an antibodydrug conjugate (ABBV-176) of the humanized antibody h16f (PR-1594804) and pyrrolobenzodiazepine dimer, a bispecific antibody targeting both PRLR and CD3, an in vivo half-life extended fusion protein containing PRLR antagonist PrIRA and albumin binding domain. There have also been attempts to discover and develop small molecular inhibitors targeting PRLR. Recently, using structure-based virtual screening, we identified a few antipsychotic drugs including penfluridol as a molecule that inhibits PRLsignaling to inhibit PDAC tumor progression. In this review, we will summarize the recent advances in the biology of this receptor in cancer and give an account of PRLR antagonist development for the treatment of cancer.

KEYWORDS

PrlR, antagonist, small molecule inhibitor, immunotherapy, antibody-drug conjugate

10.3389/fendo.2022.1112987

1 Introduction

Prolactin (PRL) and its cognate receptor, prolactin receptor (PRLR), have been characterized in hundreds of biological functions, especially mammary gland development and lactation. PRL is a peptide hormone that resembles the growth hormone due to a conserved helix bundle composition. It is largely produced by the lactotrope cells of the anterior pituitary gland as a pro-hormone that undergoes proteolytic cleavage to produce a 199 amino acid active peptide (1). However, aberrant PRL levels are also observed in disease states, which may also be related to its synthesis from the affected tissues including the prostate, skin, adipose tissue, endometrium, myometrium, immune cells, brain, and breast tissues (2). It can therefore participate in paracrine and autocrine signaling functions related to cell homeostasis and growth (3). Composed of 4 parallel alpha helices, PRL, binds to PRLR via several residues, including Lys-69, Tyr-169, and H180 of Site 1, and Arg-24, Lys-124 within the Gly129 cavity and Glu-43 within the N-terminus of Site 2, stimulating dimerization of PRLR on the cell surface, leading to activation of canonical signaling via Janus kinase (JAK)-signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) (Figure 1) (4-8).

Extrapituitary prolactin is thought to be regulated primarily at the transcriptional and translational level. In contrast,

lactotrope cells have large vacuolar stores of PRL, which can be released by calcium-dependent exocytosis. Transcription of PRL mRNA in tissues other than the pituitary is regulated by an alternative promoter upstream of the site utilized by lactotrope cells (9). Transcripts generated from alternative promotor driven transcription results in inclusion of an additional exon1a within the 5'untranslated region of the transcript. However, this does not alter the amino acids of the encoded protein (10). While pituitary PRL synthesis and release is sensitive to regulation by dopamine, typically extrapituitary PRL is not (11). An exception to this is in the context of adipocytes in which PRL is dependent on dopamine (12). The mechanisms that control expression of PRL at extrapituitary sites is poorly understood; however, the use of an alternate promoter indicates site specific regulation of PRL transcription to modulate expression, which warrants further study especially during tumorigenesis (13).

PRLR is a type 1 cytokine receptor, encoded by the PRLR gene on chromosome 5. Conserved homology permits binding by human growth hormone (GH) in addition to PRL. In humans, the PRLR gene contains 11 exons and is widely expressed throughout the body (14). PRLR can undergo alternatively splicing events resulting in the expression of several PRLR isoforms, with tissue specificity. These isoforms have modified cytoplasmic domains, but share identical extracellular domains that bind PRL. Moreover, PRLR lacks



Schematic of PRL : PRLR signaling. PRL binds to PRLR, inducing JAK2 association that leads to downstream activation of multipl include STAT3, STAT5, PI3K, AKT, and ERK.

intrinsic kinase activity, thus necessitating dependency on associated kinases such as the Janus kinases (JAKs) to further transduce signaling. PRLR is a single pass transmembrane protein that has two conserved cytoplasmic regions, Box1 and Box2, which are responsible for association with JAK2 (15).

PRLR signaling plays a major role in numerous biological functions, primarily mammary gland development and lactation. However, due to the widespread expression of PRLR within tissues, aberrant activation of this signaling has been linked to progression of prostate, breast, cervical, ovarian, and pancreatic tumors (16).

High expression of PRLR and circulating PRL can drive the expression of genes involved in proliferation, migration, and invasion of cancer cells. In breast cancer, PRL-mediated JAK/ STAT signaling contributes to endocrine therapy resistance in conjunction with elevated HER2, by activating oncogenic factors such as MYC, FOS, and JUN (17). This has been shown to be mediated, in part, by the estrogen independent activation of $ER\alpha$ by PRL, both in vitro and in vivo (18, 19). In particular, PRL has been shown to activate $ER\alpha$ through a PAK1 mediated mechanism, circumventing the mechanism of action of antiestrogen therapies (20). Others have shown that PRL participates in endocrine therapy resistance through the activation of PRLR, and stimulating downstream signaling pathways that include STAT5, ERK1/2, and PI3K (20-22). With prostate cancer, PRL overexpression contributes to increased hyperplasia of prostatic tissues, thereby elevating the risk for developing adenocarcinomas. Epidemiologic studies have linked PRL and STAT5 with higher grade tumors and more aggressive disease (23). Enhanced PRLR signaling in gynecological, pancreatic, and colorectal tumors promotes metastatic potential, chemoresistance, and pro-survival signaling events (24-27). Briefly, preincubation of PRL for 1 hour abrogated cisplatininduced apoptosis of ovarian and endometrial cancer cells, as determined by Annexin V/PI staining (27). The authors demonstrate significant activation of Ras signaling, as well as STAT3, ATF-2, MEK1, CREB, and p53 within 5 minutes of PRL stimulation (27). Interestingly, GH has been shown to induce the expression of ABC efflux transporters (ABCB1, ABCB5, ABCC1, ABCC2, ABCG1, and ABCG2), contributing to acquired drug resistance (28). Concurrently, PRL has been shown to induce the expression of ABCG2 through the activation of STAT5, leading to binding at consensus sequences upstream of the ABCG2 transcription start site (29). Moreover, the authors further demonstrated that STAT5 was required, but insufficient for PRL induced transcription, as MAPK and PI3K inhibitors also decreased PRL induced ABCG2 expression, without affecting STAT5 DNA binding (29). In our own studies with pancreatic cancer, we observed that PRLR signaling potentiated invasive cell behavior and stemness through JAK2/STAT3 and ERK phosphorylation (25). We had previously observed in colon cancer, that PRL enhanced stemness in a JAK2/STAT3/ERK dependent manner by modulating Notch signaling (26).

Interestingly, in both pancreatic and colon cancer, we did not observe activation of STAT5 (25) As such, PRLR signaling plays an extensive role in human cancers, which has led to research directed towards developing therapeutic strategies to modulate activity.

Due to the strong evidence supporting the critical role of PRL and PRLR in human cancers, various approaches have attempted to modulate activity both by suppressing downstream signaling as well as by developing PRLR antagonists. These strategies will be discussed in more detail later. In brief, the use of a PRL antagonist peptide, G129R, was shown to block the PRL : PRLR signaling axis in ovarian cancer mouse models (30). This resulted in greater than 90% reduction in tumor weights compared to controls, when used in combination with the standard-of-care agent paclitaxel. A preclinical study of the anti-PRLR antibody REGN2878-DM1 suggested induction of cell-cycle arrest and apoptosis in PRLR expressing breast cancer cell lines, and also exhibited synergistic activity with fulvestrant (31). In preclinical studies with pancreatic cancer, we identified a small molecule Penfluridol to inhibit PRL induced JAK/STAT activation by competitively binding to PRLR. This resulted in suppression of cancer cell growth in vitro and in vivo (25). The efficacy of these preclinical studies demonstrates the validity of targeting PRLR while also establishing the critical role of PRL : PRLR signaling in human cancers.

In this review, we discuss the current research strategies directed towards PRL : PRLR inhibition. Due to the extensive expression of PRL and PRLR in various tissues, and the efficacy of preclinical inhibitory strategies, it is clear that the PRL : PRLR signaling axis is a critical pathway in human biology and cancers.

2 Novel approaches to target prolactin receptor

2.1 Competitive antagonists of the human prolactin

A class of inhibitors that was first developed to target prolactin-sensitive pathologies such as dopamine-resistant prolactinomas, as well as breast, prostate and pancreatic malignancies were designed to compete with endogenous PRL for PRLR binding (32). As such, these types of antagonists often require higher molar concentrations compared to endogenous PRL to ensure sufficient activity (33). Moreover, it is vital that any unintended agonistic properties are eliminated, particularly at high concentrations (33). As described previously, PRLR signaling is activated by the binding of PRL to a PRLR homodimer. This interaction is ternary in nature and has 3 intermolecular interactions referred to as sites 1-3. Site 1 and 2 interactions are between prolactin and each receptor, while site 3 is the interaction between two receptor units. Once active, this ternary complex induces various downstream signaling pathways, including the JAK2-STAT3/STAT5 axis, MAP kinase, AKT, and Src kinase pathways (8, 34). It is this ternary interaction between PRL and PRLR that has served as the design template for the development of competitive PRLR antagonists, such as G129R-hPRL and Del1–9-G129R-hPRL, which will be discussed in detail below.

2.1.1 G129R-hPRL

G129R-hPRL was developed in the early 1990s as the result of a mutational screen of hPRL with the purpose of identifying and characterizing binding sites in PRLR. This was based on strategies that were utilized for growth hormone (GH) and its cognate receptor (GHR) that yielded the discovery of a potent GHR antagonist and drug, Pegvisomant (7, 35-39). G129RhPRL was tested for its inhibitory activity in the NB2 rat cell proliferation assay, because PRL induces proliferation of these cells. Surprisingly, instead of being an antagonist, G129R-hPRL appeared to actually be a weak agonist, increasing the proliferation of NB2 cells rather than suppress it (7). Binding of G129-hPRL was confirmed by surface plasmon resonance; however, the affinity towards site 2 of PRLR was demonstrated to be decreased compared to WT hPRL (6, 7, 40). Based on these findings, it was concluded that the lack of antagonistic activity was due, at least in part, to poor affinity for site 2, leading to insufficient hindrance of ligand:receptor interaction. Shortly after these initial reports, several studies determined that detection of the competitive antagonistic properties of G129hPRL was impacted by the bioassay used and species of origin (41-43). A PRL-responsive luciferase reporter assay was designed in human embryonic kidney fibroblasts (HEK293) that were transfected with a hPRLR long isoform expressing construct. Under these conditions, G129R-hPRL exerted potent antagonistic activity (6). Species specific discrepancies were also confirmed, as G129R-hPRL had reduced antagonism towards rat PRLR (6). These findings were validated by multiple groups using various hPRLR-mediated cell bioassays and breast cancer cell lines (44-47). However, conflicting results were obtained when studies were performed in Ba/F03 human cells stably transduced with hPRLR (Ba/F03-hPRLR). When stimulated with hPRL, Ba/F03-hPRLR cells exhibited increased proliferation, while G129R-hPRL failed to induce antagonistic effects, similar to results obtained previously in NB2 rat cells (48). As such, it was hypothesized that G129R-hPRL behaves as a weak antagonist/partial agonist in sensitive bioassays, while in low sensitivity assays where the levels of PRLR activation induced by G129R-hPRL is not sufficient to produce a biological effect, it acts as an antagonist (48). Despite these contradictory findings, many studies have since been performed demonstrating antagonistic activity, which are outlined below.

In a recent report, it has been shown that G129R-hPRL blocks the activity of PRL-PRLR signaling in ovarian cancer (30). The authors demonstrate that in orthotopic mouse models G129R-hPRL inhibits tumor growth in a dose-dependent

manner. Moreover, prolonged treatment with G129R-hPRL at 100 µg/day resulted in a durable response, and reduced tumor weights by 50% compared to control, while in combination with paclitaxel produced more than a 90% inhibition (30). There was also no apparent off target toxicity with G129R-hPRL. In *in vitro* studies, the authors further demonstrated that G129R-hPRL did not inhibit proliferation or migration in 2-dimensional monolayer cultures of SKOV3 cells; however, in 3-dimensional spheroid cultures of HeyA8 and SKOV3 cells, G129R-hPRL abrogated cellular growth and induced apoptosis (30). Furthermore, G129R-hPRL attenuated PRL induced growth and activation of JAK2, STAT3, and STAT5 phosphorylation in HeyA8 cells, further supporting the antagonistic properties of G129R-hPRL (30).

Several groups have studied the role of PRLR in breast cancer, and in the process have observed antagonistic activity in cells treated with the G129R-hPRL analog. Chen et al. showed that G129R-hPRL treatment inhibited proliferation of T47D breast cancer cells and induced apoptosis within 2 hours of treatment at a dose of 50 ng/mL (45). In regard to PRLR signaling, Catalado et al. sought to determine the effect of G129R-hPRL on STAT3 activation, and identified that hPRL activated STAT3 preferentially compared to STAT5 in T47D breast cancer cells (47). Furthermore, the authors determined that G129R-hPRL inhibited STAT3 phosphorylation (47). This was further confirmed by others, in which G129R-hPRL attenuated PRL-induced activation of JAK-STAT and MAPK pathways (44). In breast cancer xenograft models, PRL was found to induce tumor growth of T47D and MCF-7 tumors, while G129R-hPRL inhibited growth (49). These findings provide evidence that targeting the PRL : PRLR signaling axis is feasible and that the G129-hPRL has antagonistic activity. As a result, further interest in targeting PRLR has led to several studies focused on developing G129R-hPRL fusion proteins as well as combinatorial therapeutic strategies.

A fusion protein of G129R-hPRL with Pseudomonas exotoxin A (PE40) was developed and found to competitively bind to hPRLR in T47D cells, further suppressing PRL-induced STAT5 phosphorylation and inducing caspase-independent cytotoxicity (50). In another study, G129R-hPRL was fused to endostatin, and was shown to inhibit PRL-induced signaling in T47D breast cancer cells, while further suppressing HUVEC cell proliferation, tube formation, and tumor formation of mouse 4T1 cells in vivo (51, 52). Tomblyn et al. have examined the combination of three G129R-hPRL based fusion proteins, which include G129R-hPRL fusions with endostatin (an angiogenesis inhibitor), interleukin 2 (immune modulator), and PE38KDEL (a truncated cytotoxin) in allografts of a mammary carcinoma cell line (McNeuA) derived from MMTC-neu mice (53). Treatment with these fusion proteins increased the number of cytotoxic CD8+ T cells in the tumor, while reducing recurrence and lung metastases (53). In similar studies conducted by Scotti et al, combining G129R-hPRL with Herceptin resulted in suppression of STAT3 and STAT5 phosphorylation and reduced HER2 expression in T47D and BT474 breast cancer cells (54). The combination of G129R-hPRL with Herceptin also demonstrated an additive inhibitory effect on HER2 and MAPK activation and further suppressed tumor xenograft growth in athymic nude mice (54). Taken together, these studies demonstrate antagonistic activity of G129R-hPRL, despite previous confounding studies, and show the feasibility of inhibiting PRLR signaling to suppress cancer growth.

2.1.2 A1-9-G129R-hPRL

Due to confounding evidence of agonistic activity of G129RhPRL, development of a second-generation PRLR antagonist was attempted, resulting in a competitive antagonist that is devoid of residual agonistic properties in cell culture and animal models (55). The Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL is a human prolactin core protein analog that has two modifications: 1) a deletion of nine N-terminal amino acid residues and 2) a glycine substitution by arginine at residue 129 (55). This secondgeneration PRLR antagonist was developed following findings from G129R-hPRL. Furthermore, crystal structures of ovine placental lactogen (PL), a polypeptide that shares high structural and functional similarities with PRL, and rat PRL binding protein (PRLBP) identified that the N-terminal region of PL is critical in site 2 binding of PRLR (56). This finding led to in depth analyses of the N-terminal domain in PRL biological activity (57). Multiple deletion constructs were developed including deletion of amino acids 1-9 (A1-9-hPRL) and 1-14 (Δ 1-14-hPRL) (58). Interestingly, the Δ 1-9-hPRL construct increased receptor binding affinity and biological activity, while the Δ 1-14-hPRL construct decreased binding affinity and activity by modulating site 2 functionality (55, 58). Although the effects were modest, these deletion mutations were introduced into G129R-hPRL, intending to improve upon the antagonistic properties of the parent construct. Both of the double mutant analogs, Δ1-9-G129R-hPRL and Δ1-14-G129R-hPRL, exhibited similar dose-response curves in bioassays of PRLR activity. These new analogs failed to improve upon the antagonistic properties of the first-generation construct, G129R-hPRL; however, the authors did observe significant improvements related to agonistic activity. While G129R-hPRL displayed agonistic properties in sensitive bioassays, particularly Ba/F-LP and Nb2 cell proliferations assays, the new double mutant analogs failed to stimulate proliferation. These data demonstrate that the absence of agonistic activity markedly improved the second-generation antagonists.

Goffin et al. published a crystallographic structure of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL to understand the structural and thermodynamic basis of PRLR antagonism (56). The authors reported no major structural changes compared to wild type hPRL, suggesting the pure antagonistic properties of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL are due to intrinsic mutations and deletions (56). Moreover, they compared the physiochemical, structural, and biological properties of wild

type hPRL and various variants including N-terminal or Gly129 mutations, either alone or in combination. The authors determined that human PRL activity was unaffected by Nterminal modifications; however, in the context of G129R mutants, N-terminal deletions eliminated residual agonist activity. Moreover, this was unrelated to site 1 affinity (56). Conversely, N-terminal alterations impacted biological activity only when site 2 binding was affected by G129 mutants (56). Nterminal deletions of PRL did have measurable decreases in site 2 affinity alone, as determined by SPR; however, these modifications were insufficient to eliminate biological activity indicating the critical nature of G129 to hPRL function (56). What this indicates is twofold: 1) that the N-terminus participated in site 2 binding and 2) that residual agonism of early PRL antagonists may be eliminated by further modifying the N-terminus interactions with site 2.

Several studies have employed the second-generation antagonist to dissect PRL : PRLR biology. Ferraris et al. studied the effects of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL in the turnover of mouse anterior pituitary cells and PRLR expression in vivo using transgenic mice constitutively expressing the analog (59). The authors observed that the weight and proliferation index of the pituitary gland was elevated in transgenic mice expressing the antagonist compared to wild type mice (59). Moreover, in vitro studies showed that Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL enhanced proliferation while reducing apoptosis of GH3 cells, a somatolactotrope and primary rat anterior pituitary cells (59). These data suggest that PRL acts as an antiproliferative and proapoptotic factor in cells of the anterior pituitary gland. Dwivedi et al. identified hematopoietic PBX-interacting protein (HPIP) as a novel regulator of mammary epithelial cell differentiation, where Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL attenuated HPIP-mediated synthesis of PRL, activation of AKT, and synthesis of β -casein in cultured HC11 cells (60). Recently, synthesis and purification of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL was performed by testing different activation temperature and chromatographic techniques including nickelaffinity chromatography, size-exclusion chromatography and high-performance size-exclusion chromatography (HPSEC) (61). Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL was extracted with more than 95% purity, enhanced solubility, correct folding, and without methionine, and has a significant potential in clinical application (61).

In the context of cancer, several groups have shown antitumor activity and suppression of PRLR signaling following treatment with the Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL antagonist. Treatment with Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL abolished the increase in nitric oxide production by prolactin-induced plasma membrane carboxypeptidase D in triple-negative breast cancer cell lines (62). It was further shown to inhibit prolactin-induced osteoclast differentiation and bone lysis in breast cancer cells (63). Similar inhibition of PRL-induced carboxypeptidase D was also seen in prostate cancer (64). In addition, Hou et al. demonstrated that while PRL increased oncogenic potential in breast cancer cells by

stimulating HOXA1, which in turn induced STAT5, ERK phosphorylation, and increased transcriptional activity of ELK1, SAP1A, STAT5A and B to increase cell proliferation, survival and anchorage dependent growth, following treatment with Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL (65). The effect of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL induced PRLR antagonism was further studied by Howell et al. in multiple breast cancer cell lines (66). As a monotherapy Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL failed to demonstrate antiproliferative effects of the cell lines, but potentiated the effects of doxorubicin and paclitaxel when used in combination (66). Moreover, Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL inhibited the growth of colonies in soft agar and mammosphere formation supporting the rational for use in combination therapeutic strategies for breast cancer (66). Asad et al. have studied the effects of PRLR inhibition on glioblastoma multiforme (GBM) pathogenesis (67). The authors identified that PRLR was highly expressed and was further correlated with poor survival in GBM patients (67). Moreover, Δ 1-9-G129RhPRL treatment reduced the proliferation, colony formation, chemoresistance and migration in GBM cells suggesting potential for PRLR as a therapeutic target in GBM (67). Lastly, Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL treatment prevented early stages of prostate carcinogenesis by inhibiting STAT5 phosphorylation, proliferation, abnormal basal-cell pattern and grade of intraepithelial prostate neoplasia suggesting the application of PRLR-based therapies in prostate cancer (68). Collectively, these studies demonstrate antagonistic activity of Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL and further provide solid evidence for targeting PRLR in human malignancies.

2.1.3 Improving half-life of PRLR antagonists *In vivo*

While current PRLR antagonists have shown promise in preclinical applications, there remain challenges limiting their usage in clinic. PRL and current PRL antagonists have molecular weights of ~23 kDa, which are below the 60kDa cut-off values for glomerular filtration by the kidneys (69). Hence, these are quickly cleared from the blood following intravenous delivery. Hence, the half-life of PRL in the blood is ~41 minutes (70), and speculation towards PRLR antagonists would yield similar results. As such, their application in a clinical setting is limited.

To overcome this challenge, Yu et al. have developed a PRLR antagonist fusion protein designed around Δ 1-9-G129R-hPRL, and several additional mutations (C11S, S33A, Q73L, G129R and K190R). In addition, the fusion protein included an albumin binding domain (ABD) from Streptococcal protein G, also known as ABD₀₃₅, which has 46 amino acids in a three-helix structure (71). Surface plasmon resonance of this fusion protein, called PrIRA-ABD determined the K_D to be 2.3 ± 0.2 vs 3.4 ± 0.5 nM of PrIRA alone, while PRL showed a KD value of 23 ± 4 nM (71). Furthermore, ABD-PrIRA and PrIRA both inhibited PRL-induced phosphorylation of STAT5 in U251-MG cells in a dose-dependent manner (71). To understand the changes in pharmacokinetics both PrIRA and ABD-PrIRA were injected

subcutaneously in Wistar rats at a dose of 4 mg/kg. After 24 h, serum was analyzed for PrlRA and ABD-PrlRA concentration and determined to be 150 ng/ml and 15,000 ng/ml, respectively (71). This data suggests that addition of ABD to PrlRA enhanced its *in vivo* half-life by 100-fold, demonstrating the feasibility of *in vivo* applications.

Additional strategies that have been effective for hGH may also have implications for PRL antagonists. Pegvisomant is a PEGylated G120K protein analog of hGH, and was the first drug approved as a GHR antagonist (39). Much like PRL, hGH is readily cleared by kidney filtration. To slow clearance, polyethylene glycol (PEG) polymers were attached to hGH derivatives. The authors observed significant retention of PEGhGH derivatives in serum compared to hGH, with measurable concentrations detected out to ~200 hours and 12 hours, respectively (37). Since PEGylation of hGH derivatives proved successful, we could speculate that these strategies may be useful for PRL antagonists as well; however there are challenges that must be overcome with the use of PEG based polymers. PEG chains can mask the protein binding sites, and thereby reduce affinity of biological activity (72). Therefore, design of the polymer is crucial to developing an effective PEGylated protein. Nevertheless, this may provide additional opportunities for improving PRL antagonist half-lives, and warrant further study.

2.2 Antibody-based PRLR antagonists

The use of antibody-based therapeutic agents has become attractive and one of the most successful strategies for the treatment of various diseases, including cancer (73). The use of monoclonal antibodies has achieved significant success in recent years, while antibody-drug conjugates have only recently been utilized for the treatment of solid tumors and lymphomas (73). The anticancer effects of these monoclonal antibodies can be due to direct receptor blockade, immune-activated cell killing, and specific defects of antibodies on cancer vasculature and stromal components as well as drug delivery (74-77). Specific examples of successful monoclonal antibody therapies targeted epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) (75, 78), C-MET (79), HER2 (80), fibroblast activation protein (FAP) (81), and cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA4) (82). The ideal properties of monoclonal antibodies include high selectivity towards specific target antigens, activating immune cell responses, and modulating downstream signaling pathways (83). Hence, antibody design is critical for successful preclinical and clinical applications. The successful development of monoclonal antibodies for use in a clinical setting involves identification of the physiochemical properties of the antibody, analysis of specificity, study of immune response and signaling pathways as well as in vivo antibody localization, biodistribution, toxicity, and efficacy (73). Several monoclonal antibodies have received approval by US Food and Drug Administration in the recent decade, which have been summarized previously (84–87). In the context of PRLR, the presence of a defined extracellular domain structure makes it an attractive target for designing monoclonal antibody based inhibitors and therapeutics. As such, several antibodies and antibody based constructs have been developed targeting PRLR and are being tested in preclinical and clinical studies, which will be summarized in detail in the following sections.

2.2.1 PRLR neutralizing antibodies 2.2.1.1 LFA102

Damiano et al. developed and characterized a neutralizing antibody LF102 targeting human PRLR, which was shown to inhibit the physiological functions of both autocrine and paracrine PRL (88). The authors first generated a parental hybridoma to LFA102 in mice immunized with recombinant PRLR extracellular domain, then LFA102 was prepared by humanizing the antibody (88). Using flow activated cell sorting, the authors demonstrated that LFA102 binds to PRLR in human breast cancer cell lines, in addition to primary breast cancer cells (88). Moreover, LFA102 was also found to bind to rat pre-T cell lymphoma cell line Nb2-11 suggesting this antibody has cross-reactivity to rat PRLR (88). To assess selectivity of LFA102, the authors used a PRLR-negative BaF3 cell line and re-expressed PRLR (BAF3-PRLR). LFA102 did not bind to PRLR-negative BaF3 cells but was found to bind to BaF3-PRLR (88). In addition, the antibody did not interact with cells expressing murine PRLR. To determine if LFA102 acted through a competitive or non-competitive mechanism with PRLR, the authors designed a ligand competition assay using Alexa647labeled PRL (A647-PRL). The authors demonstrated that LFA102 did not affect A647-PRL binding to PRLR even at saturation concentrations of LFA102 (88), suggesting that LFA102 is not a ligand-competitive inhibitor. To determine whether LF102 affects PRL-mediated signaling, T47D breast cancer cells were treated with the antibody. There was significant attenuation of PRL-induced phosphorylation of STAT5, AKT, and ERK in a concentration-dependent manner (88). However, LFA102 failed to regulate PRLR signaling when treated alone demonstrating the absence of residual agonistic activity.

As proof of principle for *in vivo* activity, T47D-T2 xenografts were generated in NOD/SCID mice and LFA102 or as control, a human IgG1 was administered, followed by a bolus of PRL to stimulate PRLR. Mice treated with PRL alone showed increased levels of phosphorylated STAT5 in the tumors, while the treatment of LFA102 inhibited this PRL-induced phosphorylation suggesting the *in vivo* efficacy of LFA102 (88). In addition, LFA102 achieved a 30-56 μ g/mL concentration in the serum of these mice. Detailed pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamics studies of LF102 were subsequently performed. The clearance of LFA102 ranged from 1.45 to 0.92 mL/h/kg and 13.5 to 3.93 mL/h/kg in males and females, respectively. In addition, the mean estimated half-life was between 1.43 and 8.99 days and 0.12 to 4.23 days in males and females, respectively (88). Subsequently, to further understand the antitumor efficacy of LF102, a subcutaneous xenograft model in SCID mice was used. Mice were injected subcutaneously with luciferase expressing Nb2-11 cells to generate tumors. These mice were treated with a single dose of LFA102 (0.01-10 mg/kg) or control IgG antibody, and disease burden was measured from 14 days after dosing to 4.5 months. Doses exceeding 0.3 mg/kg displayed antitumor efficacy by day 3 post-injection. Moreover, LFA102 treated mice (doses exceeding more than 0.3 mg/kg) showed significantly higher survival compared to controls, with 50% of animals surviving 2-4 fold longer than IgG1 treated mice (88).

In addition to xenograft tumor models, a carcinogen induced model was utilized to assess LFA102 efficacy. Briefly, 7,12-Dimethylbenz[α]anthracene (DMBA) was administered to induce rat mammary tumors. LFA102 treatment (300 mg/kg) significantly reduced PRLR signaling and tumor growth in this rat mammary cancer model as a monotherapy and combination with letrozole (aromatase inhibitor, 10 µg/kg). LFA102 treatment reduced tumor volume to 809±279 mm³ from 1964 ±243 mm³ in case of control, while combination of LFA102 and Letrozole further reduced tumor volume to 436±144 mm³, suggesting synergistic/additive anticancer activity (88). These data demonstrated that LFA102 has the potential to be the first effective antibody-based therapeutic agent for the treatment of PRL-responsive malignancies.

Following these studies, the clinical efficacy of LFA102 was assessed in patients with stage IV breast and castration-resistant prostate cancer. In this Phase I clinical trial, patients (n=73, female=34, male=39) received 3-60 mg/kg of LFA102 intravenously once every 4 weeks and the maximum tolerated dose (MTD) and/or recommended dose for expansion was determined to study the safety and antitumor efficacy of LFA102 (89). Drug-related toxicity was not observed during the dose escalation study, hence a MTD was not obtained during this study. The highest tested dose of 60 mg/kg was established as the recommended dose for expansion. The most common side effects recorded were fatigue (44%), nausea (33%), vomiting, constipation, and reduced appetite (21%), while 3 patients had adverse effects, which included decreased blood phosphorus, increased levels of serum lipase, and reduced blood lymphocyte count (89). The mean half-life of LFA102 ranged from 6-9 days. At the dose of 60 mg/kg, the Cmax of LFA102 was found to be $1,495 \pm 589 \,\mu\text{g/ml}$, and mean area under the curve (AUC_{last}) was 230,991 \pm 102,673 hour \times µg/ml (89). There was no response noted in the patients with breast cancer after LFA102 treatment. Similarly, in prostate cancer patients, there was no PSA response. Overall, LFA102 treatment contributed to stable disease in 13 patients out of 73 (18%), while all other patients 67 out of 73 (92%) discontinued the study due to the cancer progression (89). This poor response of LFA102 was thought to

10.3389/fendo.2022.1112987

be because of insufficient exposure. The authors retrospectively hypothesized that a more frequent dosing of LFA102, such as once every 2 weeks, would have resulted in durable PRLR inhibition and superior antitumor efficacy

In another Phase 1 Trial study in East Asian patients of Japanese ancestry with breast (n=7) and prostate (n=7), similar results were obtained for MTD and anti-tumor activity of LFA102. Here, the antibody was administered at a dose of 3-40 mg/kg intravenously every 4 weeks (90). There were 14 patients enrolled in the study and grade 1 or 2 toxicities were reported in 9 patients out of 14 (64%), while the most frequent toxicity reported was nausea in 3 patients (21%) (90). The mean AUC_{last} of LFA102 (40 mg/kg) was found to be 5674 ± 507 µg/ml×day, C_{max} was found to be 1089 ± 227 µg/ml, while median $t_{1/2}$ was found to be 12.1 days (90). As with the previous Phase I trial, LFA102 did not display antitumor activity.

2.2.1.2 Anti-prolactin receptor (PRLR) antibody, F56

Cui et al. sought to design a new PRLR antagonist using a hybridoma technique to develop a series of monoclonal antibodies (91). After screening these antibodies, F56 was selected that specifically antagonized PRLR as assessed by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and western blot. The authors performed epitome mapping which identified a common binding epitope between F56 and PRL. In subsequent experiments, the authors determined that F56 inhibited PRL binding to PRLR in a dose-dependent manner suggesting that the F56 epitope overlapped with the PRLbinding site. Furthermore, F56 treatment (0.1-5 µg/ml) inhibited PRL-induced STAT3/5, AKT, and ERK phosphorylation in CHO cells expressing PRLR and Nb2 cells in a dose-dependent manner, confirming the antagonistic activity of F56 (91). Moreover, F56 inhibited PRL-induced proliferation of Nb2 cells, corroborating molecular data. These preclinical studies identified F56 as the first PRLR antagonist that has an overlapping epitope as PRL, which has potential to treat PRL-dependent diseases. However, early phase clinical trials will be required to assess toxicity, and preliminary efficacy.

2.2.2 Antibody-drug conjugates 2.2.2.1 ABBV-176

Antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs) have become a popular therapeutic design concept that combines the specificity of antibodies and potency of payload/cytotoxic drugs. Currently, 5 antibody-drug conjugates have been approved for the treatment of four hematological malignancies and one for solid tumors. For the purpose of targeting PRLR, Anderson et al. designed a novel pyrrolobenzodiazepine antibody-drug conjugate, ABBV-176 (92). To generate the PRLR-specific antibody used to produce the ABBV-176 ABC, a standard hybridoma technique following immunization with the PRLR extracellular domain was employed. The lead antibody selected was h16f (PR-1594804) based on affinity, epitope binding and activity (92). Initial screening was performed on antibodies conjugated to monomethyl-auristatin payload and studied based on ability to inhibit proliferation of the BT474 cell line. Based on this, the lead candidate ABBV-1776 was selected from the panel for further analysis. Surface plasmon resonance was performed with ABBV-176 and the extracellular domain of human PRLR, showing a strong affinity with a K_D value of 1 nM (92). In bioassays of anti-tumor activity, ABBV-176 was found to inhibit the growth of various cancer cell lines including breast cancer (IC50 value = 0.0055-0.77 nM), prostate cancer (IC50 value = 0.01 nM), endometrial cancer (IC50 value = 0.6 nM), ovarian cancer (IC50 value = 0.16 nM), colorectal cancer (IC50 value = 0.11 nM) and liver cancer (IC50 value = 5.2-8.6 nM) (92). These IC50 values were highly dependent on PRLR expression (i.e. more PRLR receptors was associated with higher IC50 for ABBV-176). Moreover, ABBV-176 was found to be nontoxic to normal/immortalized cell lines in kidney, breast, liver, lung, prostate, and vascular endothelium. Furthermore, the antitumor activity of ABBV-176 was evaluated in the BT-474 FP2 human xenograft breast cancer model. The single dose of 0.5 mg/kg was effective in significantly reducing tumor growth (92). A higher dose of 3 mg/kg produced the highest tumor reduction without affecting body weight as compared to control. Furthermore, there were no apparent physiological changes suggesting no impact on normal tissues. Similar results were obtained in a patient-derived xenograft (PDX) model. In these studies, the authors established the effect of ABBV-176 (0.1 mg/ kg) in combination with the PARP inhibitor Valiparib (200 mg/ kg) in CTG-0670 triple-negative, BRCA1 deficient, BRCA2 mutant PDX tumor models (92). It was determined that ABBV-176, both as a monotherapy and in combination with Valiparib, significantly inhibited PDX growth. This data suggests that ABBV-176 may be an effective therapy either alone or in combination with PARP inhibitors for the treatment of breast cancers (92).

Recently, Lemech et al. conducted a first-in-human Phase 1 dose-escalation study of ABBV-176 in patients with advanced solid tumors for evaluating safety, pharmacokinetics, and preliminary anticancer activity (93). Patients were given ABBV-176 once every three weeks with dose escalation based on level of exposure which was continually assessed. Drugrelated toxicities were studied following each dose escalation to determine MTD. A group of 19 patients were enrolled, of which 11 had colorectal cancer, 6 had breast cancer and 2 had adrenocortical carcinoma. The patients were administered 2.7-109.36 µg/kg ABBV-176 (93). Dose-limiting toxicities occurred in four patients, which included two cases of thrombocytopenia, two cases of neutropenia, and one case of pancytopenia (93). The common adverse effects of ABBV-176 reported were thrombocytopenia, neutropenia, nausea, fatigue, increased aspartate aminotransferase, and pleural effusions. PRLR expression in tumors among these patients was varied, but no patient had an objective response. Unfortunately, there was considerable toxicity associated with ABBV-176 in this Phase 1 dose-escalation study. One caveat is that the study analysis relied on a small patient cohort with differential PRLR expression. This may be the reason why no response was observed. This study was terminated following administration of the drug to 19 patients. Therefore, further evaluation may be necessary with a larger cohort of patients with high PRLR expression.

2.2.2.2 REGN2878-DM1

Another antibody-drug conjugate REGN2878-DM1 that is reported to target PRLR was developed by Kelly et al. to target PRLR positive breast cancer (31). This antibody-drug conjugate is composed of a high-affinity anti-PRLR IgG1 antibody conjugated to a cytotoxic maytansine derivative DM1, via a noncleavable Succinimidyl-4-(N-maleimidomethyl)cyclohexane-1-carboxylate linker. The antibody was generated in VelocImmune mice, which contain genes encoding human immunoglobulin heavy and kappa light chain variable regions. The mice were immunized with recombinant protein of the extracellular domain of human PRLR. Hybridomas were generated and joined to the human IgG1 constant region. REGN2878 was selected as the lead antibody after screening more than 300 antigen-binding clones. This antibody was further conjugated to DM1 via a non-cleavable SMCC (Succinimidyl 4-(N-maleimidomethyl)cyclohexane-1carboxylate) linker and purified by size exclusion chromatography. The concentration of antibody-drug conjugate was confirmed by UV spectroscopy and MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry analysis. Both REGN2878 and REGN2878-DM1 were determined to have high-affinity binding to hPRLR with a K_D value of 1.05 and 1.24 nM respectively, and blocked prolactin binding to PRLR as measured by ELISA with an IC50 value of 5.0 and 4.4 nM, respectively (31). REGN2878-DM1 also inhibited prolactin-induced STAT5 activity in the HEK293/PRLR/STAT5-Luc reporter cell line, demonstrating inhibition of PRLR signaling. Moreover, REGN2878-DM1 treatment induced cell death in breast cancer cells with IC50 values between 0.06 nM and 0.97 nM (31). Proof of principle in vivo studies were performed using MCF7 and MCF7-PRLR over-expressing breast cancer xenograft mouse models in NCr nude mice. The xenografts were established and treated with a single dose, or thrice single-weekly doses of REGN2878-DM1 (5, 10, 15 mg/kg). Single dosing of 15 mg/kg significantly impaired tumor growth, which was also observed with 10 and 15 mg/kg repeated injections compared to control in both MCF7 and MCF7-PRLR overexpressing tumors (31). REGN2878-DM1 was further tested in breast cancer mouse xenografts of T47Dv11, which exhibit high levels of endogenous PRLR. As seen with previous studies, REGN2878-DM1 inhibited tumor growth in this model even at 2.5 and 5 mg/kg doses, while complete regression was observed with the highest 15 mg/kg dose (31). REGN2878-DM1 (2.5 mg/kg) was also test in combination with Fulvestrant (150 or 250 mg/kg), standard-of-care for ER+ breast cancer, showed greater inhibition of tumor growth in

T47Dv11 xenografts in mice compared to monotherapy, suggesting synergistic or additive effects (31). Follow-up pharmacokinetic studies, in which 5 mg/kg of REGN2878-DM1 was delivered, resulted in serum levels above 16 μ g/mL for at least 10 days, suggesting a long-lasting concentration sufficient to produce anti-tumor effects in the conducted mouse models (31). Collectively, these data suggest that the REGN2878-DM1 antibody-drug conjugate has potential to target PRLR and may have implications in the treatment of breast cancer with high expression of PRLR. Further early phase clinical trials will be required to assess toxicity, and preliminary efficacy in patients.

2.2.3 Bispecific antibodies targeting PRLR

Bispecific antibody (BsAb) is a novel technology that contains two binding sites towards two different epitopes. This provides significant clinical advantages compared to monoclonal antibodies, due to an increased range of applications. Currently, more than 110 BsAbs are being evaluated in clinical trials (94), demonstrating the functionality, and excitement of this technology in targeting applications for human diseases and conditions. Two different BsAbs have been developed targeting PRLR.

2.2.3.1 PRLR-DbsAb targeting CD3 and PRLR

Zhou et al. have recently developed a bispecific antibody, PRLR-DbsAb, that targets both PRLR and T-cell surface antigen, CD3 using the "Bispecific Antibody by Protein Trans-splicing" (BAPTS) system (95, 96). Briefly, Fragment A (CD3 antibody fusion protein) and Fragment B (PRLR antibody fusion protein) were expressed in CHO and 293E cell lines, respectively, and purified using protein L affinity chromatography. The authors identified that the PRLR-DbsAb-mediated cytotoxicity of immune effector cells is dependent on the ratio of effector to target cells; PRLR-DbsAb showed dramatic T-cell toxicity at the ratio of 5:1. Further, PRLR-DbsAb mediated cell killing of T47D (PRLR high) cells was 60% at a dose of 100 ng/ml at a ratio of 10:1 (97). It was shown that PRLR-DbsAb induced cytotoxicity via the synergistic effect of immune cell recruitment and not solely on the combined effect of PRLR and CD3 antibody. When T47D cells were treated with single targeting antibodies towards PRLR or CD3 alone, they produced less cytotoxic activity compared to PRLR-DbsAb. The EC50 values of PRLR-DbsAb against breast cancer cell lines MDA-MB-231, MCF-7, SKBR-3, and T47D were found to be 5.053, 1.78, 46.68, and 7.63 ng/ml, respectively (97). Mechanistically, PRLR-DbsAb was found to recruit T cells to PRLR expressing T47D breast cancer cells, which further induced cytotoxicity. Moreover, PRLR-DbsAb was found to activate T-cells in vitro as shown by increased CD69 levels in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) without target cells, while CD8⁺CD69⁺ T-cells had more activity than CD4⁺CD69⁺ T-cells when cultured with target cells (97). Rather, PRLR-DbsAb was found to activate CD4⁺CD69⁺ T-cells,

while CD8⁺CD69⁺ T cell activation is dependent on combination with the target cells engagement. Moreover, cytokine release (IL10 and TNF-alpha) was significantly increased after PRLR-DbsAb treatment, supporting the T-cell activation mechanism (97). The in vivo activity of PRLR-DbsAb was evaluated in the NOD/SCID mice where T47D cells together with healthy human PBMCs were co-injected subcutaneously. PRLR-DbsAb was delivered once weekly at 0.33, 1, and 3 mg/kg intraperitoneally and compared with a 3 mg/kg PRLR monoclonal antibody (97). PRLR-DbsAb treatment significantly inhibited tumor growth at 0.33 mg/kg, which was comparable to PRLR monoclonal antibody alone. At higher doses of 3 mg/kg, PRLR-DbsAb substantially suppressed tumor growth, as both tumor volume and weight were impaired compared to control, and further increase survival of mice (97). Moreover, PRLR-DbsAb stimulated T-cell infiltration and expression of PD-L1 in these tumor tissues. Lastly, when PRLR-DbsAb was delivered in combination with a PD-1 antibody, anti-tumor activity was enhanced against MDA-MB-231 cells supporting the rationale of targeting PRLR with the novel BsAbs technology for PRLR-expressing breast cancers (97).

2.2.3.2 Growth hormone receptor/Prolactin receptor BsAbs (H53)

As PRLR and growth hormone receptor (GHR) are closely involved in the incidence and development of breast cancer (98) which typically express PRLR, GHR, and GHR-PRLR heterodimers (99), the use of a combination PRLR and GHR antagonists may be a better strategy for breast cancer treatment. As such, Chen et al. have used a hybridoma technology to design a dual GHR-PRLR targeting antibody called H53 (100). Using competitive ELISA, receptor binding analysis, and immunofluorescence assays, the authors identified that H53 behaved like a typical anti-idiotypic antibody (Ab2 β) (100). Further testing revealed that H53 treatment (0.05-1 µg/ml) inhibited not only the growth of CHO cells expressing PRLR and GHR but also PRLR-induced JAK2-STAT5 signaling (100). H53 also inhibited the PRL-induced phosphorylation of both STAT3 and STAT5, and AKT at a dose of 5-10 g/ml in T47D and MCF7 breast cancer cell lines, and further attenuated PRLinduced proliferation (100). Moreover, H53 also inhibited clonogenic potential, and migration that was accompanied by decreased expression of PRLR and GHR (100). The H53 BsAbs also displayed robust antitumor activity in proof-of-principle T47D and MCF-7 tumor xenografts models. When delivered at 15 and 30 mg/kg twice a week the expression p-STAT3/5 and p-AKT were downregulated in tumor tissue (100). H53-treated tumors also displayed a reduction in Ki67 that was accompanied by increased tunnel staining, indicating that H53 induced

apoptosis in tumor cells. This preclinical study demonstrates the application of dual GHR/PRLR antibodies as a useful strategy for the treatment of breast cancer by impeding the PRLR signaling axis.

2.3 Small molecular inhibitors of PRLR

Extensive research has been conducted on developing antibody-based targeting and competitive antagonists of PRLR, but to date have unfortunately failed to produce sufficient anticancer activity in clinical trials. While these strategies have shown antagonization of PRLR in pre-clinical studies, poor bioavailability and stability can result in less durable responses, leading to tumor progression. While these technologies may still produce effective therapies, and certainly warrant further studies, an alternative solution to the noted clinical challenges may be resolved through the development of small molecule inhibitors. Advantages of small molecule inhibitors include oral delivery, low/no immunogenic properties, ability to cross the blood-brain barrier, easy to synthesize and optimize, and lower cost due to ease in manufacturing, transport, and storage compared to antibody based strategies (101). We have summarized below several studies focused on developing small molecule inhibitors for targeting PRLR, which have largely been conducted in the context of cancer.

2.3.1 Small molecule inhibitors that target the ECD of PRLR

Borcherding et al. sought to identify a small molecular inhibitor targeting the extracellular domain (ECD) of PRLR (102). First, they performed in silico docking of a virtual library of 340,000 small molecules and evaluated their binding to the ECD of PRLR, of which 1000 compounds were predicted to affect PRL binding (102). Moreover, 50,000 diverse compounds were selected in addition to the predicted 1,000 compounds through virtual screening. For high-throughput screening, three sequential assays were performed on selected compounds. All three assays were designed under conditions where cells were incubated with PRL alone, compound alone, and PRL and compound in combination. Compounds that displayed significant cytotoxicity in the absence of PRL were eliminated. In the first assay, Nb2 cells, which are sensitive to PRL stimulation, were treated with selected compounds to determine the effect on proliferation at a concentration of 10 µM. The authors identified 120 potential compounds for further screening. In the second assay, a stably transfected PRLR cell line Ba/F3 was utilized for calculating IC50 values. Verification was performed in a third assay of T47D breast cancer cells stably transfected with luciferase reporter driven by a PRL-responsive

promoter. Seven compounds were selected based on the IC50 values of 0.09 to 2.07 µM in the Ba/F3 assay. These were further analyzed for PRLR ECD binding using Microscale Thermophoresis (MST) technique. Three compounds, SMI-1, -6, and -7 bound to PRLR-ECD with K_D values of 1.26, 3.31, and 2.69 µM, respectively (102). Interestingly, SMI-1 was predicted by virtual screening and by molecular docking. Receptor binding was further confirmed by isothermal titration calorimetry. The ~40X ratio of antagonist/PRL binding affinities was found to be 1.26 µM vs. 29.9 nM (102). The incubation of SMI-1 and -6 at 1 µM concentration inhibited PRL-induced migration of MDA-MB-468 cells in the Boyden chamber transmigration assays. Moreover, both compounds also inhibited PRL-induced proliferation of Jurkat lymphocytes, as well as PRL-induced phosphorylation of JAK2 in Ba/F3 cells (102). SMI-6 was selected for further testing based on the absence of in vitro offtarget toxicity. Further evaluation of SMI-6 identified that it inhibited PRL-induced phosphorylation of STAT5 in MDA-MB-468 cells without affecting the ability of growth hormone to phosphorylate STAT5 in PRLR deficient-T47D cells. To study the selectivity of SMI-6, the DiscoverX platform was used and tested against 168 G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). In addition to PRLR, SMI-6 inhibited the serotonin receptors 2C, 2A, and hypocretin receptor 1 with IC50 values of 3.476, 2.395, and 6.712 µM, respectively. Moreover, SMI-6 was also tested against 468 kinases and failed to display inhibitory activity towards the tested kinases, including JAK2 (102). Subsequently, the authors evaluated the anti-proliferative activity in six breast cancer cell lines (BT474, MCF7, T47D, MDA-MB-231, ZR75-1, and MDA-MB-468). SMI-6 produced dose-dependent antiproliferative activity with IC50 values ranging from 0.29-1.68 µM (102). In non-malignant cells (fibroblasts, keratinocytes, and mammary epithelial cells) IC50 values were determined between 4.5-20.4 µM, suggesting low toxicity and a plausible therapeutic window (102). To confirm these findings, the authors assessed SMI-6 antitumor efficacy in proof-of-concept in vivo models utilizing athymic nude mice implanted orthotopically with control MDA-MB-468 cells or with Doxycycline regulated PRL producing cells (MDA-PRL). MDA-PRL produced larger tumors compared to control, while delivery of SMI-6 significantly inhibited tumor growth of MDA-PRL tumors. Moreover, SMI-6 did not show any apparent signs of toxicity or discomfort in mice. These data demonstrate that SMI-6 serves as a potent small molecular inhibitor targeting PRLR that may have implications for the treatment of breast cancer.

2.3.2 Repurposing antipsychotic drugs for targeting the JAK-2 binding site of PRLR.

Several attempts were made to target the extracellular domain of PRLR using competitive antagonists, neutralizing

antibodies, antibody-drug conjugates, and small molecule inhibitors but none have produced a clinically effective and acceptable antitumor response to date. In our own studies, we sought to identify novel targets involved in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) progression, and came across a pilot clinical trial that studied serum prolactin levels in women with different cancers (27). The authors observed 3-4 times greater prolactin levels in women with PDAC, which led us to investigate the role of PRL and PRLR in pancreatic cancer. In initial studies, we determined that PRLR is overexpressed in PDAC patient tissues by immunohistochemistry (25). The expression of PRLR in the normal pancreas was limited to the islet cells, while high cytoplasmic expression was observed in PDAC tissues. Moreover, we observed PRL released by PDAC tissues and cell lines using IHC and ELISA techniques, suggesting the role of both autocrine and paracrine PRL in PDAC progression. Furthermore, when we treated PDAC cells (MiaPaCa-2 and Panc-1) with PRL, it induced phosphorylation of canonical JAK2, STAT3, and ERK in a time- and dosedependent manner, suggesting the functionality of the PRLR in PDAC cell lines (25). Interestingly, while PRL treatment failed to increase proliferation of MiaPaCa-2 and Panc-1 cells, we observed a significant increase in spheroid formation and migration (25). Furthermore, when we knocked down PRLR (PRLR KD) from PDAC cell lines (MiaPaCa-2 and mouse UKNC-6141) using CRISPR-Cas9 and shRNA approaches. PRLR KD resulted in significant inhibition of proliferation, colony formation, migration, and spheroid formation, suggesting that PRLR regulated multiple hallmarks of cancer progression (25). Moreover, when we treated PRLR knockdown cells with PRL, PRL failed to induce phosphorylation of JAK2, STAT3, and ERK suggesting the inhibition of PRL : PRLR regulated signaling pathways. In proof-of-concept studies, we injected PRLR knockdown UNKC-6141 cells in the pancreas of C57BL/6 mice to generate syngeneic orthotopic tumors. PRLR KD significantly impaired growth of orthotopic tumors compared to controls (25). These data suggested that PRLR affected PDAC progression and can be an attractive target for therapeutic interventions. These studies further demonstrate the feasibility and druggability of PRLR.

Due to limited the success achieved by targeting the PRLR ECD, we decided to approach targeting PRLR from a different perspective. In initial studies, we observed the presence of multiple isoforms of PRLR in PDAC cell lines. Structurally, all PRLR isoforms retain a conserved JAK2 binding domain. Following PRL binding to PRLR, JAK2 binding is the first downstream event that occurs in PRL-PRLR signaling. Hence, we sought to target the JAK2 binding domain of PRLR. We performed *in silico* virtual screening of small molecular inhibitors using a homology model of the intracellular domain (ICD) of PRLR, due to the lack of a published crystal structure

for the ICD. We utilized I-TASSER software to predict inhibitors followed by virtual screening of small molecules using the IDOCK program. We selected two classes of compounds based on these predictions. We decided to use a fragment-based drug design approach to select commercially available small molecules. Since previous attempts achieved limited success in producing anticancer activity in clinical trials, we first screened these compounds for antiproliferative activity against PDAC cell lines. We found a single compound Penfluridol produced antiproliferative activity against MiaPaCa-2 and Panc-1 cells in a dose- and time-dependent manner, with an IC50 value of 3-4 µM concentration (25). Penfluridol is a first-generation antipsychotic drug used for the treatment of schizophrenia. We further performed multiple assays to study Penfluridol : PRLR binding and inhibition of PRL-induced signaling. First, we pretreated PDAC cells with Penfluridol at 4 µM concentration and subsequently stimulated with PRL. We determined that pretreatment of Penfluridol inhibited PRL-induced phosphorylation of STAT3 and ERK in both MiaPaCa-2 and Panc-1 cells (25). Moreover, we performed cell-based and cellfree drug-protein binding assays. Surface plasmon resonance and magnetic relaxometry using a peptide encoding the JAK-2 binding site of PRLR confirmed a dose-dependent response in Penfluridol binding (25). We further validated these results using cell-based binding assays. We performed a cellular thermal shift assay (CETSA), in which MiaPaCa-2 cells were treated with Penfluridol (5-20 μ M) and subjected to a thermal gradient to assess PRLR denaturation in the presence or absence of drug. We observed that PRLR denatured at ~58°C, while denaturation occurred at 66°C in Penfluridol treated cells, suggesting that Penfluridol bound to PRLR and provided stabilization to thermal denaturation (25). These results were validated with the Drug Affinity Responsive Target Assay (DARTS). Similarly, Penfluridol provided stability to PRLR against pronase-induced proteolysis demonstrating Penfluridol binding. Collectively, these data confirmed that Penfluridol binds to PRLR.

We further tested the anticancer activity of Penfluridol in a variety of PDAC animal models. Penfluridol was delivered at 5 mg/kg intraperitoneally for 21 days in all models. We used UNKC6141 and KPC cell lines to generate orthotopic tumors in C57BL/6 mice. In a second model, we used Panc-1 cells to generate subcutaneous xenografts in Nude mice. In the third model, we generated a PDX in NSG mice. Penfluridol produced significant antitumor activity in all three animal models, and further induced LC3B and p62 mediated autophagy in PDAC cells as well as in orthotopic tumors (25). Our study is the first to target the JAK2 binding domain of PRLR. We demonstrate that Penfluridol binds to the PRLR ICD, and potently inhibits PRL : PRLR signaling that results in the inhibition of PDAC growth.

3 Summary and conclusions

It is becoming clear that PRLR mediated signaling plays a critical role in multiple human diseases and malignancies, and therefore is an attractive target for developing therapies. Since the early 1990s, researchers have attempted to generate PRLR antagonists and inhibitors with mixed success in pre-clinical and clinical applications. While none of these studies have resulted in FDA approval to date, they have provided a foundation for future discoveries that may yet be exploited. At the very least, our understanding of PRLR biology has expanded, and the studies to date have provided tools to interrogate this to greater depths.

First generation human PRL analogs exhibited weak agonistic activity towards PRLR despite numerous studies demonstrating antagonism, leading to reluctance for use in clinic (55). This contributed to the development of second generation analogs, such as Δ 1–9-G129R-hPRL, which exhibits pure antagonism across multiple bioassays. Unfortunately, there remain challenges for clinical applications. Since these antagonists are small peptides (~23 kDa), these are quickly filtered by the kidneys, leading to suboptimal half-lives to maintain a potent and durable response. Nevertheless, the high selectivity of these analogs remains attractive with clinical prospects. With recent technological advancements, hormone based analogs may yet have therapeutic use. As shown in the recent studies by Yu et al., the fusion of second generation analogs with stabilizing proteins/peptides, such as albumin binding domain, can extend analog half-life substantially (71). As such, hormone analogs should not be discounted, and certainly further investigation is warranted to determine therapeutic implications.

Due to the clinical challenges innate to current hormone based analogs, and the significant advancement in antibody and protein engineering and recombinant DNA technology, antibody-based strategies have become of interest for antagonizing PRLR activity. Generally speaking, these strategies are attractive due to their success for the treatment of multiple human conditions, including cancer. Structurally, PRLR is an attractive target for antibody-based technologies due to the presence of a defined extracellular domain. Monoclonal antibodies and antibody-drug conjugates targeting PRLR have shown promising results in pre-clinical applications, antagonizing PRL induced signaling and cellular growth and migration (88-90, 92). Unfortunately, these have failed in Phase I clinical trials assessing toxicity and preliminary anti-tumor efficacy due to disease progression or development of doselimiting adverse effects. This potentially could be improved by adjusting dosing frequency in therapies with minimal toxicities, though that is highly speculative. In such cases, antibody design is essential to preclinical and clinical success, and requires stringent study in regard to specificity, biodistribution, toxicity and efficacy. Moreover, antibody-drug conjugates are an exciting and novel technology. Though current designs have shown substantial toxicity in Phase I trials, there are significant advantages in concept design compared to monoclonal antibodies, combining the high specificity of antibodies and potency of cytotoxic drugs. Overall, there have been few antibody-based strategies that have been evaluated in clinical trials to date for targeting PRLR, largely due to the recency of technologic developments supporting their generation. As such, antibody based therapies may have significant potential for use in the future, though further study and designs are required to fully assess their prospective use.

The use of small molecule inhibitors may also provide alternatives to inhibiting PRLR signaling, and improving upon the challenges related to antibody and hormone based approaches. There are significant advantages to the use of small molecules; of particular note, oral delivery, ease of synthesis and optimization, and cost effectiveness make small molecule inhibitors a highly attractive approach (103). *In silico* screening tools combined with bioassays can provide a highthroughput screening pipeline for thousands of compounds. Prospective leads can then be validated for selectivity, and serve as scaffold platforms for additional analogs/derivatives to improve target binding, potency, bioavailability and stability.

To date, a handful of small inhibitors have been designed for targeting PRLR. SMI-6, developed by Borcherding et al., has been well characterized, demonstrating high selectivity for PRLR extracellular domain (102). Efficacy was also validated in both *in vitro* and *in vivo* models of breast cancer. Though SMI-6 is at the level of experimental investigation, the potential for therapeutic applications remains open, and certainly will be of interest to

follow. In our own studies, we identified that Penfluridol, which has been approved for the treatment of schizophrenia, binds to PRLR at the JAK2 binding site within the intracellular domain (25). Penfluridol effectively inhibited PRLR signaling and maintained potent anti-tumor activity in multiple mouse models of PDAC (25). Penfluridol is a first generation antipsychotic with a long half-life, which may confer advantages in maintaining potent and durable responses in clinic. Unfortunately, Penfluridol is no longer licensed in the United States based on current FDA drug database information. Nevertheless, these studies demonstrate the feasibility of small molecule inhibitors targeting the intracellular domain of PRLR.

With the development of more accurate in silico screening tools, repurposing FDA approved drugs may serve as a means for rapid approvals for treating PRLR dependent conditions outside the original scope. FDA-approved drugs have been extensively screened for toxicity, safety, and pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties, and hence, may potentially decrease overall development timelines and costs for new applications. In this regard, It is important to address that the majority of PRLR targeting approaches have been designed against the extracellular domain, and it would be wise to expand these approaches to include the intracellular domain. Ultimately, the goal is to develop therapeutic strategies that can modulate PRLR signaling to promote positive clinical responses, either through agonistic or antagonistic mechanisms. For the purpose of studying PRLR biology, we already have numerous tools available that have been extensively characterized, and have been outlined in this review and Table 1, yet there remain challenges with the development of PRLR targeting therapeutics. As such, expanding our developmental strategies to include additional sites within PRLR may yield promising candidates for future clinical applications.

TABLE 1 Summary of PRLR inhibitors in preclinical and clinical stages of development.

Inhibitor	Class	Development Stage	Cancers tested	Effects	Reference
G129R- hPRL	hPRL protein analog	Preclinical	Ovarian, Breast	Inhibited cancer growth	(6, 21, 36– 39, 41–46)
A1-9- G129R- hPRL	hPRL protein analog	Preclinical	Breast, Glioblastoma, Prostate	Inhibited cancer cell growth, chemoresistance	(47, 48, 50, 54–60)
ABD- PrIRA	Neutralizing antibody	Preclinical	Glioblastoma	Inhibited PRL induced signaling, extended serum half- life	(63)
LFA102	Neutralizing antibody	Clinical	Breast, Prostate	Inhibited cancer cell growth in preclinical studies, failed to inhibit tumor growth in clinical trials	(80-82)
F56	Neutralizing antibody	Preclinical	N/A	Inhibited PRL induced signaling	(83)
		1		·	(Continued)

Inhibitor	Class	Development Stage	Cancers tested	Effects	Reference
ABBV-176	Antibody- drug conjugate	Clinical	Breast, Prostate, Endometrial, Ovarian, Colorectal, Liver	Inhibited growth of cancer cells in preclinical studies, Clinical trial was stopped due to severe adverse toxicities	(84, 85)
REGN2878- DM1	Antibody- drug conjugate	Preclinical	Breast	Inhibited cancer growth	(22)
PRLR- DbsAb	Bispecific antibody	Preclinical	Breast	Activated T-cells, Inhibited cancer growth	(89)
H53	Bispecific antibody	Preclinical	Breast	Inhibited cancer growth, migration	(92)
SMI-6	Small molecule	Preclinical	Breast	Inhibited cancer growth, invasion	(94)
Penfluridol	Small molecule	Preclinical	Pancreas	Inhibited cancer growth, invasion, stemness	(18)

TABLE 1 Continued

In summary, PRLR has become an attractive target for therapeutic development due to the broad expression of PRL and PRLR within biological tissues and human diseases. Hormone based approaches have yielded the development of specific antagonists, though their potential for clinical use is limited due to rapid filtration from blood and excretion. Antibody-based strategies have shown promise in preclinical applications, though they have failed in clinical trials due to toxicities and poor response. Nevertheless, there remains potential with antibody-based approaches due to the defined extracellular domain of PRLR. Similarly, the development of small molecule inhibitors has also shown potential in preclinical applications. The challenge now is to further assess lead candidates in clinical trials, as well as design new candidates with increased potency, with limited adverse toxicities.

Author contributions

DS produced and edited the final manuscript. PD wrote the first draft of the manuscript. SA edited the final version of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

References

- 1. Saleem M, Martin H, Coates P. Prolactin biology and laboratory measurement: An update on physiology and current analytical issues. *Clin Biochem Rev* (2018) 39(1):3–16.
- 2. Ben-Jonathan N, LaPensee CR, LaPensee EW. What can we learn from rodents about prolactin in humans? *Endocr Rev* (2008) 29(1):1–41. doi: 10.1210/er.2007-0017
- 3. Ben-Jonathan N, Liby K, McFarland M, Zinger M. Prolactin as an autocrine/ paracrine growth factor in human cancer. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2002) 13 (6):245–50. doi: 10.1016/S1043-2760(02)00603-3

Funding

The NCI-designated University of Kansas Comprehensive Cancer Center (P30CA168524) provided pilot funding for the work included in this manuscript.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

^{4.} Kinet S, Goffin V, Mainfroid V, Martial JA. Characterization of lactogen receptor-binding site 1 of human prolactin. *J Biol Chem* (1996) 271(24):14353–60. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.24.14353

^{5.} Goffin V, Norman M, Martial JA. Alanine-scanning mutagenesis of human prolactin: Importance of the 58-74 region for bioactivity. *Mol Endocrinol* (1992) 6 (9):1381–92.

^{6.} Goffin V, Kinet S, Ferrag F, Binart N, Martial JA, Kelly PA. Antagonistic properties of human prolactin analogs that show paradoxical agonistic activity in the Nb2 bioassay. *J Biol Chem* (1996) 271(28):16573–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.28.16573

7. Goffin V, Struman I, Mainfroid V, Kinet S, Martial JA. Evidence for a second receptor binding site on human prolactin. *J Biol Chem* (1994) 269(51):32598–606. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)31676-4

8. Broutin I, Jomain JB, Tallet E, van Agthoven J, Raynal B, Hoos S, et al. Crystal structure of an affinity-matured prolactin complexed to its dimerized receptor reveals the topology of hormone binding site 2. *J Biol Chem* (2010) 285(11):8422–33. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.089128

9. Adamson AD, Friedrichsen S, Semprini S, Harper CV, Mullins JJ, White MR, et al. Human prolactin gene promoter regulation by estrogen: Convergence with tumor necrosis factor-alpha signaling. *Endocrinology* (2008) 149(2):687–94. doi: 10.1210/en.2007-1066

10. Gerlo S, Davis JR, Mager DL, Kooijman R. Prolactin in man: A tale of two promoters. *Bioessays* (2006) 28(10):1051-5. doi: 10.1002/bies.20468

11. Muthuswamy SK. Autocrine prolactin: An emerging market for homegrown (prolactin) despite the imports. *Genes Dev* (2012) 26(20):2253–8. doi: 10.1101/gad.204636.112

12. Borcherding DC, Hugo ER, Idelman G, De Silva A, Richtand NW, Loftus J, et al. Dopamine receptors in human adipocytes: expression and functions. *PloS One* (2011) 6(9):e25537. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025537

13. Featherstone K, White MR, Davis JR. The prolactin gene: A paradigm of tissue-specific gene regulation with complex temporal transcription dynamics. *J Neuroendocrinol* (2012) 24(7):977–90. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2012.02310.x

14. Kavarthapu R, Dufau ML. Prolactin receptor gene transcriptional control, regulatory modalities relevant to breast cancer resistance and invasiveness. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2022) 13:949396. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.949396

15. Bole-Feysot C, Goffin V, Edery M, Binart N, Kelly PA. Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocr Rev* (1998) 19(3):225–68. doi: 10.1210/edrv.19.3.0334

16. Lopez Vicchi F, Becu-Villalobos D. Prolactin: The bright and the dark side. *Endocrinology* (2017) 158(6):1556–9. doi: 10.1210/en.2017-00184

17. Kavarthapu R, Anbazhagan R, Dufau ML. Crosstalk between PRLR and EGFR/HER2 signaling pathways in breast cancer. *Cancers (Basel)* (2021) 13(18). doi: 10.3390/cancers13184685

18. O'Leary KA, Jallow F, Rugowski DE, Sullivan R, Sinkevicius KW, Greene GL, et al. Prolactin activates ERalpha in the absence of ligand in female mammary development and carcinogenesis *in vivo. Endocrinology* (2013) 154(12):4483–92. doi: 10.1210/en.2013-1533

19. Gonzalez L, Zambrano A, Lazaro-Trueba I, Lopez E, Gonzalez JJ, Martin-Perez J, et al. Activation of the unliganded estrogen receptor by prolactin in breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* (2009) 28(10):1298–308. doi: 10.1038/onc.2008.473

20. Oladimeji P, Skerl R, Rusch C, Diakonova M. Synergistic activation of ERalpha by estrogen and prolactin in breast cancer cells requires tyrosyl phosphorylation of PAK1. *Cancer Res* (2016) 76(9):2600–11. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1758

21. Kavarthapu R, Dufau ML. Role of EGF/ERBB1 in the transcriptional regulation of the prolactin receptor independent of estrogen and prolactin in breast cancer cells. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7(40):65602-13. doi: 10.18632/ oncotarget.11579

22. MacDonald TM, Thomas LN, Daze E, Marignani P, Barnes PJ, Too CK. Prolactin-inducible EDD E3 ubiquitin ligase promotes TORC1 signalling, antiapoptotic protein expression, and drug resistance in breast cancer cells. *Am J Cancer Res* (2019) 9(7):1484–503.

23. Schuler LA, O'Leary KA. Prolactin: The third hormone in breast cancer. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2022) 13:910978. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2022.910978

24. Ramirez-de-Arellano A, Villegas-Pineda JC, Hernandez-Silva CD, Pereira-Suarez AL. The relevant participation of prolactin in the genesis and progression of gynecological cancers. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2021) 12:747810. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.747810

25. Dandawate P, Kaushik G, Ghosh C, Standing D, Ali Sayed AA, Choudhury S, et al. Diphenylbutylpiperidine antipsychotic drugs inhibit prolactin receptor signaling to reduce growth of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2020) 158(5):1433–49.e27. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.11.279

26. Neradugomma NK, Subramaniam D, Tawfik OW, Goffin V, Kumar TR, Jensen RA, et al. Prolactin signaling enhances colon cancer stemness by modulating notch signaling in a Jak2-STAT3/ERK manner. *Carcinogenesis* (2014) 35(4):795–806. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgt379

27. Levina VV, Nolen B, Su Y, Godwin AK, Fishman D, Liu J, et al. Biological significance of prolactin in gynecologic cancers. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69(12):5226–33. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-4652

28. Basu R, Baumgaertel N, Wu S, Kopchick JJ. Growth hormone receptor knockdown sensitizes human melanoma cells to chemotherapy by attenuating expression of ABC drug efflux pumps. *Horm Cancer* (2017) 8(3):143–56. doi: 10.1007/s12672-017-0292-7

29. Wu AM, Dalvi P, Lu X, Yang M, Riddick DS, Matthews J, et al. Induction of multidrug resistance transporter ABCG2 by prolactin in human breast cancer cells. *Mol Pharmacol* (2013) 83(2):377–88. doi: 10.1124/mol.112.082362

30. Wen Y, Zand B, Ozpolat B, Szczepanski MJ, Lu C, Yuca E, et al. Antagonism of tumoral prolactin receptor promotes autophagy-related cell death. *Cell Rep* (2014) 7(2):488–500. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2014.03.009

31. Kelly MP, Hickey C, Makonnen S, Coetzee S, Jalal S, Wang Y, et al. Preclinical activity of the novel anti-prolactin receptor (PRLR) antibody-drug conjugate REGN2878-DM1 in PRLR-positive breast cancers. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2017) 16(7):1299–311. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-16-0839

32. Goffin V, Touraine P, Culler MD, Kelly PA. Drug insight: prolactin-receptor antagonists, a novel approach to treatment of unresolved systemic and local hyperprolactinemia? *Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab* (2006) 2(10):571–81. doi: 10.1038/ncpendmet0270

33. Bernichtein S, Kayser C, Dillner K, Moulin S, Kopchick JJ, Martial JA, et al. Development of pure prolactin receptor antagonists. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278 (38):35988–99. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M305687200

34. Boutin JM, Jolicoeur C, Okamura H, Gagnon J, Edery M, Shirota M, et al. Cloning and expression of the rat prolactin receptor, a member of the growth hormone/prolactin receptor gene family. *Cell* (1988) 53(1):69–77. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(88)90488-6

35. Chen WY, Wight DC, Wagner TE, Kopchick JJ. Expression of a mutated bovine growth hormone gene suppresses growth of transgenic mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (1990) 87(13):5061–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.87.13.5061

36. Chen WY, White ME, Wagner TE, Kopchick JJ. Functional antagonism between endogenous mouse growth hormone (GH) and a GH analog results in dwarf transgenic mice. *Endocrinology* (1991) 129(3):1402–8. doi: 10.1210/endo-129-3-1402

37. Clark R, Olson K, Fuh G, Marian M, Mortensen D, Teshima G, et al. Longacting growth hormones produced by conjugation with polyethylene glycol. *J Biol Chem* (1996) 271(36):21969–77. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.36.21969

38. Drake WM, Parkinson C, Besser GM, Trainer PJ. Clinical use of a growth hormone receptor antagonist in the treatment of acromegaly. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2001) 12(9):408–13. doi: 10.1016/S1043-2760(01)00461-1

39. Ross RJ, Leung KC, Maamra M, Bennett W, Doyle N, Waters MJ, et al. Binding and functional studies with the growth hormone receptor antagonist, B2036-PEG (pegvisomant), reveal effects of pegylation and evidence that it binds to a receptor dimer. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2001) 86(4):1716–23.

40. Sivaprasad U, Canfield JM, Brooks CL. Mechanism for ordered receptor binding by human prolactin. *Biochemistry* (2004) 43(43):13755–65. doi: 10.1021/bi049333p

41. Dattani MT, Hindmarsh PC, Brook CG, Robinson IC, Kopchick JJ, Marshall NJ. G120R, a human growth hormone antagonist, shows zinc-dependent agonist and antagonist activity on Nb2 cells. *J Biol Chem* (1995) 270(16):9222–6. doi: 10.1074/jbc.270.16.9222

42. Mode A, Tollet P, Wells T, Carmignac DF, Clark RG, Chen WY, et al. The human growth hormone (hGH) antagonist G120RhGH does not antagonize GH in the rat, but has paradoxical agonist activity, probably *via* the prolactin receptor. *Endocrinology* (1996) 137(2):447–54. doi: 10.1210/endo.137.2.8593788

43. Goffin V, Bernichtein S, Carrière O, Bennett WF, Kopchick JJ, Kelly PA. The human growth hormone antagonist B2036 does not interact with the prolactin receptor. *Endocrinology* (1999) 140(8):3853–6. doi: 10.1210/endo.140.8.7047

44. Llovera M, Pichard C, Bernichtein S, Jeay S, Touraine P, Kelly PA, et al. Human prolactin (hPRL) antagonists inhibit hPRL-activated signaling pathways involved in breast cancer cell proliferation. *Oncogene* (2000) 19(41):4695–705. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1203846

45. Chen WY, Ramamoorthy P, Chen N, Sticca R, Wagner TE. A human prolactin antagonist, hPRL-G129R, inhibits breast cancer cell proliferation through induction of apoptosis. *Clin Cancer Res* (1999) 5(11):3583–93.

46. Ramamoorthy P, Sticca R, Wagner TE, Chen WY. *In vitro* studies of a prolactin antagonist, hPRL-G129R in human breast cancer cells. *Int J Oncol* (2001) 18(1):25–32. doi: 10.3892/ijo.18.1.25

47. Cataldo L, Chen NY, Yuan Q, Li W, Ramamoorthy P, Wagner TE, et al. Inhibition of oncogene STAT3 phosphorylation by a prolactin antagonist, hPRL-G129R, in T-47D human breast cancer cells. *Int J Oncol* (2000) 17(6):1179–85. doi: 10.3892/ijo.17.6.1179

48. Bernichtein S, Jeay S, Vaudry R, Kelly PA, Goffin V. New homologous bioassays for human lactogens show that agonism or antagonism of various analogs is a function of assay sensitivity. *Endocrine* (2003) 20(1-2):177–90. doi: 10.1385/ENDO:20:1-2:177

49. Chen NY, Holle L, Li W, Peirce SK, Beck MT, Chen WY. *In vivo* studies of the anti-tumor effects of a human prolactin antagonist, hPRL-G129R. *Int J Oncol* (2002) 20(4):813–8. doi: 10.3892/ijo.20.4.813

50. Langenheim JF, Chen WY. Development of a prolactin receptor-targeting fusion toxin using a prolactin antagonist and a recombinant form of pseudomonas exotoxin a. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2005) 90(3):281–93. doi: 10.1007/s10549-004-4816-9

51. Beck MT, Chen NY, Franek KJ, Chen WY. Prolactin antagonist-endostatin fusion protein as a targeted dual-functional therapeutic agent for breast cancer. *Cancer Res* (2003) 63(13):3598–604.

52. Zhang G, Li W, Holle L, Chen N, Chen WY. A novel design of targeted endocrine and cytokine therapy for breast cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2002) 8 (4):1196–205.

53. Tomblyn S, Springs AE, Langenheim JF, Chen WY. Combination therapy using three novel prolactin receptor antagonist-based fusion proteins effectively inhibits tumor recurrence and metastasis in HER2/neu transgenic mice. *Int J Oncol* (2009) 34(4):1139–46.

54. Scotti ML, Langenheim JF, Tomblyn S, Springs AE, Chen WY. Additive effects of a prolactin receptor antagonist, G129R, and herceptin on inhibition of HER2-overexpressing breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2008) 111 (2):241–50. doi: 10.1007/s10549-007-9789-z

55. Goffin V, Bernichtein S, Touraine P, Kelly PA. Development and potential clinical uses of human prolactin receptor antagonists. *Endocr Rev* (2005) 26 (3):400–22. doi: 10.1210/er.2004-0016

56. Jomain JB, Tallet E, Broutin I, Hoos S, van Agthoven J, Ducruix A, et al. Structural and thermodynamic bases for the design of pure prolactin receptor antagonists: X-ray structure of Del1-9-G129R-hPRL. *J Biol Chem* (2007) 282 (45):33118–31. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M704364200

57. Goffin V, Shiverick KT, Kelly PA, Martial JA. Sequence-function relationships within the expanding family of prolactin, growth hormone, placental lactogen, and related proteins in mammals. *Endocr Rev* (1996) 17 (4):385–410.

58. Bernichtein S, Jomain JB, Kelly PA, Goffin V. The n-terminus of human prolactin modulates its biological properties. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2003) 208(1-2):11-21. doi: 10.1016/S0303-7207(03)00264-8

59. Ferraris J, Zárate S, Jaita G, Boutillon F, Bernadet M, Auffret J, et al. Prolactin induces apoptosis of lactotropes in female rodents. *PloS One* (2014) 9(5): e97383. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097383

60. Dwivedi A, Padala C, Kumari A, Khumukcham SS, Penugurti V, Ghosh S, et al. Hematopoietic PBX-interacting protein is a novel regulator of mammary epithelial cell differentiation. *FEBS J* (2022) 289(6):1575–90. doi: 10.1111/ febs.16242

61. Suzuki MF, Almeida LA, Pomin SA, Silva FD, Freire RP, Oliveira JE, et al. Periplasmic synthesis and purification of the human prolactin antagonist Δ (1-11)-G129R-hPRL. *AMB Express* (2021) 11(1):62. doi: 10.1186/s13568-021-01209-5

62. MacDonald TM, Thomas LN, Gupta A, Barnes PJ, Too CK. Prolactin and androgen R1881 induce pro-survival carboxypeptidase-d and EDD E3 ligase in triple-negative and HER2+ breast cancer. *Am J Cancer Res* (2020) 10 (5):1321-43.

63. Sutherland A, Forsyth A, Cong Y, Grant L, Juan TH, Lee JK, et al. The role of prolactin in bone metastasis and breast cancer cell-mediated osteoclast differentiation. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (2016) 108(3). doi: 10.1093/jnci/djv338

64. Thomas LN, Merrimen J, Bell DG, Rendon R, Too CK. Prolactin- and testosterone-induced carboxypeptidase-d correlates with increased nitrotyrosines and Ki67 in prostate cancer. *Prostate* (2015) 75(15):1726–36. doi: 10.1002/pros.23054

65. Hou L, Xu B, Mohankumar KM, Goffin V, Perry JK, Lobie PE, et al. The prolactin receptor mediates HOXA1-stimulated oncogenicity in mammary carcinoma cells. *Int J Oncol* (2012) 41(6):2285–95. doi: 10.3892/ijo.2012.1660

66. Howell SJ, Anderson E, Hunter T, Farnie G, Clarke RB. Prolactin receptor antagonism reduces the clonogenic capacity of breast cancer cells and potentiates doxorubicin and paclitaxel cytotoxicity. *Breast Cancer Res* (2008) 10(4):R68. doi: 10.1186/bcr2129

67. Asad AS, Nicola Candia AJ, Gonzalez N, Zuccato CF, Abt A, Orrillo SJ, et al. Prolactin and its receptor as therapeutic targets in glioblastoma multiforme. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9(1):19578. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-55860-x

68. Rouet V, Bogorad RL, Kayser C, Kessal K, Genestie C, Bardier A, et al. Local prolactin is a target to prevent expansion of basal/stem cells in prostate tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107(34):15199–204. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0911651107

69. Meibohm B, Zhou H. Characterizing the impact of renal impairment on the clinical pharmacology of biologics. *J Clin Pharmacol* (2012) 52(1 Suppl):54S–62S. doi: 10.1177/0091270011413894

70. Yoshida Y, Kawasaki Y, Morikawa N, Tanabe M, Satoh K, Tsukamoto T, et al. [A kinetic study on serum prolactin concentration in the thyrotropinreleasing hormone test]. *Kaku Igaku* (1991) 28(6):585–90. 71. Yu S, Alkharusi A, Norstedt G, Gräslund T. An *in vivo* half-life extended prolactin receptor antagonist can prevent STAT5 phosphorylation. *PloS One* (2019) 14(5):e0215831. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0215831

72. Zhang F, Liu MR, Wan HT. Discussion about several potential drawbacks of PEGylated therapeutic proteins. *Biol Pharm Bull* (2014) 37(3):335–9. doi: 10.1248/ bpb.b13-00661

73. Scott AM, Wolchok JD, Old LJ. Antibody therapy of cancer. Nat Rev Cancer (2012) 12(4):278–87. doi: 10.1038/nrc3236

74. Van den Eynde B, Scott A. *Encylopedia of immunology*. Academic London (1998).

75. Scott AM, Lee F-T, Tebbutt N, Herbertson R, Gill SS, Liu Z, et al. A phase I clinical trial with monoclonal antibody ch806 targeting transitional state and mutant epidermal growth factor receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2007) 104 (10):4071-6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0611693104

76. Hughes B. Antibody-drug conjugates for cancer: poised to deliver? Nat Rev Drug Discov (2010) 9(9):665-7. doi: 10.1038/nrd3270

77. Weiner LM, Surana R, Wang S. Monoclonal antibodies: Versatile platforms for cancer immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10(5):317–27. doi: 10.1038/nri2744

 Van Cutsem E, Köhne CH, Hitre E, Zaluski J, Chang Chien CR, Makhson A, et al. Cetuximab and chemotherapy as initial treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med (2009) 360(14):1408–17. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0805019

79. Cañadas I, Rojo F, Arumí-Uría M, Rovira A, Albanell J, Arriola E. C-MET as a new therapeutic target for the development of novel anticancer drugs. *Clin Trans Oncol* (2010) 12(4):253–60. doi: 10.1007/s12094-010-0501-0

80. Hudis CA. Trastuzumab-mechanism of action and use in clinical practice. N Engl J Med (2007) 357(1):39–51. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra043186

81. Welt S, Divgi CR, Scott AM, Garin-Chesa P, Finn RD, Graham M, et al. Antibody targeting in metastatic colon cancer: A phase I study of monoclonal antibody F19 against a cell-surface protein of reactive tumor stromal fibroblasts. *J Clin Oncol* (1994) 12(6):1193–203. doi: 10.1200/JCO.1994.12.6.1193

82. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. *N Engl J Med* (2010) 363(8):711–23. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1003466

83. Wu Y, Song H. A comparative and comprehensive review of antibody applications in the treatment of lung disease. *Life (Basel)* (2022) 12(1). doi: 10.3390/ life12010130

84. Cheson BD, Leonard JP. Monoclonal antibody therapy for b-cell non-hodgkin's lymphoma. N Engl J Med (2008) 359(6):613–26. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra0708875

85. de Bono JS, Ashworth A. Translating cancer research into targeted therapeutics. *Nature* (2010) 467(7315):543-9. doi: 10.1038/nature09339

86. Zahavi D, Weiner L. Monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy. *Antibodies* (*Basel*) (2020) 9(3). doi: 10.3390/antib9030034

87. Lu R-M, Hwang Y-C, Liu IJ, Lee C-C, Tsai H-Z, Li H-J, et al. Development of therapeutic antibodies for the treatment of diseases. *J Biomed Scie* (2020) 27(1):1. doi: 10.1186/s12929-019-0592-z

88. Damiano JS, Rendahl KG, Karim C, Embry MG, Ghoddusi M, Holash J, et al. Neutralization of prolactin receptor function by monoclonal antibody LFA102, a novel potential therapeutic for the treatment of breast cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2013) 12(3):295–305. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-0886

89. Agarwal N, Machiels JP, Suárez C, Lewis N, Higgins M, Wisinski K, et al. Phase I study of the prolactin receptor antagonist LFA102 in metastatic breast and castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Oncologist* (2016) 21(5):535–6. doi: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2015-0502

90. Minami H, Ando Y, Tamura K, Tajima T, Isaacs R. Phase I study of LFA102 in patients with advanced breast cancer or castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Anticancer Res* (2020) 40(9):5229–35. doi: 10.21873/anticanres.14526

91. Cui H, Ma YZ, Wang Y, Song M, Zhang H. Development of a new antiprolactin receptor (PRLR) antibody, F56, which can serve as a PRLR antagonist. *Int J Biol Macromol* (2017) 95:1223–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2016.11.015

92. Anderson MG, Zhang Q, Rodriguez LE, Hecquet CM, Donawho CK, Ansell PJ, et al. ABBV-176, a PRLR antibody drug conjugate with a potent DNAdamaging PBD cytotoxin and enhanced activity with PARP inhibition. *BMC Cancer* (2021) 21(1):681. doi: 10.1186/s12885-021-08403-5

93. Lemech C, Woodward N, Chan N, Mortimer J, Naumovski L, Nuthalapati S, et al. A first-in-human, phase 1, dose-escalation study of ABBV-176, an antibodydrug conjugate targeting the prolactin receptor, in patients with advanced solid tumors. *Invest New Drugs* (2020) 38(6):1815–25. doi: 10.1007/s10637-020-00960-z

94. Ma J, Mo Y, Tang M, Shen J, Qi Y, Zhao W, et al. Bispecific antibodies: From research to clinical application. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:626616. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.626616

95. Han L, Chen J, Ding K, Zong H, Xie Y, Jiang H, et al. Efficient generation of bispecific IgG antibodies by split intein mediated protein trans-splicing system. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7(1):8360. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-08641-3

96. Han L, Zong H, Zhou Y, Pan Z, Chen J, Ding K, et al. Naturally split intein npu DnaE mediated rapid generation of bispecific IgG antibodies. *Methods* (2019) 154:32–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ymeth.2018.10.001

97. Zhou Y, Zong H, Han L, Xie Y, Jiang H, Gilly J, et al. A novel bispecific antibody targeting CD3 and prolactin receptor (PRLR) against PRLR-expression breast cancer. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* (2020) 39(1):87. doi: 10.1186/s13046-020-01564-4

98. Xu J, Sun D, Jiang J, Deng L, Zhang Y, Yu H, et al. The role of prolactin receptor in GH signaling in breast cancer cells. *Mol Endocrinol* (2013) 27(2):266–79. doi: 10.1210/me.2012-1297

99. Xu J, Zhang Y, Berry PA, Jiang J, Lobie PE, Langenheim JF, et al. Growth hormone signaling in human T47D breast cancer cells: Potential role for a growth

hormone receptor-prolactin receptor complex. *Mol Endocrinol* (2011) 25(4):597–610. doi: 10.1210/me.2010-0255

100. Chen X, Wu D, Zheng Y, Liu X, Wang J. Preparation of a growth hormone Receptor/Prolactin receptor bispecific antibody antagonist which exhibited anticancer activity. *Front Pharmacol* (2020) 11:598423. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2020.598423

101. Jin L, Wang W, Fang G. Targeting protein-protein interaction by small molecules. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2014) 54:435–56. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-011613-140028

102. Borcherding DC, Hugo ER, Fox SR, Jacobson EM, Hunt BG, Merino EJ, et al. Suppression of breast cancer by small molecules that block the prolactin receptor. *Cancers (Basel)* (2021) 13(11). doi: 10.3390/cancers13112662

103. Beck H, Harter M, Hass B, Schmeck C, Baerfacker L. Small molecules and their impact in drug discovery: A perspective on the occasion of the 125th anniversary of the Bayer chemical research laboratory. *Drug Discov Today* (2022) 27(6):1560–74. doi: 10.1016/j.drudis.2022.02.015

Frontiers in Endocrinology

Explores the endocrine system to find new therapies for key health issues

The second most-cited endocrinology and metabolism journal, which advances our understanding of the endocrine system. It uncovers new therapies for prevalent health issues such as obesity, diabetes, reproduction, and aging.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



